
DOCUMENT RESUME

ED 288 599 PS 016 051

TITLE The Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986. Joint
Hearing before the Subcommittee on Labor-Management
Relations and the Subcommittee on Labor Standards of
the Committee on Education and Labor. House of
Representatives, Ninety-Ninth Congress, Second
Session.

INSTITUTION Congress of the U.S., Washington, D.C. House
Committee on Education and Labor.

PUB DATE 22 Apr 86
NOTE 253p.; Serial No. 99-101. Document contains small

print.
PUB TYPE Legal/Legislative/Regulatory Materials (090)

EDRS PRICE MF01/PC11 Plus Postage.
DESCRIPTORS *Birth; Diseases; *Employed Parents; *Employees;

*Federal Legislation; Fringe Benefits; Hearings;
*Leaves of Absence

IDENTIFIERS Congress 99th; *Medical Leave; *Parental Leave

ABSTRACT
A hearing was convened April 22, 1986 to consider

H.R. 4300, the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986, a bill
providing job security to employees who need to take unpaid leave for
certain serious family or medical reasons. The bill exempts companies
with less than 15 employees. Testimony establishes the need for
extended parental and medical leave, records organized labor's
support for the bill, argues that parental leave strengthens
families, reports a study of the impact of the changing workforce on
families with infants, points out negative consequences of providing
parental leave without providinv medical leave, indicates the impact
of the legislation on disabled adults and the parents of disabled
children, describes employers' experience with parental and medical
leave programs, and gives the U.S. Chamber of Commerce's reasons for
opposing the bill. Prepared statements, letters, supplemental
material, etc., are provided, including excerpts from legal briefs,
supportive statements of several organizations, the Women's Legal
Defense Fund's analysis of the bill and its consequences to
employers, a comprehensive report of a national study of parental
leaves, and a review of the issues. !RH)

***********************************************************************
* Reproductions supplied by EDRS are the best that can be made *

* from the original document. *

***********************************************************************



THE PARENTAL AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT OF 1986

U S DEPARTMENT OF EDUCATION
Office of Educational Research and Improvement

EDUCATIONAL RESOURCES INFORMATION
CENTER (ERIC)

XThis document has been reproduced as
received from the person or OrgarnzahOn
originating it

kfinOr changes have been made to improvereproducton quallty

Points of view or opinionsstated in trill docu-ment do not necessarily represent official0E141 position or policy

JOINT HEARING
BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON

LABOR-MANt_AMENT RELATIONS
AND THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR STANDARDS
OF THE

COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES
NINETY-NINTH CONGRESS

SECOND SESSION

HEARING HELD IN WASHINGTON, DC, APRIL 22, 198

Serial No. 99-101

Printed for the use of the Committee on Education and

1.1-.{-tb 0

U S GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE

WASHINGTON I481,

Labor

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
2



COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR

AUGUSTUS F HAWKINS, California, Chairman
WILLIAM D FORD, Michigan
JOSEPH M GAYDOS, Pennsylvania
WILLIAM (BILL) CLAY, Missouri
MARIO BIAGGI, New York
AUSTIN J MURPHY, Pennsylvania
DALE E KILDEE, Michigan
PAT WILLIAMS, Montana
MATTHEW G MARTINEZ, California
MAJOR E OWENS, New York
RICK BOUCHER, Virginia
CHARLES A HAYES, Illinois
CARL C PERKINS, Kentucky
TERRY L BRUCE, Illinois
STEPHEN J SOLARZ, New York
MERVYN M LYMALLY, California
DENNIS E ECKART, Ohio
TIMOTHY J PENNY, Minnesota
CHESTER G ATKINS, Massachusetts

JAMES M JEFFORDS, Vermont
WILLIAM F GOODLING, Pennsylvania
E THOMAS COLEMAN, Missouri
THOMAS E PETRI, Wisconsin
MARGE ROUKEMA, New Jersey
STEVE GUNDERSON, Wisconsin
STEVE BARTLETT, Texas
ROD CHANDLER, Washington
THOMAS J TAUKE, Iowa
JOHN R McKERNAN, JR , Maine
RICHARD K ARMEY, Texas
HARRIS W FAWELL, Illinois
PAUL B HENRY, Michigan

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

WILLIAM (BILL) CLAY, Missouri, Chairman
WILLIAM D FORD, Michigan MARGE ROUKEMA, New Jersey

ROD CHANDLER, Washington
RICHARD K ARMEY, Texas
STEVE BARTLETT, Texas
HARRIS W FAWELL, Illinois
JAMES M JEFFORDS, Vermont

(Ex Officio)

DALE E KILDEE, Michigan
MARIO BIAGGI, New York
CHARLES A HAYES, Illinois
MERVYN M DYMALLY, California
CHESTER G ATKINS, Massachusetts
MAJOR R OWENS, New York
AUGUSTUS F HAWKINS, California

(Ex Officio,

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR STANDARDS

AUSTIN J MURPHY. Pennsylvania, Chat, man

WILLIAM (BILL) CLAY, Missouri
PAT WILLIAMS, Montana
AUGUSTUS F HAWKINS California

(Ex Officio)

I II

THOMAS E PETRI. Wisconsin
STEVE BARTLETT, Texas
JAMES M JEFFORDS. Vermont

(Ex Officu.,)



4 CONTENTS

Page
Hearing held in Washington, DC, on April 22, 1986 1
Statement of:

Donahue, Thomas, secretary-treasurer, AFL-CIO ...... ... . 11
Elliot, Iris, Chesterfield, MO, and Frances Wright, Nrirginia Beach, VA . 4
Kardos, Jeanne, director of employee benefits, Southern New England

Telephone, Barbara Inkellis, general counsel, Disclosure Information
Group, Irma Finn Brosseau, executive director, Business and Profes-
sional Women's Foundation, and Susan Hager, president, Hager, Sharp
& Abramson, Inc., representing the U.S. Chamber of Commerce . 51

Szanton, Eleanor S., Ph.D., executive director, National Center for Clini-
cal Infant Programs; Meryl Frank, director, infant care leave project,
Yale Bush Center in Child Development and Social Policy; Irene Na-
tividad, national chairwoman, National Women's Political Caucus; and
Bonnie Milstein, cochair, Civil Rights Task Force, Consortium of Citi-
zens with Developmental Disabilities ........ ............ . ..... . . .... . 25

Prepared statements, letters, supplemental materials, et cetera:
American Federation of State, County and Municipal Employees, pre-

pared statement of . . 82
Biller, Moe, general president, American Postal Workers Union, AFL-

CIO, letter to Hon. William Clay, dated May 20, 1986 . . . ... . 132
Brosseau, Irma Finn, prepared statement........... 59
Donahue, Thomas R., secretary-treasurer, AFL-CIO:

Letter to Hon. William L Clay, dated May 28, 1986... ....... 80
Prepared statement of 14

Easterling, Barbara J , prepared statement on behalf of the Communica-
tions Workers of America . . ............ ..... . 88

Vconomic Policy Council, United Nations Association of the United States
of America, prepared statement of 93

Elliot, Iris, prepared statement of . .. .... ..... .. ...... .. . 5
Families for Private Adoption, Washington, DC, statement dated March

25, 1986 138
Prank, Meryl, director, infant care leave project, Yale Bush Center in

Child Development and Social Policy, prepared statement of . 31
Hager, Susan, prepared statement on behalf of the Chamber of Com-
. merce of the United States. 63
Inkellis, Barbara G., general counsel, Disclosure Information Group, pre-

pared statement of . 57
Jacobson, Richard L , letter to Hon William L. Clay, dated April 24 1986 146
Kardos, Jeanne F., prepared statement of ....... . . . . . 53
Krause, George M., acting commissioner, New Jersey Department of

Labor, written testimony submitted by . .. ..... ... ..... 140
Lawton, Bettina, letter to Hon William L Clay, dated May 6, 1986 149
Meters, Margaret, letter to Fred Feinstein, dated May 14, 1986, enclosing

a report entitled "Report on a National Study of Parental Leaves" . 150
Milstein, Bonnie, prepared statement on behalf of the American Associa-

tion on Mental Deficiency, et al . . ... . .. . . . .. 45
Natividad, Irene, national chair, National Women's Political Caucus, pre-

pared statement of ........ ....... ..... ... . . . 34
Sombrotto, Vincent R., president, National Association of Letter Carriers,

prepared statement of .. . .. .. . . 134
Swain, Frank S , chief counsel for advocacy, Small Business Administra-

tion, letter to Hon Augustus F Hawkins, dated April 21, 1986 70



IV

Prepared statements, letters, supplemental materials, et ceteraContinued
Szanton, Eleanor Stokes, PhD , prepared statement on behalf of the Pagt

National Center for Clinical Infant Programs 97

Warden, Dick, letter to Hon William L Clay, dated March 18, 1986 Si
Women's Legal Defense Fund, prepared statement of 99
"Work & Family, A Changing Dynamic." report entitled '29
Wright, Frances, prepared statement of 8 1

ir,



THE PARENTAL AND MEDICAL LEAV: _,'T OF
1986

TUESDAY, APRIL 22, 1986

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR-MANAGEMENT

RELATIONS AND SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR STANDARDS,
COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION AND LABOR,

Washington, DC.
The joint committee met, pursuant to call, at 10 a.m., in room

2261, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. William T. Clay (chair-
man of the Subcommittee on Lai)or-Management Relations) presid-
ing.

Members present from the Subcommittee on Labor-Management
Relations: Representatives Clay, Hayes, Roukema, Bartlett, and
Fawell.

Members present from the Subcommittee on Labor Standards:
Representatives Murphy, Clay, and Bartlett.

Mr. CLAY. The committee will come to order.
Today we are considering H.R. 4300, the Parental and Medical

Leave Act of 1986. This bill deals with two important phenomena
occurring in American society, the changing nature of our work-
force and the simultaneous changes that have been occurring in
our families.

Clearly, there is a problem. The high rate of div]rce, the dramat-
ic increase in households headed by a single parent, the desperate
need for child care, each of these has been affected by larger
changes occurring in the work place

The families that many of us grew up in during the 1950's and
1960's, where everyone had two parents and only one of them
worked, does not exist for most families today.

Women are now a majority in the workforce and almost half of4 all women with children under 1 year of age are working. Both
mom and dad are at work each day from 9 to 5. And most of them
have children, and children need attention and time. Mom arid dad
have to be able to be bot, good parents and good workers in order
to earn the wages that support the family.

Parents who want to take time off from work to care for a newly
born child, for the most part, have no right to do so. They are de-
pendent upon the benevolence of their employers to be able to take
time off to care for their children.

Workers who become seriously ill or whose children become sick
have no leave rights.

111
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Many companies have recognized this problem and have devel-
oped supportive programs to meet the needs of their employees.
These employers have found parental leave programs not only to
be cost effective, but also to improve the stability, mo:ale, and loy-
alty of their workers.

Still, the majority of employers have not yet dealt with the
changing needs of the workforce. Currently, only about 40 percent
of all working women get paid maternity leave for 6 to 8 weeks.
This has put stress on both workers end their marriages.

At work, the effects are found in employee turnover, tardiness,
absenteeism, and reduced productivity. In the end, everyone loses,
workers, their families and their employers.

Too many workers are being forced to make an impossible choice
between the need to care for their families and the need to provide
the financial support for that family. In order to ensure the stabili-
ty of our families, we must address the economic realities they
face.

I look forward to the hearing this morning and the testimony of
today's witnesses. We want to work with each of you to ensure that
his bill is both workable and adequately meets the needs of today's

workers.
Mrs. Roukema.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I do not have a prepared statement here today,

not because I haven't thought long and hard and veAy carefully
about this bill, but because I would rather make some extempora-
neous remarks here.

I thank you for calling this hearing, especially since I was unable
to attend the previous hearing we had on this subject last fall be-
cause of pressing business, a mark-up. I believe, in the Banking
Committee.

Certainly I have been very acutely aware of the stepped up
media attention to this issue. I think it is a consequence of the fact
that the bill is coming before this committee but the attention,
may also be a consequence of a multiple number of issues that
relate to family life, family structure, divorce rates, single heads of
the families, and all the socioeconomic issues that relate to those
changing demographics of society.

So, this bill, in many respects, focuses the attention of a lot of
disparate groups that are concerned about a lot of these socioeco-
nomic issues and they come to rest on either substantive grounds
or symbo'ic grounds on this bill.

Now, I am going to be careful about, how far I go in what I have
to say here this morning, but I am going to make a couple of
candid statements.

One, as you know, Mr. Chairman, I have a problem with the
length and breadth of this bill. It is obviously too far reaching and
I think too far reaching both for the ultimate good of the w rkforce
as well as the ultimate good of the business community.

Second, there is a problem that is perhaps more fundamental,
and this is more of a philosophical one that I and many of my col-
leagues are going to have to wrestle with, and that is, is this sub-
ject an appropriate one for Federal standards
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I am not dismissing it out of hand, but I think that is a central
issue here that this committee and the full committee are going to
have to wrestle with before we can ever bring any kind of a bill to
the floor.

Third, I just want to give an example of some of the problems
that this approach reates and has created in my own office, and I
suggest that if it is a problem in my office, it is an even greater
problem if we are setting this out in the private sector as a bill
that business, particularly small business, has to contend with.

For example, I am very generous in my maternity and, for that
matter, parental leave policies, very generous. But in a small office,
such as a congressional office that generosity results in an extraor-
dinary workload being taken over by other members of the staff.

Now, in a situation where that person, in most cases a female,
but if it were men it -eally makes no difference under the parental
leave approach, an extended leave for a person in a managerial or
policymaking position provides an impossible situation for officessuch as ours. District manager, administrative assistant, onecannot readily fill in with temporary help; in such cases there is no
one of like-minded skill to fill in.

If this is a real problem for me and a real problem for you and
all our colleagues, it is only compounded and geometrically worsein a small business situation.

So, these are some of the problems I have with the hill.
I won't go into conflicting testimony on bonding. As the wife of a

psychiatrist, I will not go into conflicting testimony. I don't want to
take on Dr. Braze lton as far as the question of bonding. That is an-other issue.

I hope that the question of the bonding issue, although promi-
nent in the press, remains out of this discussion of the bill becauseI think it is more appropriately identified with the question of
women's rights under maternity leave and tne disabilities relation-
ship to disability policies.

With that, Mr. Chairman, I think we are ready to continue.
Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
Chairman Murphy, do you have an opening statement?
Mr. MURPHY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, a very brief one.
As chairman of the Labor Standards Subcommittee. I am pleasedto join with you, Mr. Chairman, as chairman of the Labor-Manage-

ment Relations Subcommittee, in convening today's hearings.
Both the American workplace and the American family have un-

dergone tremendous change within the last quarter century. The
Bureau of Labor Statistics at the Department of Labor estimated
that nearly 60 percent of mothers in families with children under18 were working during the fourth quarter of 1985. The total
number of families wil h employed mothers jumped to 18.2 million
last year, an increase of 765,000 for 1985 alone. The two-income
family har become the norm, rather than the exception in the
American workforce

Today's hearing is on legislation which recognizes the changing
nature of work and family life in America. We must not let the
American family become an endangered species.

I appreciate the opportunity to join with you and my other col-
leagues in holding today's hearing. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
The first witnesses ttiis morning will consist of a panel, Iris

Elliot of Chesterfield, MO, and Frances Wright of Virginia Beach,
VA.

Good morning and welcome to the committee.
Witt lut objection, your statements will be entered in the record

in their entirety, and you may proceed as you desire.

STATEMENTS OF IRIS ELLIOT, CHESTERFIELD, MO, AND
FRANCES WRIGHT, VIRGINIA BEACH, VA

Ms. ELLIOT. Good morning. My name is Iris Elliot, and I live in
Chesterfield, MO. Thank you for inviting me to testify before your
committees on an issue that is very important to me and my
family.

On August 12, 1985, my son Marc was born with a severe intesti-
nal birth defect called Hirschsprungs Disease. The doctor said my
son would be in the hoF,pital a long time, months, maybe even six.

This was the worst case the doctor had ever seen, and because
his case was so severe it was unclear what type of treatment would
be used and how he would progress.

It is now 9 months later, Marc came home in February after 6
months in the hospital and three surgeries.

Even though I had a seriously ill baby, I knew I only had 6
weeks off from the day he was born before I had to go back to
work. My doctor had given me a 2-week extension since he felt I
physically needed the extra time off. And he was also worried
about my mental state at the time, too.

Before the birth of my baby, I had checked with my employer, a
large corporation, about how mucl, time I was allowed to be with a
newborn. I was not pleased with the company's policy of 6 weeks
off, so I went through the ranks and finally had a meeting with the
manager of personnel.

This individual thought I had some good ideasI had recom-
mended a 3-month leave without pay and a job guaranteebut he
said it couldn't be done since they had to give leaves for every
other reason. He didn't feel it was a very important issue. I asked
him what would happen if someone had a sick baby. He said there
wouldn't be any exceptions made.

You can imagine how strange I felt when I knew I had a sick
baby and had ironically tried to change the leave policy at my job
before he was born.

If I wanted to take care of my baby during his illness, my compa-
ny offered me only one option, to take a 90-day leave without pay
and no job guarantee.

I could not choose this option since I was the only medical insur-
ance carrier in the family. In no way could I jeopardize these bene-
fits.

We also did not know to what extent our expenses not covered by
insurance would be, so I could not risk losing my job.

The truth is that I had no choice. I had to go beck to work Man-
agement at my job tried to do everything they could do to help me,
but they had to stay within company guidelines.

9
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I was frustrated, angry and helpless. One morning my husband
pointed out an article in our local paper about Congresswoman
Schroeder sponsoring a bill on parental leave. Fom that point I
have committed myself to do everything possible to get this bill
passed.

The 4 months I was working while Marc was in the hospital
were grueling on me. On some days I would drive one-half hour to
work, put my time in there, d.ive one-half hour to the hospital to
be with my baby for 1 hour and 15 minutes, and then hurry home
to greet my preschooler. I tried to maintain a normal life for him
as best I could.

Seeing Marc for a little over an hour was heartbreaking, difficult
for a mother of a healthy baby and 'o much worse for a mother of
a sick child.

We have no family living near us, so my older son was my total
responsibility. Luckily, I have some terrific friends who helped me
so much during this time.

My husband is in commission sales and had to keep up his in-
tense schedule to make sure our bills were paid.

People often said to me, it would be good for me to go back to
work to get my mind off of things. I knew that Marc would not
leave my thoughts at work and this emotional burden was a hin-
drance on my job performance.

As far as I am concerned, working while Marc was in the hospi-
tal was a tremendous burden that stole precious time away from
my day, time that I could have been able tp spend with my sick
baby and confused preschooler.

I feel like I am one of the lucky parents. With a lot of determina-
tion and an abundance of nervous energy and constant juggling of
schedules, I managed to be with my baby every day and nurture
him.

The doctors and medical staff are marveling over his progress
and feel that my being able to nurture and stimulate him has been
a major help, especially developmentally.

Unfortunately, we saw babies and children at the hospital who
were not so lucky. They had parents who could not get away from
their jobs and only saw them a few times a week, or were single
parents who could not afford to miss work.

Now you know why I feel so strongly about this bill. No parent
should ever have to be torn between nurturing their seriously ill
child and reporting to work like I did. If this bill passes, I feel like
something positive will come out of my son's illness.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Iris Elliot follows:]

4
PREPARED STATEMENT OF IRIS ELLIOT

Good morning My name is Iris Elliot and I live in Chesterfield, Missouri Thank
you for inviting me to testify before your committees on an issue that is so impor-
tant to me and my family

On August 12 1985 my snn Marc was born with r. severe intestinal birth defect
called Hirschsprungs Disease The doctor said my son would be in the hospital a
long timemonths, maybe even six This was the worst case the doctor had ever
seen, and because my son's case was so severe, it was unclear what type of treat-
mert would be used and how he would progress It is now nine months laterMarc
came home in February after six months in the hospital and three surgeries

1 0
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Even though I had a seriously-ill baby, I knew I only had six weeks off from ..he
day he was born before I had to go back to work My doctor had given me a two
week exte -ism since he felt I physically needed the extra time off

Before the birth of my baby, I had checked with my employer about how much
time i was allowed off to be with a newborn I was not pleased with the company's
policy of six weeks off so I went through the ranks and finally had a meeting with
the manager of personnel. This individual thought I had some good ideas, I recom-
mended a three month leave without pay with a job guarantee, but he said it
couldn't be done since they'd have to give leaves for every other reason He didn't
feel it was a very important issue I asked him what would happen if someone had a
sick baby He said there wouldn't be any exceptions made

You can imagine how strange I felt when I knew I had a sick baby and had iron-
ically tried to change the leav policy at my job before he was born If I wanted to
take care of my baby during his illness, my company offered me only one option to
take a 9d day leave without pay and no job guarantees I could not choose this
option since I was the only medical insurance carrier in the family and in no way
could I jeopardize these benefits We also did not know to what extent our expenses
not covered by the insurance would be, so I could not risk losing my job The truth
is I had no choice I had to go back to work. Management at my job tried to do
everything they could do to help me but they had to stay within company guide-
lines

I was frustrated, angry and helpless One morning my husband pointed to an arti-
cle in our local paper about Congressswoman Schroeder sponsoring a bill on paren-
tal leave. From that point on I hir.-e committed myself to doing everything possible
to get this hill passed

The four months I was working while Marc was in the hospital were grueling to
me On some days t would drive one-haif hour to work, put my time in there, drive
one-half hour to the hospital to be with my baby for one hour and fifteen minutes
and then hurry home to greet my preschool son I tried to maintain a normal life
for him as best I could. Seeing Marc for a little over an hour was heart breaking
difficult for a mother of a healthy baby and so much worse for a mother of a sick
child. We have no family living near us so my older son was my total responsibility,
luckily I have some really terrific friends who helped so much during this time My
husband is in commission sales and had to keep up his intense schedule to make
sure our bills were paid.

People often said to me It would be good for you to go back to work to get your
mind off things." I knew that Marc would not leave my thoughts at work and this
emotional burden was a hindrance to my job performance. As far as I'm concerned,
working while Marc was in the hospital was a tremendous burden that just stole
precious time away from my daytime that I should have been able to spend with
my sick baby and confused preschooler

I feel like I am one of the lucky parents. With a lot of determination, and an
abundance of nervous energy and constant juggling of schedules, I managed to be
with my baby every day and nurture him. The doctors and medical staff are marvel-
ing over his progress and feel that my being able to nurture and stimulate him has
been a major help, especially developmentally.

Unfortunately we saw babies at the hospital who were not so lucky They had
parents who could not get away from their jobs and only saw them a few times a
week, or were single parents who could not afford to miss work

Now you know why I feel so strongly about this bill No parent should ever have
to be torn between nurturing their seriously ill child and reporting to work like I
did If this bill passes I feel like something positive will come out of my son's illness.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
Ms. Wright.
Ms. WRIGHT. Good morning. Thank you for inviting me.
My name is Frances Wright. For 10 years I worked as a retail

manager at a large and half-size clothing store in Virginia.
On December 31, 1982, I had surgery for the first time to remove

cancer in my colon with extension to the bladder. I needed addi-
tional surgery in February and March to close and correct an ob-
struction in my colon.

I returned to work in April. Unfortunately, I needed emergency
surgery to correct an intestinal obstruction at the end of June, but
was able to return to work 1 month later, on August 1, 1983.
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My doctors advised, as part of my recovery from colon cancer,
that I begin chemotherapy treatments for 18 months. These treat-
ments would be administered over a 5-day hospital stay.

Rather than miss any further time away from my job, I arranged
to take the therapy on weekends and on my days off during the
course of the month. This way I was able to receive treatment and
only miss 1 day of work a week.

Unlike many cancer patients, I had no loss of hair, nausea or
any of the other side effects, like diarrhea. I did not experience any
of the side effects common to chemotherapy treatment.

My employer war aware at all times of my medical treatment
and knew I planned to use my annual vacation time to cover my
absence from work.

During my initial surgery, my employer, although there was no
formal medical leave policy, was generous in affording me time off.
The 3 months I had taken off was agreed to based on my individual
circumstances and without any job guarantee.

Upon my return and once it became clear that my medical treat-
ment would be extended, the company's generosity dissipated.

In November 1983, after 10 years of steady employment at this
company, my employer retired me.

The operational manager, who I had only met twice before on a
one-to-one basis, took me to a delicatessen, hardly the most profes-
sional of environments, and told me of the company's decision over
a cup of coffee.

I felt emotionally crushed. I was embarrassed and demoralized. I
was at a loss for words. I was just stunned at this action.

There had been no discussion beforehand between the company
and myself. The decision had been made by my corporate manage-
ment without any notice to or input from me. I was completely
caught off guard and not prepared for this eventuality.

Even though in the back of my mind a part of me feared that
this could happen, I had thought that my job had been secure. No
one had ever indicated that my job would be in jeopardy due to my
need to take off time for my illness.

Prior to my illness, I had only been absent from work on two oc-
casions; once for 2 weeks because of elective surgery, and once for 1
week after my shoulder was injured in an accident on the job
which required that I stay in the hospital. I had always been proud
of my record for attendance, punctuality, and productivity.

The company agreed to pay me disability and told me to file for
disability under Social Security.

Both my doctor and I denied that I was disabled. I was denied
Social Security disability because it was determined that I was not
disabled.

I sought legal counsel, but was advised that nothing could be
done.

I even called the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission,
but they told me that there was no law protecting workers from
losing their jobs due to an illness or cancer.

When I lost my job, I was unaware that my employer had not
even sought expert medical documentation on my condition before
they made their decision.

12
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According to the American Cancer Institute, 96,006 people are
predizted to become colon cancer patients in 1986, with a cure rate
of 87 to 90 percent if caught in the early stages.

Neither I nor they have any right to job protected medical leave
I resented being treated like a disposable employee. After I lost

my job, the insurance company toad me I couldn't work or I would
lose my disability benefits.

There are no words to express how difficult this pei *Lod of time
was for me. Because of my illness, I lost my job, my self esteem, my
job satisfaction, as well as the continuity of a salary and benefits as
a result of my job performance and seniority. I was angry and I
was frustrated I had to fight against becoming bitter over this. I
had to fight to keep my enthusiasm, my vitality and desire to lead
a productive and meaningful life based on my own self motivation
and productivity.

Two years later, in September 1985, after I had started another
jab, a division of my old company was taken over by a new owner.
Not only did the new owner hire me, fully aware of my medical
history, but at a $5,000 increase in salary. Since then, my new em-
ployer has been wonderful.

Even after my colon cancer returned in the beginning of 1986, I
was able to take off 5 weeks with pay and without any risk of job
security. I was able to return to my job without my position being
affected.

Since then, everything has been all right. i have a good job that
has afforded me the opportunity and the satisfaction to remain a
useful and productive employee.

I thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Frances Wright follows:1

PREPARED STATEME, OF FRANCES WRIGHT

Good Morning. My name is Frances Wright. For ten years, I worked as a retail
manager at large and half size clothing store in Virginia On December 31, 1982, I
had surgery for the first time to remove cancer in my colon with 'xtension to the
bladder. i needed additional surgery in February and March to close and correct an
obstruction in my colon. I returned to work in April Unfortunately, I needed emer-
gency su gery to correct an intestinal obstruction at the end of June, but was able
tr. return to work one month later, on August 1, 1983

My doctors advised, as port of my recovery from colon cancer, that I begin che-
motheraphy treatments for 18 months These treatments would be administered
over a 5 day hospital stay Rather than miss any further time away from my job, I
arranged to take the therapy on weekends and my days off during the course of the
month. This way I was aole to receive treatment and only miss one day of work a
month

Unlike many cancer patients, I had n ) loss of hair, nausea or diarrhea I did not
experience any of the side effects comm,m to chemotheraphy treatment My employ-
er was aware at all times of my medical tz,..aLii,._"t and knew I planned to use my
annual vacation time to cover my absence from work

During my initial surgery, my employer, although there was no formal medical
leave policy, was generous in affording me time off The three months I had taken
off was agreed to based on my individual circumstances and without any job guar-
antee Upon my return and once it became clear that my medical treatment would
be extended, the company's generousity dissipated.

In November of 1983, after 10 years of steady employment at this company, my
employer "retired" me The operational manager, whom I had met only twice
before, took me to a delicatessen, hardly the most professional of environments, and
told me of the compaly's decision over a cup of coffee I felt emotionally crushed I
was embarrassed and demoral.Led I was at a loss for words, I was so stunned
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There had been no discussion beforehand between the company and myself Th.-
decision had been made by corporate management without any notice to or input
crom me I was completely caught off guard and unprepared Even though in the
back of my mind a part of me feared that this could happen, I had thought that my
job had been secure No one had ever indicated that my job would b' in jeopardy
due to my need to take time off for my illness

Prior to my illness, I had only been absent from work on 2 occasionsonce for
two weeks because Of elective surgery and once for one week after my shoulder was
injured in an accident which required that I stay in the hospital I had always been
proud of :my record for attendance, punctuality and productivity

The company agreed to pay me disability and told me to file for disability under
Social Security Both my doctor and I denied that I was disabled I was denied Social
Security disability because it was determined that I was not chsablad I sought legal
counsel, but was advised that nothing could be done I even called the Equal Em-
ployment Opportunity Commission L'ut they told me there was no law protecting
workers from losing their jobs due to an illness or cancer

When I lost my job, I was unaware that my employer had not even sought expert
medical documentation on my condition before they made their decision According
to the American Cancer Institute, 96,000 people are predicted to become colon
cancer patients in 1986, with a cure rate of 87-90% if caught in the early stages
Neither I nor they have any right to job protected medical leave

I resented being treated as a disposable employee After I lost my job, the insur-
ance company told me I couldn't work or I would lose my disability benefits There
are no words to express how difficult this period of time was for me Because of my
illness, I lost my job, my self-esteem, my job satisfaction, as well as the continuity of
a salary and benefits as a result of my job performance and seniority. I was angry
and frustrated. I had to fight against becoming bitter. Over th.- I had to fight to
keep my enthusiasm, vitality and desire to lead a productive and meaningful life
based on my own self-motivation and productivity

Two years later, in September of 1985, after I had started another job, a division
of my old company was taken over by a new owner Not only did the new owner
hire me, fully aware of my medical history, but at a $5,000 increase in salary Since
then my new employer has been wonderful Even after my colon cancer returned in
the beginning of 1986, I was able to take off 5 weeks with pay and without any risk
to my job security I was able to return to my job without my position being affect-
ed. Since then, everything has been alright I have a good job that has afforded me
the opportunity and the satisfaction to remain a useful and productive employee

Mr. CLAY. We thank both of you for your testimony.
Ms. Elliot, in Ms. Wright's testimony, she said that her firm had

no formal medical policy or parental leave policy. What was the
situation in your firm?

Ms. ELLIOT. Well, you are allowed 6 weeks off for childbirth from
the day the baby is born, and then if your doctor gives you any
more time off, they do give you 30 days off, when my child came
home in February. Personal time off, the maximum you can take is
30 days without taking a leave of absence. It is not consideredyou
are still on the payroll and everything, it is without pay.

They told me at the beginning I could take it at any time, but I
didn't know whether to take it because I knew that he would be in
the hospital, so I waited until he came home.

Mr. CLAY. Did they have a written policy?
Ms. ELLIOT. Well, the policy of the 6 weeks from childbirth is just

like any other medical thing, that is written. The 30 days personal
leave is written in their rules book. But that is it. After 30 days, if
you need any more days, your jobit is a personal leave, it is a
leave of absence and you are not guaranteed your job.

Mr. CLAY. This question is directed to either of you or both.
Why do you think employers have not been more responsive to

parental and medical leave needs?
Ms. WRIGHT. Why have they not been responsive?



10

Mr. CLAY. Yes. And let me tell you why I ask that, because some
contend that there is no need for Federal law, and that is why I am
posing the question to you.

Ms. WRIGHT. What protection does the worker have in the work-
force if there are no laws to guide or direct them?

When I approached counsel, they said there was nothing they
could do, it was just a nice way of saying, Frances Wright, you are
fired.

Ms. ELLIOT. The company that I worked for, when I approached
them, as I said, before my baby was born, said thatsee, part of
my job does get leave when they have a baby, but they are union
and I am nonunion. They said the reason they didn't want to
change it is because if they had parental leave, they would have to
give leave for all other different reasons.

But it was OK for them to discriminate with the union because it
was in their contract.

Mr. CLAY. And individually, you couldn't negotiate that kind of
agreement?

Ms. Ewo'r. Right, because I am not in the union. The area that I
work in is ncnunion.

Mr. CLAY. Mrs. Roukema.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Ms. Elliot, you indicated that you worked for a

large corporation. I don't want to know the name of that corpora-
tion, but what do you mean by a large corporation?

Ms. ELLIOT. I believe there are 26,000 employees nationwide.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. It is a nationwide corporation?
Ms. Ewo'r. Right.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. The description of your kind of job, what would

you say? It is a white collar job, obviously. But management?
Ms. ELLIOT. No. It is, I would saythere are many people that do

my job. I don't want to go into details because of
Mrs. ROUKEMA. No, but it is not clerical and it is not manage-

ment, but it is a white collar job?
Ms. ELLIOT. There are a lot of people that do the same job as I do.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Well, I will ask the employers later wi at they

calculate the cost to be, I mean on an average, what would be the
numbers of people that statistically might find themselves in your
place?

Now, what do you think, under these circumstances, would have
been the right position for your employer to take?

They did give you 30 days, as I understand it.
Ms. ELLIOT. I would say at least a 90 day leave with a job guaran-

tee.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. A 90 day leave with a
Ms. ELLIOT. See, I could have taken a 90 day leave, but my job

wasn't guaranteed. There was no way that I could have done that
because they are hiring a new type of employees at less salary than
I made.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. But you literally got a 60 day leave. So, you are
talking about the difference of 30 days.

Ms. ELLIOT. Well, no. I got 6 weeks leave for medical, for having
a baby, and then like the union people on my job, if I could have
gotten a 90 day leave on top of that with a job guarantee, and I
think they really wanted to give it to me but they couldn't because
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it is just not the rules I mean, they felt very bad about the situa-
tion. But, you know, it is a large corperation and they will not
make exceptions.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Did I understand that you indicated that you
could not enterte;n the thought of Faving your position because
you were the onl person in the family that haci medical coverage?

Ms. &Liar.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Let me see, Ms. Wright, whether I have a ques-

tion for you. I am not clear as to why you felt that the disability or
you said that the doctors would not approve you as a disability case
under SSI, or did you not want to Le?

Ms. WRIGHT. My doctor didn't agree I was disabled.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. I see.
Ms. WRIGHT. I wanted the right to work.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. You didn't indicatewell, you wanted the right

to work, OK. I won't go into that, but I heard you. I heard you.
You didn't indicate the size of the company. What I am getting

at, later as we get into these hearings further there is going to be a
lot of questions about the cost effectiveness of policies that we
cannot ignore. I mean, from the point of view of the humanity and
the compassion here, there is no question. But when we get into
numbers of employees that businesses have to realistically deal
with, what is the cost to that company and the cost to the con-
sumer ultimately?

So, what size company are you talking about?
Ms. WRIGHT. The company that I was previously working for had

150 stores throughout the-
Mrs. ROUKEMA. So, it is substantial?
Ms. WRIGHT. It is substantial.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. In your case, was it the same situation? Was

there no union contract or was everyone covered by written poli-
cies?

Ms. WRIGHT. No, we were not.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. All right. Thank you very much.
Mr. CLAY. Mr. Bartlett.
Mr. BARTLETT. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. Mr. Fawell.
Mr. FAWELL. No questions.
Mr. CLAY. We want t,..) thank you for your testimony.
The next witness is Thomas Donahue, secretary-treasurer, AFL-

CIO.
Welcome to the committee, and without objection, your entire

statement will be included in the record and you may proceed as
you desire.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS DONAHUE, SECREThRY- TREASURER,
AFL-CIO

Mr. DONAHUE. Thank you, Mr. Chairmsn.
I am Tom Donahue, secretary-treasurer of the AFL-CIO.
The AFL-CIO appreciates the opportunity to present our views

on H.R. 4300, the Parental and Medical Leave Act.
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The AFL-CIO welcomes and supports this legislation to enable
working parents to meet their responsibilities both as wage earners
and as parents.

H.R. 4300 is not perfect, the leave it provides is unpaid leave, but
the guarantee of that leave with a new child or when that leave is
required by a worker's serious health condition certainly would
represent major progress for the country.

Our executive council adopted a statement at its last meeting in
February on work and the family, and among the other provisions
of that statement, we urged the Congress to pass legislation to
ensure that parents can take a reasonable parental leave to care
for newborn, newly adopted or seriously ill children without risk-
ing loss of their jobs.

That council statement is appended to our testimony, Mr. Chair-
man. I would not read it to you, but I would note that it speaks to
our efforts to strengthen the family, and I would like to just read
you one sentence of it.

It says:
In the conviction that work, and the rewards of work, are the foundations of the

stable, hopeful family life that engenders elf-reliance, self-respect and respect for
others, unions have sought to advance the welfare of working people and their fami-
lies through collective bargaining and through legislative and political activity

And it is in the pursuit of that effort through legislative activity
that we are here this morning.

Our executive council has had a committee on the evolution of
work examining over the last 2 or 3 years the changes in the work-
place and the workforce. And we have been stunned, as this com-
mittee has been impressed, I am sure, with the profound change
that is taking -)lace in that workforce and with the implications of
that change ,,,- families, for children and consequently for Govern-
ment and for society.

You have heard, I am sure, from countless witnesses the rapidly
growing statistics on the participaticn of women in the workforce,
and we will start with an example of the extensive growth of par-
ticipation rates of women with young children, including those
with infants.

The growth of those two wage earner families, for the over-
whelming part, has been thrust upon those families by the econom-
ic conditions of the Nation over the last 10 or 15 years and the
rapid rise in the number of single parents is making it more and
more difficult for people to have the kind of interaction with young
children that is so important to child development.

I haven't heard or read the testimony of all of the witnesses, all
of the experts who appeared before you on that subject, but I don't
think any father or mother needs any learned lecture on that sub-
ject to accept the principle and the value of that time spent with
children.

I think it is shameful that, unlike practically every other indus-
trial nation, we simply don't have any national leave policy to
enable parents to have some time for the child's rearing up period.

Our company policies very greatly and many totally ignore the
father's role. And even when they allow a mother some time off,
they provide no guarantee that a job or a comparable job will be
available when she returns.
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That kind of policy gap exists equally with respect to the serious
health conditions which affect workers personally or affect the
child of a worker.

And so, we commend you for this piece of legislation, commend
you for taking the first steps to try to fill those policy voids.

The provisions relating to 18 weeks of unpaid parental leave, 26
weeks of unpaid sick leave. with the maintenance of whatever the
existing health benefits for those workers, with a guarantee of
basic job security, as minimal as we regard those provisions to be,
would do much to help working parents.

Obviously, as I think was eloquently stated by one of the earlier
witnesses, most of our trade union members are well represented
on these issues and most of our contracts provide for the right totime off for medical leave reasons and the right to return to work.

But we are citizens in the world and are concerned about the
rest of the Nation, and concerned particularly about those low
wage industries so filled with women these days where any kind of
protection on this subject is woefully lacking.

We are, as I say, the only industrialized nation in the world with-
out a national policy, and this is certainly a modest effort on the
part of the Congress to put in place some basic structure of some-
thing for the workers of America who need to not only spend some
time with their children but to care for their own health needs.

There is one small point that I would call to the committee's at-
tention which may require some fine tuning, and that is the ques-
tion of the applicability of this legislation and its effects on the
jointly trusteed, multiemployer health plans.

A multiemployer fund, is made up, obviously, of a collection of
many small 3mployers, and the contribution is based generally on
time worked or on a contribution per hour.

The result then, is that that fixed pool of assets simply may not
be able to expand quickly to cover the additional costs of this kind
of coverage. We urge only that that is a technical matter which
needs to be adjusted wqhin the legislation, and I think that that is
a point of fine tuning that can be cared for either by phasing in the
coverage or whatever devices can be worked out.

I do not believe that multiemployer funds should, in the final
analysis, be treated any differently than single employers by
reason that the funding is from different employers.

I would also note, Mr. Chairman, as a final note, that in addition
to being the secretary-treasurer of the AFL-CIO and a representa-
tive of the workers in that capacity, I am also an employer, since
as secretary-treasurer I carry the responsibility for the direction of
the daily work for the federation, which employs about 400 people,
and about 250 of those in our Washington office.

We are an employer, I think, with quite fair leave policies and
have dealt with all of the problems of disability leaves and paren-
tal leaves, and find that it is quite possible to acccmmodate all of
these things without any great disruption.

And particularly in the case of parental leave, these are not
emergency situations and there is time to adjust to them.

We have been able to work out our employment policies in such
a way that wP are able to replace people who are away and make it
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clear to the incoming employee that he or she is being hired for
some fixed period which may or may not expand.

So, I think that all of those things are possible and adjustable for
the caring employer who wants to do those things.

The record is that there are lots who aren't, who haven't done
that, for whatever reasons, and I think the passage of this legisla-
tion would place proper social responsibility before those employ-
ers.

So, we commend you for the legislation and urge you all to sup-
port it and to put it in place as rapidly as possible, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Thomas R. Donahue follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF THOMAS R DONAHUE

The AFL-CIO appreciates the opportunity to present our views on H R 4300, the
Parental and Medical Leave Act The AFL-CIO welcomes and supports this legisla-
tion to enable working parents to eet their responsibilities both as wage-earners
and as parents. H.R. 4300 is not pe.fectthe leave it provides is unpaid leavebut
the guarantee of leave to spend time with a new child or when leave is required by
a child's or the worker's serious health condition will represent major progress for
this country.

Recently, the AFL-CIO Executive Council adopted a major policy statement on
Work and the Family which, among other things, urged the Congress to "pass legis-
lation to insure that parents can take a reasonable parental leave to care for new-
born, newly adopted, or seriously ill children without risking loss of their jobs." The
AFL-CIO Executive Council Statement is appended to this statement and I respect-
fully request that it be made a part of the record.

I think we have all been impressed by the recent revolutionary change in the
labor force and the profound implications of that change for families, children and
therefore society. The percentage of women in the labor force has increased from 19
percent in 1900 to more than 52 percent today. In terms of its significance for social
policy, the most striking feature of the increase in female labor force participation
has been the increase in the participation rates for women with young children, in-
cluding women with infants under the age of one.

The growth of two wage earner families and the rapid rise in the number of
single parents are making it more and more difficult for parents to have the kind of
interaction with their young children so important to good child development. Child
care experts contend that the first months after birth are the most important to the
future growth and development of a child. The bonding that takes place during this
time is crucial to both child and parent. Yet, too often, parents are denied the
option of spending this important time with their children because to do so will en-
danger their employment.

Unfortunately, unlike most other industrial countries, the United States does not
have any national leave policy to enable parentsboth parentsto have time at
home with a child during this important period. Company leave policies vary great-
ly. Many totally ignore the father's role and, even when allowing a mother time off,
provide no guarantee that a job will be available when she returns

The same policy gap exists as to periods when a worker requires time away from
the job in consequence of a serious health condition affecting the worker personally
or the worker's son or daughter. The Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 (PDA),
which requires that employers who provide disability leave or insurance must also
treat pregnancy like any other disability, provides important but very limited pro-
tection. An employer is in compliance with the PDA if no one is provided disability
benefits, since all employees are treated equally.

We commend the sponsors of H R. 1300 for taking the first step to fill these policy
voids. Its provision entitling an employee to 18 work weeks of unpaid parental leave
during any 24 month period to be at home with a newlyborn, adopted, or seriously
ill childwith existing health benefits maintained during the leave periodwill do
much to help working parents who are struggling both to work and to care for their
children

The bill's guarantee of basic job security when workers become ill is equally es-
sential. Generally, workers covered by collective bargaining agreements have a
right to time off for medical reasons, during which they have cash benefits and con-
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tinued health care coverage We are concerned, however, that many employers in
non-union situations still provide little or no protection of this kind Such protection
is woefully lacking in those low wage industries that seem to be a leading growth
area in our economy Of greatest concern are the more than 6 4 million single
women who are heads of households, whose families are placed in a precarious fi-
nancial position because of the lack of such protection when illness strikes.

H.R. 4300 does much to improve this situation by requiring employers to grant up
to 26 weeks of sick leave, albeit unpaid, for a serious illness during any twelve
month period, and to continue the employee's health insurance coverage during the
period of leave.

Presently, the United States is the only industrialized nation in the world without
a national policy to protect woraers when they take needed parental or medical
leave. H.R 4300 is very modest legislation when measured against what is being
done in other industrialized nations

We call to your attention one aspect of the bill that may require fine-tuning to
deal with the special circumstawes of jointly-trusteed, multiemployer health plans
That is the bill's requirement that health benefits of tha employee shall be main-
tained for the duration of parental or medical leave.

A multiemployer plan is a pooled fund to which a number of employers contr ib-
ute. Contributors may include hundreds or even thousands of small companies, and
contributions are generally based on time worked or units of production Contribu-
tions basei on hours worked is a very common formula, with the employer obligated
only to pay so much per hour per worker. This contrasts with a single emplcyer
situation where an employe- is responsible to pay for the negotiated level of bene-
fits. Thus, muitiemployer plans have a fixed pool of assets which do not automati-
cally expand to pay newly mendated benefits, but instead must be used to fund
those benefits selected by worler and employer representatives. We urge that the
technical problems relating to multiemployer health plans be resolved before final
passage of this bill

In conclusion, we reiterate our support for passage of H.R. 4300, the Parental and
Medical Leave Act. This legislation would greatly improve the situation for working
parents and workers afflicted with serious health problems We commend the Sub-
committees for the efforts you are making to achieve this goal and will be happy to
work with you on this important task.

WORK AND VAMILV

The family is the key to social stability, community progress and national
strength. To strengthen the family is at the heart of the labor movement's long
struggle to raise wages and living standards, to democratize education, leisure and
health care, to broaden individual opportunity and secure dignity in old age

In the conviction that work, and the rewards of work, are the foundations of the
stable, hopeful family life that engenders self-reliance, self-respect and respect for
others, unions have sought to advance the welfare of working people and their fami-
lies through collective bargaining and through legislative and political activity

As a result, generations of Americans have benefited through higher wages, nego-
listed pensions and health and welfare programs, increased job security and in-
creased leisure for enjoying family life. The entire society has gained through union-
won wage, hours and overtime laws, child-labor laws, Social Security, Medicare and
Medicaid, equal employment opportunity, pay equity, day care and a wide range of
other programs that suppert, protect and advance the quality of family life.

Changes are underway that make work and family issues more vital thatn ever to
the health of America's society. Women are vastly increasing their participation in
the workforce. The number of single-parent families is growing rapidly, and so are
families that require two incomes

Many who label themselves "pro-family" are in fact the architects and supporters
of government policies that have drastically weakened public policies that benefit
cnildren, the elderly and the unemployed

Two out of three jobless workers receive no unemployment benefits at all Those
who do receive no more than 35 percent of previous wages. More and more low-
wage, year-round workers fail to earn enough to lift their families out of poverty In
1985, a full-time worker at the minimum wage earned only $7,000, less than half of
the $17,000 needed, accorded to the Bureau of Labor Statistics for a "minimum but
adequate" living for a family of four, and far below the official $11,000 poverty linefor such a family

At the same time, more and more working families need day care for small chil-
dren and other dependents, including elderly and handicapped families members

20



16

Many farrolies with one and even two earners find that the cost of day care con-
sumes 25 to 50 percent of their income, at the rate of $3,000 per year per child

Clearly, both the availability and the affordability of child care have reached
crisis proportions

There are no simple, easy or cheap ways to meet the needs of America's families
who have diverse and sometimes conflicting interests But unions have special re-
sponsibilities and opportunities to promote and defend family-oriented programs,
both public and private

For example, among benefits to be won through collective bargaining are equal
employment opportunity, pay equity, maternity and paternity leave, child care for
union members, flexible work schedules to help working parents, the right to refuse
overtime and anti-sex-discrimination.

The AFL-CIO continues to urge affiliates, whenever possible, to pursue such
family-strengthening programs through the collective bargaining process, including
joint employer-union sponsored day care centers, information and referral services,
allowances for care in existing centers, time off when the child or dependent is sick,
and establishing flexible working hours to accommodate caring for children or other
dependents

Unions should work cooperatively with parents, child care activists, churches and
other civic gro ips to insure that care pro'nded meets quality standards

The AFL-CIO also urges support for a broad range of federal action to strengthen
the American family, including opportunities to work and earn enough for decent
family life, including-

National economic policies aimed at full employment in line with the Humphrey-
Hawkins Full Employment and Balance Economic Growth Act of 1978

Improved unemployment insurance, health care protk -lion, and mortgage and
rental relief for unemployed workers

Quality health care for all families
More vigorous enforcement of anti-discrimination and eq 'al opportunity laws and

promotion of pay equity
An increase in the minimum wage to assure more adequate income or the work-

ing poor.
A shorter workweek, reduced work hours per year and higher overtime penalties

to increase opportunities for family life.
Specifically, the AFL-CIO urges the Congress to.
Enact a broad-based national program to make day care available to all who need

it and to provide financial incentives to states for encouragement of programs in
early childhood education and child care services, as well as services for the elderly
and the disabled, and to anprove licensing and monitoring of day care

Pass legislation to insure that parents can take a reasonable parental leave to
care for newborn, newly adopted or seriously ill children without risking loss of
their jobs.

Restore funding to family support programs including Aid to Families with De-
pendent Children, food stamps, and Medicaid

Restore and increase funding for social services under Title XX of the Social Secu-
rity Act to meet the needs of abused chilOren, the mentally ill, and the elderly, as
well as to provide child-care services for low-income working mothers.

Retain the tax credit now allowed for child care expenses Congress should resist
the Reagan Adm. listration's efforts to change the tax credit to a tax deduction
making it far less advantageous to lower-income families

Work and family problems are complex They will not yield easily or soon to the
private and public efforts we are proposing. The AFL-CIO pledges its continued sup-
port of efforts *o solve these problems.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
When you mentioned that you have been quite successful in ne-

gotiating the benefits, the parental, and medical benefits for your
membership, can you idicate how many or what percentage of
your membership is protected or covered by similar features of this
bill, and also compare for us how your negotiated benefits stack up
with the provisions that are being recommended in this bill?

Mr. DONAHUE. Sure. I would be happy to submit our information
on that. I don't have the statistics on it, Mr. Chairman. But I would
be happy to affirm to you that the overwhelming majority of nego-
tiated contracts provide both for disability leave and for parental
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leave of one kind or another, and would proviae in the overwhelm-
ing number of cases for some wage replacement during that period
of disability or during a short period of maternity leave, wage re-
placement for perhaps 1 month or 6 weeks.

Mr. CLAY. But certainly not up to 26 weeks or 18 weeks that we
are talking about?

Mr. DONAHUE. In the case of disability benefits, the State laws
have set a standard, I think, for the negotiation of disability bene-
fits. And there it would not be infrequent to find coverage up to 26
weeks in the event of his or her disability, and the replacement of
50 to 75 percent, I would guess, of normal income.

In recent years, all of those figures, or the UI side as well as
worker's compensation side, as well as on the disability side, have
eroded very seriously, Mr. Chairman, in the current economic situ-
ation and they are probably running now closer to the 35 to 50 per-
cent wage replacement.

Mr. CLAY. How would your collective-bargaining efforts be affect-
ed if were this legislation in law?

Mr. DONAHUE. I think our role, since the legislation is-1 mean
no affror t to its supporters, Mr. Ch...rmanbut since the legisla-
tion is so minimal in its effect, I don't think it would importantly
affect our collective-bargaining processes.

It provides the floor for unrepresented workers. It is quite con-
ceivable to me that we have a percentage of union members who
are not covered for the kinds of minimal protection your bill would
offer, and so to that extent they would benefit from it.

Mr. CLAY. I addressed some business people in my district this
past weekend, the National Association of Manufacturers, and in
the question and answer period there wes a great deal of concern
about guaranteeing the precise or exact position.

There didn't seem to be that much hostility tovard the bill itself,
but they had some questions about things like that.

What is your feeling about guaranteeing the exact position?
Mr. DONAHUE. Well, my recollection, Mr. Chairman, is the bill

provides for restoration to a position equivalent to the exact posi-
tion, if that is possible, or alternatively to a position with equiva-
lent stages, benefits, pay, and other terms and conditions. I don't
find that an onerous condition.

It is, obviously, possible to conjure up that situation in which it
is impossible to restore a person after 6 months to exactly the same
job and the same desk, chair or workbench. But I don't think the
alternative provision for comparable conditions and employment
are onerous.

Mr. CLAY Thank you
4 Mrs. Roukema.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Mr. Donahue, I don't think you answered this
question before but I am not quite sure, in the context of Mr.
Clay's question on the subject of the insurance costs. If you did
answer it, let me ask it another way and you can give your re-
sponse.

In terms of your union contract costs, what are the union figures
as to the costs of the benefit package for the leave policy? What do
you attribute the benefit cost component to the leave policy?
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Mr. DONAHUE. I don't see any cost to an employer in the provi-
sions of this legislation beyond the almost incalculable personnel
cost of hiring or replacing, if indeed the person has to be replaced
and that may not always be the case; that is the personnel cost as-
sociated with changing a person's records and that sort of thing,
whatever training cost which might be attributed to a new employ-
ee doing that job.

But I don't see any cost to the employer providing unpaid le ve.
Now, in the more normal negotiated collective-bargaining situa-

tion or in those States which have disability laws, there is a cost
for disability protection which would provide wage replacement.
But you are not talking about the wages question there

Mrs. ROUKEMA. All right. So, as far as on a contractual basis, you
just don't see that as a component. It will cost the employer, defi-
nitely.

Mr. DONAHUE. I see the employer's indirect costs in terms of per-
sonnel and administration, and training, but that is all.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Now, what aboutgo ahead, I yield.
Mr. CLAY. I think there is one additional cost, the medical insur-

ance.
Mr. DONAHUE. Oh, I am sorry.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. That is the next point I was getting at. I was

going to get to that, Mr. Chairman. I thank you.
You made the reference to it being a technical question. I think

maybe the health plan, though, goes beyond that, there are more
than just technical questions involved. There are health benefit
costs.

And I note that, although I haven't had a gthance to read this full
letter from the chief counsel for the Sim 1; Business Administra-
tion, that he has addressed to this committee, he does indicate that
small firms can least afford to expand coverage and refers specifi-
cally to the health benefit costs.

And I just wonder, in your union negotiations, what the percent-
age cost is of your benefit package associated with these?

Mr. DONAHUE. That is really very difficult to say. The benefit
package costs will vary a lot, depending on what is in the package.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. No; I am not talking about absolute costs. I am
talking about percentages, on average. The percentage on average.

Mr. DONAHUE. Well, the percentages would vary if your benefit
package includes health and welfare, pension, if you include vaca-
tion and holiday costs, if you include costs as some big companies
would of maintaining a recreational facility or a vacation facility
scmeplace, the percentage would obv:ously keep on growing.

I am sorry, I can't respond to the narrower question of what is
the percentage of cost for a health and welfare plan.

But I don't even think you are examining that. I think what you
are examining is what would be the added costs of coverage that
would be represented by this legislation.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. That is right.
Mr. DONAHUE. And I would guess in the extreme for the parent

who took the maximum 18 weeks and who had to be replacedif
you assume that 3ach worker was replaced during that period of
timeand the typical plan would have at least a 30-day exclusion
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of the new employeecoverage is rarely first day coverage, it is
normally 30 days- -

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Yes.
Mr. DONAHUE. So, you are now talking about whatever that is, 14

weeks of coverage for the replacement employee, a quarter of a
year's premium cost, I would guess, for a single employee, some-
where around $70 for a reasonable health and welfare plan. So, I
guess in that case you are talking about $, J cost for the replace-
ment employee. And sick disability replacement could run up to 5
months at maximum for the replacement emplo:-ee.

I think that that cost has to be sought by examining the question
of how many people would want to or be able to take advantage of
an unpaid leave of this sort. The average worker cannot afford to
take 26 weeks or 18 weeks even of unpaid leave.

So that I think the exposure to the employer in terms of that re-
placement cost for health insurance or the health insurance cost
for the replacement employee would be really quite small, and I
am not sure that that is not a cost that an employer should be ex-
pected to bear.

If people work for 7 years, as one of your earlier witnesses testi-
fied, or 15 years for an emplov.3r, I don't think that is an inordi-
nate cost to bear.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you very much, Mr. Donahue.
Mr. CLAY. Mr. Bartlett.
Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you, Mr. Donahue, for this excellent testimony, and for

the testimony of the two previous witnesses.
Mr. Donahue, let me see if I can ask you what kind of iata is

available on two subjects.
One is, do you have any sort of an estimate or is there any data

available on the percentage of workers in the workplace that are
already granted this kind of, or this minimal kind of leave, either
pregnancy or medical? What percentage of the workplace, either
union or nonunion, if you have it broken down, is already covered
by these standards, would you estimate?

Mr. DONAHUE. I am sorry, I couldn't hazard a guess. The figures
would be difficult to come by. The medical coverage figures are
readily available, and I would hazard a guess for you that 90 to 95
percent of trade unions are covered by health and welfare benefit
plans.

How many of those plans are maintained in place for a period of
disability leave is it seems to me somewhere in the fact sheets that
were distributed that I saw, something in excess of 60 percent of
the people were covered by disability plans of one kind or another.

There is no specificity as to how many of those plans provided
for 26 weeks or 18 weeks or wl at.

Mr. BARTLETT. So, you don't have any estimate as to the percent-
age of even union plans that are union agreements that have res-
toration of employees?

Mr. DONAHUE. Oh, on restoration of employment, I would again
be hazarding a guess but I would guess that more than three-quar-
ters of all collective-bargaining agreements would provide for resto-
ratioa to employment after pregnancy leaves and I would guess
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that somewhere in the order of more than 90 percent would pro-
vide for restoration to employment after sick leave.

Mr. BARTLETT. Does the typical agreementhow does the typical
agreement take care of the substitute or replacement employee
during that 18 to up to 26 weeks for medical? That to say, is
there a provision in the typical agreement that the replacement
employee can be hired on a temporary basis?

Mr. DONAHUE. Yes. The typical agreement would provide for a
category of temporary employees, very often for the exclusion of
those temporary employees from participation in the union for
some period of time, particularly in the clerical situation where
such temporary employees are frequently not required to join the
union for up to 3 months or 5 months after employment.

In most cases, the contract provisions would be applicable to the
temporary employee, would be approximately the same as to any
new employee. And the typical contract provides that the employer
maintain as many employees as he or she needs to perform th?
work, and then for that temporary employee to be released when
the other person returns to work.

But may I offer the suggestion that ill of our experience with
leave policies tells us that there is a great deal of nonreplacement
of employees in the workplace. The situation is quite common
where an employee is out for a week or two and that employee is
not replaced, be it vacation or illness or whatever else.

There is probably a fair percentage of employees who would be
away from the job for a month or two or three and might not be
replaced, a small percentage but there would be some.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Would the gentleman yield, please?
Mr. BARTLETT. I woulu be happy to yield.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Mr. Donahue, I have no doubt about the validity

of your statement in terms of the kinds of union shops that you are
speaking of and the large number of employees that you are speak-
ing of and the kinds of jobs that are done there. But I would sug-
gest to you that in smaller business, where there are higher levels
of responsibility in terms of management and supervision, it would
be a great problem for the employer and the employees who have
to fill in, and this would create quite a strain and resulting ineffi-
ciencies in those small companies.

I thank my colleague.
Mr. BARTLETT. I thank the gentlelady for the point.
My next question is, can you give us any data or any thought as

to why 18 weeks would be the chosen number for parental leave?
As I understand it, the legislation would provide for 18 weeks in
addition to whatever vacation or sick leave could otherwise be
taken or paid.

Mr. CLAY. Well, under the legislation they could use their paid
leave as part of the 18 weeks.

Mr. BARTLETT. So, the 18 weeks would be including the paid
leave?

Mr. CLAY. If they desired to use the paid leave.
Mr. BARTLETT. Why the 18 weeks? Is that just a figure from med-

ical testimony?

25



21

Mr. DONAHUE. I asked the same question. I was told that it had
something to do with the judgment of experts as to the bonding
period of parents and child.

I was speculating when I came up this morning, it might be
somebody's mistaken notion of what half of 9 months is.

Mr. BARTLETT. I appreciate your candor, Mr. Donahue. One other
question, and that is, as I understand, the bill provides for parental
leave -Dr either parent, the mother or the father.

Mr. DONAHUE. Yes.
Mr. BARTLETT. Do most union agreements provide parental leave

for either parent, or is this something new that we are exploring?
Mr. DONAHUE. No, they do not. It is a new and growing issue in

collective bargaining. I would be hard put to give you any percent-
ages on it, but there is a growing concern in trade union negotia-
tions about parental leave policies.

There has beenI would guess, over the last 15 years or sode-
velopment of a fair percentage of collective-bargaining agreements
which would provide for some short term parental leave for a
father. I mean 3 to 5 days or something of that sort, paid leave.

The extension of that concept to an extended parental leave for
the father is only beginning to be developed in collective-bargain-
ing negotiations.

Mr. BARTLETT. One other question, and that is, can you give us a
sense of how you would define small business under this? As I un-
derstand the legislation, it defines the small businesses that are
exempt anyway of five employees, either part time or full time. Is
that a fair definition in your mind, or should it be larger or small-
er?

Mr DONAHUE. WP11, I have never accepted the view that any-
body should be exempt from social policy in this Nation, and so we
have always testified against excluding any group of employees
from a particular benefit or coverage under a social policy.

We recognize the realities of legislative enactment and so we
have supported the exclusion of five as in this bill.

Mr. BARTLETT. Then would it be your judgment that this legisla-
tion ought to extend to Congress as an institution and to congres-
sional offices?

Mr. DONAHUE. I think that all social legislation should extend to
the Congress and should provide coverage to employees of Con-
gress, including the labor laws of the land, yes, sir.

Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. We don't have any problem with extending this legis-

lation to Members of Congress, but we are not going to do it in vio-
lation of the Constitution, which separates the legislative branch
from the executive Ivanch. If the gentleman can come up with the
proper language for self enforcement by the legislative branch, I
will gladly accept the amendment. In fact, I will help him draft
such an amendment because I think Congress ought to be covered
by it, too.

Mr. Bartlett, in response to one of the questions you asked, I
think this might answer it. This is an article that appeared last
week in thethis week in the St. Louis Post Dispatch, April 21.
It was a surveya study made by an independent New York re-
search firmdealing with this issue. They studied 384 corporations
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ranging from those with sales of $500 million or less to those with
sales of over $2 billion, and they reported that 63 percent of the
companies give 5 to 8 weeks disability leave, 32.2 percent give 9 to
12 weeks, and 4.7 percent give 1 to 4 weeks.

They further stated thatand this is the part that might answer
your questionthat 37 percent of the companies studied offer
unpaid leave with a job guarantee to new fathers and adoptive par-
ents, 37 percent of those companies.

Mr. BARTLETT. I thank the chairman for his data, and I would
like to see a copy of that and perhaps get the original.

If the chairman would yield for 1 minute.
Mr. CLAY. Yes, go ahead.
Mr. BARTLETT. I would say to Chairman Clay, as you know, E ..ne

of the issues that you and I have faced together on this subcommit-
tee, we come with such a gulf between us that we just have a dif-
ferent perspective and we sometimes approach it differently.

I would suggest to you, from my perspective, I don't think that is
the case with this legislation. I am some what impressed by the pro-
posal that you have made. I do have, and would be happj to, and
would like to work with the gentleman on some of the specifics to
make sure that what we do makes sense for the workers and the
employers in the marketplace. But I don't want the chairman to
think that I am approaching this with the same sense of a totally
different viewpoint than you are approaching it.

Mr. CLAY. Certainly, I want to assure the gentleman that I will
work with him to see if we can get unanimity, because this is an
issue-that I think all of us can support.

Mr. Fawell.
Mr. FAWELL. Mr. Donahue, I perhaps wasn't listening well, but

when Mr. Bartlett did ask you the question in reference to union
contracts covering parental leavecould you summarize that
again? You indicate that this was a relatively new concept insofar
as collective bargaining is concerned?

Mr. DONAHUE. No, I think I was responding to Mr. Bartlett's
question about the applicability of parental leave to the father, and
I say that is a new and developing concept.

I said, I believe, that over the last 15 years or so there has been a
growing development :n collective bargaining agreements of some
paternal leave for the father of a newborn child of 3 to 5 days,
until the child is returned to the home and that sort of thing, paid
leave for that purpose.

I said that most of our contracts would provide for a kind of pa-
rental leave that is specified here, for the return of that person to
the job or to a similar job at the end of some period of leave. And I
said on the disability side that most of our contracts would provide
for wage replacement during a period of disability, either through
State law coverage or through negotiated coverage.

Mr. FAWELL. Again, most of itwith regard to childbirthwould
be paid leave in the collective-bargaining agreements?

Mr. DONAHUE. For the most part, our collective-bargaining agree-
ments would provide for a woman some period of paid leave for
pregnancy or for childbirth, ranging,.1 would guess, to probably 6
weeks
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Mr. FAWELL. Is there anything about extending it to the 18-week
periodand I understand that from eviden I have heard in
regard to comparable bills that it is the view of physicians that
there should be a 4-month period if you had the best of all worlds.
Do you have many collective bargaining agreements that do
extend, whether it is paid or unpaid leave, maternity leave to that
length of period?

Mr. DONAHUE. Yes, we do. I would be hard pressed to give you a
hard number on it, but it would come within either a separate pro-
vision of the collective-bargaining agreement or within the broader
provision of a collective-bargaining agreement, allowing an employ-
ee to be absent from employment for verifiably good reason for ex-
tended illness, for illness of someone that that person cares for,
child, parents, whatever.

That is a very common provision, the right to unpaid leave in
very special or extraordinary circumstances in the home.

Mr. FAWELL. Would that include childbirth?
Mr. DONAHUE. Yes, it would.
Mr. FAWELL. Do you have any idea what percentage of collective

bargaining-agreements would extend up to, say, the 4-month
period?

Mr. DONAHUE. No, I am sorry, I don't. In the collective bargain-
ing agreements which I know as an employer, we provide for 6
months for that period of childbearing leave.

Mr. FAWELL. The only other comment that I would have, and I
would like your reaction again, is to look to the small employer.
Here we are talking about an employer being defined as one as
small as five employees.

The 1978 Pregnancy Discrimination Amendments of Title VII, I
believe, have 15 employees defined as a small employer. And it also
covered part-time employees.

I know you have indicated that apparently you would generally
favor an employer being an employer and not to set any limits. But
do you have any thoughtsI note that it is 15 employees for the
Pregnancy Discrimination Act, and--

Mr. DONAHUE. I must say to you that I regard that number 15 as
a step backward for social legislation. In fact, most of our social
legislation and most of the coverage of employers for almost any
Government requirement has employers of four or more generally
being included.

I regard five as a number that you have and I don't know that it
is worth the argument, whether you have five or four. Fifteen
would disturb me very greatly. Then you are talking about a much
larger section of the workforce and you are talking about the
people who most need the imposition on that employer of the social
responsibility this legislation calls for.

What it demonstrated is that the large corporations have devel-
oped some measure of paternal leave. It is the small employer who
hasn't done it. The reason you legislate is to make people do what
is socially responsible.

It seems to me the higher you push that number of employees,
the larger group you are going to exempt from this and that is dis-
advantageous to them and to the Nation.
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Mr. FAWELL. Yet I assume that conversely, the smaller the em-
ploye/ the more difficult it is to make these kinds of adjustments,
too, wouldn't you say?

Mr. DONAHUE. I just don't know. It is not fair to offer speculation
on that. I am not a small employer. But it seems to me that the
employer of four, five, six, seven, eight people may have a much
closer relationship to the employees, he or she may be able to more
easily make substitutions, rearrange workforce.

You are talking about, I think, a more informal structure. But I
just can't answer.

Mr. FAWELL. rust one last question. I note the legislation covers
part-time employees and no prior length of service. What are your
thoughts on that?

Mr. DONAHUE. I am sorry. I didn't hear the first part of your
statement.

Mr. FAWELL. It covers, as I understand it, part time employees
and employees with no prior length of service.

Mr. DONAHUE. I would support, obviously, the inclusion of part-
time employees. I guess you can make an argument down to some
de minimus point, if you talked to me about a 2-hour employee or
4-hour employee. I suppose I would accept some de minimus limit
there.

But one of the things which is happening in this Nation is there
is enormous growth in part-time employment, and we are at, it
seems to me, somewhere near a fifth of the workforce working part
time.

I think it is essential that we protect them under our social legis-
lation. I would certainly believe that they should be covered by the
legislation.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Would the gentleman yield on that question?
Mr. FAWELL. I have no further questions.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Do you have any statistics to indicate how many

of those people that are part time are women? I would susnect that
it is an overwhelming number.

Mr. DONAHUE. I am cure there are such and I am sure it is a
large number.

Mr. CLAY. If the gentlewoman will yield, let's clarify what this
piece of legislation covers. It covers permanent part -::me employ-
ees, not part-time employees. There is a great difference in that.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. I am just speculating, this is really a question
more appropriately directed to the chamber of commerce or the
other business groups that will be coming before us. I wonder
whether a change in this policy would affect the number of part-
time employment, permanent employment that is available. That
has to be a real question to be faced.

A change in policy such as is suggested in this legislation or is
mandated in this legislation might adversely affect the number of
part-time pc,itions that are open to women in that growing area. I
don't know. It is a question that should be addressed to the busi-
ness groups.

Mr. DONAHUE. I can't quarrel with you, but may I suggest that
employers create part-time employment and some employees seek
that part-time employment for reasons which are far more substan-
tial than whatever the cost of this legislation might be.
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Mrs. ROUKEMA. I hope you are right I sincerely hope you are
right. But I think it is a question that has to be explored.

Mr. CLAY. Mr. Donahue, we want to thank you for your testimo-
ny.

Mr. DONAHUE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. The next witnesses will consist of a panel, Ms. Eleanor

Szanton, Meryl Frank, Irene Natividad, and Bonnie Milstein.
Welcome to the committee, and without objection your entire

statements will be included in the record. You may proceed as you
desire.

STATEMENTS OF ELEANOR S. SZANTON, PH.D., EXECUTIVE DI-
RECTOR, NATIONAL CENTER FOR CLINICAL INFANT PRO-
GRAMS; MERYL FRANK, DIRECTOR, INFANT CARE LEAVE
PROJECT, YALE BUSH CENTER IN CHILD DEVELOPMENT AND
SOCIAL POLICY; IRENE NATIVIDAD, NATIONAL CHAIRWOMAN,
NATIONAL WOMEN'S POLITICAL CAUCUS; AND BONNIE MIL-
STEIN, COCHAIR, CIVIL RIGHTS TASK FORCE, CONSORTIUM OF
CITIZENS WITH DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES

Ms. SZANTON. Representative Clay and other members of the
Subcommittees on Labor-Management Relations and Labor Stand-
ards, I am Eleanor Szanton, and I appreciate the invitation to pro-
vide testimony on the importance of parental leave as an invest-
ment in strong families

I speak as the executive director of the National Center for Clini-
cal Infant Programs, a nonprofit organization concerned with the
healthy development of children in the first 3 years of life, and of
their families.

Members of the national center's board include T. Berry Brazel-
ton, Edward Zig ler, former Surgeon General Julius Richmond, and
some two dozen ether leaders in health, child development and
public policy.

As you know, Drs. Braze lton and Zig ler have been particularly
active in advocating parental leave, and you will hear more on that
from Dr. Frank.

Research on infancy is constantly revealing previously unsus-
pected capacities and vulnerabilities of infants and toddlers. It is
also showing us the importance of babies' first relationships and
the crucial need to get these off tc a good start.

Yet public and private sector policies provide little support for
s, the healthy development of these relationships. Nor are our

present policies helping new parents to feel the pleasure and ac-
complishment of beginning them well.

Let us look at four sets of needs, and the ways in which parental
leave represents a beginning step toward meeting these needs.

First, there are the needs of infants in the earliest months of life.
Second, the needs of parents of infants and young children strug-

gling to provide both material and emotional sustenance.
Third are the special needs of adoptive parents and their chil-

dren.
Fourth, the needs of seriously ill infants and young children, as

you have heard already this morning a very moving example of
that.
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First, in the earliest months of life, infants need special kinds of
care. Children require careful nurturing throughout their develop-
ment.

The wealth of new knowledge about the infancy period tells us
that the formation of loving attachments in the earliest months
and years of life creates a crucial emotional root system for further
growth and development.

How are these attachments formed? Through responsive daily
care, thus daily feeding, bathing, diapering, comforting and baby
talk are all communications of utmost importance in beginning to
give the child the sense that life is ordered, expectable and benevo-
lent.

Breastfeeding and the care of the young inf
ronment also offer protection from infection
system develops in those earliest months.

In short, these factors affect the baby's
social and physical development.

This is not really a piece of fluff, something that would be nice.
This is something which now more and more research is relating to
later performance in school in terms of numbers of children who
are in special education classes, who have turned off from learning
or have developed how to delay gratification, to develop basic posi-
tive attitudes.

As any parent of more than one child I nows, infants vary from
birth, and probably earlier, in their temperaments and personal-
ities. When a bab: is cared for with Kiisitivity to his or her indi-
vidual rhythms and needs, it is more likely that that individual
child will develop well. Perfunctory care or neglect may result in
intellectual, physical and emotional stunting.

Second, if parents are to give their infants both material and
emotional nurturing, parents themselves must be supported in
their work and family roles.

We must recognize that supermom is a myth. Dr. Braze 1ton is
deeply concerned that when parents know they have to return to
work very early, they seem to guard themselves against making a
passionate attachment to this new life and to the new family unit.
They seem to be "fitting the baby in."

New mothers and fathers do not become expert caregivers over-
night. Developing a mutually satisfying relationship between
infant and parent takes time.

Each new child born to a family requires this period of adjust-
ment. Some babies, while not handicapped or low birthweight, are
born with temporarily less well developed central nervous systems.
They may be unusually fussy or quiet babies.

Families need time to learn how to enhance these babies' health
development, to woo these infants into what many experts call a
love affair with the world.

It is virtually impossible to predict before birth just how long it
will be until a parent or parents really feel confident that they un-
derstand this particular baby of theirs.

Once parents and babies do establish a solid attachment to each
other, the transition to work and child care is likely to be easier for
parents and for the child.

t in the home envi-
Lhe baby's immune

cognitive, emotional,
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Parents who have cared for their infant for several months are
likely to understand a good deal about their child's unique person-
ality, temperament, and the kind of caregiver or setting which will
be most appropriate.

Babies, for their part, who have already begun the process of
learning to love and trust their parents, are better able to form
and to use trusting, warm relationships with other adults.

Thirdly, adoptive parents and their children certainly have pe-
cial needs. Ideally, parents begin to prepare for their new roles
long before the birth of their baby. But while adoptive parents may
have waited years for the arrival of a child, they may have only
days to prepare for the child that will actually become theirs.

This child may come from an entirely different culture, may
have serious medical needs, and may even have previously experi-
enced life as frustrating and painful. Again, time together is essen-
tial for parents and child.

Finally, seriously ill children need their parents' presence as well
as the family paycheck.

Many infants are born prematurely. They may require extensive
hospitalization and special care once they go home.

Learning how to care for these fragile and initially difficult
babies takes time. Yet effort is worthwhile. Many studies have
shown, and really the research is very solid on this, that those pre-
mature infants who go home to a nurturing, responsive environ-
ment are likely to develop with few, if any, later learning and
other problems.

Again, you see the costs of special education and so on, it really
is not just a question of what would be pleasant.

Health professionals are also learning that many medically vul-
nerable childrenfor example, those who depend on a ventilator to
breathecan fare as well or better at home than in a hospital or
institutional environment, again saving lots of money.

Parents need time to coordinate services in the home and com-
munity. They need time to establish or re-establish their special re-
lationship with their child.

As we look at the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986, most
of us recognize that medical leave that includes coverage for condi-
tions related to pregnancy and childbirth and unpaid parental
leave for employees of relatively large enterprises represents only
the beginning of a response to a much larger challenge of invest-
ment in strong families.

4 But we don t have to be specialists in infancy to know what an
important milestone a first step represents. And we all justifiably
rejoice when a child or a nation takes such a crucial step forward.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Eleanor Stokes Szanton follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF ELEANOR S SZANTON, PH.D

Representative Clay and other members of the Subcommittees on Labor-Manage-ment Relations and Labor Standards, I am Eleanor Szanton, and I appreciate the
invitation to provide testimony on the importance of parental leave as an invest-
ment in strong families I speak as the Executive Director of the NP.tinnal Center
for Clinical Infant Programs, a non-profit organization concerned with the healthy
development of children and parents in the first three years of life Members of the
National Center's Board include T Berry Brazelton, Edward Zig ler and Julius Rich-
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mond, and some two dozen other leaders in health, child development and public
policy As you know, Drs Braze lton and Zig ler have been particularly active in this
area We have worked very closely with the Yale Bush Center in Child Development
and Social Policy's Advisory Committee on Infant Care leave, chaired by Dr Zig ler

Research on infancy is constantly revealing previously unsuspected capacities and
vulnerabilities of infants and toddlers It is also showing us the importance of
babies' first relationshipsand the crucial nee to get these off to a good start Yet
public and private sector policies provide little support for the healthy development
of these relationships Nor are our present policies helping new parents to feel the
pleasure and accomplishment of beginning them well As Secretary of Labor Brock
said in the March 31st Newsweek, "The family is under a great deal of stress, we
have to make sure we aren't part of the problem"

Let us look at four sets of needs, and the ways in which parental leave represents
a beginning step toward meeting those needs

First: there are the needs of infants in the earliest months of life
Second: the needs of parents of infants and young children, struggling to provide

both material and emotional sustenance
Third are the special needs of adoptive parents and their children
Fourth. the needs of seriously ill infants and young children
First, in the earliest months of life, infants need special kinds of care While chil-

dren require careful nurturing throughout their development, the formation of
loving attachments in the earliest months and years of life creates an emotional
"root system" for future growth and development How are these attachments
formed? Through the daily feeding, bathing, diapering, comforting and "baby talk"
that are all communications of utmost importance in beginning to give the child the
sense that life is ordered, expectable and benevolent (Breastfeeding i.nd the care of
the young infant in the home environment also offer protection from infection as
the baby's immune system develops) In short, these factors affect the baby's cogni-
tive, emotional, social and physical development

As any parent of more than one child knows, infants vary from birth (and prob-
ably earlier) in their temperments and personalities When a baby is cared for with
sensitivity to his or her individual rhythms and needs, it is more likely that that
individual 0 ild will develop well Perfunctory care or neglect may result in intellec-
tual, physical and emotional stunting.

Second, if parents are to give their infants both material and emotional nurtur-
ing, parents themselves must be supported in their work and family roles We must
recognize that "Supermom" is a myth We must realize that the anecdote I heard at
a meeting last year about a woman executive taking a conference call in the hospi-
tal the day after giving birth is a "horror story" Dr Braze lton is deeply concerned
that when parents know they have to return to work very early, they seem to guard
themselves against making a passionate attachment to this new life and to the new
family unit They seem to be "fitting the baby in "

New mothers and fathers do not become expert caregivers overnight Developing
a mutually satisfying relationship between infant and parent takes time It takes
continued effort by both parents and baby Each new child born to a family requires
this period of adjustment Some babies, while not handicapped or low birthweight,
are born with temporarily less well developed central nervous systems They may be
unusually fussy or quiet babies Families need time to learn how to enhance these
babie healthy developmentto woo these infants into what many experts call "a
love affair with the world" It is virtually impossible to predict before birth just how
long it will be until a parent or parents really feel confident that they understand
this particular baby of theirs

Once parents and babies do establish a solid attachment to each other, the transi-
tion to work and child care is likely to be easier for parents and for the child Par
ents who have cared for their infant for several months are likely to understand a
good deal about their child's unique personality and the kind of caregiver or setting
which will be most appropriate Babies, for their part, who have already begun the
process of learning to love and trust their parents are better able to formand to
usetrusting, warm relationship with other adults

Third, adoptive parents and their children have special needs Ideally, parents
begin to prepare for their new roles long before the birth of their baby But while
adoptive parents may have waited years for the arrival of a child, they may have
only days to prepare for the child that will actually become theirs This child may
come from an entirely different culture, may have serious medical needs, and may
even have experienced life as frustrating and painful Again, time together is essen-
tial for parents and child
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Fourth, seriously ill children need their parents' presence as well as the family
paycheck Many infants are born prematurely They may require extensive hospital-
ization and special care once they do go home Learning how to care for these frag-
ile and initially difficult babies takes time Yet the effort is worthwhile many stud-
ies have shown that those premature infants who go home to a nurturing, respon-
sive environment are likely to develop with fewest later learning and other prob-
lemsi Health professionals are also learning that many medically vulnerable children
for example, those who depend on a ventilator to breathecan fare as well or better
at home than in a hospital or institutional environment Parents need time to co-
ordinate services in the home and community They need time to establish, or re-

* establish, their special relationship with their child
As we look at the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986, most of us recognize

that medical leave that includes coverage for conditions related to pregnancy and
childbirth and unpaid parental leave fo; employees of relatively large enterprises
represents only the beginning of a response to a much larger challenge of invest-
ment in strong families. But we don't have to be specialists in infancy to know what
an important milestone a first step represents And we all justifiably rejoice when a
childor a nationtakes such a crucial step forward

Mr. CLAY. Ms. Frank.
Ms. FRANK. Thank you. I am Meryl Frank. I am the Director of

the Yale Bush Center Infant Care Leave Project. Thank you for in-
viting me here today.

We have been studying the issue of infant care leave for 3 years
now, and the project was initiated in response to the changing
workforce and changing composition of the family.

We were concerned, we know now that 48 percent of all mothers
with infants under 1 year of age are in the workforce and that is a
change. In 1970, it was only 26 percent.

What we wanted to do, we had an intuition that there was a
problem, and what we wanted to do was to look further into the
problem.

The first thing that we did was to initiate a study, a survey, of
mothers. What we found was that mothers, all the mothers be-
lieved they were getting a leave policy. In fact, they were only get-
ting their sick leave.

We found that parents wanted 6 months, 3 months paid, 3
months unpaid. And we found the schedule that was typical of all
young parents, was that the young parents were getting only sick
and vacation days, an average of 6 to 15 days.

The ones that got very generous leave, maybe 3 weeks, would be
returning to work, these women would be getting up at 5 o'clock in
the morning, getting the family ready, taking care of their infant,
dropping their 3-week-old infant off at day care, going to work,
spending the day at their work, worrying about the quality of their
day care, leaving after a full day, picking their infants up, bringing
them home, taking care of the family, taking care of the infant,
making formula and getting up in the middle of the night for night
feeding, and they weren't even physically recovered from pregnan-
cy and childbirth.

We knew that there was a problem and we wanted to know what
parents needed, what experts said parents needed, and I think that
you covered that very well

Then we wanted to know what parents were getting
We did a survey of the public sector, a survey of Federal employ-

ees, all 50 States, and of the military We have studied small busi-
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nesses, mid-size businesses and large businesses to find out what
they are offering.

And we decided we would look abroad to see what was happen-
ing there. We did a different kind of survey in Europe than had
been done before. We sent a questionnaire, we both actually inter-
viewed consumers, employers and government officials.

We also looked at the Third World, because interestingly enough
we found that many countries that we don't look toward for inno-
vative social policy, such as the Philippines, have social policy.

Then we realized that we had to come down to the first issue, we
had to balance the needs of the infant, the needs of the mother and
the needs of the workforce. So, then we looked at the legal ramifi-
cations of the parental leave policy and what the cost might be to
the Nation.

We also brought together a number of experts on child develop-
ment, social policy, law and a number of other fields, to look at our
research and make a recommendation.

The recommendations were based upon a number of things, and
they included that women need time to physically recover from
pregnancy and childbirth, that families need time to provide a
stable environment, and that infants need to have that environ-
ment.

The committee recommended a 6-month leave, 5-months paid, 3-
months unpaid, at 75-percent salary.

They recommended a job guarantee and then a continuation for
the entire period.

They considered paying for this program in the same way that
many of the State programs are financed, employer/employee con-
tributions.

The committee found that in New Jersey the contributions were
about 50 cents per week per worker, and their programs are run-
ning in the black, doing quite well.

But the purposes of this committee I would like to talk about are
research on what is being offered to parents now.

We found that public sector leaves don't vary very much from
private sector leaves. We found that American women have no
statutory right to parental leave.

In most States, 40 percent do receive some sort of a leave, but
that leave is the sick and vacation leave and disability, and that
figure also includes the five States, New York, New Jersey, Califor-
nia, Rhode Island, and Hawaii, that have paid disability programs.

We also found that very few had any further leave beyond the
period of disablement, which isit is 8 weeks.

I want to very quickly give you some characteristics, some broad
characteristics of leave policies. They vary widely according to the
size of the firm and the number of employees. Many other people
use size of sales. We did number of employees and the job title of
the worker.

Most Fortune 500 companies do have leave policies. They have a
period of physical disablement plus an unpaid leave.

And most small companies don't have an official leave policy.
We found that many do offer leave but they are unofficial.
We found, for instance, that midsize companies--we spoke to a

company in New York, a clothing manufacturer, that does offer a
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leave policy. And as you mentioned, Representative Roukema, it is
very difficult to them.

This president of a clothing manufacturer explained to me that
he had three designers that were pregnant, what was he going to
do, he only had three designers. And he wanted to give them leave.

We had discussed another option, an option such as gradually
%coming back to work, and he thought that that was workable, that
these women would have a leave during the physicalthe period
that they wereand then afterward they would come in 3 days a
week, rather than full time.

We also found that leaves vary according to the position. That is,
the job of the employee.

Management and professional, tend to get better leave policies,
we believe because the company has made an investment in those
people and they want to keep them.

Companies have also told us that they use it now as a recruiting
mechanism to get those people.

Recently, there was a forum on work and family and this was a
very important issue. People were saying that they were going to
be asking their employers if they wanted this type of thing.

Unfortunately, most women are not management and profession-
al workers. Most of them work for small employers and have no
guarantees for leave.

A national policy that would put at least a minimum leave policy
we support. We support this bill. But we also see this bill as a first
step.

We urge you to seriously consider the condition on paid leave.
We see that single parent families, the mother of the family will
not be able to take advantage of this leave as it stands.

Thank you very much.
Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Meryl Frank follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MERYL FRANK

The Yale Buell Center Infant Care Leave Project was initiated in response to a
growing concern over the increasing pressures faced by employed parents of infants
as they struggle to earn a living and to raise their young children i'arents with
young children are trying desperately to balance the demands and pleasures of the
family with those of work outside the home This conflict is especially pronounced
for 'ae nearly 50% of all married mothers of infants under one year of age who are
in the workforce Many of these women are forced by economic necessity to return
to their jobs within a few weeks or months of giving birth, often before they are
physically and emotionally prepared to do so.

Families need time to adapt to the presence ofa new member and to the demands
of parenthood Mothers must recover physically from pregnancy, labor and child-
birth. The United States is tie only major industrialized nation without a national
policy covering maternity or parental leave By contrast, more than 100 other coun-
tries have legislated coverage that allows parents to leave work for childbirth and
some period of child rearing without losing thei^ jobs

Taking into consideration the changing workforce in the United States, the impli-
cations of this lack of policy become apparent More than CO percent of American
mothers are now in the workforce The fastest growing segment of this group is
composed of women with children under age three.

The Yale Bush Center in Child Development and Social Policy convened the Advi-
sory Committee on Infant Care Leave to evaluate the impact of the changing compo-
sition of the workforce on families with infants During its two-year tenure the Com-
mittee has reviewed research on the well-being of infants and ;heir families, the de-
mographic features of the family and the workforce, infant care preferences of par-
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ents, and the quality and appropriateness of infant day care In addition, the Com-
mittee reviewed leave policies instituted in nations throughout the world and exam-
ined research and financing and implementation mechanisms of leave policy op-
tions

After reviewing the research, the Advisory Committee reached the following c(in-
elusions

1 Nearly 50 percent of all mothers of infants under one year of age are now
working outside the home

2 Irrespective of the changing demographics of the family and the workplace, ad
family remalas the primary base for the well-being and development of children

3, The majority of parents work because their salaries are vital to the economic
survival of their families

4 Families ne-)d time to adjust to the presence of a new family member The esti-
mates of length of time needed vary according to individual health and family
needs

5 A growing proportion of American families do not have the means to finance
leaves of absence from work in order to care for their infants

6 More than two-thirds of the nations in th, world including almost all industri-
alized nations, have some provisions for parents of infants to take paid, job protect-
ed leaves of absence from the workplace for physical recovery from labor and birth
and to care for their newborn infants

7 Federal policy in the United States prohibits discrimination in employment on
the basis of pregnancy Employers are required to grant leaves to women unable to
work due to pregnancy and childbirth on the same basis that they grant leaves for
short-term disabilities of any kind, Federal law does not mandate that employers
establish new disability benefits or provide leave to parents to care for newborn in-
fants

The Committee also voiced special concern for !ow income working parents, as
well as those parents with premature, disabled or severely ill infants

The Committee felt that the "infant care leave problem in the United States is of
a magnitude and urgency to require immediate national action " Interim and par-
tial solutions proposed by the Committee included employers' implementation of
such policies as flexible work schedules, reduced work hours job slianng and child
care information and referral services

However, the basic recommendation and goal were policies for an infant care
leave modelpolicies which would allow employees a leave of absence for a period
of time sufficient to enable mothers to recover from pregnancy and childbirth and
parents to care for newborn or newly adopted infants Such a leave would provide
income replacement, benefit continuation and job protection The leave would be
available to either mother or father for a minimum of six months, and would in-
clude partial income replacement (75% of salary) for three months, up to a realistic
maximum benefit sufficient to assure adequate basic resources for the families who
need them most Benefit continuation and job protection would be available for the
entire six-month leave period The Committee recommended that the infant care
leave policy be financed through an employer-employee based insurance system, to
be administered either by the federal government, the states or by private insur-
ance companies

EMPLOYER RESPONSES TO THE NEED FOR INFANT CARE LEAVE

The Advisory Committee's recommendation for a national policy to address the
needs of parents with infants was in part fueled by the fart that most employed
American women have no statutory right to a paid disability or infant care leave,
and virtually none have the right to a paid leave beyond the period of physical dis-
ablement American parents must rely most often upon the good will of their em-
ployer or supervisor to grant even an unpaid infant care leave This is simply not
an appropriate response to the vital needs of our nation's famine:, The lack of a
standard infant care leave policy in the United States has left the healthy de..elop-
merit of our children and out families at the mercy of individual employers It has
led to a situation which is at best confusing, and at worst physically and emotional-
ly damaging

Bush Center research has found that many parents are confused about just what
benefits they are entitled to Although many of the parents we surveyed believed
that they were entitled to a leave, in fact, they were entitled only to their accumu-
lated sick and vacation days, or to a disability leave, not an infant care leave Kahn
and Kamerman of Columbia University suggest that less than half of all private
sector employees (including those covered by five state mandated temporary disabil-
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ity insurance programs) are covered by some sort of disability or sickness insurance
covering the six to eight weeks necessary for physical recovery from a normal preg-
nancy end childbirth Far fewer are entitled to a leave for a period extending
beyond pregnancy and childbirth The proportion and construction of leave policies
available to public sector employees differs little from those offered private sector
employees

Leave benefits vary widely according to the size and disposition of the employer,
and according to the job title of the employee Larger firms tend to offer more ex-
tensive leave policies Most Fortune 500 companies offer 1he'r employees a disability
leave followed by a short, unpaid infant care leave However, most women are not
employed by these firms Most women are employed by smaller firms which tend
not to have official leave policies Employees of smaller firms are often only entitled
to accumulated sick and vacation days, and any leave granted beyond that is up to
the discretion of the supervisor. Regardless of the size of the firm, management and
professional women tend to be more likely to receive leave benefits than women
who are not in professional positionsthe majority of women

A national policy which would insure that all parents were entitled to at least the
minimum amount of time necessary for the physical recovery from pregnancy and
childbirth and some additional time to establish a healthy en% ironment for infant
and family development is vital to this nation's future However, in order for this
policy to have its full effectto enhance the lives of all American families it must
address the need for income replacement An unpaid leave policy will not adequate-
ly address the problems of the many low-income and single-parent families who may
most need a leave, but will be unable to afford it

Mr. CLAY. Next, Ms. Natividad.
Ms. NATIVIDAD. Chairman Clay and members of the subcommit-

tee, thank you for inviting me here today to appear before you.
I am .rene Natividad. I am chair of the National Women's Politi-

cal Caucus. I am also the mother of a 1-year old.
The National Women's Political Caucus is a national multiparti-

san organization with 77,000 members in more than 300 State and
local caucuses. Our goal for the past 15 years and for the next sev-
eral years, from what I can see, is equal representation in elective
and appointive offices for women, and we sp_.ak out on issues that
directly concern women.

The National Women's Political Caucus fully supports H.R. 4300.
This is a long overdue measure that will greatly benefit women
and men in the workplace.

Now, while unpaid leave and reemployment rights are substan-
tial gains, I only wish it were possible to pass a bill that provided
some measure of compensation, as well.

As this lady said, this is a significant first step but it is not all of
it.

I heartily concur with all the arguments made so far on behalf of
this bill, but my primary purpose here today is to stress that pa-
rental and medical leave are inseparable. In the words of an old
song, "You can't have one without the other

I understand that there is greater support for parental leave in' Congress than there is for medical leave. I believe this arises from
not having thought out the consequences of adoption of parental
leave without medical leave.

Let me cite a couple of examples. Should only half of this bill be
enacted, a parent would be entitled to leave with reemployment
rights to care for a sick child, while a colleague absent because of
illness or surgery would not be entitled to reemployment rights
and even could be fired.
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Another example: A woman would be entitled to parental leave
for birth of a child, while female and male colleagues unable to
work because of serious illness would not be.

Such a state of affairs is neither socially nor economically justifi-
able. Job security of men and nonpregnant women is just as impor-
tant as job security for mothers.

Adoption of parental leave protections without medical leave
would lead to ill will in the workplace between married women and
single women and between women and men as a whole.

Worst of all, parental leave without medical leave would encour-
age discrimination against women of child-hearing age, who consti-
tute approximately 73 pecent of all the women in the labor force.

Employers would tend to hire men, who are much less likely to
claim this benefit. Older women would not have any greater oppor-
tunities, as a consequence, because of pervasive age discrimination.

Parental leave without medical leave would be the modern ver-
sion of protective labor laws, which also required employers to
apply different personnel policies to women than men.

Other industrialized Western natiolis link medical leave for all
with maternity leave. They include paid maternity, and in some
cases parental leave in their social security laws covering paid
leave for sickness. None of them provide maternity or parental
leave alone. All are financed by payroll tax and/or general reve-
nue.

As has been mentioned quite frequently, the United States is
almost a century behind the Western European countries in its na-
tional policy of job security for workers temporarily incapacitated.

Although there were efforts of the American Medical Association
in 1916 to secure enactment by the States of temporary disability
insurance laws, including pregnancy-related disabilities, none were
passed until 1942 when Rhode Island enacted such a law. Four
other States have since enacted such laws: California, Hawaii, New
Jersey, which was mentioned before, and New York.

Until forced to do so by Federal law, all of the States, except
Hawaii, either excluded pregnancy-related disabilities or provided
restricted benefits.

We as a society can no longer leave such protection so vital to
the welfare of our families to individual employers.

While some employers provide adequate protection, most do not,
as indicated by the fact sheets that have been provided by Con-
gresswoman Schroeder and the Congressional Caucus for Women's
Issues.

The National Women's Political Caucus heartily endorses enact-
ment of H.R. 4300.

Thank you.
Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Irene Natividad follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF IRENE NATIVIDAD

Chairmen Clay and Murphy and members of the subcommittees, thank you for
the opportunity to appear before you today I am Irene Natividad, Chair of the Na-
tional Women's Political Caucus The NWPC is a national multipartisan organiza-
tion with 77,900 inembers in more than 300 State and local caucuses Our goal is
equal representation in elective and appointive office for women and we speak out
on issues that directly concern women

39



35

We fully support H R 4300, a long-overdue measure that will substantially benefit
women and men I only wish it wei possible to pass bill that provided some re-
placement of compensation But, at least, this is a beginning

My primary purpose is to stress that parental and medical leave are inseparable
In the words of the old song, "You can't have one without the other

I understand that there is greater support in the Congress for parental leave than
there is for medical leave. I believe this arises from not having thought about the
consequences of adoption of parental leave without medical leave

For example, a parent would be entitied to leave with reemployment rights to
care for a sick child; while a colleague absent because of illness or surgery would
not be entitled to reemployment rights and even could be fired A woman would be
entitled to such leave for birth of a child while women and men colleagues unable
to work because of illness would not be Such a state of affairs is neither socially or
economically justifiable Job security of men and nonpregnant women is just as im-
portant as job security for mothers.

Adoption of p. -ental leave protections without medicai leave would lead to
in the workplace between married women and single women and between women
and men

Worst of all parental leave without medical leave would encourage discrimination
against women of child-bearing age, who constitute approximately 73% of all
women in the labor force. Employers would tend to hire men, who would have less
legal protection Older women would not have any greater opportunities because of
age discrimination.

Parental leave without medical leave would be the modern version of "protective"
labor laws, which also required employers to apply different personnel policies to
women than men. In this connection, I would like to :nsert in the record excerpts
from the amicus briet of the ACLU in California Savings and Loan Association, et
al., v. Mark Guerra, et al., a case involving a California law providing that women
temporarily unable to work because of pregnancy-related disabilities receive up to
four months unpaid leave with job security.

A number of organizations concerned with equality for women have signed on to
this brief and to another filed by the now legal defense and education fund, both of
which argue that the California law is in violation of the pregnancy discrimination
act and can be brought into compliance only by extending the benefits of the law to
all employees temporarily incapacitated for reasons other than pregnancy.

Other industrialized Western Nations link medical leave for all with maternity
leave. They include paid maternity, and in some cases, parental leave in their Social
Security laws covering paid leave for sickness. None of them provide maternity or
parental leave alone All are financed by payroll tax and/or general revenue.

The United States is almost a century behind Western European countries in its
national policy of job security for workers temporarily incapacitated "Sickness and
maternity" laws originated in Germany in 1883 and were adopted by Austria in
1888, Sweden in 1891, Norway in 1909, England in 1911, France in 1928, Canada it
1940, and Italy in 1943 Parental leave was added later in some of these (Social Se-
curity Programs Throughout the World-1983, Research Report No 59, U.S Depart-
ment of Health and Human Services.)

Although there were efforts of the American Medical Association in 1916 to
secure enactment by the States of temporary disability insurance laws, including
pregnancy-related disabilities, none were passed until 1942 when Rhode Island en-
acted such a law Four other States have since enacted such lawsCalifornia,
Hawaii, New Jersey, and New York Until forced to do so by Federal law, all of the
States, except Hawaii, either excluded pregnancy-related disabilities or provided re-
stricted benefits

In summary, the United States alone among western industrialized nations does
not have a national policy protecting employees unable to work because of illness or
pregnancy-related disabilities. Medical leave as provided in H R 4300 is a badly
needed step toward a national policy If we care about the welfare ofour children,
parental leave is a necessity.

We as a society can no longer leave such protection so vital to the welfare of our
families to individual employers While some employers provide adequate protec-
tion, most do not as indicated by the factsheets provided by Congresswoman Schroe-
der and the Congressional Caucus for Women's Issues

I heartily endorse enactment of H R 4300
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Men workers experience an average of 4.9

days of work loss due to illness of

injury pe yeat while women experience

5.1 days per year. This extremely small

difference of 0.2 days m,kes sex the

least useful predictor of risk of walk

loss due to disahility. All of the

other population chatactetistics

researched by the National Center for

Health Ste' sties, including u,,..upation,

aae, race, place of 1,sider.,:n, income,

and perceived health status, are better

predictors than sex of days lost from

pregnancy leave were considered to be currently

employed. Fven Assuming that sure women voluntarily
01 involuntarily leave their sobs because of or In

anticipation of pregnancy, the disability rates for

men end women ages 17-64 are still remarkably

similar. /morn persons not in the work force, men

experienced 14.8 days of bed disability compared to
11.5 days for women and men had 45.8 days of
testticted activity compared to 30.5 for women. It

persons currently unemployed, men experienced 8.0 nays

of bed disability competed to 4.5 for women, and men

had 30.7 days of restricted activity competed to 25.3

for women. (Id. at 42.)

4 3

wock due to disability.12

This general ptopositlon holds true

even during the prime childheating

years. In the age group 17-24, men

experience 4.8 days lost from work per

person per year, while women have only

4.4 days. In the age group 25-34, the

figures ate 4.9 days for males and 5.2

days for females.33

Numerous factors influence

disability occdttence. Fot example,

lower income men workers experience mote

dinahility than lower-income women

workeis," men lose more

32 Fven if the gins ralixation were true that, on
average, semen . disabled from work more than men,
it would still be impossible to predict which women

(and men) will he disabled more, or less, than
average. The generalization thus serves to nbscute
the important fact of individual variahility. Cf. Loa
Angeles Dept of Water 6 Power v. Manhatt, 415 D.C.--
702.

33 Disability Boys, supra n. 31, At lq,

34
disability rates tine as in ore decreases,

(footnote cont'd)
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work days from all injuries than women,35

and they suffer more job-related

injuries and diseases.36 The number of

disability weeks (from any cause,

including pregnancy) was greater for men

than women in a study of office and

sales employees ages 17-64.37

3s Pei 100 cutiently employed nelsons, men lost 128.9
days per yeat Rom inturies while wnmon lost only 60.8
days. M. Ridov and N. Santangelo, Health Status of

Minorities and Low Incane Groups, IEW Pub. No. (1111A)

79-627 (1979), p. 155, 'heteafter 'Ruda; and
Santangelo ").

36 U.S. Depaibment of Labor, An Interim Report to
Congless on Occupational Diseases (19801, Table I-16,
49-50.

37 "V at ion in a/tattoo of Disability Peony
MotIor'itan ampinyees," 62 Metropolitan Life Ins. Co.

Stet. (July-Sept., 1981) p.9. In this study

woman ales 17-44 have more amual days of disability
than do males of the sane age, hut men ages 45-64,
expetience more disability days. The sane pattern
exists for average duration of disabilit. 11 office
workers, but alum sales personnel males of all ages
expetience loner' disabilities than do femmes. 62

Metropolitan Life Ins. Co. Stat. Bull. Jan.-Mar.

19811, pp. 5-6, Tables 1,2.
(fillrote coned)

Even though pregnancy and

childbirth always entail some period of

disability, that does not prove that

women as a class require disability

leave more than men. In certain work

environments in which males and females

aged 40-65 predominate, the disability

rate may be greater for men than for

women, and those disabilities

experienced by women are unlikely to be

/elated to prognancy.36 In workplaces

with a younger population, ntegnancy-

telated disabilities might

predominate. The pattein may vary by

place of employment, 'ocality,

geographical region, nqe, ethnic

experience longer disabilities than On females. 62
Mettliallitan Life Ins. Co. Stat. Bull. (Jan.-Mar.
19811, pp. 5-A, Tables 1,2.

16 Of all women aged 55-59 in U workforce in 1978,
almost 70% hart had their last child by age 34; more
than 901 had had their last child by age 39. U.S.

Depattment cf Commerce, Bureau of the Census.
Population ^haracteristics 6, Tahoe 15 (19791.
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tiackot mind, and other f artot s.lq 11,1- we

have tended to view prounaney as the

single nvetr admit fact at in measui

the sped for disability lienef its spoak
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expeitence valuing nnigedictable

temporary conditions which prevent them

(tom woiKind, and parents of both Sexes

need leave time to meet the needs of

their dependents." Pool People

disproportionately experience many

chronically disabling condittons.44 The

availability of pregnancy-specific leave

benefits is irrelevant to them, to women

who do not wotk tinting oiegnancy,45 and to

sales workers. Ptegnancy accounted for 25% of total
days of disability taken by office workers and 1311 for
sales workers. Pregnancy-related disability repre-
sents a greater proportion of disability days and
Incidence among women 17-44, and is neolible for women
ages 45-64. 6: Metropolitan Life Ins. Co. Stat. Rull.
(Jan.-Mai. 1981), pp. 5-6, Tables 1,2.

43 Discrimination against either parent can equally
mune dependent family members. Califano v.
westcott, 443 U.s. 16 11979), invalidated a provision
of the Social Security Act which keyed benefits to the
sex of the unemployed parent, noting that the sex of
the unemployed breadwinner patent was irrelevant to

the legislature's goals. "((In either case, the
family's need will he equally great." Id. at 8R. See
also Weinberger v. WiesenCeld, 420 U.S. 636 (1975).

44 Rudcv 6 Santangelo, supra n. 3c, at 135-37.

45 Only 1.1% of blue collar women and 2.9% of sale:
(fcllinote cont'd)

women beyond childbeating acre. Mothers

who rely in whole or in part on a spouse

oc family member's wages would he better

served by benefits coveting that wage

earner in the event of any disability."

If pregnant women are disadvan-

taged because employets do not

ggatantee disability leave, it Is not

because they ate diqprnpoLtinnAtoly

and clerical wotkers over the age of 30 expected to
hear a child within a year. U.S. D,p't of Commerce,
Buleau of the Census, "Pertility of American %Omen
Jr 1977," Current It tattoo Reports, Series P-20,
R. 325, Table 121 at 3 i1978). ethet women voluntarily
leave the labor force during or in anticipation of
pregnancy. O.S. tmp't of COmmetce, Bureau of the
Census, "Fertility of American Women: June 1980,"
Cut rent Population Reports, Series P-20, Nn. 365,
(1981).

46
Indeed, in oecodnition of this problem, a bill has

been inurriuced in Congress to provide all workets the
light to unpaid leave of absence with lob security for
illness, temporary physical Incapacity, or work loss
because of the need to care for a newbotn, newly-
adopted or seriously ill child. Parental and Medical
Leave Act of 1986, H.R. 4300. The impetus for this
legislation derives in substantial part iron the
concern of some legislators that sex-specific

measures, like 812945(b)(2), are not harmonious with
Title VII and, in any event, are an inadequate

tesponse to the proLleos anc,unheted by all employees.
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disabled, but more likely because their

requests to return are discriminatorily

refused. The history of exclusionary

treatment based on pregnancy is too

recent to be easily extinguished as a

factor in employer decisions.

Stereotypes about the greater

unreliability of mothers of infants or

young children still ahound.47 Left to

their discretion, employers may well be

less likely to accommodate the disabil-

ities of pregnancy than those of other

illnesser, not because of the uniqueness

or special needs of pregnancy but

because of a reluctance to employ new

mothers. e.g. Phillips v. Martin

Marietta Corp., 400 U.S. 542. The

notion that women need special treatment

because of biological differences thus

47 See, generally, MS Study, supra n. 12.

masks covert but intentional gender

discrimination against women both as

childbearers and parents. While the

legislature i free to offer solutions

to such discrimination, it must do so in

a non-discriminatory fashion. In the

long run women will benefit more from

laws which prohibit any discrimination

on the basis of sex than those which

require preferential treatment and

reinforce invidious stereotypes."

48 "(T)he assumption that women will become pregnant
and leave the labor market is at the core of the sex
stereotyping resulting in unfavorable disparate treat-
ment of women in the workplace." S. Pep. N. 95-331,
95th Cong., 1st Sess. 3 (1977) (hereafter "S. Rep. 95-
33l"), reprinted in Legislative History of the
Pregnancy DiscrLaFation Act, 1978 (committee print
prepared for the Senate Committee on labor and Human
Resources) at 40 (1979) (hereafter 'Leg. Hist.").
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Mr. CLAY. Ms. Milstein.
Ms. MILSTEIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the

committee I congratulate you on holding this hearing today, and I
.pr.vciate your having invited me to testify.

I am a staff attorney with the Center for Law and Social Policy,
. and I am speaking here today in my capacity as cochair of the Civil

Rights Task Force of the Consortium of Citizens with Developmen-
tal Disabilities.

The members of that task force are listed on the front of my tes-
. timony, and include the American Association on Mental Deficien-

cy, [ACLD], an Association for Children and Adults with Learning
Disabilities, the Association for Retarded Citizens, the Disability
Rights, Education, and Defense Fund, the Epilepsy Foundation of
America, the Mental Health Law Project, the National Alliance for
the Mentally Ill, the National Association of Developmental Dis-
ability Councils, the National Association of Protection and Advo-
cacy Systems, the National Mental Health Association, the Nation-
al Society of Children and Adults With Autism, and the United
Cerebral Palsy Associations.

The Parental and Medical Leave Act, which I will refer to as
PMLA, is important legislation for all employees, including em-
ployees with disabilities and employees who are parents of minor
and adult children with disabilities.

Contrary to popular misconceptions, work is a vital part of the
lives of many people with disabilities and, in turn, individuals with
disabilities comprise a vital part of the American labor force.

Historically, society viewed disability as an illness. The percep-
tion was that people with disabilities needed to be cared for and
cured. They were not considered able to fully participate in Ameri-
can life, and this damaging stereotype fostered the notion that such
people could not work.

Large and small companies across the country are increasingly
discovering the population of individuals with disabilities is a pool
of hard working and productive employees.

A combination of changing social attitudes, new job patterns and
increasingly available technology is helping more and more compa-
nies to fill crucial job positions with people who have a wide varie-
ty of disabilities.

Numerous studies have demonstrated that the productivity, reli-
ability and above average safety records of such workers is indispu-
table.

For example, a survey of employees at the Du Pont Corp. showed
that workers with disabilities excelled in all areas.

The PMLA provides necessary job protections for employees of
all sorts. Traditional leave policies focus on sick leave that is neces-

ti sary to restore an employee to health.
The PMLA adopts a more reliable focus by acknowledging the

distinction between sickness and disability.
For example, an employee with arthritis may require periodic

physical therapy. That physical therapy will not eliminate the em-
ployee's arthritis. It will, however, make it possible for the employ-
ee to functim more comfortably and more effectively.

Similarly, if an employee's child has cerebral palsy and requires
orthopedic devices to assist his or her mobility, the time necessary
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to acquire and to adjust to the braces will not fit under the tradi-
tional notion of sickness and health, but establishes as much a
need for a parent to be able to obtain the leave necessary to help
his or her child as would a child's contracting chicken pox.

The current unavailability of the kind of leave that the PMLA
will provide has contributed to the astronomical unemployment
rate among people with disabilities.

Experts approximate that 16 percent of the American popula-
tion, or 36 million people, have disabilities.

It is essential to realize that most of the working age individuals
who comprise this number can work. Of the 36 million, roughly 11
million, or 30 percent, are gainfully employed, and at least another
15 million of these Americans could work if given the opportunities
to do so.

This legislation will certainly not succeed alone in reducing the
unemployment rate among people with disabilities and among par-
ents of disabled children, but it will address one of the underlying
causes of such unemployment.

No longer will employees be terminated from their jobs while
tending to their own and their families' health needs. No longer
will many productive workers be forced to depend on government
benefits due to the lack of adequate medical leave protections.

The needs of employees with disabilities are not identical to
those of other employees.

Leave needs vary depending on the individual's type of disability.
For example, a physically impaired person will have different med-
ical needs from those of a person with a neurological disorder, such
as epilepsy.

In this light, the leave provided by the PMLA amounts to little
more than essential, reasonable accommodation, which is crucial in
order for many people with disabilities to integrate themselves into
the workforce and to achieve optimum independence and security.

Working parents of dependent daughters and son!, also need this
type of leave policy.

Under the parental leave section of the PMLA, parents are guar-
anteed a minimum of 4 months of unpaid leave every 2 years for
the birth, adoption or serious health condition of a daughter or son.

For many years, these families have been forced tc bear unneces-
sary hardships because uniform, reasonable leave policies which
allow for leave vital to the care of a dependent daughter or son
with disabilities do not exist for the vast majority of employees.

Parents and parent organizations within the disability communi-
ty believe that this situation is one of the many causes of the diffi-
cult economic and emotional problems faced by these families.

The income of a family with a disabled member is nearly three
times as likely to fall below the federally defined poverty level.
This makes such families as a class, including all racial; ethnic
groups, the poorest minority in our Nation.

Though the parental leave contained in the PMLA is unpaid
leave, it will still aid these parents in their effort to meet the
health needs of their daughters and sons while maintaining their
jobs and the economic and family security that those jobs guaran-
tee.
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By "ecognizing this need, the authors of the PMLA have recog-
nized important demographic changes in American society.

Families are no longer institutionalizing their children who have
disabilities. The .verwhelming majority of families now keep their
children at home.

A major reason for this shift away from institutionalization is
that study after study has proved the debilitating effects of institu-
tionalization and its costliness.

On the other hand, the individual with disabilities who is al-
lowed to remain in a family environment has a much greater like-
lihood of learning the skills necessary for independence and a ful-
filling life in the community.

The Congress has enacted several laws that recognize that the
pathology of disability is not in the individual, but rather is in the
physical, social, political and economic environment that has limit-
ed the choices available to people with disabilities.

The solution to these problems is not medical intervention alone,
out more self help initiatives leading to the removal of barriers
a.id to the full participation of people with disabilities in society.

The PMLA is one such solution. It will guarantee employees
their job rights while reinforcing basic American standards of job
responsibility and family stability. It will reinforce the intent of
other Federal and State legislation which promotes the independ-
ence of people with disabilities, and it will be cost effective.

As several studies have noted, employers can no longer count on
a continuing supply of workers. They must, therefore, endeavor to
make employment more attractive.

Most often, these considerations prompt the initiation of benefits
that reinforce the relationship between employment and the well-
being of the worker and his or her family.

The flexibility that the PMLA will introduce on a national and
consistent basis will benefit workers, employers, and taxpayers.

Since this legislation will affect work standards and labor policy,
those whom we represent have an interest in seeing that this bill
addresses their general concerns as American workers and their
particular needs and concerns as persons with disabilities and as
parents of those with disabilities.

We look forward to working with this subcommittee toward the
enacting of the Parental and Medical Leave Act.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Bonnie Milstein follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BONNIE MILSTEIN

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee We congratulate the committee on
holding this hearing today, and we appreciate the opportunity that you have givenus to testify

The Parental and Medical Leave Act (PMLA) is important legislation for all em-
ployees, including employees with disabilities and employees who are parents ofminor and adult children with .sabilities Contrary to popular misconceptions,
work is a vital part of the lives of many people with disabilities, and, 1$1 turn, indi-viduals with disabilities comprise a vital part of the American labor force. Histori-
cally, society vie wed disability as an illness The perception was that people with
disabilities needed to be cared for and cured They were not considered able to fully
participate in American life This damaging stereotype also fostered the notion that
people with disabilities could not work
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Large and small companies across the country are increasingly discovering the
population of individuals with disabilities as a pool of hardworking and productive
employees. A combination of changing social attitudes, new job patterns, and in-
creasingly available technology is helping more and more companies to fill crucial
job positions with people who have a wide variety of disabilities. Numerous studies
have demonstrated that the productivity, reliability, and above average safety
records of such workers. For example, a survey of employees at the DuPont Corpo-
ration showed that workers with disabilities excelled in all areas. In 1981, supervi-
sors rated 92% of their employees with disabilities as average or above in perform-
ance of job duties, 85% average or above in attendance, and 96% average or above
in job safety.

The PMLA provides necessary job protections for employees with disabilities. Tra-
ditional leave policies focus on sick leave that is necessary to restore an employee to
health. The PMLA adopts a more reliable focus by acknowledging the distinction
between sickness and disability. For example, an employee with arthritis may re-
quire periodic physical therapy. That physical therapy will not eliminate the em-
ployee'(3 arthritis. It will, however, make it possible for the employee to function
more comfortably and more effectively. Similarly, if an employee's child has cere-
bral palsy, and requires orthopedic devices to assist his of her mobility, the time
neces8ary to acquire and to adjust to the braces will not fit under the traditional
notion of sickness and health, but establishes as much a need for a parent to be able
to obtain the leave necessary to help his or her child, as would a child's contracting
chicken pox.

The current unavailability of the kind of leave that the PMLA will provide has
contributed to the astronomical unemployment rate among people with disabilities.
Experts approximate that 16% of the American population, or 36 million people,
have disabilities. It is essential to realize that most of the working-age individuals
who comprise this number can work. Of the thirty-six million individuals with dis-
abilities, roughly eleven million (30%) pre gainfully employed, and another fifteen
million of these Americans could seek if g.ven opportunities to do so.

This legislation will certainly not succeed alone in reduc ng the unemployment
rate among people with disabilities, and among parents of &gabled children, but it
will address one of the underlying causes of such unemployment. No longer will em-
ployees be terminated from their jobs while tending to their own and their families'
health needs. No longer will many productive workers be forced to depend on gov-
ernment benefits due to the lack of adequate medical leave protections.

The needs of employees with disabilities are not indentical to those of other em-
ployees. For example, studies indicate that on the average, people with a chronic
activity limitation account for approximately 30% of all visits to physicians, 40% of
all discharges from short; stay hospitals, and 58% for all days spent in such facili-
ties. Therefore, the need for basic protected job leave may be greater in real terms
among some employees with disabilities. Furthermore, leave needs vary depending
on the individual's disability. For example, a physically impaired person will have
different medical needs from those of a person with a neurological disorder, such as
epilepsy. In this light, the leave provided by the PMLA amounts to little more than
essential, reasonable accommodation, which is crucial in order for many people with
disabilities to integrate themselves into the workforce and to achieve optimum inde-
pendence and security.

Working parents of dependent daughters and sons also need this type of leave
policy. Under the parental leave section of the PMLA, parents are guaranteed a
minimum of four months of unpaid leave every two years for the birth, adoption, or
serious health condition of a daughter or son. For many years, these familes have
been forced to bear unnecessary hardships because uniform, reasonable leave poli-
cies which allow for leave vital to the care of a dependent daughter or son with dis-
abilities do not exist for the vast majority of employees. Parents and parent organi-
zations within the disability community believe that this situation is one of the
many causes of the difficult economic and emotional problems faced by these fami-
lies.

The income of a family with a disabled member is nearly three times as likely to
fall below the federally-defined poverty level as the average family's. This makes
such families as a class (including the disabled of all racial/ethnic groups) the poor-
est minority in our nation. Though the parental leave contained in the PMLA is
unpaid leave, it will still aid these parents in their effort to meet the health needs
of their daughters and sons while maintaining their jobs and the economic and
family security those jobs guarantee.

By recognizing this need, the authors of the PMLA have recognized important de-
mographic changes in American society. Families are no longer institutionalizing
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1

their children who have disabilities. The overwhelming majority of families now
keep their children at home. A major reason for this shift away from institutional-
ization is that study after study has proved the debilitating effects of institutional-
ization and its costliness. On the other hand, the individual with disabilities who is
allowed to remain in a family en' ironment has a much greater likelihood of learn-
ing the skills necessary for independence and a fulfilling life in the community.

The Congress has enacted several laws that recognize that the pathology of dis-
ability is not in the individual, but rather in the physical, social, political, and eco-
nomic environment that has limited the choices available to people with disabilities.
The solution to these problems is not medical intervention alone, but more self-help
initiatives leading to the removal of barriers and to the full participation of people
with disabilities in society.

The PMLA is one such solution. It will guarantee employees their job rights while
reinforcing basic American standards of job responsibility and family stability. It
will reinforce the intent of other federal and state legislation which promotes the
independence of people with disabilities, and it will be cost-effective.

As several studies have noted, employers can no longer count on a continuing
supply of workers. They must therefore endeavor to make employment more attrac-
tive. Most often, these considerations prompt the initiation of benefits that reinforce
the relationship between employment and the well-being of the worker and his or
her family. The flexibility that the PMLA will introduce on a national and consist-
ent basis will benefit workers, employers and taxpayers.

Since this legislation will affect work standards and labor policy, those whom we
represent have an interest in seeing that this bill addresses their general concerns
as American workers and their particular needs and concerns as persons with dis-
abilities and as parents of those wit' disabilities. We look forward to working with
this subcommittee towards the enactment of the PMLA.

Mr. CLAY. Ms. Frank, it is my impression that the problem that
many of the small- and medium-size employers face is that they
have ust not considered parental or medical leave policies and re-
je but rather they have just not confronted the issue or
they have established some informal

Ms. FRANK. That is right. They told us that they don't have a
leave policy because they haven't neede1 one until this point. And
now, with so many women in the work force, and who want to
return to work and need to return to work, they now have to devel-
op some sort of a policy.

Mr. CLAY. You stated that you made a survey or study of foreign
countries and found most of them to have already adopted this
same type of legislation. Why do you think that the United States
is so far behind in this area?

Ms. FRANK. That is a difficult question. I think that from what
they have told us, that they seem to have a different view on what
is the community's responsibility for the children is, and in the
United States we have tended to have more of an individual view
of the family raising children and being responsible for the chil-
dren. And, in fact, as I said earlier, only in 1970, that only 26 per-
cent of women with infants under 1 year of age were in the work
force. Now we are looking at 48 and 49 percent, and all indications
are that that will continue.

Mr. CLAY. Do you recall how many other nations have parental
and- -

Ms. FRANK. Two-thirds of all the nations of the world have leave
policies. All other industrialized nations do and most Third World
nations do.

As a matter of fact, recently I read in the paper that Yemen just
adopted a paid parental leave policy.

Mr. CLAY. What about Libya? [Laughter.]
Ms. FRANK. I don't know.
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Mr. CLAY. Ms. Milstein, we have heard some concerns about the
time that it would take to train, to recruit, and train a replace-
ment during this abbreviated period. Is that a real valid concern?

Ms. MILSTEIN. I think that the testimony from Mr. Donahue of
the AFL-CIO accurately represents the organizations on whose
behalf I testify. It is our understanding that the cost of replacing is
well within budgets of employers and would not be disruptive.

Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
Mrs. ROUKEMA.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions for this panel.

I think they have presented some interesting material. But I do
have a statement to make, as clarification of my comments on
bonding at the beginning.

I greatly respect what Dr. Szanton has said on the subject and
Ms. Frank, from the Yale Bush Center. Everything you have said
about the mutually satisfying relationship being important to early
cognitive development and emotional development is absolutely
correct.

My comments on bonding were directed more to the timeframe. I
think the 18 months is a cruel hoax; 18 monthsand I am sure Dr.
Braze lton would agreeI am sorry, 18 weeks, I am talking about
18 weeks.

Eighteen weeks, and I am sure Dr. Braze lton would agree, has
really no relationship to bonding. It is so minimal, it should not be
part of this discussion.

I think the discussion has to evolve around other issues, econom-
ic, social welfare in terms of women's rights, and the disability as-
pects of maternal leave. I think the bonding has to be left out of it
because I think unless you are willing to admitand I hope you
are notthat what you really need for bonding is, as some experts
would say, 2 years, some would say 3, and some very conservative
people would say the woman should stay at home with her pre-
school child, which I don't want to get into now. It is not appropri-
ate because the economic questions that are involved here as to
why women are out in the work force are paramount.

But I just wanted to be clear, I agree with everything you said
about the importance of bonding. I just think the 18 weeks is a
cruel hoax, so unfortunately I just have to eliminate that part of
the debate from our consideration.

Mr. CLAY. Well, y. can amend the bill to make it 2 years.
[Laughter.]

Mrs. ROUKEMA. And that would be, I think, what is known in
this House as a gutting amendment.

Mr. CLAY. Well, I would support that gutting amendment.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. But nobody else would, Mr. Chairman.
Ms. SZANTON. I did not recommend any specific-
Mrs. ROUKEMA. No; I understand.
Ms. SZANTON. As a matter of fact, there were people on the com-

mittee that said you can't, for sometimes it is shorter, for some-
times it is longer.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. I understand that, and you are completely profes-
sional and I wanted to commend you for your professionalism. I
feel rather deeply on this subject. As a mother of three and the
wife of a psychiatrist who has had extensive work with children, I
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agree with you completely. I just think, unfortunately, we have to
separate the issue from the consideration of this bill.

Mr. CLAY. Mr. Hayes.
Mr. HAYES. No questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. Mr. Bartlett.
Mr. BARTLETT. I would like to commend the panel for their

rather excellent testimony. I have a couple of questions.
First, how would you view and comment on the need to require

by Federal law paternity leave of an equal amount to maternal
1 leave for any or all?

Ms. FRANK. Well, actually, the reason that we called our project
the infant care leave project rather than maternity is to talk about
what the purpose of the policy would be. We think that it is impor-
tant to encourage more fathers to care for their infants, but we
also recognize there is a period of disability in the beginning that
would be exclusively for the mothers. But we think it would only
be healthy for more fathers to be involved.

Ms. SZANTON. I would agree with that, though I don't pretend to
be really competent on the niceties of what would be economically
feasible. But I certainly do feel that it is a very valuable step that
fathers have become much more seeing themselves more involved
in their new babies' lives.

Ms. MILSTEIN. Mr. Bartlett, I would only add one thing. You and
I have spoken on other disability issues and you are certainly one
of the better informed Members of Congress on disability jellies.
And as such, you understand that because the PMLA allows paren-
tal leave for serious medical condition of a child, that it is every bit
as much a father's responsibility as it is a mother's to help a dis-
abled child with obtaining the kind of care and therapy and the
kind of support that he or she might need, getting to the school,
staying in school.

So, from that perspective, there is absolutely no reason why
there should be a distinction for parental leave.

Ms. NATIVIDAD. Let me also add that this is also a new social
phenomenon, a greater desire on the part of all parents to want to
take time off when a child is born. I know that when my son was
born, my husband wanted to take some time off and he could not.
There was no company policy covering that.

Mr. BARTLETT. Thank you.
So, your testimony basically is to try to maximize the options for

the benefit of the family and specifically the infant.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. CLAY. Thank you.
Mr. Fawell.
Mr. FAWELL. Just one question. Ms. Natividad, you mentioned

that you are the mother of a 1-year-old. Were you employed, were
you able to obtain parental leave?

Ms. NATIVIDAD. I worked for the State of New Jersey, for a State
college. I was allowed unpaid leave up to 3 months and paid leave
that would be covered by my accumulated sick days and vacation
days.

However, because I was part of management, I headed up a
center for continuing education, which was like another school
within the college, my vice president to whom I reported didn't feel
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he could afford to give me 3 months time. I went back to work
after 1 week.

Mr. FAWELL. Do you think that there would be more of a prob-
lem of potential discrimination against employees who were not, as
you were, higher in management, but let's say might be in a secre-
tarial position? With a bill like this and an employer knowing the
potential of leave coming up and disrupting hi:, or her search for
such material service, there might be increased discrimination
by --

Ms. NATIVIDAD. Against women?
Mr. FAWELL. Against women.
Ms. NATIVIDAD. Well, that is why we are supporting a general

disability bill that includes a parental bill.
Let me also quote some numbers for you. The National Center

for Health Statistics calculated that currently employed persons 17
to 64 years of age, experience 5 days lost from work per parson per
year.

The rate for time lost from work was approximately the same for
male and female. The highest rate of work lost was reported from
those 55 to 64 years of age.

So, what I am pointing out here is that even gi- n pregnancy, I
suspect that the amount of time lost by men anu women would be
the same.

Mr. FAWELL. Thank you.
Mr. CLAY. If there are noyes?
Ms. SzArrroN. Could I just make one response also to Mrs. liouke-

ma?
I wanted to say that there really isthat we were not implying

that just the first few weeks if people were together Mould make
all the difference. Obviously, the process of love and compassion
goes on through the years.

We are saying, I think, that there is a qualitative difference
there at the very beginning and that it is possible to get off to the
wrong start because parents and children don'tif that is all you
have to do.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. I understand, Doctor, and I agree with your
premise. I think it is clearly established in developmental sciences
and I do agree with that. Your testimony was excellent.

I simply made the point that for purposes of this bill I think we
have to separate the issues.

Mr. CLAY. If there are no further questions, we thank the wit-
nesses.

Mr. CLAY. The next witnesses will consist of a panel, Ms. Jeanne
Kardos, Barbara Inkellis, Irma Finn Brosseau, and Susan Hager.

Congressman Hayes will take the Chair.
Mr. HAYES. You may have already been advised by the chairman

of the subcommittee that we have copies of your testimony and the
entire testimony will be entered into the record. If you want to
deal with just the highlights of it, it would be appreciated by this
committee.

So, we will start with you, Ms. Kardos.
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STATEMENTS OF JEANNE KARDOS, DIRECTOR OF EMPLOYEE
BENEFITS, SOUTHERN NEW ENGLAND TELEPHONE; BARBARA
INKELLIS, GENERAL COUNSEL, DISCLOSURE INFORMATION
GROUP; IRMA FINN BROSSEAU, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, BUSI-
NESS AND PROFESSIONAL WOMEN'S FOUNDATION; AND SUSAN
HAGER, PRESIDENT, HAGER, SHARP & ABRAMSON, INC., REP-
RESENTING THE U.S. CHAMBER OF COMMERCE

Ms. KARDOS. Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee,
thank you for allowing me to appear before you today.

My name is Jeanne Kardos. I am director of employee benefits
for the Southern New England Telephone Co., which operates pri-
marily in Connecticut and employs 14,000 employees.

This is a subject that is especially near and dear to my heart, not
only as a benefits administrator but as a mother of two children.

I have to say that both my company and I personally are very
much in favor of providing parental leave and disability programs.

We have had maternity disability and child care leaves for
nearly 10 years. Because you have been asking some questions
about statistics, I have decided to insert them wherever I can here
while describing these benefit plans.

Approximately half of our employees are women, and about 67
percent of them, as I recall, are of child-bearing age. That is about
4,700 employees who could have another child. I don't know how
many of them are married.

Last year we had 235 babies, which represents a 5-percent popu-
lation explosion, if that is what it is. Let me briefly highlight how
those mothers used our programs.

We provide an unpaid leave prior to disability, and 60 of our 235
took advantage of that.

This is then followed by paid leave with full benefits from the
day of delivery until the disability is over.

One hundred ninety-nine took ad' -ntage of our unpaid natural
child care leave for parents, which L. s for up to 1 year and has a
6 months guaranteed reemployment provision.

Additionally there were six leaves for adoptive situations.
We also have an unpaid personal leave which allows parents to

care for sick family members, children, spouse, parents, whatever. I
don't, unfortunately, have a statistic on that.

When these parents do come back to work, there is no loss of se-
niority or benefit entitlement that they have earned.

I do know that of the 235 that had babies, only 30 did not return
to work at the ens. of their leaves.

We have also tried to make their return to the company as flexi-
ble as possible, making that transition as smooth as possible. We
encourage supervision to try to work with the employees and wher-
ever part-time work or flexible work hours can be accommodated
in their job, we do that.

These benefits, by the way, are available to all part-time and
full-time permanent employees.

In 1984, we took one additional step in recognition of the need
that has grown in our area and I think across the country, and
that is we have helped our employees to start a day care center in
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New Haven which is where approximately half the employees
work.

This was primarily in recognition of the critical short supply of
infant care. Our day care center now takes children from the age
of 3 months through kindergarten, and we are very pleased to say
that it is operating at full capacity. It is financially independent of
the company. It is totally run and overseen by a board of directors
composed of employees or their spouses.

Some of my colleagues in other businesses think I have gone too
far in providing these benefits to employees after childbirth, but let
me tell you why we do this, because this I think is the crux of the
matter.

We have recognized that women with children, w:th small chil-
dren, are here in the workforce to stay. And we want them to stay
in the workforce.

Once you get by that hurdle, everything else is easy. Whether
you are a single parent or not, they have special needs and I would
submit that those needs that have evolved for the single or married
parents are just as important to them as the needs that have
caused our other benefit plans to evolve, such as medical benefits,
pensions or savings plans.

We have got to admit the fact that there is a need and then pro-
vide the benefit programs to cover it.

We also have a couple of concerns for employees that I think go
beyond this basic premise.

One is that we are very interested in their careers. We have an
investment in them and it i3 clear that if we force them to choose
between their jobs and ttle;.r children, someone is going to lose.
Either the company is going to lose, they are going to lose, their
children, society in general. I don't know how many losers there
are.

But we have found that the child care leave solves those prob-
lems so that those choices don't have to be made

And finally, we have always wanted to be known as a progressive
employer with progressive benefit plans that are competitive in the
marketplace. We think it will help to attract and retain good
people.

I have to tell you that when my daughter was born several years
ago and I was able to utilize these benefits, it certainly served to
build a strong loyalty within me for my company.

There are just two thoughts that I would like you to consider
when finalizing this bill.

The first has to do with administration. Being a benefit adminis-
trator, if you can make it as simple to administer as possible,
please do.

Second, I would ask you, when you are setting up the commis-
sion, which I applaud as well, that you allow ample room on the
commission for members of different sizes and types of businesses
to give their perspectives on the issues.

It is unfortunate that only one man is a witness today I feel I
must comment that this is not a woman's issue Rather, it is a pa-
rental issue, and I am sorry that more of the witnesses are not
men.
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I would like to close by saying I am extremely pleased to see how
many of Connecticut's congressional delegation are supporting this
bill. I think it is indicative of the concern many in our State have
for working parents and their children

Thank you for letting me appear, and I certainly hope this bill
passes.

Thank you.
Mr. HAVES. Thank you, Ms. Kardos.
[The prepared statement of Jeanne F. Kardos follows:]

PREPARrD STATEMENT OF JEANNE F KARDOS

My name is Jeanne Kardos and I am Director of Employee Benefits for Southern
New England Telephone, a telecommunications company which operates primarily
in Connecticut and which employs approximately 14,000 employees

I welcome the opportunity to speak to you today not only as a representative of
my company and its benefits policies but as a working mother with two children
Professionally and personally, the company and I are very much in favor of provid-
ing parental leave and disability programs

Southern New England Telephone has had a maternity disability program and a
child care leave policy since 1977 In 1979, we added anticipated disability coverage
so that an employee can take time off in anticipation of a medical disabilityin this
case, having a child Since then, maternity disability has been made more flexible
and in 1983, we also included leave for adoptive parents

Here's how our plan works

ANTICIPATED DISABILITY LEAVE

At any time during pregnancy, an employee can take unpaid leave for what we
call Anticipated Disability If her physician certifies that she is disabled during this
period, she would then be covered under out regular disability plan which pays
either full or hz-lf pay depending upon her length of service with the company

DISABIUTY PLAN

At the time of delivery, and until her doctor clears her to be free from disability
and able to work, she is covered by the disability plan which again includes full or
half pay benefits This is, of course, subject to review by our Medical Department

CHILD CARE LEAVE

After the period of disability, she may then take an unpaid child care leave which
can extend up to 12 months after the birth of her child During the first 6 months,
she has return to work rights which guarantee her a job which if not exactly the
one she left, is similar and has the same level of compensation The total amount of
leave time including the anticipated leave and the child care leave may not exceed
one year.

Fathers may also take up to 12 months unpaid parental leave and the same 6
months guaranteed reemployment rights also apply to them

The same provisions apply during adoptive leaves

OTHER BENEFITS

During all periods of disability the employee is fully covered under SNET's bene-
t fit plans

Benefits continued during anticipated disability and child care leave are company-
paid life insurance and death benefits under the company's pension plan Employees
may also elect to continue participation in the company's group medical and dental
plans at their own expense

The employee receives service credit with the company during the entire disabil-
ity period and up to :41 day' credit during the leave

There is no loss of seniority upon return to work Service is automMically bridged
and all benefit plans and vacation allowances pick up where they left off when the
employee began the leave
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PERSONAL LEAVE

The Company also has a Personal Leave policy which can be used when there is
illness in the employee's family This again may extend for up to 12 months but
carries no guarantee of reemployment

Flexible return to work arrangements are common at SNET Depending on the
type of work the employee does, it may be possible to work part time or to have
flexible hours Supervisors are encouraged to work with employees returning from
leave in order to make the transition as smooth as possible

To give you an idea of the levels of participation in our program, during 1985, 60
employees took anticipated disability leaves and 175 chose to work up until they de-
livered The average disability period was 7 weeks after which 199 employees took
child care leaves. Six employees tock advantage of adoption leaves Most leaves
ranged between 3 and 6 months after delivery and the vast majority do return to
work. While only one father took a child care leave after the birth of his child last
year, there is a growing interest and we expect more to participate in the future

In 1984, we went one step further and in response to requests by employees,
helped them established a day care center in New Haven, Connecticut, where ap-
proximately one-half of our employees work We did this primarily so that quality,
affordable infant care from the age of three months to two years of age could be
provided. As you know, across the country, good infant care is in critically short
supply. After 15 months of operation, we're proud that tne child care center is orga-
nized and managed by an employee Board of Directors, is financially independc.1. of
the company and running at full capacity.

There are several factors which have caused us to develop our benefit philosophy
with regard to maternity and parental care. Along with many leading companies in
the country, we recognize that women with children are in the workforce to stay
Whether they are single parents or not, they have special needs involving pregnan-
cy and child rearing. We've also responded to a heretofore ignored groupfathers
who want to be involved with full-time child rearing at some point after birth or
adoption The special needs of these parents and more than that, the benefits which
accrue to them and their children from this early participation in child rearing,
cannot be ignored any more than the widely accepted need for medical or pension
benefits

In addition, one of the most important concerns we share with our employees is
an interest in their careers. It is clear that forcing them to choose between their
children and their jobs, or to compromise on either, produces at least one loser
maybe two Adequate disability and parental leave can solve these problems The
employee returns to the company when he or she is prepared to do so, and the com-
pany retains an important asset.

Lastly, we want our benefit plans to be recognized as progressive and competitive
We know that it will help in attracting talented individuals and if they are happy
with their benefits, they'll want to stay with us.

I personally have a tremendous sense of loyalty to Southern New England Tele-
phone which stems in part from the benefits I received at the time my daughter was
born seven years ago and the flexibility I have enjoyed in her child rearing

I would like to make two requests for your consideration in finalizing this bill
First, speaking as a Benefits Administrator, a benefit program under this law

should be easily administered without the requirement for a great deal of paper-
work and monit 'ring. The ability to frequently come and go from leaves as provided
in Section 113 ,uld make such a program unmanageable

Second, i' important that representatives of different sized businesses be ap-
pointed to the Commission to lend their diverse expertise and perspective

I would like to close by saying that I was especially pleased to see that Connecti-
cut's delegation is strongly represented among the sponsors of this bill I think it is
indicati e of the concern for the needs of working parents and their children in our
State.

Thank you for allowing me to appear before you tc day. We are very supportive of
this bill and hope that it succeeds

Mr. HAYES. Ms. Inkellis.
Ms. INKELLis. Mr. Chairman, members of the subcommittee,

thank you very much for giving me the opportunity to testify
before you today on the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986.

My name is Barbara Inkellis, and I am the general counsel of
Disclosure Information Group. Disclosure is a small information
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company headquartered in Bethesda, MD. I think I am the small
business representative here today. We employ approximately 325
people. Most are located in Bethesda, although we have about 50 in
New York and 10 in the Los Angeles area.

My testimony on this legislation today is written from the per-
spective of a member of management of a small company.

On the other hand, I can't ignore the fact that I am the full-time
working mother of a 14-month-old girl, and as I think most of you
have noticed, I am about to have my second child. I obviously
would benefit from the provisions of this billalthough I think my
children are a little bit too close together for me to receive all the
bill's benefitsand I have already benefited from a similar, al-
though not identical, leave policy adopted by my employer.

Disclosure's policy, as presently written, grants employeeF dis-
ability leaves of absence for up to 6 months. The leave is unpaid,
although employees may choose to use their accrued but unused
sick and/or vacation leave until that leave is exhausted.

Employees are expected to return to work as soon as they are
physically able to do so.

The difference here is that the company cannot and does not
guarantee a position to an employee when he or she is able to
return from disability leave.

Rather, the way the company policy is written, it dictates that
we make every reasonable effort to place an employee returning to
work in the same or a comparable position at the same or compara-
ble rate of pay.

What we are trying to do is be sensitive to the needs of disabled
employees while taking into consideration the realities of a small
business. We don't have extra people to do jobs.

Let me cite you some statistics to illustrate the number of indi-
viduals that our policy affects. Because we are dealing with such
small numbers here, I am not sure they are statistically significant,
but that is all I have to offer you.

In 1984, 13 employees took disability leave-5 took medical leave
and 8 took maternity leave.

Of the 13, 9 either did not want to return to work or could not
return to work.

Of the remaining four, three returned to work and we were
unable to find a position for the fourth.

In case you are interested, the fourth person was a man who had
been disabledI have forgotten what kind of disability he had.
After he went on leave his job was eliminated. We just realized we
didn't need that position, and there were no other positions avail-
able when he was ready to return to work. That was the reason we
couldn't take him back.

In 1985, 13 employees took disability leave; 4 were for medical
reasons and 9 were for reasons of maternity.

Of these 13, 5 didn't want to come back to work. Of the remain-
ing eight, seven returned to work and we were unable to find a job
for the eighth.

I don't know the reason why we couldn't find a job for the
eighth, but I do know, again, that it was a man.

Thus far this year, two employees have been on disability leave.
One has returned and the other will be coming back this summer.
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Roughly speaking, therefore, approximately 4 percent of our
work force has taken disability leave in the past 2 years. Over half
of those on leave, or 14 people, wanted to return Of those, we were
unable to accommodate only two.

The average amount of leave taken by our employees on medical
and maternity leave is less than 3 months.

How does our company handle this? Well, like many small com-
panies, we don't have several people performing the same function,
and most people handle a variety of functions.

Therefore, it is not easy to get a person's job done when he or
she is gone.

We have used three different methods to accomplish this. Some-
times we hire temporaries, which, as you can imagine, is expensive.
Generally, it costs more to hire temporaries than the absent em-
ployee's salary and benefits.

Sometimes we cover the responsibilities of the absent employee
with overtime by other employees. This can be even more costly
than hiring temporary help but often times it is our own workers
who are the most easily trained because they are familiar with the
business and what we do.

Most frequently we divide the high prio'ity job responsibilities of
the absent employee among several others in the company, and let
the nonpriority job responsibilities of the absent employee and the
employees covering the absent employee's job just fall by the way-
side. And then, if we are in a pinch, we use overtime just to get
everything done.

All of these solutions, as you can imagine, requirt the absent em-
ployee's supervisor to train the individual or the individuals who
will be performing the absent employee's work. As a result, no
matter what the aiternative that we select, it is costly to hold a job
open, both in terms of time and money.

Personally speaking, as a mother who is a member of the work
force, I support the social philosophy that H.R. 4300 embraces.

As an employee of Disclosure, I am most appreciative of the fact
that I was able to take time off and be with my daughter when she
was born and that I will be able to be with my next child whenever
he or she is born.

I am proud to be associated with a company that takes into con-
sideration the needs of its work force when it is deciding its poli-
cies.

As a member of management, though, that is the capacity in
which I testify here today, I can perceive the difficulties that legis-
lation of this nature may create.

Even with the best of intentions, and I assure you they were the
best, Disclosure has only been able to reemploy 12 of the 14 em-
ployees that wanted to return to work after disability leave in the
past 2 years.

The direct and indirect costs of requiring us to find a place for
everybody would have been high.

That is all I have to say right now. I anticipate there may be
some questions, and I will get to the rest later.

Thank you very much.
Mr. HAYES. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Barbara G Inkellis follows:1

61



41

57

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BARBARA G INKELLIS

Mister Chairman, Members of the Committee
Thank you very much for giving me the opportunity to testify before you on the

Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986 My name is Barbara Inkellis, and I am the
General Counsel of Disclosure Information Group Disclosure is a small information
company headquartered in Bethesda, Maryland We employ about 325 peoplemost
in Bethesda, although we have approximately 50 in New York City and 10 in the
Los Angeles area

My testimony on this legislation will reflect the fact that I am a member of the
management team of a small company On the other hand, I cannot ignore the fact
that I am the working mother of a 14 month old girl about to have her second child
who would obviously benefit from the provisions of this bill, and who has already
benefitted from a similar leave policy adopted by her emplo: Pr

Disclosure's policy, as presently written, grants employees disability (which in-
cludes maternity) leaves of absence for up to six months The leave is unpaid, al-
though employees may choose to use their accrued sick and/or vacation leave until
that leave is exhausted Employees are expected to return to work as soon as they
are physically able to do so. The company can not and does not, however, guarantee
an employee a position when he or she is able to return from disability leave
Rather, company policy dictates that we make every reasonable effort to place an
employee returning to work in the same or a comparable position at the same or a
comparable rate of pay We believe that this policy is sensitive to the needs of dis-
abled employees but rek'ects the realities of a small business that does not have
extra hands to get its JO, done

Let me cite you some statistics to illustrate the number of individuals that our
policy affects In 1984, 13 employees took disability leave five took medical leave
and eight took maternity leave Of these 13, nine either did not want to return to
work or could not return to work Of the remaining four, three returned to work
and we were unable to find a position for the fourth In 1985, 13 employees took
disability leave four for medical reasons and nine for reasons of maternity Of these
13, five did -ot wish to return to work Of the remaining eight, seven returned to
work and we were unable to find a position for the eighth. Thus far this year, two
employees have been on disability leave One has retuined and the other will be
back this summer Roughly speaking, therefore, approximately 4% of our work
force has taken disability leave in the past two years Over half of those on leave, or
fourteen people, wanted to return, of those, we were unable to accommodate only
two

The average amount of leave taken by our employees on medical and maternity
leave is less than three months How does our company handle these extended ab-
sences9 Like many small companies, we typically do not have several people per-
forming the same function, and most people handle a variety of tasks When an em-
ployee is on disability leave, therefore, it is not a simple matter to get that person's
job done Sometimes we employ temporaries from agencies, which, as you can imag-
ine, costs more than the absent employee's salary and benefits Sometimes we cover
the responsibilities of the absent employee with overtime by other employees This
may be even more costly than hiring temporary help, but our own employees are
often the only readily available source of sufficiently skilled workers Most frequent-
ly we divide the high priority job responsibilities of the absent employee among sev-
eral individuals, and let the lesser priority job responsibilities of both the absent
employee and the employees picking up the slack fall by the wayside, using over-
time if needed All of these solutions require the absent employee's supervisor to
train the individual or individuals who will be performing the absent employee's
job As a result, no matter the alternative selected, it is costly to hold a job open,
both in terms of time and money

Personally speaking, as a mother who is a member of the work force, I support
the Social philosophy that H R 4300 embraces As an employee of Disclosure, I am
most appreciative that company policy allowed me time with my daughter when she
was born, and will allow me time with my next child when he or she is i.,Cvn I am
proud to be associated with a company that is sensitive to the needs o; its work
force As a member of management of a small company, however, I can perceive the
difficulties that legislation of this nature may create Even with the best of ir t-m-
t Ions, Disclosure has only been able to reemploy 12 of the 14 employees that wantcd
to return to work after disability leave in the last two yews The direct and indire,-t
costs of requiring us to find a place for every employee that wanted to return to
work would have been excessive

I hope that my testimony has been helpful to You Thank ou very much
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Mr. HAYES. Ms. Brosseau.
Ms. BROSSEAU. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the

committee. Good morning.
My name is Irma Finn Brosseau and I am the chief executive of-

ficer of the National Federation of Business and Professional
Women's Clubs, Inc., and the Business and Professional Women's
Foundation.

I am here today representing our membership organization of
over 140,000 members, with clubs in every congressional district in
the United States.

BPW/USA seeks equity, full participation and economic self suf-
ficiency for working women.

As an organizational advocate for working women, we have a
particular interest in a responsive workplace that is flexible in its
policis. Only a flexible workplace will be able to meet the needs of
the increasing number of women entering the work force each
year.

We are not only an advocate of women's issues, we are also an
employer. And as an employer, I am proud that our personnel
policy reflects our philosophical approach to workplace issues, an
approach that promotes a variety of workplace options.

For example, we offer our employees flex time, job sharing and
the opportunity for part time employment.

In addition, our pension plan offers full vesting after 3 years of
employment, and we offer a liberal parental leave policy.

A recent study at Yale, which was mentioned before, noted that
the family is a primary contributor to the well-being of children.
The study noted, though, that not only are the mothers' salaries
vital to the family, but that many American families do not have
the means to finance leaves of absence from work.

In another study at Stanford, it was noted that as long as par-
ents are responsible for children and this responsibility is borne
disproportionately by women, sex differences in the labor market
are likely to persist.

With that in mind, we believe that parents should have the op-
portunity to spend time with their newborns and that women
should not be penalized in the workplace for bearing children.

In supporting H.R. 4360, I would like to describe the parental
leave policy in place at BPW/USA and the BPW Foundation.

We offer 6 weeks of paid parental leave to our employees, both
male and female.

For example, our computer specialist, Eric McAvoy, has recently
returned from 6 weeks of parental leave. His wife's employer had a
much less generous plan than ours, so he spent several more weeks
at home with their baby than his wife was able to do.

In addition to the 6 weeks of paid leave, our employees may take
up to 4 months of leave and be guaranteed his or her job on return.

Our personnel manual states, maternity, paternity or adoption
leave shall be granted for up to 4 months to permanent employees
who have been in the continuous employ of BPW for at ir ist 1 year
and who intend to return following such leave.

An employee on parental leave shall be compensated for 6 weeks
at his or her effective rate of pay at the time the parental leave is
taken.
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Annual and sick leave accrual and benefitshealth, disability,
life and pensionshall be continued during parental leave.

An employee has the right to return to his or her former position
when returning from parental leave of 4 months or less.

Any leave beyond 4 months may be requested as a personal leave
of absence, and the policies governing such leave of absence will
pertain.

Our parental leave covers both biological children and adopted
children. We believe that the process of getting to know, and get-
ting used to a child, is no different for biological than for adopted
children.

At present, we have two staff members on parental leave, and
they will be soon followed by two more. All are planning various
amounts of time at home, and have made arrangements with their
supervisors for a designated return date.

Let me point out one more area in which I think the committee
will have an interest. Our sick leave policy for employees provides
that sick leave may be taken to care for a sick child.

Our commitment to providing the best working environment for
parents, both male and female, includes provisions for dealing with
the neverending colds, flus and other recurring ailments of young
children.

As an employer, I uLderstand the cost concerns of parental leave
policies. However, there is no free lunch and we will all pay, per-
haps in some other way, if we do not pay attention to the needs of
American families.

A sound parental leave policy is workable. At BPW, our employ-
ees have made an investment in us and we believe it is right to
make an investment in them.

Thank you for this opportunity to present this statement before
this committee.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Irma Finn Brosseau follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF IRMA FINN BROSSEAU

ABPW/USA, the National Federation of Business and Professional Women's
Clubs, Inc., was founded in 1919 to improve the status of women in the workforce
Today, BPW represents over 140,000 members in every Congressional district in the
United States It is a pleasure to discuss parental leave with you and explain the
employee leave policies of BPW

The National Federation of Business and Professional Women's Clubs, Inc has a
definite mission, it is to promote economic self-sufficiency, equity, ani full participa-
tion for working women To that end, we have attempted to provide the most family
oriented personnel policy that is possible for a small non-profit organization

BPW was organized in 1919 to elevate the standards for all working women We
have a proud history and tradition of advancing the cause of working women, and
that includes working mothers Much of our advocacy efforts center on the working
mother who ,s also a single parent All of our work is channelled in the direction of
working women.

BPW also performs research on working women's issues, and we make our find-
ings accessible to the public. In 1981, we established the National Council on the
Future of the Workplace and have councilors in each state to assure women work-
ers equity in the workplace of tomorrow We are concerned about the impact the
workplace has on the family life of its employees, both male and female The Chair
of our National Council, Eleanor Holmes Norton, stated out sentiments perfectly
when she said, "The workplace has had a major impart on our families, now the
farnilis must have an impact on family life Because BPW believes in this concept
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we have initiated an outreach program to help employers adji.st to the increasing
number of working women, many of whom are mothers and single parents

The policies that BPW espouses are the same ones that we bring to our employ-
ees They are personnel policies that allow great flexibility in the amount of time
working parents can spend with their children. For example

Flexitime We have a variety of starting and ending times to allow employees to
juggle personal and family lives with their work requirements

Part-time workAt present, there are several part-time staff who could not take
on full-time work, because of family or other restrictions

Job sharing We benefit from the skills of the people who share jobs, and it re-
sults in greater efficiency.

Parental leave Here we are somewhat unique, not only in offering six weeks of
paid leave to the employee, but including men in this policy as well as women At
this time, our Computer specialist, Eric McAvoy, has just returned from six weeks
of parental leave In addition to the six weeks of paid leave, the employee may take
up to four months leave and be guaranteed his or her job back on return

Our personnel manual states Parental leave, maternity, paternity, or adoption
leave shall be granted for up to four (4) months to permanent employees who have
been in continuous employ of BPW for at least one year and who intend to return
following such leave An employee on parental leave shall be compensated for six
weeks at her or his effective rate of pay at the time the parental leave is taken
Annual and sick/accident leave accrual and benefits (health, disability, life and pen-
sion) shall be continued during parental leave An employee has the right to return
to her or his former position when returning from parental leave of four (4) months
or less Any leave beyond four months may be requested as a personal leave of ab-
sence, and the policies governing such leave of absence will pertain

I want to stress that we give parental leave, not maternity leave and that we
cover both biological children and adopted children We strongly believe that the
process of getting to know and often, getting used to, a child is no different for bio-
logical than for adopted children, and both deserve the time with their new parents
We also do not discriminate by sex, I mentioned before that our Computer Manager
has just returned from his parental leave His wife's employer had a much less gen-
erous plan than ours, so he spent several more weeks at home with their baby than
his wife was able to

At the present, we have two staff members on parental leave, and they will soon
be followed by two more All are planning various amounts of time at home, and
have made arrangements with their supervisors for a designated return date

Let me point out one more area in which I think the Committee will have an in-
terest; out sick leave policy for employees provides that sick leave may be taken to
care for a child, as well as for the actual employee Our commitment to providing
the best working environment for parents, includes provisions for dealing with the
never ending colds, flu, and other recurring ailments of young children

Unlike The National Federation of Business and Professional Women's Clubs,
Inc , one of America's largest employers, the Federal Government, is inconsistent in
the way their leave is handled The actual approval of time off for a woman, and
the length of this period, is up to a supervisor's discretion. Therefore, the actual
leave time employees are allowed to take, varies from government agency to govern-
ment agency Absence due I the birth of a child is to be taken as sick leave, annual
leave, or leave without pay

The federal government treats pregnancy like any other medical disability This
means that sick leave may only be used to cover the period required for physical
examinations and to cover the period of incapacitation A woman may take sick
leave that she has accrued There are cases where some government agencies have
advanced sick leave, but many do not follow this rule If a new mother wants addi-
tional time to stay home with her newborn, she can ask for any of her earred
annual leave, or leave without pay A government agency has no obligation to give
her either of these

Fathers and parents who adopt children are not authorized to use sick leave
They are also subject to the discretion of their supervisors, in order to take this time
off, their managers must agree that they may use their earned annual leave, or
leave without pay

At Yale University, the 'Yale Bush Center in Child Development and Social Policy
conmied an advisory committee to study the changing make-up of the working
force upon families with infants The Committee looked at research from every
aspect of the well-being of .nfants and their families They considered the demo-
graphic features of the family and the workforce, infant care preferences of parents,
and the- quality of present day care They also looked at a variety of private leave
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care policies. Their findings revealed that the family is the primary factor for the
development and well-being of children, that mothers' salaries are vital to the
family, and that many Amercian families do not have the means to finance leaves
of absence from work. They also found that more than two-thirds of nations in the
world have some provisions for parents of infants to take paid, job protected leaves
of absence, for physical recovery and to care for newborn infants.

The Parental and Medical Leave Act (H.R. 4300) addresses the concerns of the
Yale Bush Center study. It would fill the gap left by other laws by providing, 1) six
months job-protected medical leave for all employees who experience a short-term
serious health condition, 2) four months job-protected parental leave for all employ-
ees upon the birth, adoption, or serious health condition of a son or daughter, and 3)
a commission to recommend means to provide salary replacement for employees
taking parental and medical leaves.

As I mentioned before, BPW has gone beyond the traditional concept of maternity
leave; our parental leave policies afford not only mothers, but fathers, the opportu-
nity to take leave. It is important for both parents to have an active role in caring
for a baby, adopted son or daughter, or spend time with a child suffering from a
major health condition.

The number of families with two working parents will continue to increase, so we
have to find a way to eliminate the threat of losing one's joh. The old stereotype of
most mothers exiting the workforce to stay home with thei children, has been dis-
proven. In 1984, 70% of women age 25 to 54 were in the workforce, and statistics
indicate that approximately 50% of mothers with children under one-year are em-
ployed.

Last Thursday, the Bureau of Economic Research at Stanford University released
a report. The study said that in 1983, women were no better off economically than
they were in 1959; mainly because they hold the prime responsibility for children.
Women will never be able to achieve parity as long as society precludes men from
sharing this obligation. The report goes on to state that, "As long as parents are
responsible for children and this responsibility is borne disproportionately by
women, sex differences in the labor market are kely to persist.

Even though an increasing number of companies are beginning to offer parental
leave, most men in these companies tend to take only a few days off. They have to
be practical; they generally earn more than their wives, and families cannot afford
the financial loss that unpaid leave brings. When a male teacher in Massachusetts
took off one year, he expressed the opinion that many men want to take more leave,
but there is too much fear of put-down from their employers. They are often asked,
"Can't your wife take care of those things?"

Parents are now being faced with the very difficult decision of whether to stay
home with their child and risk losing their jobs, or relegate the job of childrearing
to someone else. Americars should not be forced to make this decision. Parental
leave is good for the family and good for the worker's job performance The early
stages of a child's life are of great importance For too long women have been the
sole beneficiaries of maternity leave and fathers have been excluded from this
period of the baby's life. This is a critical time for a father and his child. America's
workforce is constantly changing; mothers are no longer able to randomly take time
off to care for a sick child. Affording all workers the opportunity to take parental
and medical leave is one way this country can ever help to stabilize family life

Mr. Chairman, I have addressed the parental leave policies of the National Feder-
ation of Business and Professional Women's Clubs, Inc., as an employer. I hope our
experience will be helpful to your Committee as you consider this legislation. I
would be pleased to answer any questions you may have.

Mr. HAYES. Ms. Hager.
Ms. HAGER. My name is Susan Hager. I am president of Hager,

Sharp and Abramson, a public relations firm here in Washington,
which I founded 13 years ago.

I serve on the national board of the National Association of
Women Business Owners and I am on the executive committee of
the National Small Business Association.

I am here today representing the U.S. Chamber, and accompany-
ing me is Virginia Lamp, who is an attorney for the chamber.

I want to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to speak
on H.R. 4300, and in the interest of time I will certainly very much
highlight my remarks.
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There are a number of reasons why the chamber opposes this
legislation, but let me make the following points.

We think that maternal leave is a very important benefit. It is
one which the chamber encourages its members to utilize in order
to accommodate the realities of the workforce in this day and age.
It is one in which we think more and more people are beginning to
take advantage of and to use.

However, we also believe it is very important to maintain the
voluntary nature of employee benefits. And from a small business
standpoint, I say that because it is the employer's flexibility that
small businesses that I need, to tailor benefits to the individual
workforce that we have.

It gives many employers the ability to bargain collectively over
various benefits or to accommodate the individual circumstances of
employees as they arise.

While it is very true that other countrieshave placed a premi-
um on government imposed parental leave, most U.S. employers
have developed a comprehensive total employee benefit package,
including health and life insurance, pensions, social security, edu-
cational assistance, and many others.

On the average, U.S. employers spend 37 cents of every payroll
dollar on employee benefits. That is perhaps not the way it should
be spent, but it is a significant amount.

Another point is that while other countriesthe ones that were
mentioned may have parental leave policies that are much better
than they are in this country, other countries don't have the 18
million small businesses out there creating jobs, and that is where
it is coming from in this economy, and not from the big business
sector.

The cost of unpaid leave, ever_ unpaid leave in this situation, is
substantial and would be most difficult to bear for the small busi-
nesses.

The costs include wages for a replacement worker for 4 to 6
months, the cost to continue the health benefits, the biggest cost of
productivity.

A preliminary study done by the National Chamber finds that
the cos* of continuing health and insurance benefits would be over
$3 billion.

Some more specific concerns with this legislation, as far as I am
concernet!, are around the day-to-day problems that employees and
employers encounter.

That is really why I address the small business exemption. If
there is a reason to exempt 4 or 10, why not 25 or 100? I don't un-
derstand what the cutoff is.

We are also concerned, though, about operational disruptions.
The bill contains no notice requirement, no length of service re-

quirement. It does not exempt any industry or business based on
circumstances which may make this leave policy a serious hard-
ship.

The bill raises questions to me about the rights of the replace-
ment employee. Would that new employee also be immediately eli-
gible for taking leave? Am I to fire that new employee when the
replacement returns? Unfortunately, my business does not grow
fast enough to maintain them both.
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And lastly, I think that this bill discriminates against those fami-
lies who are economically strapped and cannot afford to have a
wage earner out of work for any period of time.

I think the bill has assumed that all U.S. businesses are the
same size, that we all have the same type of workforce with the

., same skills, that we all have the same resources, and that there is
no difference between us.

I would really like to stop right there, since my full statement
will be included.

Mr. HAYES. Thank you, Ms. Hager.
[The prepared statement of Susan Hager follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF SUSAN HAGER

My name is Susan Hager. I am President of Hager, Sharp and Abramson, Inc., a
public relations firm .n Washington, D.C., and a member of the U.S. Chamber's
Council of Small Business. I also serve on the National Board of the National Asso-
ciation of Women Business Owners and the Executive Board of the National Small
Businesss Association. Accompanying me today is Virginia Lamp, Labor Relations
Attorney fr the U.S. Chamber of Commerce. The Chamber appreciates this oppor-
tunity to express its concerns about H.R. 4300, the "Parental and Medical Leave Act
of 1986."

1.

I. STATEMENT OF INTEREST

^he U.S. Chamber of Commerce, representing over 180,000 companies, believes
parental leave is an excellent benefit and one whichwith the growing number of
women in the workplace and wit aiore men assuming new family responsibilities
more employers should conside providing to their employees. Many Chamber mem-
bers already are providing maternity or parental leave benefits to their employees.
Many more may find they v ill need to do so in order to attract and retain the most
talented employees, some Jf whom may be balancing professional and family re-
sponsibilities

IL GENERAL CONCERNS WITH H.R. 4300

Although the Chamber can see the value of parental leave, it opposes H R. 4300
or any other federal legislative mandate to provide an additional employee benefit
for the following reasons.

Congress has required employers to pay for three types of employee benefits:
Social Security, workers' compensation, and unemployment compensation. However,
even important benefits, such as health insurance and pension coverage are provid-
ed voluntarily. Congress does not and should not require by lr.w these and other
benefits, such as vacations, medical insurance coverage, educational assistance, pen-
sion benefits or a host of other benefits that comprise our natio' 's comprehensive
voluntary employee benefits system.

Retaining the voluntary nature of most employee benefits gives employers the
flexibility they need to tailor benefits to their individual work forces, to bargain col-
lectively over various benefits, or to accommodate the individual circumstances of
employees as they arise. In addition, employees assess a vast array of items, such as
wage scales, benefits, and opportunity for advancement, when they consider the at-
tractiveness of working f w a particular employer. The Chamber believes that volun-
tary employee benefits provide employers the flexibility to compete in recruiting
and retaining valued employees.

If employees highly value parental leave, labor unions, individual employees, or
groups of employees are capable of negotiating this benefit with employers In fact,
36 percent of collective bargaining agreements contain clauses granting maternity
leave. Unfortunately, the Chamber is observing a troubling pattern of employee
benefits and wages being legislated rather than negotiated. Labor and management
alike, as well as Congress, should have faith in the collective bargaining process and
the ability of workers to negotiate for benefits. Parental leave is an important bene-
fit, but one that should be negotiated by individual employers and their employees

It should be noted that under the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978 employer
short-term disability plans must treat disability due to pregnancy and childbirth in
the same manner as any other disability Employers must, therefore, offer short-
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term disability benefits for maternity leave if they provide a short-term disa lily
plan to their employees. This is a fair and appropriate policy, which the Chamber
supports

A Bureau of National Affairs survey in 1983 found that 90 percent of the compa-
nies surveyed provided maternity leave and 40 percent provided paternity lea,e To
be sure, the comtianies surveyed were large and, as with virtually all employee ben-
efits, the smaller he firm, the less likely it could afford an additional benefit The
ability of a company to provide leave to Its employees necessarily differs according
to the Jircumstances of that company. That is one of our major concerns with H R
4300. even with the exemption for companies with fewer than five employees, small
businesses would be especia: and disproportionately disadvantaged by this legisla-
tioo.

Parental leave obviously has a great deal cf superficial appeal vrho can be op-
posed to mothers and fathers spending time with their children? . he question is
whether that goal translates into and comports with sound employment policy If
the proponents of this legislation point to examples of companies in which a mother
had to curtail her maternity leave for fear of losing a job, opponents can point to
examples of employers responsibly and sensitively working with employees to estab-
lish a workable and floyible policy. However, the key is not to trade anecdotes but
to support an environment in which sensible and affordable employment practices
can prosper

III MAKING COMPARISONS TO OTHER COUNTRIES

Proponents of this legislation argue that the United States is the only industriai-
ized nation in the world without a mandatory parental leave policy The Chamber
believes that is only half of the equatior.

Other countries may have placed a premium on parental leave, but U S employ-
ers nave developed quite a comprehensive total employee benefits package for their
employees, including health and life insurance, pensions, Social Security, education-
al assistance, and many others. On the average, U S employers spend 37 cents of
every payroll dollar on employee benefits. This country is a leader in terms of
standards of living as measured by wages and the total employee benefits provided
The United States has chosen not to nationalize benefits, but instead to allow the
private sector to be flexible and responsive to employee needs as they see fit. Even if
other countries are "ahead" of us with respect to parental leave, there are good rea-
sons not to emulate the employment practices in these and other nations.

Other industrialized nations have been mired in nearly a decade of economic stag
nation. While the United States economy has been producing jobs at an unprece-
dented rate and has accommodated a virtual onslaught of women into the labor
market, job creation in most industrialized countries has come to a virtual stand-
still It must be added that it has been small businesses in America that have been
creating jobs at record rates

Between 1960 and the present, such countries as Belgium, he United Kingdom,
Italy, and Germany all lost jobs in the priva.e sector The job growth that did occur
occurred in government employment

The critics; point that Congress must recognize is that at some time new manda-
tory social responsibilities placed on employers by the government, will beginif
they have not already -to create a strong disincentive to work, to oivest, and to
engage in entrepreneurial activity That, in turn, will contribute to a slowing of eco-
nomic growth and job creation

We are urged by the supporters of H.R 4300 to pattern our practices after those
of other industrialized nations However, as the following table demonstrates, as
measured by Gross Domestic Product, the standard of living in other nations, in
which there is a high degree of government intrusion on private enterprise, is not
one we should mirror Are their economic woes due to their parental leave policies')
No, of course not. But their economic performance is, in part, the result of actions
that stifle free enterprise

PER CAPITA GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT BASED ON PURCHASING POWER PARITIES

rundeo states looi

Country 1915 1980 1984

United States 100 100 100
Canada 101 8 100 3 95 6
Japan 65 5 712 75 6
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PER CAPITA GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT BASED ON PURCHASING POWER PARITIES Continued

[United States =100]

Country 1975 1980 1984

France 77 5 78 9 75 8

b Germany 77 3 818 78 5

Italy 60 5 63 7 59 7

United Kingdom 70 2 67 4 65 9

Source US Bureau of labor Statistics

The U.S. Chamber believes that the Reagan Administration, a majority of Con-
gress, and the American people recognize that our economic success and our phe-
nomenal rate of job creation can be attributed directly to our emphasis on a limited
role for government, tax rate reductions, and market solutions. That is not to say
that the business community is insensitive or unresponsive to the noneconomic or
human resource issues in the workplace. Employers know or they learn quickly that
providing a package of benefits to accommodate the personal needs of their employ-
ees results in a more productive and committed work force.

It should be noted that mandating a new benefit does not increase the size of the
"employee benefits pie." Instead, the cost and administrative burden of accommo-
dating a new benefit simply may force employers to provide parental leave at the
expense of some other employee benefit, such as health or life insurance. that serves
a broader group of workers.

The Chamber encourages its members to consider flexible benefit plans whereby
employers spend a fixed amount per employee on benefits and the individual em-
ployee chooses the combination of benefits most appropriate. Under such an ap-
proach, a young couple, for example, could take their benefits in the form of paren-
tal leave or child care allowances, while an older worker might select greater health
care benefits and a single worker might select more vacation time. Employee choice
is the key to flexible benefit plans, of which more and more employers are taking
advantage.

We have no doubt that fostering parent-child bonding relationships is a positive
goal, but the Chamber questions whether we, as a nation, want Congress or any
other bodyno matter how knowledgeable or respectedto tell us that four months
is an appropriate time to spend with a newborn, adopted, or foster child. I'
months becomes Le federal guarantee, will the mother or father who chooses to
return to work after just one month of leave be viewed as derelict in his or her pa-
rental duty?

More importantly, Congress's providing parents with parental leave does not
mean that all parents w:!! use it in the way that Congress intended it to be used.
Will there be those who will acquire time off and then leave their children to the
care of others, and should we monitor that?

IV. SPECIFIC CONCERNS WITH H.R 4300

This legislation would require all employers (of five employees or more) to:
Provide both male and female employees up to four months of unpaid leave

during any 24month period upon the birth, adoption, or serious illness of a child,
Provide up to six months of unpaid leave annually to an employee unable to work

because of a serious health condition;
Continue health benefits to employees who take either of the above benefits;
Guarantee the returning employee the same position or an equivalent one, and
This legislation also would establish a Commission to recommend a means by

which paid leave would be mandated for these leave benefits in the future.
A. Coverage

Passage of H.R. 4300 would require virtually all employers to provide an extreme-
ly costly benefit, irrespective of the size of the business or extenuating business or
operational circumstances that the business may be facing.

The costs associated with continuing health benefits, lost productivity, and of
training and replacing an employee or number of employees for four to six months
will be particularly difficult for smaller companies.

The loose definition of "employer" appears to cover consultants, part-time employ-
ees, and contract employees who, for purposes of other statutory requirements or
contracts, may not be considered "employees" of that employer Factors not taken
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into account with this broad-brush approach include such things as the number of
employees who may be absent at one time, the availability of skills affected, or sea-
sonal considerations.

The legislation appears to permit an employee to decide on a reduced schedule as
opposed to total leave, ith this option conditional on it not unduly disrupting the
operations of the employer. Yet this standard is defined inadequately
B. Commission to recommend paid leave

Significant ly, Title III of the bill would establish a Commission to examine means
and recommend legislation to provide workers with full or partial salary replace-
ment during temporary medical leave, parental leave, and dependent care leave. Al-
though unpaid leave represents a serious and substantial threat to businesses' abili-
ty to grow, compete, and create jobsparticularly small businessespaid leave
would have devastating national economic consequences. However, proponents of
this legislation have made their goals clearthey want to mandate paid leave.

The Chamber currently is working on an estimate of the costs involved with man-
dating the leave policies in this legislation, as well as with mandating paid leave
policies. Of course, the ultimate costs of paid leave would be the cost of the leave-
taker's wages und continued benefits, the salary and benefits for replacement work-
ers, and the lost productivity caused by having a substitute worker. By contrast,
unpaid leave, while not as expensive for employers, still would involve substantial
cost More importantly, it arguably would discriminate against lower-income fami-
lies who least likely could afford to have a wage-earner out of work for an extended
period.

C. Reemployment guarantee
Any employee taking parental or medical leave would be entitled to return to the

position he or she held when the leave commenced or to a position with equivalent
status, benefits, pay, and other terms and conditions of employment. The employee
would be protected from losing any benefits that had accrued before the leave was
taken.

There seems to be a presumptionwrongly based in cur opinionthat if there is
a change in position, pay, or benefits within one year after such a leave, the change
is retaliatory. In fact, those kinds of changes could be commonplace without any
regard to retaliation. When Congress mandates extensive periods of absence, it is
understandableparticularly for small businessesthat an empic.yer necessarily
will have to make adjustments. We believe that the reemployment guarantee is
looked upon backwards by the supporters of H.R 4300 Who more than businesses,
which invest heavily in the training of workers, have an incentive to insure that
workers are able to balance the demands of family and the workplace? The fact is
however, that the guarantee cannot be satisfied in all circumstances as the legisla-
tion would require
D. Administrative concerns

The administrative problems the Chamber has with this legislation center on the
following.

(1) H R 4300 creates a new bureaucracy within the Department of Labor to inves-
tigate and enforce the rights granted in the legislation.

(2) H.R. 4300 would provide for yet apother legal forum for processing charges
brought against employers.

(3) H.R. 4300 would require the Department t,f Labor, in an unprecedented fash-
ion, to review all agreements reached by private parties settling disputes under the
act.

Specific concerns of the business community with the administrative mechanisms
of the legislation include:

An ambiguous and loosely worded definition of the term "serious he Ith condi-
tion," which serves as the trigger for parental or disability leave. Although the bill
would allow an employer to require a claim for leave to be accompanied with a "cer-
tification," there is nothing indicating the need for medical conclusions as to the
"seriousness" ^f the condition or the inability of the employee to perform job func-
tions.

No specific period of advance notice is specified with respect to the leave policies
Employers would find it difficult, if not impossible, to plan short- or long-term
projects where labor-intensive efforts were critical.

The legislation could have an unintended negative impact upon the hiring of
women For example, an employer considering hiring two equally qualified people
one a man, the other a womanmight select the man on the assumption that the
woman more likely would exercise the full four months of leave
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The legislation appears to provide an automatic entitlement to a job for a person
who takes leave. One practical problem facing employers subject to such a require-
ment would be the dilemma of what to do if workers are being laid-off whsle one or
more employees are taking leave? Would the employer be forced to provide a job to
an employee who would not have had that benefit, but for having taken the leave9
An employer should not be required to create a job if one does not exist anymore

The legislation appears to provide duplicate or overlapping rights and remedies
with those provided by § 503 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, 29 U S.0 A. § 793.

The legislation would set up a potentially inherent conflict between an employer
and employee on a routine basis. The loosely worded language in the bill easily
could present practical problems. When an employer insists on proof of a "serious
health condition," what would keep an employee from accusing that employer of
"interference" with the employee's right to take the leave?

The relief provided is not limited to "make whole" relief That, in combination
with the possible award of attorneys' fees, provides a strong incentive for litigation
at a time when this country is struggling with a lawsuit crisis of astronomical pro-
portions.

There is no length of service requirement (i.e., one year), which typically is a re-
quirement in the private sector.

The legislation could affect an employer's unemployment insurance costs. When
the worker returns from leave and the replacement worker is laid-off, would the
employer's unemployment insurance costs, determined by experience rating, in-
crease?

And what about the replacement employees What rights and benefits accrue to
that new employee? Under the loose and broad coverage of H.R. 4300, the replace-
ment employee also would seem to be eligible automatically for the leave policies
contained in H.R. 4300giving an employer no assurance that he or she had, in
fact, found a reliable worker to meet his or her needs.

V CONCLUSION

Enactment of H.R. 4300, legislation to mandate parental and disability leave poli-
cies for all employers, would set a dangerous precedent for U.S. businesses Al-
though Congress has yet to demonstrate that employers are not accommodating em-
ployees with family responsibilities or that a problem exists requiring a national
remedy, this far-ranging legislation is getting serious national attention. The Cham-
ber is concerned that Congress seems to (1) ignore the fact that all U S. businesses
do not have the resources or operating structure to provide the benefits that we all
might agree are worthwhile to have and (2) to ignore the fact that those countries
which provide generous parental leave policies and other social benefits through
government fiat do so at the expense of their own greater economic growth, job cre-
ation, and development.

While the goal of H.R. 4300 may be laudable, its practical effect poses numerous
concerns, which we have described Marketplace forces will require more and more
employers to offer parental leave to attract and keep the best employees. That is
altogether appropriate. A greater emphasis on alternative work and benefit ar-
rangements will inure to all employees because choice and flexibility will be the
key.

We appreciate the opportunity to comment on this legislation.

Mr. HAYES. Ms. Hager, I guess since you finished last, I should
start with you first. You seem toyou represent the chamber of
commerce and you have raised certain issues that give rise to a
couple of questions.

You mentioned the total cost. Could you repeat that? You said 37
cents. Is that per hour?

Ms. HAGER. Out of $1, 37 cents of the payroll dollar
Mr. HAYES. What does that include?
Ms. HAGER. On both of the questions of the $3 million or the 37

cents, let me turn to the technical person here.
Ms. LAMP. Mr. Chairman, the 37 cents figure comes from our

annual survey of employee benefits, and what that entails is the
number of old age survivors disability and health insurance, unem-
ployment compensation, worker compensation, all of those legally
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required, and that is the average benefit that is provided by an em-
ployer beyond the legal requirement.

Mr. HAYES. Po you have any figures that would indicate what
the estimated cost would be of the parental leave policy?

Ms. LAMP. We are working on a more extensive analysis, but
Susan Hager mentioned in her testimony that a preliminary study
just on the cost of continuing the health benefits, the National
Chamber Foundation has found that that would be over $3 billion.
We can submit for the record how the foundation came to that
figure.

Mr. HAYES. Ms. Hager, you mentioned the fact that you are a
small employer. How many employees do you have?

Ms. HAGER. I have 22 employees, 21 women and one man.
Mr. HAYES. Do you have any idea how widespread the parental

leave policies are today among small employers?
Ms. HAGER. No, I don't.
Mr. HAYES. Now to any member of the panel, it is my impression

that the problem with many small and medium size employers is
not that they have considered parental and medical leave policies
and rejected them as unfeasible, but that most of these companies
have even yet to address the issue or have informal policies. Do
you egree? Is that generally the case?

Ms. INKELLIS. I think that is the case. I think Dr. Frank said
before, small companies don't develop policies until they need
them. Small companies don't have enough people to sit around and
come up with a disability policy and conceptualize all these issues.
They just handle things as they arise.

I think we have had our disability leave policy for 21/2 years. But
with regard to otl_er benefits or social policies, we handle the issues
as they come up.

Mr. HAYES. I note the State of California does require disability
leave. Do you know how many have small employers in the State
of California?

Ms. INKELLIS. No.
Mr. HAYES. OK. What percentage of companies do you think are

operating under the informal or discretionary leave policies? Do
you have any idea?

Ms. INKELLIS. What percentage of small companies?
Mr. HAYES. Yes, small companies.
Ms. INKELLIS. I have no idea. I would assume that most small

companies have ad hoc policies, meaning that they make policy de-
cisions when they face particular issues. I think often times these
companies will take into consideration who the individual is, the
amount of time the individual has spent at that job, the type of re-
sponsibilities that that person has, and whether that person's job
can be performed by others or not.

Mr. HAYES. My background, for your information, this was an
issue of great importance a number of years ago annually with col-
lective bargaining. I am sure that Mr. Donahue, who appeared
before I got here, must have indicated that.

But there is a great barrier to even insisting in contracts the
extent of leave, and there are still many employers who are under
contracts here and have no real set policy. That is not a part of the
contract.
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But some people have known it, that the time it takes to recruit
and train new employees is often equal or longer than the amount
of leave time that it would take by an already trained worker.

Do you feel this is an accurate statement?
Ms. BROSSEAU. It is difficult to find other professional people, but

what you also will find very often is that these professionals make
a choice after their 6 weeks, when they intend to use 4 more
months, to phase in time and take on added work. This work can
either be accomplished at home or some may come into the office

. for 3 days a week.
I don't think anyone is saying that this is the easiest thing in the

world to implement, but it is very doable. As a matter of social
policy, I think it is the fabric of the American family. And, as
someone else has said, women in the workforce are here to stay,
and so with each change in the social environment, different ad-
justments have to be made in the policies that we have. Now is the
time to deal with the issue of parental leave.

There are social issues involved, and all employees have to share
the responsibilities.

Ms. KARDOS. I would like to respond to that, too. Even though I
represent a very large company, often a large company is a collec-
tion of very small units, and my organization has about 30 people.

We recently had two maternity cases and I didn't replace them
because they were very skilled people who were professionals with
a great deal of technical expertise. I think the one with the least
service had 8 years of experience.

In one case, the employee was an individual performer. After 2
months of leave I gave her a call and said, "How would you like it
if I got a word processor for your home? She agreed to work part
time at home for 6 months.

I actually extended the period of guaranteed re-employment for
her until she could come back on the payroll full time.

In my experience, when this happens, you get more than part
time out of them because they are so pleased with the arrange-
ment, and we are so happy with it that it really works to every-
one's benefit.

The other employee is in a supervisory position, which is a lot
harder to not replace, but we just did some belt tightening, which
is what I really think happens in most organizations.

Again, there was specialized expertise. I took someone else from
another area, who was able to do part of her old job and watch
over the supervision of the unit until the other employee came
back. I would guess that that is the way it usually works.

Mr. HAYES. Ms. Roukema.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Before I ask my questions, I neglected earlier to ask unanimous

consent to have the letter from the U.S. Small Business Adminis-
tration Council inserted in the record.

Mr. HAYES. Without objection.
[The document referred to follows:]
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U.S SMALL BUSINESS ADMINISTRATION
WASHINGTON D C 20416

The Honorable Augustus F. Hawkins
Chairman
Committee on Education and Labor
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20SlS

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I have been following with interest H.R. 4300, the Parental and
Medical Leave Act of 1986. I understand that the primary
purpose or this bill is for employers with sorb than five
employees to provide unpaid leave for parenting purposes or
during illness. In addition, the bill would require that
businesses. if they provide health care benefits to their
employees, would have to continue coverage during unpaid
absences. As the Chief Counsel for Advocacy of the Small
'Business Administration, I would like to share with you some
concerns as to bow this bill is likely to affect our motion's
14 million small firms.

The proposed legislation vould discourage the hiring of young
men and women and would be especially damaging to mull
business employers. In addition to the problems which would be
created by the bill's mandatory unpaid leave for nployees.
H.R. 4100 merely adds to the difficulties small businesses
already experience in providing health care benefits.

- . /

The primacy requirement of H.R. 4100 is to provide unpaid leave
to employees for parenting purposes or during illness.
Although employers are not required to pay workers for such
absences, the disruption to work would have a detrimental
e ffect on firms that hire few employees. A four and one half
or six and one halt month leave of absence is very likely to
unduly disrupt the operations of a small business under any
circumstances. Even if there were a convenient time to permit
leave, how can unforeseeable pregnancies or illnesses be
scheduled (or rescheduled) during this tine? Furthermore.
employees may continually disrupt their work schedule by taking
leaves every two years for parental reasons, or annually for
medical reasons.
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Perhaps the effects of M.S. 4300 on snail firms can best be
inustrated by an example. A high technology business weer
with six employees is required to grant leave of absence to
an employee whose child is seriously ill. (The child may be
ever eighteen years of age if he/she is incapable of
self-care). The employer is left for over tour months without
a crucial employee - hole that is especially gaping in such a
snail company. Can the employer afford to retain a vacated
position for few months. or is the case of illness. tor over
one half of year? Generally not - yet the small business
mower usually operates on low profit margin and cannot
afford to establish a seventh position with accompanying salary
and benefits. At the same time. if nether employee is shifted
to fill is for the worker on leave. it may only ho on a
temporary basis. Shen the employee in leave returns there must
be a position available. The employer is then faced with an
employes Wiese Iamb/ledge and expertise may net be up to date in
the rapidly developing high technology industry. and the
problem of denoting the employe. who served in a higher level
position for several months.

This example does not even adages Instances One more than
one employee in snail business requires leave during tNe same
period. or where part-time employees are involved. or when an
employee requests leave on recurring basis. (Many serious
illnesses would require repeated absences). All of then
situations would exacerbate the preceding problems for small
employers.

iigwastzuseuunanduni
Avon it the priaciple behind the legislation were considered
good public policy. the exemption tor employers of tour or less
employees in SA. 4300 is ridiculously low. Small businesses
can neither adapt to the loss of an employee for tour and
h alf to six and a half months. not are they able to afford the
increased costs of providing health benefits to their employees
on unpaid leaves. In general. the gap in health coverage
affects firms with up to 100 employees (see attached chart for
bealtt coverage by 4aployment site of firs).

?AID UAW IS MOT Fusing

The fact that the proposed bill includes a provision to
e stablish a commission to examine paid parental and medical
leave suggests that additional employer mandates may be imposed
in the future. I believe that the proposal does not warrant
further exploration because it is infeasible. The profit
margins of small firms would prohibit the provision of paid
leave. Such benefits should be left to the discretion of
private enterprises.
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a*, . 191 4 1

UAL 4300 would create a disincentive for small firms without
hmaith plans to initiate one, and may cause 110.4 companies to
discontinue this benefit. While small businesses are
struggling to establish health plans. the bill would extend
coverage during leave periods. thereby increasing the
employer's health care expenses. Nigher premiums are likely to
result if coverage were required to be extended for serious
Illnesses.

For small besinesses, health insurance is the most comma
triage benefit provided to employees. As the major employers
of private-sector writers. small firms are particularly
affected by any changes is health policy. Our research
indicates that these is already a sizable gap between small and
large companies' health care coverage and the costs of that
coverage. As firs site decreases. employer- provided health
Insurance decreases. In 1983. 39 percent of workers is the
smallest firms (less than 2S employees) were included in their
employers' plans. while SS percent of workers in finis with
over SOO employees were covered by their employer. Sven if
another household seabez's health insurance is taken into
account. approximately one is three workers is small firms has
mo health insurance compared to one out of ten in large Lime.
S y salamg additional health insurance mandatory for sapience
MA. 4300 would widen this gap.

S mall companies currently pay higher "smith coverage costs for
several reasons. Because of their lower profitability small
firms are less able to afford costly premiums. Their site also
prevents then from saving costs by se12-insuring. as is the
tread with larger firms which are able to spread risks among
their employees. Also. self-insured businesses often are able
to avoid the costs of state mandated benefit laws which small
and medium -sized firms mast include is their health care
plans. Other reasons why small fires face higher health costs
include their lack of flexibility is selecting. managing. pup
designing plans with cost-containment features, less ability to
take advantage of alternative delivery system which rely on
patient volume in return for lower costs, and their
disproportionate number of elderly workers who generally have
higher health costs.
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The Federal Goverment has increasingly turned to employers to
tate over greater responsibility in the provision of health
care. Baployers, rather than Medicare, are now required to
serve as the primary payer of health care for older workers.
Proposals which encourage or require employers to include
retiree coverage and catastrophic care benefits in their health
plans are being seriously considered, and the recently enacted
Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of lgii mandates
employers to continue health coverage for divorced spouses.
widows, and certain dependents. Such changes not only
significantly lead to increased premiums overall in the private
sector. but also appear to disproportionately affect small
firms.

41.211ELTUIL2211111/

Young people are sore likely to take advantage of parental
leave. Compared to large businesses. small companim hire more
young workers and more workers on a part-time basis./
Frequently younger workers prefer higher wages to more
comprehensive health benefits. It health benefits were
mandated to be expanded. small business employers may be forced
to cut back salaries for young employees. thereby reducing the
firm's ability to compete with large firms for goon employees.
For those employers who do have health plans it would be more
expensive to provide them under M.R. 4300. Moreover. employers
say be discouraged from hiring young men and women.

At present. small firm which offer health cam are likely to
exclude part-time workers from their plan. A recent study by
the Vational Federation of Independent Business shows that only
S percent gf surveyed respondents provided coverage to these
employees. This low figure riveals that is is generally
prohibitively costly and administratively burdensome for most
Mall businesses to cover part-time employees. (Only one
percent of the nine percent was for health benefits that were
less extensive than those fox full-time employees. In other
words. most small businesses cannot afford to offer a second

1U.S. Small Business Administration The State of Small
Business: A Report of the President. (Washington, D.C.: U.S.
Government Printing Office). May MOSS. p. 2SS.

2Mational Federation of Independent Business. Beall
Business Employee Benefits. Dessmber 1111. (Washington. D.C.:
Research and Education Foundation), March VOW p. 12.
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type of plan seated toward pact-ties workers). R.B. 4100 would
further discourage employers from providing coverage to this
group. for it would mandate coverage for pact-time workers
during parental et medical leave.

"IL

Ray decision to provide employee benefits is the areas of paid
Sr unpvid leave et health ofwa should be left up to the
employer- Bmployegs and employees are best able to determine
wages and benefits is the sacketplaes without government
interference. Although the states' 'ablates to health plans
h ave been creating problems for Beall and sediun-sised firms
which beat these costs. any proposal to continue coverage or
provide unpaid leave to workers is preferably left up to them.
n ot the federal government.

I I t ./... .

I hope that the Congress recognizes the burden R.B. 4300
Imposes on employers, especially snail businesses. If 1 can be
of further assistance on this issue. please do not hesitate to
call es. I appreciate your consideration of the Snail Business
Administration's views.

The Office of Management and Budget has advised that there is
no objection to the submission of this report to the Congress
from the standpoint of the Administration's program.

Tours vory.truly.

frank S. Swain
Chief Counsel for Advocacy
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Mrs. ROUKEMA. The woman from the chamber is awfully brave
to be here today.

Ms. HAGER. This is extremely difficult for me.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. I know it is. You are very brave. It is really talk-

ing as a mother, but i mean, in the very real sense.
But without necessarily agreeing with every point that you have

made, I do have to credit you and certainly Ms. Inkellis with bring-
ing a note of reality to the actual problems of implementation, be-
cause I think the points that both of you have raised are valid
points, regardless of the propriety of the social policy that we are
talking about here.

Ms. Kardos, following up on what you have just said I assume
you have a union contract in your firm.

Ms. KARDOS. Yes.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. You do. So, you are in another category com-

pletely. Do you replace the people that have gone on leave with
temporary help?

Ms. KARDos. I have done that on oePacion for office clerical type
jobs where the training period is very short. As I indicated a little
while ago, I think where certain expertise is required, we just exer-
cise some belt tightening.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. But your own experience and the experiences
outlined by the other two women here indicate the problem with
the bill. And I am not saying it is not reconcilable, but there are
real practical problems with the implementation of a mandated
standard of this type. Because in some cases you can belt tighten,
as I have done in my office, and in other casr. c you cannot.

In most cases, it is not wise eit'ier on the productivity level or on
a financial level or on a practical level to hire temporary help for
these short periods of time.

You described the supervisor whom you did not replace. What
would happen if it were you? A person of your level of responsibil-
ity, now this is important, because this bill is mandating a stand-
ard for everybody, man and woman at every level. What would
happen if it were you at your level of responsibility? We would
have no replacement for you, would we? And wait a minute. And
what do you do when I have to take you backsay I am your boss,
I have already hired somebody else because we could not do with-
out your position, and the bill says I have to take you back at the
same salary or in a comparable position and I don't have a compa-
rable position. Maybe in a company your size you can create one.
But these other companies cannot. Do you see the problem with
the bill?

Even if you are totally dedicated to the social policy thr drives
this bill, there are certain practical problems with it, and I would
like to have some help from people in the field to help us iron out
those problems in the real world, and not just simply make a state-
ment for motherhood, because Heaven knows I am all for mother-
hood. I am one.

I am not being snide about this. I really want to look at the real
life problems of the bill.

Ms. KARDOS. Let me just respond that my replacementand it is
most likely not going to happen--
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Mrs. ROUKEMA. No, but it happened in my office. It has hap-
pened in my office. And if we are going to pass this bill, my office
wouldn't be able to operate. Under Gramm-Rudman, I wouldn't
have the money to let you come back, because I wouldn't have the
money in the budget to hire two people at that level of income and
responsibility.

I suspect that there are some small businesses out there that, if
not equally strapped, at least face the same kind of problem.

Ms. KARDOS. I don't know if it is an anomaly of my company but
the one thing that happens there is that women who are in higher
positions tend to return to work sooner. I think this results from
their sense of irreplaceability in the organization as you go higher
up.

And I do know that the women that I am aware of in policy-
making positions who have had children have not been necessarily
replaced, but that they have made themselves available in their
homes for questions and they have worked with the company. I be-
lieve that is the key.

There is, after all, a substantial period of time for planning. I
think the more critical jobs you have, the more closely you have to
work with the employee, and together decide how you are going to
handle the job during the leave period. And that is the way we
have done it.

I would just like to insert some calculations I have made at this
point. Ms. Hager was talking about the medical leave and I would
just like to insert my figures. For the 200 women that had child
care leave, if we had extended their medical benefits an additional
10 weeks beyond their disability period, it would have cost arproxi-
mately $100,000 to the company in premiums, which is two-tenths
of 1 percent of the $37 million I spend annually on medical bene-
fits.

So, that would be the magnitude in my company.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Does anyone want to make a further comment?

And then I am finished. Yes, go ahead. We will take you in order.
Ms. INKELLIS. I wanted to comment also that the healthtell you

that the portion of the bill that requires the continuation of health
care benefits is, I think, the least costly aspect of the bill. I don't
think that that is going to be a burden on small business. That is a
pittance. It is really the productivity issue that is the much bigger
issue.

Also, in terms of women in senior level positions, I support what
Ms. Kardos just said. Perhaps women at this level have a better
sense of loyalty to the company, although I am not sure that that
is fair to say. My company is overwhelmingly blue collar and I
can't really tell you that I spend a lot of time on the production
floor talking to the other women there.

I came back ,,-) work after 7 weeks of leave. I am irreplaceable in
the sense that I am the only company attorney. And so, for all of
its needs, the company turned to outside counsel, which was very
expensive. Because of the level of responsibility that I have in the
company, management was free to call me at any time and did.

I was called constantly at home and it wasn't a problem. If a call
came at a bad time, I just told them I couldn't talk.
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We recently had an unplanned leave of absence. My company is
run by two principals. There are five senior managers beneath the
principals. One of those senior managers, who is 38 years old, suf-
fered a stroke, totally unexpectedly, of course. And how did we sur-
vive? We just limped along.

This fellow returned to work after about a month. Yesterday I
asked one of the principals what would we have done if the person
who had the stroke had r.eeded physical therapy, or all sorts of
therapy, and his anticipated leave of absence was to be 6 or 9
months? The princivel me he would have kept his job open. I
asked him why, and he replied, because this fellow has been with
us for 14 years, he has evidenced enormous loyalty to the company,
we have loyalty to him, and that would have been the fair thing to
do.

That is how we developed our policy. It was the fair thing to do.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you. A brief final comment?
Ms. BROSSEAU. It would never have occurred to me to hire some-

body to replace a permanent staff member going on parental leave
with anyone other than on a part-time or temporary full-time
basin. I don't think there are many companies that would just turn
around and add to staff.

But the up side is that more and more women are returning to
the work force. Many are coming from a situation where they
weren't working outside the home. As a result, we now have a
homemaker who reentered the workplace, replacing one of our
people on parental leave. And I think that as times change, liffer-
ent things evolve. Women working inside the home are a po...ntial
pool for a staff member's temporary replacement.

have experienced it and it has worked.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you.
Ms. HAGER. I would just like to say that last year ani the year

that my old company lost a significant amount of money, if I had
two people that I hadtwo people, two professional people preg-
nant in that year and I had to provide ky this law, I think I would
have gone under.

It is not true this year, but by God, it was true last year. I really,
sincerely mean that. It makes the difference Letween staying alive
and going under.

In my business, for a 4-month period of time, I cannot do work,
and in the professional jobs the consultantthe freelancers that
are talented enough that would work in PR arms and have the
type of agencyare topflight creative people, are not out there sit-
ting to work on a day-to-day basis.

I have to hire to get that work done anc: I would lose some cli-
ents. I really am in a position of what happens at the end of that
period of time.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. HAYES. Ms. Hager, I have just got to follow in on this note. I

see that you are very busy. My mind went back to the first employ-
er that I dealt with in negotiations on this issue of paid maternity
leave. His position was that he didn't think employers should pay
for any maternity leave, and his reason for being in oroosition was
that he considered pregnancy as a gross negligence a was that
hard.
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I want to thank you. You have given me some ideas.
Do you have any ideas- ---
Ms. BROSSEAU. I think if you have parental leave as an estab-

lished policy available to all employees, we will meet the goal of
having mothers and fathers nurturing their children. This type of
policy that includes all employees would benefit not only women,
but also men.

Mr. HAYS. Do you all agree?
Ms. KAapos. I can't speak for whether they would or not. We

have only had one man take paternal leave, and I think the dura-
tion wasthe ones who called and found there is leave have said,
well, thanks, but no thanks.

Ms. BROSSEAU. Obviously, I am talking about paid leave.
Mr. HAYES. OK. Thank you very much. You have been a fine

panel. We will give much consideration to your testimony.
This concludes our hearing.
[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the joint committee was adjourned.]
[Additional material submitted for the record follows:]
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,lay 28,1986

Honorable William L. Clay, Chairman
Subcommittee on Labor-Management Relations
House Committee on Education and Labor
2451 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, 13.0 70°5

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This letter is in response to questions raised at the hearings on April 22, 1986 on H.R
4330, the Parental and 'Yled :a) Leave Act, on which we promised to provide additional
information, These questions were: (I) what percentage of union membership is protected
by features similar to those in the bill, (2) how do labor-management negotiated benefits
compare with those required by the bill, and (3) what ir the cost of providing health care
coverage during leave per odsin collective bargaininp agreements"

Overall statistics are not available and our responses to the questions are estimates
based on the informed Judgment of individuals directly involved in negotiating and
administering benefits of the kind mandated by H.R. 4300. We have checked with the AFL-
CIO Industrial Unirn Department, which brings together different unions having contracts
with the same com.yany to give the n stronger leverage at the bargaining table. More than
40 IUD ur.ons participate involving over 2,000 bargairitn6 units. In addition, a number of the
AFL-CIO's largest affiliates were contacted as to what their collective bargaining
agreements provide. We believe the results to be representative of the universe of
collective bargaining agreements in the private sector.

I. We cannot provide precise figures on question number I. Those whom we contacted
estimate that more than 80-85 percent of their agreements offered some type of maternity
leave, with about the same number of contracts guaranteeing such workers that they !nay
return to the same lob or a comparable one.

2. These leave provisions typically provide 6 weeks disability cash benefits and 5-6
months of unpaid leave. Though paternity benefits are increasing rapid y, they are still
found in only a mirc-ity of plans and for a shorter pen 3,1 of nine.

3. Figures and features of health plans vary greatly but the best estimate for the
mo.ithly cost of a typical plan is about $150 for family coveruge and $70 for a single person.
Though these figures provide a good basis for estimating the cost of health coverage for
unionized workers during leave periods, the cost for the typical non-union employer should
be much smaller because of less liberal health coverage or none at all.
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Just a final note here to indicate a precedent-setting step which Congress has already
taken with respect t: the continuation of health insurance benefits for certain ..pouses,
unemployed workers and their dependents in the 1986 budget reconciliation bill. The newlaw allows certain persons who currently hai group health insurance through an employer
group plan to continue that coverage temporarily at their own expense rather than losing it
due to the death, divorce, or retirement of an employee spouse, or because of unemployment
or reouced hours of work. This statute suggests a desire in the Congress to move in the
direction of providing workers with basic protections for themselves and their families not
unl ke those being suggested by the Parental and Medical Leave legislation.

Sin2evely,

s R. Donahue
reasnrer
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The American Federation of State, County and Municipal

Employees (AFSCME); a labor union representing over one million

public employees nationwide, takes this opportunity to endorse

H.R. 4300, the "Parental and Medical Le,ve Act of 1986". The

legislation entitles employees up to 18 weeks of unpaid parental

leave upon the birth, adoption or serious health condition of a

child and provides up to 26 weeks of temporary medical leave in

cases involving the inability to work because of a serious

condition. The legislation also establishes a commission to

study ways of providing salary replacement of employees who take

such leave.

While H.R. 4300 benefits men and women alike, it is

particularly advanta(, JUS to women who comprise a growing

percentage of the work force. Today, women make up almost half

of the labor force. Moreover, of those women who work, about 60

percent have children, 80 percent are of child-bearing age and 93

percent of these are likely to become pregnant at some point in

their careers. In fa .lies where both parents are present, 89

percent are two-career families. Twenty percent of children

currently live in single-parent households headed by women, but

50 percent of all children will spend some part of their

childhood in a single-parent family. Despite this change in the

American workplace, employers have been reluctant to adjust leave

policies to address the changing demography of the workforce.
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This legislation is necessary to fill gaps in previously

passed anti-discrimination laws. The Preguancy Disability Act

(PDA) of 1978 requires that firms providing short-term disability

or sickness benefits, replacing all or part of pay while

individuals are out on leave, and also assuring them job

protection at that time, must also cover women at the time of

pregnancy and childbirth. However, the PDA did not require that

employers provide job protection or disability insurance if none

previously existed. The "Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986"

establishes reasonable periods of time during which employees

could take leave for medical reasons, early child rearing and to

care for seriously ill children, without the risk of termination

or retaliation by the employer.

The major impetus behind H.R. 4300 is child development

experts who base their advocacy on research findings about

newborns and their families. Recently, two distinguished panels

fully endorsed the concept of parental leave as an idea whose

time has come. In December 1984, the Yale Bush Center Advisory

Committed on Infant Care Leave concluded that the iifant care

leave problem in the bnited States was sc, large and urgent that

"immediate national action" is reqiured. The Center recommended

minimum child-care leaves of six months with 75 percent pay for

half that time. In January 1986, another panel, the Family

Policy Panel of the Economic Policy Council (EPC) of the United

Nations Association of the United States of America concluded
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that "maternal and parental leaves and benefits, child care

services, equal employment opportunity and pay equity, maternal

and child health care, and increased workplace flexibility are

important components of a cohesive family policy." Following its

two-year study the EPC made the following recommendations:

1. That employers should guarantee women at least six weeks of

job-protected maternity leave with partial income placement

and should consider providing unpaid parental leave for six

months to all parent workers.

2. That employers and unions allow greater flexibility in the

workplace (scheduling of work hours and leave time), and

3. That a phased-in return to work, and/or part-time employment

should become options available to new mothers and to all

working parents with young children at home.

The Council indicates that these policies represent a sound

investment in human capital -- our greatest resource -- and are

essential to promoting the continued vitality or our national

economy and our nation's families.

Currently, the United States is the only major

industrialized nation without a national policy on parental or

maternity leave. More than 100 countries around the world have

some national legislation which assures working women, and in

some instances, working parents some time off at the time of

childbirth and early parenting and protects them in terms of job
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security. There is also a growing trend to include a disability

component as well as the parenting component. However, in

America only five states, Califcrnia, Hawaii, New Jersey, Net,

York, and Rhode Island have some type of temporary disability

insurance laws requiring employers to cover their workers against

the risk of non-wcrk related disabilities and maternity related

disabilities.

AFSCME has been working to ensure the rights of women

workers by advocating pay equity, helping women move out of dead

end jots, fighting sexual harassment, meeting child care needs

and developing leadership skills. AFSCME has negotiated

maternity, paternity and family responsibility leave provisions

in many contracts. We realize that women make up a growing

proportion of the workforce, and recognize that the growing

number of female single heads of households are faced with

growing economic concerns z.s well as the threat of losing their

job in the event of illness.

AFSCME urges the Congress to pass H.R. 4300, the 'Parental

and Medical Leave Act of 1986". The legislation represents

another positive step toward sound labor and Emily policy, and

equality of the sexes in the workforce.
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March 18, 1986

The Horsornble 'Yolloom L. Clay
Choorman, Subcommittee on Lohor-Manogement Relations
coininittee on Fdacation and Labor
11, S. Flouse of Representatives
Washington, D. r. 20S 'S

The Honorable Austin J. A.urphy
Chairman, Sabcominittee on Labor Standards
committee on Fdocotion and Lohor
U. S. Hone of Representatives
Washington, D. r.

Mak., 'REFER 70

..75,571.E,' NA,
W5...G,01 DC ..136

11..EP 711E 1202,7110 00

oc

Dear Chairman Cloy and Chuirmon Murphy:

The UAW strongly supports the proposed °cental and Medical Leave Act of
19fI6 01.R. 431110. We urge your Subcommittees to give this important legislation
prompt, favorable consideratio.s.

The bill would prevent employees from being penalized by the loss of their jobs
when they are forced to take time of! from work due to the birth or serious Illness of
o ^hilt or because they have become physically disabled. Although many anion members
already enjoy such protect,. under their collective horgaining agreements, the sad fact
is thot nill:ons of unorgouted workers lack these basic protections. H.R. 4300 would
correct this situation and guarantee all employees the right to return to their jobs
rifler parental Of medical leave.

As a matter of simple justice and decency, the UAW submits that these rights
might to lie afforded to oil workers. In our lurk/meld, the right to lobe parental and
,nedicol leave must be an integral component of a v notional policy that seeks to
reinforce the family as a hasic mstitotion in our sac etv. This is particularly true in
light of the dramatic increase in the number of forn lies with two working parents.

The LIA'Y would like to commend you for your efforts in developing this import.
legislation. We would aupreciate it if you would include this letter in the record for
the heorng which has ben scheduled by your Subcommittees for March 1986.

Sincerely,

Dick 'Noiden
Legislative Director

DW.njk
opeia494
cr. Members, 'docotion *. Labor Committee
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STATEMENT
BY

BARBARA J. EASTERLING, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT
COMMUNICATIONS WORKERS OF AMERICA

FC. THE
JOINT HEARING OF THE

HOUSE EDUCATION & LABOR SUBCOMMITTEES
ON LABOR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS AND

LABOR STANDARDS
ON

THE PARENTAL & MEDICAL LEAVE ACT OF 1986 (H.R. 4300)

Thank you for this opportunity to present our views on

H.R. 4300, the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986.

The Communications Workers of America (CWA) represents

some 650,000 workers employed in the telecommunications

industry, public sector, health care and other service

industries. We have been in the vanguard of efforts to secure

family care orotection for workers through collective bargain-

ing, including a parental leave policy whicn covers nearly a

half million of our members nationwide. Our experience with

parental leave has proven that such efforts are very important,

highly valued and can be designed to effectively meet the needs

of workers and employ,- s.

H.R. 4300 is a critical step toward employment practices

for the modern age and we wholeheartedly endorse it as such.

Today's workforce is dramatically different from that of years

past. Women now comprise a malority of the labor force and,

importantly, large numbers of these women are mothers with

young children and infants. But beyond the statistics is the

changing nature of workers' needs. Women and men are

reordering their priorities; for many, this includes a

significant sharing of childrearing activities. National
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policy must keep pace with these new concerns; H.R. 4300 is one

key component of a flexible and modern employment policy.

CWA has secured significant family care and disability

leave provisions for our members through collective bargain-

ing. In 1978, for example, we incorporated parental leave into

our contract with AT&T. Today, these provisions apply to more

than 500,000 CWA-represented employees in AT&T and the now-

separate Bell System companies.

These parental leave and pregnancy disability protections

are part of an overall anticipated disability program (ADP).

Under ADP, an employee is entitled to pregnancy disability

leave at any time during her pregnancy, if certified by a

physician as disabled. She would receive full or half pay up

to 52 weeks, contingent upon length of service. This would

continue at delivery and until her physician certifies her as

able to return to work.

The CWA-AT&T/Bell System parental leave provisions permit

the parent-employee, male or female, to take unpaid leave

following the birth or adoption of a child (and following any

pregnancy disability) for up to 12 months. Only the first six

months, however, provide guaranteed employment reinstatement.

In our public sector contracts, we have a variety of

maternity disability and parental leave policies. Fist of the

infant care provisions provide for unpaid leave capped at 12

months. Our members employed by the State of New Jersey, for

instance, are entitled to pregnancy disability leaves up to one
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year, upon a doctor's certification. They may use earned leave

time including sick, vacation, acministrative and compensatory

leave pay, but are not required to exhaust such leave before

taking a leave without pay for pregnancy disanility. In

addition, a one year unpaid child care leave is available. Our

Local representing the New York City Board of Elections has

secured provisions which entitle any employee, male or female,

to a maximum of 12 mont,s leave for the care of a newly born or

adopted child (up to three years of age).

In New Mexico, where we represent a number of state

workers as well as employees of the Commission on the Status of

Women, employees with newborn or adopted children may take

parenting leaves for up to 12 months using any combination of

accumulated paid leave , electing for an unpaid leave of

absence. In addition, worxers may use childrearinq leave to

accommodate demands on the pare c such as illness or emotional

or psychological problems with the child. This leave also may

be paid or unpaid, for up to one year.

Importantly, though, many of our public and private sector

members have no parental leave protection. And even those with

coverage sometimes face only limited support.

We have surveyed our members and discovered that, by and

large, our parental leave provisions have worked well. None-

theless, some problems have surfaced including:

1. Unpaid leave forces many parents to remain at work

because they simply can't afford to take the necessary time off

-- without pay.
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2. Policies that limit parental leave for adoptive

children to only those children under six months of ace deny

employees the ability to utilize critical parental leave. As

our Local in Grand Rapids, Michigan writes, "It is very

difficult to adopt a .held under one year of age and lust as

hard to find a good lob or give up years of seniority and

pensions in order to be an adoptive parent;"

3. The loss of seniority protection while utilizing

parental leave penalizes the employee severely as it affects

everything from wage rates to pensions to lob bidding rights:

and

4. Parental leave without maintenance of health and other

essential benefits leaves the family at risk during a time of

significant reed.

In addition, our experience has shown that guaranteed

reinstatement of the employee into the same or similar lob is

absolutely essential to the success of parental leave programs.

Critically, most of these concerns are addressed by H.R.

4300. This legislation would ^rovide significant protection

for millions of workers who today are faced with a wrenching

choice between working to maintain a standard of living or

caring for their children. A.lericc.' workers should not he

faced with such no win" situations.
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CWA will continue to work at the bargaining tahle to

protect our members. Rut a national nolicy, including legis-

lation such as H.R. 4300, is equally critical to accommodating

the needs of today's workers. We urge swift passage of this

essential bill.
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STATEMENT OF THE ECONOMIC POLICY COUNCIL
OF THE UNITED NATIONS ASSOCIATION OF THE

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

FOR

THE HEARINGS OF THE COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION
AND LABOR

SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

61-350 0 - 86 - 4

April 22, 1986

PARENTAL AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT
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The Economic Policy Council (EPC) of the United Nations Association

of the United States of America (UNA-USA) was founded in 1976 as an outgrowth

of the turbulent international economic scene of the early 1970's. Its

mission is to sponsor a systematic and constructive involvement in

international economic problems by the American private sector. The EPC

is committed to representing the views of both management and labor.

Its membership comprises a cross section of U.S. business and labor

leaders, who, in collaboration with economists and informed professionals,

are able to come to policy recommendations that have special legiti,acy

because management and labor represent the two most important elements in

the U.S. domestic economy. The EPC is co-chaired by Robert 0. Anderson,

chat -man of the executive committee, Atlantic Richfield Company, and

Douglas A. :'racer, president emeritus, International Union--United Auto

Workers.

The EPC recently issued a report on Work and Family in the United

States: A Policy Initiative and the response to this study has been

extraordinary. We have not only had tremendous press coverage from

coast-to-coast, but have received inquiries from employers, unions,

and other organizations, as "ell as state and local governments. It is

evident that this report touched upon issues of great concern to the

American public.

The EPC study panel was launched in 1984 to address the fundamental

economic and demographic trends that have transformed the American family

and the labor force and redefined the relationship between them. The

EPC Family Policy Panel, co-chaired by Alice Ilchman (President, Sarah

Lawrence College) and John Sweeney (International President, Service
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Employees International Union, AFT..-CIO-CLC), found that major institutions

in our society --including the government, the workplace and the schools- -

have not recognised or responded to these critical changes. In fact,

the U.S. is conspicuously alone among industrial countries in its failure

to develop a comprehensive family policy to help working parents mediate

the competing demands of job and family.

A major component of any family policy would have to be maternity

and parental leaves and benefits. In 1984, 48 percent of all women with

children under one year old were in the labor force. Ninety percent of

working women of childbearing age will bear at least one child while

employed, and two thirds of all new entrants to the labor force during

the next decade will be women. The EPC found that women in the U.S.,

more frequently than men, have work histories punctuated by periods of

absence from the labor force. These breaks partially explain the

male/female earnings gap. Since childbirth and caring for young children

at home are common reasons for the discontinuous labor force attachment of

many women, maternity and parental leaves would be important mechanisms

for enabling women to bear children and to remain in the labor force.

Such benefits would also help many women to become self-supporting.

The Economic Policy Council, therefore, is supportive of any

legislation that will enable parents to bear children and to care for

their children without the risk of losing their jobs. Parental leaves should,

however, not just be viewed as a benefit for parents, but also as an

investment in our children--the nation's greatest resource.

The specific EPC recommendations on maternity and parental leaves

and benefits, as contained in the work and family report, are as

follows.
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Recommendations

(1) Federal legislation should be enacted reouiring public

and private employers to provide Temporary Disability

Insurance (TDI) to all employees. Temporary Disability

Insurance provides income to people who are unable to work

due to disabilities that are not Job-related accidents or

illnesses. Since pregnancy must be treated as ary other

disability (Pregnancy Discrimination Act, 1978), this would

ensure that at least a minimum, partially paid leave from

work at the time of childbirth would be guaranteed to all

women. Currently only five states (California, Hawaii, New

Jersey, New York, ar.o Rhode Island) and Puerto Rico require

that disability insurance be provided by private employers.

In those states the wage-replacement ceiling varies from 50

percent to 66 percent of the employee's average weekly

earnings, and the maximum level that the employee can

receive ranges from 5145 to 5224.

While some employers voluntarily provide TDI, many do

not. Since TDI is a low-cost, contributory benefit, ). would

not be prohibitively expensive for most companies- -even

small ones--to provide. In New Jersey, for example, both

employers and employees contribute one half of 1 percent of

the employee's first 510,100 in annual earnings to the

program. The New Jersey program is currently running a

surplus. Pregnancy-related disability claims accounted for

101
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13 percent of all the state claims in 1981, the number of

weeks during which disability was received averaged eleven,

and the average benefit paid °v. was $108 per week.11

(2) Disability leave for all employees should be fully

jobprotected. Consideration should be_given to raising the

wagereplacement ceiling and to extending the standard

length of disability leave for pregnancy from the current

six to right weeks. Minimum levels of income replacement

and the duration of disability leave should become uniform

among states. This would guarantee income, benefits, and

the right to r turn to the same (or a broadly similar) job

to all temporarily disabled employees.

(3) Employers should consider providing an unpaid parenting

leave to all parent workers with their lob or a comparable

12121aaranteed. This leave should extend until the child

is six months old. During the employee's absence, the

position could be filled t, a temporary worker or the work

could be redistributed among the current staff. In firms

where this is not practicable, very attempt should be made,

on a caseby casebasis, to provide new parents with

additional leave time and flexibility in the months

following the birth or adoption of a child. Parental leave,

--------

Association of Junior Leagues, Inc., Parental Leave Optionsfor Working
Parents (t'ew York: 1985), p. 11.
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directly following the disability leave (availabl only to

mothers to cover the period of physical disability), would

be made available to either parent or could be split between

them. The parental leave is explicitly designed to enable

parents themselves to provide care for newborn or newly

adopted infants. Federal and state governments should

explore legislative means of encouraging and implementing

this goal.

Although these recommendations go beyond the scope of the

Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986, this piece of legislation is clearly

a step forward for the U.S. and is, obviously, supported by the EPC.

Job-protected maternity and parental leaves enable parents to choose

the mode of care they prefer for their new infant and may help provide a

good start in life for many children. The child care function of parertal

leaves is very important, especially because of the expense of infant care

and the very limited availability of quality infant care arrange.gents.

By providing job-protected leaves to workers, we are also

providing a more nurturing environment for our children, we are investing

in the workers of tomorrow and in the resource that our country is most

dependent on for its future economic growth and international competitiveness --

human capital.
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WOMEN'S LEGAL DEFENSE FUND
STATEMENT ON THE PARENTAL AND MEDICAL LEAVE ACT

H.R. 4300

before the U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Education and Labor

Subcommittees on Labor-Management Relations and
Labor Standards

May 13, 1986

The Women's Legal Defense Fund ("WLDF" or "the Fund") is

delighted to submit this statement on behalf of the Parental and

dedical Leave Act of 1986 (hereinafter, the "PMLA"), H.R. 4300,

which is sponsored by Chairmen Clay and Murphy along with

Representatives Schroeder, Oakar, and as of this writing 82 of

their colleagues from both sides of the aisle. The Fund has been

an early and strong advocate of this legislation and has been

instrumental in providing technical assistance and leadership to

a broad ad hoc coalition of women's, civil rights, disability

rights, children's advocacy, and trade union organizations on

issues relating to the legal framework for parental and medical

leaves.

Encouraging the accommodation of families and work is of the

highest priority to WLDF's membership and constituency. Founded

in 1971 by a group of feminist lawyers in Washington, D.C., to

advance women's rights under the law, WLDF currently has a

membership of over 1300, five lawyers on its staff, and a cacite

of over 200 volunteer lawyers. Its staff and volunteers provide

counseling about the law, referrals, and in selected cases 22

bono legal representation to over 6000 callers each year; conduct

extensive public education about women's rights, monitor
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enforcement by public agencies of existing L s protecting

women's rights; and advocate interpretations and modifi:ations of

law that advance women's equality. We concentrate our work in

the areas of women's rights in employment and in the family, as

well as in other areas that involve women's economic inequality.

Indeed, because of our concern for advancing women's

opportunities to achieve true economic and social equality with

men, we have long worked against pregnancy discrimination in the

workplace. Historically, denial or curtailment of women's

employment opportunities has been traceable directly to the

pervw,ive presumption that women are mothers first, and workers

second. This prevailing ideology about women's roles has in turn

Justified discrimination against women when they are mothers or

mothers-to-be.

While outright workplace discrimination because of pregnancy

was outlawed by Congress by enactment of the Pregnancy

Discrimination Act of 1978, some employers in the United States

are still reluctant to accommodate their workplaces to the

reality that their employees have family responsibilities as well

as employment responsibilities. Yet such accommodation is

necessary if women workers are to be able to exercise their right

to equal employment and at the same time preserve their family

lives. Despite advances in their rights, women still bear the

dual burden of primary home-making and care-taking, and,

increasingly, of a full-time job as well. They care for their

young children, they care for their adult disabled sons and

daughters, they care for their elderly and ill parents, spouses,
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and other relatives, they keep their homes; and they work at lobs

outside the home. Indeed, 60 percent of mothers with school-age

or younger children were in the workforce in March 1984.1

Because this dual burden falls on women more than men, it is

working women, and especially working mothers, who suffer the

consequences of the lack of workplace accommodation of family

responsibilities most severely; and they suffer it both in terms

of the pressures and emotional and physical drains on their daily

energy, and in terms of the consequent harms to their careers.

But it is not only working mothers who suffer these

consequences. working fathers, too, find themselves risking

their Jobs or their "fast track" career standings if they wish to

take off time, or even to limit their overtime work, for family

responsibilities.2 Children suffer whenever either of their

1 Testimony of the Association of Junior Leagues, Inc., on
H.R. 2020, the Parental and Disability Leave Act of 1985, before
the Subcommittee on Civil Service and the Subcommittee on
Compensation and Employee Benefits of the Post Office and Civil
Service Committee, and the Subcommittee on Labor-Management
Relations and the Subcommittee on Labor Standards of the
Education and Labor Committee, U.S. House of Representatives, at
p. 3 (October 17, 1985). Most women work because of economic
necessity. Bureau of National Affairs, Work and Family: A
Changing Dynamic 15 (1986).

Similarly, an increasing number of working women also find
themselves caught in a "generation squeeze"--caring not only for
their children but also for aged disabled relatives. A "very
conservative estimate" is that "well over 5 million people are
involved in parent-care at any given time." Brody, "Parent Care
as Normative Family Stress," 25 The Gerontologist 19, 21 (1985).
The principle caregivers are adult daughters, though sons are
also involved. Ibid.

2 Indeed, because of sex discrimination against men, some
working fathers may find it more difficult than their female
counterparts to be permitted to accommodate family
responsibilities without suffering adverse employment
consequences. In a recent study by Catalyst, an independent
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parents Is too pressured by work and financial considerations to

spend necessary time with them; this problem is greatly

aggravated when children have serious health conditions which

demand their parents' time and attention. All working people

suffer when they lose their Jobs because their employers don't

provide sufficient leave for temporary medical conditions; even

if they don't lose their Jobs, they often suffer the uncertainty

of not knowing whether they will have a Job to come back to when

they are able to work, and at 3 time when they can least afford

such emotional uncertainty. Finally, companies suffer too, in

lost productivity and low morale, when their employees are

struggling to accommodate their work and family responsibilities

without sufficient support.

If we truly had a national policy of accommodating families

and work, we might have a whole range of employer requirements,

tax incentives, and other public policy mechanisms to ensure the

effectuation of that policy.3 At the very least, emr.layees would

have the right to paid, Job-guaranteed leave for parenting and

for temporary disabilities, and families would all have health

insurance coverage. Paid leave for caring for elderly relatives

would also be available, as an increasingly important part of

research firm, 51.8% of companies surveyed reported that they
give parental leave to mothers, but only 37.0 reported that
they provide such leave to fathers--even though sucn a sex-based
differential clearly violates existing law. Catalyst, Report on

National_Studv of Parental Leaves 30, 37 (1986) (hereinafter,
"Catalyst Report).

3 A sampling of some such policy supports for families may
be found in A Report on the Activities of the Select Committee on
Children. Youth and Families, U.S. House of Representatives (99th
Cong., 2d Sess.) (1586).
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family responsibilities entails such care.4 In addition,

workplace day-care centers might be nearly universal; part-time

career tracks and Job-sharing might be commonplace; people

had taken leave for full-time child-rearing might be given

preferences for employment oppzItunities, parallel to our current

veterans' preference system. ILdeed, a: other witnesses have

testified before thzse Subcommittee:, many other countries have

instituted various policies to ease the burden of child-rearing

on working parents--most commonly, through some form of

government-subsidized paid leave for new mothers.5

Creation of such a national policy is, of course, an effort

of enormous scope and consequence. But the PMLA's provision of a

modest, unpaid, Job-guaranteed leave to be used by employees who

have serious health conditions and taking time off to care for

newborn or newly-adopted children or children who have serious

health conditions is a small first step toward such a policy. In

many ways it would be sorely deficient--primarily in its failure

to provide for any income replacement for employees taking such

leave. Without at least some wage maintenance, few employees

will be able to afford to take as much leave for parenting as the

4 See note 1, supra. The basic arguments for allowing sons
and daughters leave (at least unpaid) to care for .heir elderly
parents and other relatives who need temporary attention at home
because of a health condition are presented in Nadine Taub's
well-documented article, "From Parental Leaves to Nurturing
Leaves," 13 Review of Law and Social Change 381 (1984-85).

5 Bureau of National Affairs, supra, Work and Family: A
Changing Dynamic 172 et sea.

In this country, benefits for women only would probably
violate the Civil Rights Act and Constitution; we would oppose them.
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bill permits.6 Only the most financially secure families would

be able to take advantage of the full period of leave provided.7

Nevertheless, the PMLA would be an essential first step

toward meeting the needs and realities of American families

today. Though unpaid, the job-, rrateed leave it provides means

security and certainty f.r the American family faced with the

serious health problems of one of its bread-winners. It means

that one of the risks that currently faces families planning to

have children--the risk of )ob loss of the mother -is eliminated.

It means that fathers, too, can begin to consider taking a short

period of time off to care for their newborn or r.ewly-adopted

children. It means that women deciding whether to bear children

can be secure in knowing that they can continue their incomes

after child-birth and the attendant disability period is over.

It means that children can be sure that their parents can be with

them if they face serious medical conditions. It means that all

American businesses will be suhject to uniform minimum

requirements, with nom_ able to cut corners at the expense of

their employees' family lives. And it eans that the United

States will ..bark upon a process to underwrite the cost of paid

parental and medical leave without unduly burdening either

business or the families who choose to have children.

6 For this reason the Yale Bush Infant Care Leave Center
study recommends that at least the first half of a required six-
month leave be paid. Recommendations of the Yale Bush Center
Advisory Committee on Infant Care Leave at 3 (November 26, 198) .

7 The bill's failure to expand parental leave to rover leave
for adult dependent c 'e is another, serious deficiency. See
notes 1 and 4, supra.
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For these reasons, a broad, ad hoc coalition of

organizations ranging from the Association of Junior Leagues to

the AFL-CIO, the Disability Rights Education and Defense Fund to

the National Perinatal Association, supports this bill.

Like these groups, the Women's Legal Defense Fund supports

the PMLA because it will, if enacted, accomplish the goals of

reasonably Insuring employment security for families (at least

for people who have serious health conditions, and for parents)

while at the same time preserving the principle of equality

between the sexes. Indeed, the proposed legislation specifically

states the Congressional intent "to balance the demands of the

workplace with the needs of families, and to promote the

stability and economic security of families" in the Findings and

Purposes section (sec. 101). Foll,,wing is an analysis of the

specific ways in which the proposed law will fulfill the goals of

accommodating the needs of America's workers as family members,

and doing so without discriminating on the basis of sex.

Analysis of the PMLA

1. The Requirement of Temporary Medical Leave. The bill

requires employers to provide "temporary medical leave" of up to

26 weeks a year to those employees who are unable to work because

of a "serious health condition" (Sec. 104(a)). Employees who

take such leave are guaranteed their job or an equivalent

position when they return to work (Sec. 136(a)).
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This provision is an essential component of providing

reasonable and adequate Job security for all employees on a ron-

discriminatory basis. For purposes of the bill, the measure of

whether an employee is entitled to such leave is a simple two-

fold test first, is the employee "unable to perform the

functions of this or herl position"? and second, is the

inability to perform those t, unctions due to a "serious health

condition"?8 Conditioning availability of the leave on this test

ensures both (1) that the leave provided does not discriminate or

the basis of sex, and (2) that people who need it the most-

people with serious medical conditions that prevent them from

working for a limited period of time--have adequate Job security.

The bill's simple two-fold test for availability of leave

means that employers will be required to treat employees affected

by pregnancy, childbirth, and related medical conditions in the

same manner as the, :neat other employees similar in their

ability cr inability to work--in harmony with their obligations

under the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978. Indeed, in the

one case to date in which it has interpreted that Act, the

Supreme Court has made clear that its sweeping prohibition of all

pregnancy-based distinctions applies even to discrimination that

oa its face appears to harm men.9 With the Pregnancy

8 "Serious health condition" is defined in sec. 102(8) and
is discussed at greater length infra. It should be noted that
this test does not distinguish "voluntary" from "inl.)luntary"
medical conditions.

9 In that case, Newport News Shipbuilding and Dry Dock Co.
v. EEOC, 462 U.S. 669 (1983), the Court held that an employer's
health insurance policy that covered all hospitalizations of its
female employees' spouses, but limited hospitaliA.:+tio:1 coverage
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Discrimination Act Congress reaffirmed the basic principle that

distinctions based on pregnancy are by definition distinctions

sed on sex, which have historically opeated to harm women and

to limit their employment opportunities.10 This basic principle,

essential to sex discrimination law, was arrived at after a

lengthy process of evolution by the lower federal courts,

reversal by the Supreme Court in the now-infamous case of Gilbert

v. General Electric Co 42t. U.S 125 (1976), advocacy by a broad

coalition of representatives of women's, civil rights, and labor

interests, two years of consensus-building in the public and in

the Congress, and finally, enactment in the form of the Pregnancy

for pregnancy related conditions of its male employees' spouses,
violated the Pregnancy Discrimination Act.

With regard to provision of maternity disability leave, an
employer's obligation under the Pregnancy Discrimination Act is
to treat leave for disabilities arising from pregnancy and
childbirth in the same manner as they treat leave for any other
temporary disability. See, e.g., EEOC v. Southwestern Electric
Power Co., 591 F. Supp. 1128 (W. D. Ark. 1984). This means that
the practice of providing even no leave for any kind of medical
condition would not be unlawful, unless it is found to have a
disparate impact on women, _n which case it may violate the Act
in that manner. Cf. Abraham v. Graphic Arts International Union,
660 F.2d 811 (D.C. Clr. 1981).

10 This is often true even when they are chivalrously
motivated. For example, California's law that requires leave for
maternity disability only (and n't for other types of
disabilities), though it appears to help women, also harms them,
by restricting unpaid maternity disability leave to four months
(regardless of the length of leave provided for other types of
disabilities), and, for employers not covered by Title VII, by,
inter alio, expressly permitting refusals to hire pregnant women
because of their pregnancies and limiting paid disability leave
for aaternity disability to six weeks even if other workers
receive more paid disability leave. Brief Amici Curiae of the
National Organization for Women, et al., filed April 4, 1986 in
the Supreme Court in California Federal Savings and Loan
Association v. Guerra, No. 85-494, at 14-17. See also Brief
Amicus Curiae of the American Civil Liberties Union, et al., in
the same case, at 10-23.

112



108

Discrimination Act of 1978. It has since been interpreted in an

Equal Employment Opportunity Commission Guideline,ll a definitive

Supreme Court decision,12 and numerous lower federal court

decisions.13 The PMLA wisely upholds tnat well-established

principle, thereby protecting working women from the danger that

pregnancy-based distinctions could be extended to limit their

employment opportunities.

Indeed, the danger that a special "maternity leave"

requirement would be used to keep women out of Job opportunities

is very real. Faced with the knowledge that job-pzotected leaves

were required foz working mothers and working mothers only,

employers would very likely be reluctant to hire oz promote women

of child - blaring age.14 Under the proposed legislation, however,

because employers would be required to provide job-protected

leaves for all employees in circumstances that affect them all

11 29 C.F.R. 1604.10 aad Appendix to Pazt 1604. The
Guideline includes a comprehensive set of 37 Questions and
Answers for employers.

12Newport News v. EEOC, supra.

13 F.g., Maddox v. Grandview Care Center, 607 F.Supp. 1404
(M.D. Ga. 1985), aff'd, 787 F.2d 987 (11th Cir. 1986); EEOC v.
Atlanta Gas Light Co., 751 F.2d 1188 (11th Ciz.), reh. denied,
765 F.2d 154, cert. denied, 106 S.Ct. 333 (1985); EEOC v. Puget
Sound Loa Scaling and Grading Bureau, 752 F.2d 1389 (9th Cir.
1985); King v. TransWorld Airlines, 738 F.2d 255 (8th Ciz. 1984);
;Roc v. Wooster Brush Co. Employees Relief Assoc., 727 F.2d 566
(6th Cir. 1984); Goss v. Exxon Office Systems Co., 33 FEP Cases
21 (E.D. Pa. 1983), aff'd, 747 F.2d 885 (3d Cir. 1984); Beck v.
Ouiktrip CO Q,_, 27 FEP Cases 776 (D. Kans. 1981), Of% 708 F.2d
532 (10th Cir. 1983); Air Line Pilots Assoc. v. Western Air
Limb 772 F.2d 744 (9th Cir. 1983), cert. denied, 465 U S. 1101
(1984).

14 Brief Amici Curiae of the American Civil Liiberties Union
et al., filed April 4, 1986 in the Supreme Court in California
Savings and Loan Assoc. v. Guerra, No. 85-494, at 22 It Eta.
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approximately equally,l5 they would have no incentive to

discriminate against women.

The twin tests of inability to work and serious health

condition also serve the second objective of the PMLA: to ensure

the leave's availability to those people who need it the most and

11 who are the least likely to be covered by existing job

protections. It is generally true in the American workforce that

employees are not fired if they are out sick for a short time-

e.g., for a cold or the flu. Indeed, most companies provide paid

sick leave for such contirgencies.16 But leave policies for more

serious or extended medical reasons are less uniformly provided,

and standards for their provision are often unclear or ad hoc.17

The unfair result is that women and men who are temporarily

unable to work for serious health reasons may frequently lose

e

15 Statistics on the incidence of loss of work due to
medical reasons show that men and women are out on medical leave
approximately equally: men workers experience an average of 4.9
days of work loss due to illness or injury per year while women
experience 5.1 days per year. National Center for Health
Statistics, C.S. Wilder, ed., Disability Days, United States,
1980 6 (Series 10-No. 143, DHHS Pub. No. (PHs) 83-1571)
(hereinafter, (Disability Days").

16 U.S. Department of Lebo', Bureau of Labor Statistics,
Employee Benefits in Medium and Large Firms 21, Table 12 (1983);
Catalyst Report at 27.

17 Many employers do provide Job-guaranteed leave for
extended medical absences; many have programs whereby employees
receive full or part salary during medical leaves, either through
self-insurance policies, short-term temporary disability
insurance ("TDI") plans, state TDI programs, or some combination
of these. But these provisions are far from uniform, and they
may vary even within one company.
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their jobs.l$ These employees include those with permanent

dis-bilities who are fully competent and able to work, but who

may require leave to address medical complications associated

with their conditions. For example, an employee with arthritis

who periodically requires physical therapy to continue to do his

or her Job would be permitted leave under the bill for that

purpose. Thus, the proposed legislation would provide minimum

Job protection for all similarly-situated employees, so long as

their inability to work is due to a "serious health condition."

The term " serious health condition" is defined in Sec.

102(8) of the bill to mean- -

an illness, injury, impairment, or physical

or mental condition which involves--(A)

inpatient care in a hospital, hospice, or

residential medical care facility; or (B)

continuing treatment or continuing

supervision by a health care provider.

This definition is intentionally broad, to cover various types of

physical and mental conditions, such as cancer, heart attacks,

and arthritis, for which employees may need leave.19 And unlike

definitions in traditional leave policies, which often focus on

18 A corollary is that women who are temporarily unable to
work due to pregnancy, child-birth, and related medical
conditions such as morning sickness, threatened miscarriage, or
complications arising from childbirth, often lose their jobs
because of the inadequacy of their employers' leave policies.

19 The definition also clearly covers pregnancy and child-
birth and all attendant conditions, since they generally involve
inpatient care and always should involve continuing supervision
by a health care provider.
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*sick leave* that is necessary to restore* an employee to

health, tne serious healch condition definition abandons any

superficial distinctions between *sickness* and *disability* and

adopts instead a '-unctional standard that turns on an employee's

actual need for the lea/re.

It should be noted thet under this definition, the illness

or condition must involve care or continuing treatment or

supervision at some point during the condition; the employee need

not to an inpatient or undergoing treatment or supervision at the

very moment of the leave in order to qualify as having a *serious

health condition.* Thus, an employee with a heart condition may

require leave as a means of temporarily relieving the stress

associated with work in order to obtain a medically necessary

rest.20

Nor need an employee actually be incapacitated by his or her

serious medical condition itself in order to qualify for the

leave; it is enough if an employee who has a serious health

condition needs to undergo medical treatment and is not able to

work only in the sense that he or she needs to be out of work to

obtain that medical treatment. One example is the arthritic

employee described supra; another is an employee who must leave

work for a prenatal examination, which would trigger leave under

this section because (a) for the period of the examination, she

20 Similarly, a woman witt. severe morning sickness due to
pregnancy who was unable to work as a issult would qualify for
leave under this provision, even if she need not go to the
hospital or the doctor to treat the condition each day that she
suffers from it.
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is unable to work, and (b) she has a serious health condition--

pregnancy.21

Furthermore, as is apparent from the foregoing, the

definition is broad enough to cover inabilities to work arising

out of a serious health condition even if those inabilities do

not occur consecutively. The availability of temporary medical

leave on an intermittent basis is made explicit in Sec.

104(a)(2). Indeed, serious health conditions often occasion

intermittent periods of inability to work: chemotherapy and

difficult pregnancies are the classic examples.

The data on days of work lost due to illness or injury cited

above show that employees are unlikely to need to use temporary

medical leave for extended periods of time: the current average

is 5.0 days per year.22 However, the bill contains several

features that protect against excessive use of temporary medical

leave. The first such feature the limitation to "serious

health conditions." Conditions that do not involve inpatient

21 Moreover, to qualify the "serious health condition" must
be one which generally "involves" inpatient care or continuing
medical treatment or supervision, even if in a particular
situation the individual does not receive such care or treatment
or supervision. For example, a medically indigent woman might
not be able to afford to receive any medical treatment or
supervision for her pregnancy until the very day of childbirth.
But her pregnancy would nevertheless be a "serious health
condition" within the meaning of the statute because it will
involve or generally involves the requisite medical care.

In cases in which it is initially unclear whether an
employee's inability to work is due to a "serious health
condition" within the meaning of the definition, of course, the
employer would have to provide leave until the nature of the
condition becomes apparent.

22 See n. 15, supra.
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care or continuing medical treatment or supervision are not

covered under the proposed legislation. These include, of

course, those conditions most commonly experienced, such as the

common cold, the "flu," or such minor medical procedures as

extraction of wisdom teeth. The key distinction between these

conditions and those that are covered is that although these

minor matters may require some medical treatment or supervision,

they do not normally involve continuina medical treatment or

supervision.23

A second limitation on the use of temporary medical leave is

provided by its restriction to 26 weeks a year. Even if an

employee has a serious health condition within the meaning of the

statute and is unable to work because of it, temporary medical

leave need not be provided for more than a total of 26 weeks a

year.

Third, employers may require their employees to provide

medical certification that they are unable to work due to a

serious health condition as a condition of obtaining temporary

medical leave (sec. 105). The proposed law sets out criteria for

sufficient certification that will, if met, assure the employer

of the truth of its employees' claims for medical leave without

imposing unduly burdensome requirements on employees. Thus, any

certification required must be made by the employee's 'wn health

care provider; but that health care provider must either be duly

licensed or approved by the Secretary o: Labor as capable of

23 Of course, should such conditions require inpatient care
or continuing medicai supervisior or treatment, they would be
covered.
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v:ovIcling adequate certification (sec. 105(a)). The specific

information which must be contained in the certification- -

Including the date of commencement of the serious health

condition, its probable duration, and the medical facts regarding

that condition (sec. 105(b))--is the type and extent of

information routinely required of health care providers by

Insurance carriers presently and thus should involve virtually no

changes in the way doctors and other health providers currently

do business.

;._The_Reaulrement of Parental Leave. The bill requires

employers to provide "parental leave" of up to 18 weeks every two

years to employees in connection with the birth or adoption of a

child of the employee or to care for his or her child who has a

"serious health condition" (sec. 103(a)). Like employees who

take temporary medical leave, employees who take parental leave

ender the bill are guaranteed their Job or an equivalent position

when they return to work (seC. 106(a)).

This provision provides something in addition to job-

guranteed leave for employees for their own serious health

conditions. It allows parents to take time off from work to care

for their children, secure in the knowledge that they can return

to their Jobs after the period of time (up to 18 weeks) of

childcare is over. It is not, however, available at any time

during the life of a parent-child relationship, but only in three

specified cir:umstances: because of the (a) birth, (b) placement

for etoption or forcer care, or (c) serious health condition, of
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a child of the employee. Moreover, it is available in the last

of these three circumstances only if tt.: employee uses it to

care for" the child (sec. 103(a)).

The parental leave provided for, preserving the bill's

general commitment to sex equity, is of course available to lay

parent, regardless of sex. Thus a father as well as a mother can

take parental leave because of the birth of his child; fathers

and mothers could choose to take their respective leaves at the

same time, or on an overlapping basis, or sequentially, as long

as they take it "because of" one of the circumstances specified

in the statute.24 Perhaps one of the most cherished hopes of the

proponents of the bill is that, because of its availability,

increasing numbers of fathers will avail themselves of the

opportunity to care for their newborn or newly adopted children,

and share in the emotional rewards of so doing. Indeed, in

Sweden, where parental leave has been available to both parents

since 1974, the percentage of men taking such leave rose from 3%

to 22% in seven yeals.25

The amount of time allowed for parental leave--18 weoks, or

approximately four calenolr months--is primarily based on the

period that child developmelt experts suggest as a minimum for

newborns and new parents to adjust to one another. Dr. Berry

Brazelton recommends Lour months, explaining that the early

24 This would not mean, however, that an employee is free to
take parental leave when his or her child is two years old,
claiming that it is "because of" the child's birth.

25 Bureau of National Affairs, Work and Family: A Changing
Dynamic 174 (1986).
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months of adjustment to a natural infant are a crucial

opportunity for cementing a family.26 The Yale Bush Center

recommends a leave for a minimum of six months.27 Such

recommendations apply with equal force to the period necessary

for a newly-adopted child and his or her new family to adjust to

one another.

Furthermore, part of new parents' task during the period of

adjustment is to make safe and adequate day care arrangements for

their infant or newly-adopted child. Given the inadequacy of

existing day care options,28 18 weeks is a realistic projection

of the needs of working parents.

By the same token, the availability of as much as 18 weeks

to care for a child who 'las a serious health condition is

essential if children are to have the attention of their parents

during such times of crisis.29 If a child must undergo major

26 Brazelton, Testimony at the Hearing on Parental Leave,
H.R. 2020, before the Subcommittees on Labor Management Relations
and Civil Service 1, 8 (October 17, 1985).

27 Recommendations of the Yale Bush Center Advisory
Committee on Infant Care Leave 3 (November 26, 1985).

28 See, e.g., Report by the Select Committee on Children,
Youth and Families on "Families and Child Care: Improving the
Options" (U.S. House of Representatives, 98th Cong., 2d Sess.
1984).

29 The same definition of "serious health condition" that
triggers an employee's own temporary medical leave under sec. 104
applies to determine whether a parent may take parental leave
under sec. 103(a)(C). Thus, a child's medical needs must be
quite serious in order to give his or her parents the right to
take off time from work under the legislation as written. This
leaves a large and troublesome loophole in families' protection
under the bill, for unless an employer permits its employees to
use their own sick leave to care for children who are "just"
sick, employees may lose their jobs in such circumstances. Only
36% of companies that Catalyst surveyed permit employees to use
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surgery, eighteen weeks may be necessary to encompass the surgery

itself and the subsequent recuperation period during which at

least one paren. must stay at home to nurse and care for the
*

child. Similarly, if a child's serious health condition requires

that the child receive specialized services at school or be

placed in a different school setting that provides those

services, the parents may need the kind of leave provided by the

PMLA--and which is not otherwise provided by traditional leave

policies--to make satisfactory arrangements.30

Further, .or parents of children with disabilities, the

zhoice as to whether 'o keep them at home or to place them in

institutions will often depend upon whether the parents are 7.ble

to keep their jobs yet obtain sufficient leave to provide their

children with the support and assistance they require.

The overwhelming majority of families now keep their
(disabled) children at home. A major reason for this
shift away from institutionalization is that study
after study has proved the debilitating effects of
institutionalization and its costliness. On the other
hand, the individual with disabilities who is allowed
to remain in a family environment has a much greater
likelihood of learning the skills necessary for
independence and a fulfilling life in the community.31

their sick days for children's illnesses, and another 51% oppose
the practice. Catalyst Report at 78.

30 Cf. Education of the Handicapped Act, 20 U.S.C. Sec.
1401.

31 Testimony of Bonnie Milstein, Co-Chair, Civil Rights Task
Force of the Consortium of Citizens with Developmental
Disabilities before the House Committee on Education and Labor
Subcommittees on Labor-Management Relations and Labor Standards
Hearing on the Parental and Medical Leave Act, H.R. 4300, at 5
(April 22, 1986).
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Moreover, the 18-week period reflects a fair compromise

between actual practice in the United States and the needs and

preferences of many working women. Existing data show that most

companies in the United States do offer parental leave, at least

to mothers of newborns, in connection with the leave they provide

for the medical leave associated with pregnancy and childbirth.

A 1984 study of a sample of the nation's largest 1500 companies

conducted by Catalyst, an independent researr firm, showed that

over half of these companies offer unpaid parental leave (in

addition to the medical leave associated with pregnancy and

childbirth); of these.. 24.3% offer such leave of three months'

duration, while 28.2% otter such unpaid parental leave of for,. to

six months' duration.32 Given the current levels of availability

of tempotery medical leave and of parental leave (at least for

mothers), the bill's requirement of 18 weeks' parental leave is

not unreasonable. Indeed, providing sufficient parental leave

not only benefits employees, but also benefits employers by

ensuring productivity:

A program that brings employees back to work before
they are rested and ready may actually be more
deleterious to productivity than allowing an extended
leave. The odds are good that leave-takers who return
too soon will not be fully productive or will make
costly and needless mistakes....When insufficient leave

32 Catalyst Report at 31. In a 1981 Columbia University
study of a broader sample of employers, 61% of employers surveyed
provided a total of two to three months' leave for maternity
disability and parental leave combined, while 27% provided four
or more months. Kamerman, Kahn, and Kingston, Maternity PolicLEE
and 'Working Women 57, 58 (Columbia University Press 1983).
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time results in an empl,yee's attrition, the cost of
replacing the employee can be substantia1.33

Many children in the United States today do not live in

traditional "nuclear" families with their biological father and

mother. Increasingly, the people who care for children--and who

therefore find themselves in need of workplace accommodation for

their childcare responsibilities--are these children's adoptive,

step-, or foster parents, or their guardians, or sometimes simply

their grandparent or other re,ative or adult. The legislation

deals with such families by tying the availability of parental

leave to the birth, adoption, or serious health condition of a

"son or daughter," and then defining the term "son or daughter"

to mean "a biological, adopted, or foster child, stepchild, legal

ward, or child of a de facto parent..." (sec. 102(9)). This

definition will ensure that tee employees who are entitled to

parental leave are as a practical matter the people who have the

actual, day-to-day responsibility for caring for a child, or who

have a biological or legal relationship to the child. Thus an

employee who lives with, cares for, and acts as parent to her

grandchild would be entitled to parental leave should the child

need care for a serious health condition, as would an employee

who is divorced from his child's mother and does not have custody

of the child.34

33 Catalyst, The Corporate Guide to Parental Leaves 25
(1986).

34 The definition of parent finds precedent in a similar
definition in the federal regulations implementing the Education
for Handicapped Children Act, supra. In defining the term, the
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For an employee to be eligible for parental leave, the child

in question must be under 18 years of age unless that child is

"Incapable of self-care because of mental or physical disability"

(sec. 102(9)).35 This provision recognizes that some parents may

need to take time off from work to care for the serious health

conditions of their sons and daughters who have reached legal

maturity, but are incapable of self-care. Many parents will take

advantage of this leave to help adult sons and daughters who are

experiencing serious health conditions to establish independent

living arrangements in, for example, group homes and other

residential facilities that provide support services.

Because so many new parents wish to work part-time for some

period of time after the birth or adoption of a child,36 the bill

permits parental leave to be taken on a "reduced leave schedule,"

as long as the total period over which the leave is taken does

not exceed 36 weeks (sec. 103(a)(2)). This permits new parents

to work half-time for double the length of full-time leave

permitted; and the flexibility of the "reduced leave schedule"

Department of Education explained--

The term "parent" is defined to include persons
acting in the place of a parent, such as a grandmother
or step-parent with whom a child lives, as well as
persons who are legally responsible for a child's
welfare.

42 P.R. 42479.

35 This provision would only come into play for parental
leave to care for a child who has a serious health condition
under sec. 103(a)(1)(C).

36 Catalyst Report at 53.
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definition allows other arrangements at the employee's option.37

Similarly, this flexibility may be extremely important to

employees taking parental leave to care for children who have

serious health conditions--for example, if they can arrange for

alternative nursing care for only part of a day, or if they must

miss work once every two weeks to take a child for chemotherapy

treatment.

An employer may deny a reduced leave schedule only when it

would "disrupt unduly the operations of the employer" (sec.

103(a)(2)(8)). To show "undue burden," employers will have to

show by clear and convincing evidence a substantial interference

with their business operations; mere cost will not be enough.38

This standard fairly reconciles parents' need for the part-time

option with employers' need for stability and prejictability in

their workforces. Indeed, many employers now find that part-time

work by a formerly full-time employee is a useful and

satisfactory way to deal with leaves of absence and the

37 The term "reduced leave schedule" means leave scheduled
for fewer than an employee's usual number of hours per
workweek or hours per workday.

Sec. 102(6). Under this definition, it is clear that such part-
time work must be scheduled--i.e., an employee must establish a
routine and regular schedule of work. This further protects
employers from unpredictability in their workforce.

36 Mere cost is not a defense under the PMLA foz the same
reasons as cost may not be used to Justify unlawful
discrimination ender Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act: to
permit such a defense would frustrate the remedial purposes of
the statute. Cf. Newport News, supra, 462 U.S. at n. 26; Lal
Angeles Dept. ol_Water and Power v. Manhart, 435 U.S. 702, 716-17
(1978).
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inevitable transitions attendant thereto.39 Rather than disrupt

their operations, the vast majority of employers should find that

a port-time schedule for employees returning from parental leave

actually enhances their ability to manage their workloads.

3. EmploYment and Benefits Protection. The Job guarantee

of the PMLA is contained in section 106, which requires that any

employee taking either temr'rary medical or parental leave is

"entitled, upon return fro'', such leave," to be restortd to his or

her previous position or to a "position with equivalent status,

benefits, pay, and other terms and conditions of employment"

(sec. 106(a)(1)1.

To accomplish the central Congressional purpose of providing

Job security to workers taking such leaves, the standard for

assigning employees returning from leave to Jobs other than the

precise positions which they previously held is, appropriately, a

tough one. First, the standard encompasses All "terms and

conditions" of employment, not Just those specified. Thus such

significant aspects of the employee's previous position as

working conditions, office assignment, place in chain of command,

number of people the employee supervises or is supervised by

geographic location, and task responsibility all must be

maintained in any alternative position to which an employee

39 Sixty percent of the companies surveyed by Catalyst have
allowed some employees to return to work part-time. Catalyst
Report at 53-54.
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returning f:om leave is assigned.40 Second, the standard of

"equivalence"--not merely "comparability" or "similarity"--

necessarily implies that a strict correspondence to these ,:erms

and conditions of an employee's previous position is required.

4. Jnforcement. Because the periods of temporary medical

and parental leave are relatively short, the system set up to

ensure their availability requires: (1) a readily-available

enforcement mechanism that can be accomplished very quickly; and

(2) effective deterrents to failure to comply with the

provisions of the statute. The enforcement scheme set up in the

PMLA meets both these criteria.

The basic components of the PMLA's enforcement system are

administrative investigation and hearings containing strict

deadlines,41 alternative judicial enforcement,42 and

40 The PMLA's standard for evaluating job equivalence under
Sec. 106(a)(1)(B) parallels Title VII's standard for evaluating
employment practices (In Sec. 703(8)(1), 42 U.S.C. 2000e-
2(a)(1)), which prohibits "discriminat(ioni with respect to (an
employee's] compensation, terms, conditions, or privileges of
employment." The Title VII standard has been interpreted very
broadly, to cover not only such obvious terms or conditions as
compensation and seniority, but also such intangibles as status,
health and safety, work hours, shift assignments, overtime
opportunities, availability of rest and lunch periods,
substantive work responsibilities, level of supervision, working
environment, promotion and transfer rights, performance and other
standards, discipline, etc. Similarly, the PMLA's reference to
"terms and conditions" must be broadly inter reted to achieve its
purpose of Job security for employees who take temporary medical
or parental leave.

41 An individual who believes he or she has been denied any
of the rights guaranteed by the PMLA (including but not limited
to restoration to the same or an equivalent position following a
temporary medical or parental leave, termination of employment
during such leave, or interruption of health insurance benefits),
or who has reason to believe that he or she will be denied any
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authorization of significant penalties for noncompliance.43 The

availability of an administrative scheme means that aggrieved

employees will have easy access to an agency mandated to

investigate and prosecute their claims. The Department of Labor

has offices in many cities and a great deal of experience in the

administrative enforcement of federal employment standards. At

the same time, the imposition of strict time deadlines for action

and the requirement of complaint issuance upon a preliminary

finding of violation will avoid many of the problems of delay and

inaction that often plague administrative enforcement.

Similarly, the availability of alternative judicial enforcement

such rights, files a charge with an office of the Department of
Labor Sec. 108 (b). The charge must be filed within a year;
third-party charge may also be filed on behalf of a person
harmed. The Secretary of Labor must investigate the charge and
make a determination within 60 days; if the determination is
that there is a reasonable basis for the charge, the Secretary
must issue and prosecute a complaint (Sec. 108(c)(1), (c)(2), and
(e)(1)). An on-the-record hearing before an administrative law
Judge ("ALJ") must begin within 60 days of the issuance of the
complaint (See 108 (e)(2)). The ALJ's findings, conclusions, and
order for relief must be issued within 60 days of the hearing's
end (unless the ALJ provides a written reason for delay beyond 60
days) (Sac. 108 (f)). The ALJ's decision becomes the final
agency decision unless appealed and modified by the Secretary;
the final agency decision may be reviewed in a federal court of
appeals.

42 An individual may file an action to enforce the PMLA
directly in federal or state court either as an alternative to
administrative enforcement, or if the Secretary has dismissed or
failed to take action upon his or her charge (Secs. 108 (c)(6),
and 109).

43 The relief specified in Sec. 111 of the bill is available
in either administrative or judicial proceedings. It includes
injunctive relief (including temporary restraining orders), back
pay and other lost out-of-pocket expenses, liquidated damages or
general damages at least equal to twice the amount of actual
damages, and attorneys' fees and costs. Awards of money damages
are mandatory if a violation is found.
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permits an employee to choose to avoid the agency, or to abandon

the agency procedure ,if it does not result in action quickly

enough.

Just as important is the relief provided. The availability

of attorneys' fees to prevailing parties will ensure both that

attorneys will be willing to represent employees to assert their

rights under the PMLA44 and that employers will be deterred from

violating the provisions of the law. Similarly, the provision of

mandatory money damages serves the twin purposes of ensuring that

employees will be recompensed for their actual costs and for the

pain and suffering of being denied and su`mequently having to

assert their rights, and of adding to employers' incentives to

comply.

41"S

S

Analysis of the PMLA's Consequences to Employers

From the standpoint of employers, enactment of the Parental

and Medical Leave Act will not be a substantial burden. A

careful review of current employer practices casts doubt on many

of the concerns about burden that some employers have expressed.

First, as already shown, many if not most employers already

provide some form of leave akin to that which the legislation

would mandate. Ninety-five percent of the companies surveyed by

Catalyst grant short-term disability leave (38.9% fully paid,

57.3% partially paid, and 3.8% unpaid); 90.2% of them continue

full benefits during the period; 80.6% of them guarantee the same

44Due to the high cost of legal services, many middle-class
and even upper-middle class people find themselves unable to
afford representation in employment-related disputes; this is a
fortiori true for people in poverty, especially since federal
fu,4ing for legal services programs has been reduced.

61-350 0 - 86 - 5
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or a comparable job. For these companies, leave length appears

to be tied to the employee's medical condition. Unpaid parental

leave was provided by 51.8% of the companies, with 59 providing

leave of three months or more.45

Similarly, most employers' health insurance policies also

already continue health insurance coverage during employees'

leaves. In fact, according to a comprehersive study published in

1984 by the Employee Benefit Research Institute, 98.6% of health

insurance plan participants in establishments of 100 or more

employees have coverage that continues for some period when they

become disabled.46 A Columbia University study found that 55% of

employers continue health insurance coverage during "maternity

leave" (apparently referring to some combination of temporary

medical and parental leave).47 It thus appears that the majority

of employers will not have to alter their health insurance

45 Catalyst aeport at 27-31. Ali Alr.2 notes 17 and 30

46 Chollet, polover-Provided Health Benefits; Coverage.
Provisions and Policy Issue& 56-57 (employee Benefit Research
Institute 1964). Indeed, continuation of health insurance
benefits is frequently provided even for employees who retire:
67% of plan participants in establishments of 100 or more
employees have health insurance continuation for some period
(34.4% have continuation indefinitely) if they retire before age
65, and 59.6% have such continuation (57.3%) indefinitely) if
they retire after age 65. la. at 59.

47 Kamerman, Kahn and Kingston, Maternity Policies and
Working Women 61 (1983). In addition, 44% of companies surveyed
continued health insurance during "maternity leave" with an
employee contribution. Only one per cent of companies providing
health insurance to their employees did not in any way continue
health insurance coverage for the employee during the employee's
leave. Indeed, it was usual for the companies also to continue
life insurance and pension benefits coverage during she period of
leave as well. Ibid.
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policies significantly, If at all, to coma Into compliance with

the health Insurance continuation requirement of the PMLA.

In addition, employers' fears that they will be constantly

faced with employees taking temporary w.ctical or parental leave

are groundless. In spite of the current widespread availability

of such leave, employees do not take leave in excessive amounts.

The 1980 National Health Survey found tnat employed persons

between the ages of 17 and 64 experience an average of 5.0 days

lost from work per person per year due to illness or injury.48

Nor will the addition of leave for parenting will significantly

increase lost work days. Almost one-third of the companies

included in the Columbia University study Indicated that al

employee had been on "maternity leave" that year; another third

reported that no more than two employees had taken such leave

that year.49 In any event, and unfortunately, very few employees

will be able to afford to take unpaid medical or parental leave

at all, or for as long as the full allotment permitted by the

PNLA.

Another common argument against the legislation is its

supposed burden on small employers. But the smallest of

employers are already exempted by the legislation.50 Indeed

48 Disability Days, Dupre, at 23, Table 3.

49 Kamerman, al el., at 62. More than 75% of companies in
the Catalyst survey reported that the combine4 medical and
parental leaves related to maternity actually taken by women
employees averaged less than three months. Catalyst Report at
32.

SO H.R. 4300 exempts employers not in interstate
as well as employers in interstate commerce that have fever than
five employees. Sec. 102(3)(A).
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this exemption already means that almost 5,250,000 employees will

not have the protections afforded the rest of the workforce,51

even though those employees are disproportionately women and

minority men--often those segments of the employee population who

most need the protections that the PMLA provides.52

Moreover, it has been our experience that small employers

often do accommodate the family needs of their employees by

granting them paid or unpaid leaves with Job guarantees.53 Even

if job guarantees are not promised, many if not most small

employers attempt to place employees who have been out of their

Jobs due to medical reasons or parenting needs either in their

previous Jobs or in very similar ones. In many instances, small

employers may be more, rather than less, responsive to the health

and family needs of their employees, because of the often-close

relationships that develop between small business owners and

their employees.54

51 U.S. Dept. of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, county
business Patterns 1983. United States Table 1B (1985).

52 Kamerman, eat al., at 49.

53Data on small business leave practices are not readily
available due to the fact that small employers do not generally
have written policies about employee absences and tend to make
policy decisions on an ad hoc, case-by-case basis.

54Compare the results of a 1985 Working Mother Magazine
survey of provision of leave for caring for sick children:

(T)he smaller the company, the more flexible and
understanding the employer seems to be. This was surprising
because big companies get a lot of credit and publicity for their
supposedly more generous benefits. And while small companies
might be expected to be run with a more personal touch, they
still are more likely to have their :Jusiness disrupted by the
absence of an employee than a large company would be.
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If small employers did not provide benefits to their

employees comparable to those provided by larger companies, it

could disserve their interests and exacerbate a problem that

small employers already face. A major reason that many employees

leave small businesses for larger ones is the disparity in

benefits.55 To attract and keep excellent employees, small

businesses are going to have to provide at least the minimal

leaves required by the PMLA in any event.

Nor does the PMLA necessarily entail out-of-pocket costs to

employers, large or sma11.56 The legislation does not require

employers to pay the salaries of their employees who take

temporary medical or parental leave. Instead, it merely requires

that employees who take such leaves be reinstated into their

positions at the expiration of the leaves.

The "cost," if any, to employers of this requirement is a

management cost. Managers will, certainly, have to deal with the

displacement resulting from the absences of employees out on

leave. Yet managers already deal on a regular basis with

employees' leaving their positions, temporarily or permanently.

Replacements are found; Job responsibilities are reorganized;

work is rescheduled; temporaries are hired. Indeed, well-run

Clinton, "Guess Who Stays Home with a Sick Child?" Working
Mother 56-57 (Oct. 1985).

55 The State of Small Business: A Report of the President
249 (U.S. Government Printing Office 1985).

56The one eAception is the cost of continuing health
insurance coverage for employees on leave; however, as shown
above, as most health insurance policies already provide this
feature, it involves little if any additional cost.
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establishments, anticipating the inevitable employee absenteeism

(whether due to sickness of a few days or longer-term leaves),

plan their staffing and workload distribution with sufficient

overlap to conduct their business adequately at all times.

Furthermore, parental leave and many kinds of temporary

medical leave have the advantage of advance notice, so that they

can be planned fur and coordinated within existing company needs.

Catalyst confirms this reality; as one human resources executive

As one human resources executive who participated in recent

Catalyst survey commented, "Coping during the disability of a

coworker is always a burden, but it's less so with maternity

because you can plan ahead."57

Finally, potentially enormous long-range costs to employers

and to society at large will result from failure to provide job-

guaranteed leaves for temporary medical conditions and for

parenting. First is the emotional cost to children if parents

are unable to take even the minimally necessary time to be with

them at birth, adoption, or times of serious health-related

experiences. Second and perhaps equally important is the cost to

working people and their families of losing their jobs when they

themselves are temporarily unable to work due to serious health

conditions. Both of these costs also have very real consequences

57 Catalyst, The Corporate Guide to Parental Leaves 85
(1986). Catalyst reports on a range of means for handling the
work of absent employees currently in use by companies, including
hiring of outside temporary workers, rerouting of work to others
in the department, temporary replacement from within the company,
rerouting only of urgent work with the rest being held, work
being sent home to the leave-taker, and filling of the leave-
taker's position permanently and transferring her to another
position upon her return. a. at 85-104.
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for out welfare, unemployment insurance, and other public

benefits systems, upon which employees forced out of their Jobs

must rely in order to survivc. In addition, failure to provide

adequate leave protection increases employee dissatisfaction and

turnover, thus increasing direct costs to business.58

People should not be at risk of losing their Jobs if they

temporarily experience a serious health condition, or if they

care for newborn or newly-adopted children or children

experiencing serious health conditions. Because it begins to

address this risk, the Women's Legal Defense Fund strongly

supports the Parental and Medical Leave Act, and urges its swift

enactment.

58 The cost of turnover for any position can reach 93% of
the position's one-year salary. Catalyst, The Corporate Guide to
Parental Leaves, supra, at 25.
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May 20, 1986

The Honorable William Clay
Chairman, Subcommittee on

Labor-Management Relations
Committee on Education and Labor
2451 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 10515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of the over 335,000 members of the
American Postal Workers Union, I would like to take
this opportunity to express my support for H R 4300,
the Parental and Medical Leave Act. This milestone
legislation, introduced in March of this year, would
provide up to 18 work weeks of non-paid parental
leave for working men and women. H.R. 4300 also
authorizes up to 26 weeks of non-paid sick leave during
any twelve month period, with a guarantee that the
worker's health insurance coverage will be continued
during the period of the illness. We believe that the
enactment of such legislation is long overdue.

There is presently no national policy in the
United States on the use of leave for purposes of child
care. The Pregnancy Discrimination Act cf 1978 re-
quires tnat employers who provide disab'lity lease or
Insurance treat pregnancy like any otter disabilit}.
but provides no guidance for the granting of parental
leave.

The United States, with ior technology
and highly skilled workforc . far less ad-
vanced than other less-devei Jrtries in pro-
viding for the social welfare. its wcrkforce. The
lack of a clear -Itional policy on paren,a1 leave is
one example of how we lag behind mar', other countries,
most notably those in Europe, where wor e_s are entitled
to paid parental leave during whi,a the r sen-
iority and pensions are fully prctected.

1111P
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William Clay
May 20, 1986
Page Two

In Norway, for example, female workers may be
granted up to 18 months of maternity leave at full
salary, and male parents may use up to 12 weeks of
paid leave for child care purposes. Should either
parent desire additional time to care for the child,
an additional year of leave may be granted. Workers
in Sweden, Finland and Germany may be authorized bet-
ween seven and 10 months of child care (parental)
leave, at up to 90 percent of salary. Even the
European countz_es which are less generous with such
benefits, Austria, Hungary and Czechoslovakia, are
more generous than the United States.

The United States Postal Service has a present
policy which provides a short pariod-Of maternity
leave, but the leave-however long its duration-is
unpaid unless the worker has enough sick leave to
cover it. Postal Service policy is, at best, sporadic
on the granting of paternity leave. We have attempted
to improve these benefits at the negotiations table
and will revisit the issue again when negotiations be-
gin again next year.

In the interim, the passage of H.R. 4300 will fill
the gap created by the absence of a national legis-
lative policy on parental and medical leave, and we
strongly support the enactment of this legislation.

On behalf of the American Postal Workers Union,
I appreciate the opportunity to submit our views on
H.R. 4300 and respectfully request that this letter
be included in the hearing record on the legislation.

MB/trs

Sincerely yours,

624
M e Biller
General President
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NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS
CIU

VNCENTR SOMBROTTO
PRESIDENT

100 INOIANA AVENUE N W
WASHINGTON D C 20001

202 393-4695

TESTIMONY

BY

VINCENT R SOMBROTTO, PRESIDENT
NATIDNAL ASSOCIATION OF LETTER CARRIERS

before the

HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON LABOR-MANAGEMENT RELATIONS

concerning

H. R 4300, The Parental and Medica., Zeave Act of 1986

April 22, 1986

CONGRESSIONAL TESTIMONY
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Mr. Chairman. Thank you for holding hearings on H.P. 4300,

the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986. The National

Association of Letter Carriers (NALC), which represents more than

275,000 active and retired city letter carriers, would like to

address the section of the bill which deals with parental leave.

It is a problem for letter carriers and was a bargaining point in

our contract negotiations.

The parental leave portion of H.R. 4300 would allow civil

service employees 18 administrative work weeks of leave without

pay because of the birth of a child, the adoption or foster care

of a child, or to care for an employee's seriously ill child.

The employee using parental leave would be entitled to return to

the same position held prior to the absence.

This is a fundamentally sound change in policy. We are a

'ountry which prides ourselves on being "pro-family," yet we are

'oefully behind most other industrialized countries in parental

leave, a basic necessity for parents and children. Almost all

other industrialized countries -- and many developing countries.

-- established paid 'pave as a national policy. Yet the United

States has no such policy.

The "average" Americ..o and the average letter

carrier's family-- no longer is the "Father Knows Best" image of

a working father and housewife motner. A maj ty of r, omen are

now part of the work force. In 1984, 18 percent of all women

with chi' 'n under one year old were in the labor force. Tue

major; farilies have two working parents. Two incomes

are no :y btt a necessity. There are numerous single-
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parent heads of households. Fathers are becoming more involved

with raising children. These are some of the realities of

American life in the 1980's. Unfortunately, the laws governing

parental leave have not changed with the changing family

structure in American society; they are relevant to an earlier

period in American history.

Policy in the U.S. Postal Service (USPS) should reflect the

latest demographic changes. However, the parental leave policy

is a good example of an poorly planned, anachronistic approach to

parental leave. The mother of a newborn is allowed to use sick

and annual leave (if she wants to maintain her income), or she

can take a limited amount of leave without pay. In the case of

paternal or adopting parents, the individual can use annual leave

or leave without pay. The length of time is determinPd by a

consultation between the individual, the private doctor and the

USPS, which employs doctors. There is no stanO.ard practice, only

individual determination. Thus, two individuals with similar

circumstances can get different determinations. Such a policy

puts the cart before the horse. While it is important to base

determinations on individual needs, those decision should flow

from standardized procedures.

The NALC is convinced that both the needs of the Postal

Service and letter carriers can be accommodated by a fair

parental leave policy. Some private corporations already have

parental leave policies which work to the advantage of both

employer and employee. The current situation force, individuals
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to pit job security against family needs, often resulting in

family tragedy. We would like to work toward a situation where

the USPS and letter carriers can balance both factors.

Employees are asking for the right to raise a family. The

fulfillment of that desire will benefit society as a whole

because parental leave is a healthy investment in the future of

our country -- namely, our children. Parental leave provides a

direct benefit to society by helping to reduce physical and

mental problems for father, mother and child. It also will raise

employee morale.

The government should catch up to private sector leaders in

this area; some large and small private c porations have already

had resounding success with parental leave.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. If you have any further questions,

I will answer them.
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FAMILIES FOR PRIVATE ADOPTION
Post Office Box 40004 Washington. DC 20016

March 25, 1986

Families for Private Adoption is pleased to give a strong

endorsement to H.R. 4300, The Pare-',al and Medical Leave Act of 1986.

The need for Americana to have reasonable leave with Job security to

participate in early childrearing is acute, as illustrated by the data

supporting this proposal. The extension of job-protected leave to

adoptive parents is long overdue.

The thousands of individuals and couples who have adopted

children have endured a far more difficult process to build their

families than those who have given birth. Many are forced to choose

between the financial security provided by employment and their desire

for a child when an adoption or social service agency mandates time off

from a job in return for the placement of a child.

Many who disagree with the dictates of an adoption or social

service agency turn to private or independent adoption, the legal

adoption of a child without using an agency. Yet many of those adoptive

parents also are forced into a choice between employment and

childrearing when their requests for job-protected leave to bond with

their new child are denied. Because of the out-dated notion that

maternity leave applies only to those physically disabled by pregnancy,

adoptive parents often are unfairly cheated of the family-building

experiences that biological parents are permitted to enjoy.

The experiences of some members of Families for Private

Adoption in the Maryland, Virginia and District of Columbia area

reflect the spectrum of leave policies regardilg adoption.
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One adoptive mother had the choice of returning to

work when her two-week vacation expired or losing her job.

Another adoptive mother, whose employer had no

provisions for even maternity leave, was not permitted any job security

when taking a four-month leave of absence and was assigned to less

desirable working hours upon her return to work.

No adoptive fathers except those self-employed have

been allowed to take any form of childrearing or parenting leave, only

vacation leave.

One adoptive mother, initialli denied a leave of

absence for adoption purposes, successfully petitioned her employer's

board of directors to amend the employment policies to include adoption

as a justifiable reason for awarding leave.

A similar appeal by another adoptive mother employed

by another firm was turned down, and she took a costlier form of leave:

unemployment.

The members of Families for Private Adoption urge support for

H.R. 4300 with extension of those benefits to adoptive parents.

Families for Private Adoption is a non-profit, support group for

those involved or interested in private or independent adoption. For

more information, contact either co-president: Robyn Quinter

301/924-2471 or Linda Shriber 301/320-3113.
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H.R. 4300

WRITTEN TESTIMONY

NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF LABOR

OPERATION AND ADMINISTRATION
OF THE

TEMPORARY DISABILITY BENEFITS PROGRAM

Submitted by:

Georg: M. Krause
Acting Commissioner
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THE NEW JERSEY TEMPORARY OISABILITY BENEFITS LAW WAS ENACTEO

IN 1948 AS A SUPPLEMENT TO THE UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION LAW. ITS

PURPOSE IS TO PROVIOE FOR CASH PAYMENTS TO WORKERS WHO CANNOT PERFORM

THEIR JOB OUTIES OUE TO NON-WORK RELATED ILLNESS OR INJURY. TOGETHER,

THE UNEMPLOYMENT ANO TEMPORAR' OISABILITY INSURANCE PROGRAMS IMPLEMENT

THE STATE'S POLICY OF PROTECTING WORKERS AGAINST TEMPORARY LOSS OF

INCOME CAUSED Bf INVOLUNTARY UNEMPLOYMENT.

NEW JERSEY IS ONE OF ONLY FIVE STATES WHICH HAS A MANOATORY

TEMPORARY OISABILITY INSURANCE PROGRAM. THE OTHERS ARE CALIFORNIA,

NEW YORK, HAWAII, ANO RHODE ISLANO. PUERTO RICO ALSO HAS A COMPARABLE

PROGRAM.

VIRTUALLY ALL WORKERS COVEREO UNOER THE UNEMPLOYMENT

COMPENSATION LAW (Ur) ARE ALSO COVEREO UNOER THE TEMPORARY OISABILITY

BENEFITS (TOB) 1441. THE ONE MAJOR EXCEPTION TO THIS INVOLVES EMPLOYEES

OF LOCAL GOVERNMENTAL ENTITIES WHERE OISABILITY COVERAGE FOR EMPLOYEES

IS OPTIONAL. THERE ARE THREE DISTINCT OISABILITY PROTECTION PROGRAMS

ESTABLISHEO UNOER THE LAW. THE BASIC PROGRAM FOR EMPLOYED WORKERS

(THOSE INOIVIOUALS WHO ARE OISABLEO WHILE IN EMPLOYMENT OR WITHIN

14 OAYS OF THE LAST OAY OF WORK) IS CALLED THE STATE PLAN. EMPLOYERS

ALSO HAVE THE OPTION OF ESTABLISHING A PRIVATE PLAN PROGRAM WHICH

MAY BE INSURED BY THE EMPLOYER, AN INSURANCE COMPANY, OR A UNIJN

WELFARE FUNO.

PRIVATE PLANS MUST BE APPROVED BY THE OEPARTMENT OF LABOR

ANO MUST BE AT LEAST AS LIBERAL WITH RESPECT TO BENEFIT AMOUNTS,

ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS ANO THE DURATION OF PAYMENTS AS THE STATE

PLAN. IN FACT, A NUMBER OF PLANS PROVIOE HIGHER BENEFITS ANO MORE
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LENIENT ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS THAN THE STATE PLAN. THERE ARE

CURRENTLY 5200 PRIVATE PLANS COVERING APPROXIMATELY 600,000 WORKERS.

THE THIRD OISABILITY PROTECTION PLAN ESTABLISHED BY LAW

IS CALLED THE DISABILITY OURING UNEMPLOYMENT PROGRAM. AS ITS NAME

IMPLIES, THIS PROGRAM PROVIDES BENEFITS TO UNEMPLOYED INOIVIOUAL3

WHO BECOME DISABLED MORE THAN FOURTEEN DAYS AFTER THE LAST OAY OF

WORK.

THIS PROGRAM IS ACTUALLY ESTABLISHED UNOER SECTION 4 OF

THE UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION LAW ANO ALL ELIGIBILITY REQUIREMENTS

OF THAT LAW MUST BE MET BY THE INOIVIOUAL, EICEPT FOR THAT PERSON'S

INABILITY TO WORK.

THE DISABILITY INSURANCE PROGRAM IS FUNDED JOINTLY BY

EMPLOYERS ANO WORKERS. IN 1986, WORKERS WILL PAY CONTRIBUTIONS AT

THE RATE OF 0.5% ON A TAX BASE OF $10,700. THIS AMOUNTS TO A MAXIMUM

PAYMENT OF $53.50 PER WORKER. EMPLOYERS' RATES VARY WITH INOIVIOUAL

EXPERIENCE ANO THE CONOITION OF THE DISABILITY BENEFITS FUNO ANO

CAN RANGE FROM 0.1% to 1.1% ON THE SAME TAX BASE OF $10,700. THE

AVERAGE EMPLOYER TAX RATE IS APPROXIMATELY 0.5%. EMPLOYERS OPERATING

APPROVED PRIVATE PLANS ARE NOT REQUIREO TO CONTRIBUTE TO THE FUND

BUT AN ANNUAL ADMINISTRATIVE COST ASSESSMENT NOT EXCEEOING 0.05%

OF PRIVATE PLAN TAXABLE WAGES IS CHARGEO ANNUALLY TO PRIVATE PLAN

EMPLOYERS.

WORKERS COVEREO UNOER A PRIVATE PLAN 00 NOT CONTRIBUTE

TO THE OISABILITY BENEFITS FUNO. HOWEVER, THEY MAY CONTRIBUTE NO

MORE THAN 0.5% TO THE PRIVATE PLAN PROVIDED A MAJORITY OF WORKERS

COVEREO UNOER A PLAN HAVE GIVEN THEIR APPRC "AL IN WRITING.
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THE TDB LAW PROVIDES THAT TO QUALIFY FOR BENEFITS AN

INDIVIDUAL MUST HAVE HAO AT LEAST 20 WEEKS OF COVERED EMPLOYMENT

(WITH EARNINGS OF AT LEAST $76 IN EACH OF THOSE WEEKS) IN THE ONE

YEAR PERIOD (BASE YEAR) PRECEOING THE COMMENCEMENT OF THE DISABILITY.

ALTERNATIVELY, IF THE INOIVIOUAL OM NOT HAVE THE MINIMUM OF 20 WEEKS

OF EMPLOYMENT, HE OR SHE COULO QUALIFY WITH EARNINGS OF AT LEAST

$4600 IN THE BASE YEAR. THE WEEKLY BENEFIT RATE IE COMPUTED BY

DETERMINING THE INDIVIDUAL'S AVERAGE WEEKLY WAGE DURING THE EIGHT

WEEK PERIOD PRIOR TO THE DISABILITY ANO BY MULTIPLYING THAT AMOUNT

BY 66 2/3%. THE MAXIMUM WEEKLY BENEFIT AMOUNT IS 53% OF THE STATEWIDE

AVERAGE WEEKLY WAGE. IN 1986, THE MAXIMUM WEEKLY RATE PAYABLE IS

$200. BECAUSE THE OISABILITY OURING UNEMPLOYMENT PROGRAM FALLS ITHIN

THE PROVISIONS OF THE UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION LAW ITS BENEFIT FORMULA

IS COMPUTED OIFFERENTLY. THE WAGE REPLACEMENT RATE IS 60% ANO THE

MAXIMUM AMOUNT PAYABLE IN 1986 IS $214.

IN 1985, THE STATE PLAN AND DISABILITY OURING UNEMPLOYMENT

PROGRAMS DISBURSED APPROXIMATELY $180 MILLION IN BENEFITS. THE AMOUNT

OF CONTRIBUTIONS BY EMPLOYERS ANO WORKERS TOTALLED $193.4 MILLION.

THE TRUST FUNO BALANCE ST000 AT $75.1 MILLION ON OECEMBER 31, 1985.

A $50 MILLION TRANSFER 10 THE UNEMPLOYMENT TRUST FUND WAS MAOE IN

1Q85 WHICH WAS USED TO HELP PAY OFF THAT PROGRAM'S OUTSTANDING LOAN

FROM THE FEOERAL GOVERNMENT.

GENERALLY, THE COST OF OPERATING THE DISABILITY INSURANCE

PROGRAM IS PAIO FOR DIRECTLY BY THE DISABILITY BENEFIT FUNO ANO IS

APPROPRIATED BY THE STATE LEGISLATURE. NO GENERAL STATE REVENUES

ARE INVOLVED IN THE FUNOING OF THE PROGRAM. THE BUDGETED FUNDS FOR



144

-4-

FISCAL YEAR 1986 TOTAL $13 MILLION FOR THE OPERATION OF THE NEW JERSEY

TEMPORARY DISABILITY PROGRAM. THIS APPROPRIATION INCLUDES $2.05

MILLION FOR THE RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PRIVATE PLANS BUREAU AND

$10.95 MILLION FOR STATE PLAN OPERATIONS.

THERE ARE SOME SERVICES USED JOINTLY BY THE UNEMPLOYMENT

INSURANCE AND DISABILITY INSURANCE PROGRAMS, THE COSTS OF WHICH ARE

SHARED BETWEEN THE TWO PROGRAMS. A PLAN OF ALLOCATION HAS BEEN

ESTABLISHED BETWEEN UNEMPLDYMENT INSURANCE AND THE DISABILITY INSURANCE

SERVICE FOR JOINT TAX COLLECTION EFFORTS. THE DISABILITY INSURANCE

SERVICE BUDGET INCLUDES AN APPROPRIATION FOR THESE CHARGES UNDER

THIS APPROVED PLAN OF ALLOCATION.

THE AVERAGE COST PER STATE PLAN DISABILITY CLAIM PROCESSED

FOR FISCAL YEAR 1986 IS BUDGETED AT $74.48. IT IS DIFFICULT TO COMPARE

THIS COST WITH PRIVATE DISABILITY INSURANCE OPERATIONS AS THEIR

FUNCTIONS AmD RESPONSIBILITIES VARY WITH THE TYPE OF PLAN THAT IS

SELECTED BY THE COMPANY.

PRIOR TO 1979 PREGNANCY BENEFITS WERE LIMITED TO AN EIGHT

WEEK PERIOD - THE FOUR WEEKS PRIOR TO THE DATE OF BIRTH AND THE FOUR

WEEKS IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING. THIS LAW HAD BEEN IN EFFECT SINCE 1961

WHEN THE LEGISLATURE HAD FIRST PERMITTED THE PAYMENT OF DISABILITY

BENEFITS FOR PREGNANCY RELATEC DISABILITIES.

WITH THE ENACTMENT OF THE PREGNANCY DISCRIMINATION ACT

OF 1979, THE NEW JERSEY ATTORNEY GENERAL ISSUED AN OPINION WHICH

HELD THAT THE EIGHT WEEK STATUTORY LIMIT FOR PREGNANCY BENEFITS WAS
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ND LONGER VALID. AMENDATORY LEGISLATION WAS SUBSEQUENTLY ENACTED

IN 1980 WHICH ELIMINATED THE EIGHT WEEK CONCEPT FROM THE LAW.

PREGNANCY BENEFITS ARE PAYABLE UNDER THE SAME TERMS AND CONDITIONS

AS FOR ANY OTHER DISABILITY. AN INDIVIDUAL MUST BE UNDER A PHYSICIAN'S

CARE AND THAT PERSON'S INABILITY TO PERFORM THE DUTIES OF THE JOB

MUST BE SHOWN.

A RECENT ANALYSIS INDICATES THAT APPROXIMATELY 17% DF ALL

TDB CLAIMS FILED ARE PREGNANCY RELATED. APPROXIMATELY 22,00D PREGNANCY

CLAIMS WERE PAID IN CALENDAR YEAR 1985. WE ESTIMATE THAT THE AVERAGE

DURATION OF BENEFITS FOR PREGNANCY RELATED CLAIMS WAS 10.5 WEEKS

AND THE AVERAGE WEEKLY BENEFIT RATE WAS $151. THIS COMPARES TO AN

AVERAGE DURATION FOR NON-PREGNANCY DISABILITIES OF ?.5 WEEKS WITH

AN AVERAGE WEEKLY BENEFIT RATE OF $158.

SINCE ITS INCEPTION IN 1948, THE TEMPORARY DISABILITY

BENEFITS PROGRAM IN NEW JERSEY HAS SUCCESSFULLY MET ITS OBJECTIVE

OF PROVIDING PROTECTION AGAINST LOSS OF EARNINGS TO THOUSANDS DF

DISABLED WORKERS. THE PROGRAM HAS PROVEN TO BE AN EXTREMELY IMPORTANT

SUPPLEMENT TO THE UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION LAW. WE ARE PRDUD DF

THE FACT THAT NEW JERSEY IS ABLE TO OFFER DUAL PROTECTION AGAINST

THE VAGARIES OF UNEMPLOYMENT AND DISABILITY TO ITS CITIZENS.
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WASHINGTON COUNCIL OF LAWYERS

April 24, 1986

BY MESSENGER

The Honorable W, Liam L Clay
Chairman
Subcommittee on Labor-Management
Relations

Committee on Educa:ion and Labor
U.S House of Representatives
2451 Rayburn House Office 3uilding
Washington, DC 20515

Re H.R 4300, The Parental .nd Medical
Leave Act of 1986

Dear Chairman Clay.

The Washington Council of Lawyers strongly
supports the Parental and Medical Leave Act of 1986
(H.R. 4300) and urges its endorsement by your Subcom-
mittee and the Committee on Education and Labor,
as well as its swift adoption by the House of Repre-
sentatives.

The Wa'' ngton Council of Lawyers is a
voluntary, bipartisan bar association that has sought,
since its inception in 1971, to promote the practice
of law in the public interest and to promote public
service activities in the Washington, D C. area.
The Council's membership includes several hundred
lawyers from public and private actice, the govern-
ment, legal services and civil rights organizations
One of the Council's particular interests is to
encourage the protection and enforcement of civil
rights, employment and antidiscrimination legislation
significantly affectin, citizens of the District
of Columbia and the Nation.

H.R 4300 reflects a real need to assist
employees who have urgent family responsibilities
(or personal medical crises) Such employees should
not be forced to choose between the welfare of their
child (or their or.n physical well-being), and their
job security Yet, as Congressional testimony last
October made poignantly clear, workers are confronted
with such agonizing situations every day.

Remedial legislation such as H R. 4300 is
long overdue. The United States, alone among indus-
trialized nations, lacks a comprehensive national
leave policy for childcare Most other countries
also protect their workers against total income loss

1200 NEW HAMPSHIRE AVENUE NW SUITE 700 WASHINGTON, DC 20036 2(2,659 5r;o4
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The Honorable William L. Clay
April 24, 1986
Page Two

in the event that illness renders thcm unable to work. By
contrast, in the United States, employees are at the mercy
of a hodgepodge of state laws and individual employer policy- -
or whim--regarding income replacement or job security in the
event of a temporary disability. Parental leave for fathers
or adoptive parents is rare. Even among federal employees,
parental leave p'ilicy is haphazard, inconsistently applied
and formalized by neither statute nor regulation. Where child-
care leave policies do exist, men, both in the public and
private sectors, receive notoriousl/ discriminatory treatment
in their requests for such leave. Although the Pregnancy
Discrimination Act of 1978 eliminated some of the most blatant
sex discrimination against female workers by prohibiting larger
employers from treating pregnancy or pregnancy-related condi-
tions differently than they treat other temporary disabilities,
nothing in that Act, cr in existing federal law, compels such
employers to grant disability leave, or paternal leave, in
the first place.

In plugging this loophole, H.R. 4300 will broaden
protection for all workers: virtually all employees with
pregnancy or childbirth-related medical conditions will be
afforded job security, as well as the employee whose serious
health condition temporarily prevents his or her ability to
work. Now, too, for the first time, childcare responsibilities
of both natural and adoptive mothers and fathers will be legis-
laer7iry protected. Significantly, by providing male workers
with the opportunity for parental leave, H.R. 4300 will help
eliminate the stereotype--no longer valid in today's working
world--that women are exclusively responsible for childcare.
By refusing to tie the concept of "pregnancy" to "childcare,"
this Bill also eliminates the discriminatory problems caused
by state "maternity leave" laws such as those currently being
contested in California and Montana.

In sum, the Washington Council of Lawyers helieves
that H.R. 4300 will 'ovide essential protection for today's
working families in sensible and cost effective manner.
We note that the Bill protects employer interests in allow-
ing a certification requirement in the event of leave relating
to a serious health condition (f 105), and that in the event
of a reduced leave schedule, such leave shall be scheduled
so as not to "disrupt unduly" the employer's operations.
(5 103(a)(2)(B)). In recognizing the very real responsibil-
itieli of working parents, H.R. 4300 will result in considerable
benefit to employer and employee alike by improving worker
morale, stability and effectiveness.
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The Honorable William L. Clay
April 24, 1986
Page Three

Thl Washington Council of Lawyers appreciates the
opportunity to comment upon, and lend its support to, this
significant legislation. We respectfully request that these
comments be included in the official hearing record.

Very truly yours,

(
;1/.1-- -,,{ '''/

Richard L Jacobson
President

cc: The Honorable Patricia Schroeder
The Honorable Mary Rose Oakar
The Honorable Austin J Murphy
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THE WOMEN'S BAR ASSOCIATION
OF

THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
1750 PENNSYLVANIA AVENUE. N W . SUITE 1303

WASHINGTON, D C 20006

1702) 347-L...'

May 6, 1986

Honoratle William L. Clay
Chairman, Subcommittee on
Labor Management Relations

2451 Rayburn NOB
Washington, DC 20515

Dear Representative Clay:

SAY 9 1906

The Women's Bar Association of the District of Columbia strongly
supports the passage of the Parental and Medical Leave Act (H.R. 4300)
introduced by 30 of your colleagues. We believe that this legislation
warrants your active and unwavering support. This bill is extremely important
to the well-being of the family and to the development of our most important
resource for the future -- our children.

We are an organization of professional women concerned with maintaining
the quality of family life while recognizing the increasing prevalence of
two-career families. Legislation assuring the right of either parent, upon
the birth, adoption or serious illness of a child, to take a limited leave
without fear of job loss or other penalty is long overdue.

Clearly it is time for this country to provide such minimal but vital
support for the )-ealth and continuity of family life. Such support is already
provided in nearly every other industrialized nation in the iorld. Moreover,
providing for thi," kino c( limited leave should create no serious adverse
consequences fo. employers. In fact, it is more likely to benefit employers
by promoting employee loyalty, job satisfaction and productivity.

This organization is very concerned that this bill receive prompt and
favorable consideration. We would appreciate hearing your position regarding
this important piece of ground-breaking legislation.

Finally, the Women's Bar Association of the District of Columbia
requests that this letter of support be made a part of the hearing record and
that the Women's Bar Association of the District of Columbia be added to the
official list of supporters of the Parental and Medical Leave Act.

Sincerely yours,

WOMEN'S BAR ASSOCIATION OF
THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

By: igtiej0471
Bettina i.awton,

President, 1986 -1981

1 5
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May 14, 1986

Mr. Fred Feinstein
Subcommittee on Labor Management Relations
2451 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Feinstein:

As a national information resource, Catalyst helps companies develop the
career and leadership capabilities of women. We accomplish this by
identify--; 1.1 analyzing career and family issues and offering solutions to
corporate policy mv'..zrz.

In 1984, Catalyst conducted a national study of parental leave policies,
practices, and attitudes among 1500 of the nation's largest corporations. We
chose to study large companies because we believe that the policies they adopt
will eventually filter down to smaller companies. This study consisted of a
detailed written questionnaire, discussions with managers and non-managers on
their leave-taking experiences, and interviews with human resources directors.
The Catalyst study a the only one of its kind In that, in addition to examining
policy, it addresses corporate attitudes and practices.

As an organization that works to develop options, Catalyst recognizes that
every company is different and that flexibility is key in developing policy. For
this reason, Catalyst has developed The Corporate Guide to Parental Leaves, a
handbook designed to assist companies in planning and implementing policy.
The Guide lists and explains all possible policy elements and how they can be
combined to meet the employees' needs for flexibility and the employer's coat
and productivity requirements.

Catalyst's work in this area has been directed to corporations and not to
legislative action, but to the extent that this information can be helpful to the
committee's work, we submit our Report on a National Study of Parental
Leaves as testimony for the record regarding HR 4300, the Parental and
Medical Leave Act.

Please feel free to cell me if I can be of any assistance to you.

Sincerely,

(Z1 (yet

Margaret Meiers
Associate
Career a Family Programs

MM/pn

250 Park Avenue South
Now York, 1. Y 10003
(212) 777900
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Report on a National Study of Parental Leaves

By the staff of Catalyst
This study and report were funded by the Revlon Foundation Inc

1 5 G
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REPORT ON A NATIONAL STUDY OF PARENTAL LEAVES

By the staff of Catalyst

Catalyst works with corporations to develop the leadership capabilities of women.

We assist policy planners in evolving options to help employees successfully combine

career and family. A responsive parental leave policy and a supportive working

environment can increase productivity while allowing women to freely choose and attain

individual career goals.

Copyright 1986 by Catalyst. Please note: Permission nust be obtained from Catalyst
before any part of this publication may be reprinted, quoted, or transmitted in any f 3r:n.
For information, contact Catalyst, 250 Park Avenue South, New York, NY 10003,
(212) 777-8900.
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THE CORPORATE GUIDE TO PARENTAL LEAVES

Based on the findings and recommendations presented in this report, Catalyst has

developed The Corporate Guide to Parental Leaves, which consolidates all the information

needed to design, modify and evaluate parental leave policies so that they produce

maximum benefits for individual employers and employees. To assist companies at all

stages of policy development, the guide includes:

o An index of all possible policy components.

o Guidelines for combining components based on an individual employer's

objectives.

o Comprehensive information on writing and communicating policy.

o A complete overview of current federal and state legislation affecting parental

leave policies.

o Detailed options for handling the work of leave-takers.

o Strategies for making the transition back to work most productive.

o Suggestions for developing policies for fathers and adoptive parents.

Supplementing the text are numerous examples of actual corporate policies to aid

policy planners in determining how to formulate and present policy and in learning how

other companies handle parental leaves. To provide insight into employees' experiences,

the guide also Includes quotas and case examples drawn from Catalyst's nationwide focus

groups.
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PREFACE

41 This report details the research findings of Catalyst's National Study of Parental

Leaves. Each section reports on the results of a written survey instrument sent to

corporations, on focus group discussions with managerial and non - managerial leave-takers

across the country and on insights obtained from interviews with human resources policy

planners. The survey data i; used throughout the report as a base of information

supplemented by material from interviews and focus grows that corroborates, contrasts

with or amplifies survey findings.

II
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BACKGROUND

In January of 1°84, Catalyst's forcer and Family renter Iaunrhed a n itional study

rorpnrate parental leave policies. The study. which was funded lc, the Revlon

Found,. in, had four primary objectives:

1. To collect data that would provide a picture of current le -0,, pr a ti,

and attitudes at some of the nation's large'-' companies

2. To discover how policy translated into practice by gathering information about

the experiences and attitudes of individual leave-takers

3. To provide a source of information for policy planners to use in evaluatrn j,

developing and implementing policies

4. To investigate and address barriers to changes in corporate policy

The Catalyst project was originally called "A National Study of iviaternity/Parental

I eaves." This title was selected for the benefit of human resources planners who might

not immediately recognize the term "parental leave" if it were used alone. Researchers

soon found, however, that in addition to being cumbersome, the title was confusing and

raised some question of Lquity. Consequently the study's namr was changed to "A

National Study of Parental Leaves."

13
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THE NE ED FOR ADDITIONAL RESEARCH ON PARENTAL LEAVES

Much of the impetus for the current project on leaves came from an earlier Catnlyst

study, Corporations and Two-Career Families: Directions for the Future (1981). Although

the findings on parental leaves in the 1981 report were limited, they prompted a flood of

inquiries from companies who were receiving unprecedented numbers 3f requests for

parental leaves and were also finding that, as one harried policy planner described it,

"each of the pregnant women had a different plan in mind."

Companies were anxious to obtain information that could help them in two areas:

developing parental leave policies and finding out how their policies compared with those

of other corporations.

Concurrently, women were contacting Catalyst for inlirmation about their leave

entitlements and to find out which companies offered the most generous leaves. The high

volume of inquiries from both employers and employees indicated a need for additional in-

depth research on the subject. Previous studies on parental leaves focused on basic

components of policy, i.e., eligibility, job protection, length of leave and compensation

during the leave. The Catalyst study adds substantially to this data by providing more

detailed information and by comparing policies to practices and attitudes as well as to

leave-takers' experiences.

In 1980 -01, researchers at Columbia University examined those aspects of parental

leave most relevant to public policy decision making, such as salary replacement during

,eave, job protection and health and medical insurance coverage during leaves.1 Unlike

Catalyst's survey, which focused on the nation's largest corporations (by level o' annual

sales), the Columbia study looked at companies of varying sizes (although all had annual

sales in excess of 8500,000). Generally speaking, respondents to the Catalyst survey were

much more likely to offer disability leaves and longer leaves, and much less likely to

impose length-of-service requirements on leave benefits than respondents to the Columbia

study. This finding confirms the conclusion of both studies that larger companies tend

1
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to be more generous concerning benefits than smaller ones.

It should be noted that the policies of large cot porations do not represent what is

likely to be normative for parental leaves in the United ctates. The Columbia study

found, for example, that only about half of all responding companies provided short-term

disability coverage. This proportion contrasts sharply with the 95% of Catalyst

respondents offering disability benefits.

In 1983, the Bureau of National Affairs (B.N.A.) included parental leaves in a larger

survey of Policies on Leave from Work.2 The B.N.A. study compared the basic features of

parental leave policies offered b r a respondent population that included organizations in

both the private and public .ectors. Most of the 253 respondents had fewer than 1,000

employees; in contrast, only 17.2% of the companies in Catalyst's sample had fewer than

1,000 employees. Althouc,h the findings of the B.N.A. study regarding length of leave and

type of job guarantee were co.-roborateJ by L',e Catalyst study, these comparisons should

not be considered conclusive beck...rt... Lhe B.N.A. study did not distinguish between

disability and unpaid leave. Oryanizatonc Participating in the B.N.A. ctudy appeared to

have slightly more stringent length-of-servics requirements.

1. Sheila B. Kamerman, Alfred J.Kahn, and Paul Kingston, Maternity Policies and Working
Women (New York: Columbia University Press, 1983).

2. The Bureau of National Affairs, Policies on Leave from Work, Personnel Policies Forum
Survey, No. 136, (Washington, D.C.: Bureau of National Affairs, 1983).
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METHODOLOGY

To obtain a comprehensive picture of current parental leave policies, Catalyst's

survey included four separate components:

1. A survey of the nation's top corporations

2. Group interviews with employees to explore their responses to, and experiences

with, company policy

3. Interviews with human resources personnel

4. A review of the literature on the subject

TI-E SURVEY

The Parental Leave Survey questionnaire was an extensive, ten-page instrument designed

to explore all aspects of company policy. It consisted primarily of multiple choice

questions, with a few open-ended questicns allowing respondents to comment more fully.

The survey was divided Into four parts.

1. Policy -- identified elements included in formal or informal policies, such as

disability, unpaid leave, eligibility requirements, compensation, benefits, job

guarantees, length of leaves and recent corporate policy changes.

2. Practice -- addressed how policy is communicated to employees; what exceptions

to policy are made; how work of leave-taking employees is handled; how policies

treat reinstatement; how many employees take leaves and for how long; and

which other family supports companies offer.

3. Attitudeexplored the length of leaves companies consider reasonable; the

factors that contribute to a successful leave; which policy options companies

16
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would consider in the tuture; and the major concerns of companies in considering

options.

4. Company Profiledescribed industry type, geographic location of respondents,

level of annual sales and size of work force.

Distribution of Survey

In January of 1984 the survey was mailed to 1,462 of the nation's 1,500 largest companies

(by level of annual sales). The survey was personally addressed to either the Director of

Human Resources (or an equivalent, e.g. the Director of Personnel or Administration) or,

where that name was unavailable, the Chief Executive Officer or President. The

questionnaire was accompanied by two brochures describing Catalyst, a letter explaining

the project and a postage-paid return envelope. Companies were promised confidentiality

and a copy of the report. Dne month after the first mailing, a second mailing that

included a brief reminder letter and another copy of the survey was sent to allnon-

respondents.

As the Much 1 deadline for returning the questionnaire approached, Catalyst

received a number of phone ^-11s from human resources executives saying that they were

in the process of completing the survey and requesting to return it by express mail on the

due date. One company official wrote, We are in the process of re-examining our policy

--your research will help guide us." A few w`io chose not to participate were not aware of

the importance of the issue and stated as much. A total of 354 companies returned their

completed forms, for a participation rate of 26.3%. F ourteen surveys received after the

deadline could not be included in reporting [tic, qua ititative data.

Overview of Respondenia

Participant companies presented a variety of profiles, based on industry group, location,

level of annual sales and size of work force.

17
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groupings from the standard industry classification index of Standard and Poor's

Register of Corporations, Directors and Executives were used to determine industry type.

Over half of the participating companies (59.4% or 222 companies) were engaged in

manufacturing, construction, mining or agriculture. This number also included consumer

products manufacturers, high technology companies and lumber companies, among others.

One quarter of respondents (28.3% or 106 companies) were in the financial or service

industries, including commercial and investment banking, real estate and retail trade.

The remaining 12.3% (46 companies) were from the commu ,cations, transportation and

public utilities industries, including television networks, airlines and moving companies.

Industry data on ten companies was unavailable.

Three hundred ses., Ity-Four participants identified themselves by state. About one-

third (32.9% or 123 companies) were located in the Northeast, which included the six New

England states and the five Mid-Atlantic states. Another 36.9% or 138 companies were

GEOGRAPHIC LOCATION OF SURVEY RESPONDENTS

WASH! AGTON

MONTANA

138N.,. Companies
NORTH DAKOTA

OP:GOU

IDAHO
WYOMING

MINNESOTA
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SOUTH DAKOTA

NEBRASKA

NEVADA
UTAH

COLORADO

CALIFORNIA

ARIZONA NEW MEXIC

54
Companies

/6
OWA

ILLINOIS5 &VIRGINIAIlla 1101 NORTH CAROLINA

OKLAHOMA

TEXAS er

MAINE

NN

NJ

MASS

N

123
Companies

SOUTH CAROLINA
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headquartered in the 14 states of the North Central region and the Midwest. The

remaining 30.2% were split evenly between the West (54 companies) and the South (59

companies).

All respondents recorded a high level of annual sales, which was predictable give:.

the group surveyed. Nevertheless, some variation occured among companies in volume of

sales. In reporting on differences in responses, we divided companies into three groups

according to annual sales. The smaller companies (30.9% or 104 companies) reported sales

of $500 million or less. Another 30.9% (104 companies) were of medium size, with sales

betweer $501 million and $2 billion. The remaining 38.3%, the 129 larger companies,

reported sales in excess of $2 billion (N=337).

Categorizing the respondent pool by size of work force, most companies were found

to be large employers. Only 17.2% (65 companies) had fewer than 1,000 employees. For

the purposes of this report, companies categorized as smaller (35.1% or 133 companies)

are those with fewer than 2,500 employees. Medium-sized companies (31.7% or 120

companies) have between 2,500 and 9,500 employees, and le-ge companies (33.2% or 126

companies), more than 9.500 employees (N=379).

A breakdown by gender showed that slightly mor.: men than women filled out the

questionnaire. Of those corporate human resources executives responding, 173 were men

and 160 were women. Fifty -one respondents chose not to identify themselves.

Analysis of Otte

In reporting the findings, percentages were calculated on the basis of the number of

companies answering each particular question. Each of the percentages is based on a

different N, or sample size, since the number of companies that answered each question

varied. Blanks, data unavailable or "not applicables" were never included in the N for a

specific question. To avoid misinterpretation of tne data we include the N f or each

question discussed in the text. The numbers have been rounied off to the nearest tenth of

a percent so in some cases they do not add up exactly to 100%.

19
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When looking at differences among companies by indubtry group, region, level of

annual sales and size of work force, the N for individual gues,.::.-is is of ten quite small.

Therefore, these comparisons should not be considered concl

EMPLOYEE FOCUS GROUPS

In order to better understand how corporate policy is experienced ')y leave-takers,

Catalyst organized a series of discussion groups with employees who had taken parental

leaves within the past five years. One hundred and twelve women participated in 16

groups, which were held in eight cities (San Francisco, Los Angeles, Pittsburgh,

Minneapolis, St. Louis, Chicago, Atlanta and New York) with additional telephone

interviews conducted in Dallas. Separate discussion groups were held with management

and with non-management employees; one additional group was held with six new fathers.

Catalyst chose not to cone Jct additional discussions with men because fathers were not

the main focus of the study, and time and resources were limited. The discussion guide

developed for the focus groups explored women's attitudes trward their leaves--what

worked well for them, what did not and what they would have preferred. Among the

topics covered: supervisory response to the announcement of a pregnancy, arranging for a

'nave, determinants of the length of leave, provisions for managing the workload, the

most desirable type of leave, child care arrangements, returning to work and changes in

the new parent's perspective and career path.

In talking with focus group participants we hoped to discover how company policies

and perceptions conformed to employee experiences. Wa also wzi,,ced to learn about

employee concerns that might be unknown or unaddressed by companies. From both the

human resources personnel interviews and the focus group discL ns, we obtained

information about how companies and individuals are coping with leave- taking. We

learned of successful strategies that employers and employees are using and uncovered a

number of problems that remain to be addressed.
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HUMAN RESOURCES PERSONNEL INTERVIEWS

In the second phase of the study, interviews were conducted with 51 company

representatives. Initially, 21 senior human resources executives who had responded to the

written survey were interviewed. The objectives were to explore the philosophy behind

current policies and to discuss the changes companies might be planning for the future. A

uniform interview discussion guide was used to find out what policy consisted of, what

alternative work schedules were being implemented, how policy trends developed and

evolved, attitudes toward men taking leaves, how work is handled during leaves and what

other work and family initiatives were offered.

Another 30 human resources executives were interviewed at companies that

reported having innovative work and family policies.

LITERATURE REVIEW

Still further research was conducted regarding the legal aspects of parental leave.

Literature on pregnancy discrimination was scanned and several interviews were

conducted with attorneys to de ermine the ramifications of legislation and judicial

decisions.

21
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PART I: CORPORATE POLICY

As one of its primary goals, Catalyst's study sought information about the formally

articulated parental leave policies of corporate America. Questions on written policy

were posed in the survey, in interviews with human resources executives and in focus

group discussions. The purpose was to learn the current official corporate posture on

leaves. This must be distinguished, however, from current practice, which the study

investigated separately.

COMPONENTS OF A LEAVE POLICY

A written parental policy can consist of many different ccmponents. The

following are definitions of the aspects of policy relevant to our study. These components

may be combined in a variety of ways, allowing companies to tailor pciicies to suit their

needs.

Adoption Benefits

Adoption leaves, generally unpaid, can be granted to employee parents to enable them to

spend time with an adopted child. A company can also help defray the costs of adoption

by reimbursing employees for all or part of their adoption expenses, Adoption benefits

need not pertain to infants only but can be extended to adopted children of any age..

Anticipated Oisability Leave

Some companies g-ant leaves to employees who need to prepare for a foreseeable medical

disability. Pregnancy is sometimes included 19 this category. An anticipated leave

precedes the disability period and is generally unpaid. Because 0-2 weeks prior to delivery

is certifiable as medical disability, an anticipated disability leave could cover the period

from 2-4 weeks before delivery.

23
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Benefits

The status of an employee's benefits during the leave depends on the type and length of

leave taken. While benefits are usually paid during disability, employees are sometimes

required to pay a greater share, or even the full cost, of their medical benefits during an

unpaid leave. Benefits that depend on an employee's length of service, such as retirement

or profit-sharing plans, may also be affected by the length of leave.

Disability Leave

Disability leave, as it relate,s to pregnancy, is a leave given to new mothers for the length

of time they are medically disabled by pregnancy. A woman may be certified as

medically disabled from 0-2 weeks prior to her delivery date and for 6-8 weeks afterward.

F..ich a leave may be fully or partially paid, or unpaid, depending on the company's short-

term ..: -IV policy.

Eligibility Requirements

Eligibility requirements Include any restrictions or qualifications a compary uses to

determine who can take leaves and under what conditions. These requ, ements need not

be consistent for every aspect of policy. A company may offet disability leaves to all

employees, for example, but limit unpaid leaves to individuals who have been employed

for at !east 10 months.

Length of Leave

in deciding its unpaid leave policy, a company should consider the total amount of time It

wishes to make available to new parents. The length of a disability leave is determined by

the individual woman's medical condition but, for a normal birth, the time IS generally

assumed to be six to eight weeks. An unpaid leave can range in lengLh from one month to

one year, depending on company policy. If a company chooses to offer tl four-month total

leave, for example, it may assume that, for new mothers, two-months will be covered by

24
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disability and an additional two months will consist of unpaid leave. New fathers and

adoptive mothers would not be entitled to disability but could take the entire four months

as unpaid leave.

Limited Part-Time Return

A limited part-time return schedule provides for an interim period that may assist

employees in making the transition back to full-time work. Employees using th s option

may work half their usual hours or any fractional time over the course of a three- to five-

day work week. A limited part-time schedule can remain in effect anywhere from several

weeks to several months.

Post-Disability Leave

Post-disability leave allows a disabled employee to take time off after the physical

recovery from an illness or injury. Almost always unpaid and comparable in length to

other unpaid leaves of absence, a post-disability leave can be offered only to employees

who have a medical condition qualifying them for disability leave. Such leaves are thus

restricted to natural mothers and, in contrast to unpaid leaves, are not legally required

for equity's sake to be made available to adoptive parents or natural fathers.

Reinstatement

The reinstatement portion of a leave policy delineates the terms under which an emplo)

will return to work after her leave and, specifically, the job to which she will return. !Ls

provisions can vary depending on the type or length of leave taken.

Seniority

In some companies, an employee does not earn length-of-service credits during a leave of

absence. If this is the case, the worker may lose some seniority and whatever benefits
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accrued to it (e.g. priority for scheduling shifts, review oate for annual raise or

promotion).

Subsequent Time Off

The length of leave taken could affect the number of an employee's vacation, personal and

sick days, or when she can take them. A company may choose to require that an

employee use up all her paid time off before taking any unpaid leave of absence for child

care reasons. These conditions should be clearly stated in the written policy.

Unpaid Leave

An unpaid leave may be offered to the new mother to enable her to care for and develop a

relationship with the baby. This type of leave may also be offered to new fathers and to

adopting parents.

WHAT KINDS OF LEAVES DO COMPANIES OFFER',

The first part of the survey explored what companies of fered in their written

policies, and under what conditions various options were offered. Most respondents

granted employees a fully or partially paid disability leave with some type of Job

guarantee. About half included an unpaid leave for women with a Job guarantee as part of

their written policy. A growing number of companies are also beginning to offer unpaid

leaves with Job guarantees to natural fathers and adoptive parents. When they are

included in formal policy, these parental leave benefits for maternity, paternity and

adoption are usually available to employees at all Job levels and with only a minimum

length of service. Some variation was observed in the kinds of benefits offered by

industry group, region and level of annual sales.

Catalyst also found that leave policies are still evolving. A substantial number of

companies said that they had changed their policies in the past fe.e years, primarily in
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A majority of companies (62.7%) linked compensation during disability to an

employee's length of service; 37.3% did not (N=306). Job rank determined compensation

at a quarter of the companies (26.8%) but wi-q not a factor at most (73.2%) companies

(N=254).

Eligibility for disability benefits usually begins when an employee starts his or her

job. Half of responding companies (49.2%) had no minimum service requirement. Another

fifth (20.3%) required only three months of service, and 16.2% stipulated employment of

six months to two years. The remaining 14.3% had other length of service requirements,

including variations within companies by union bargaining agreement and by division

(N=321).

Compensation during parental leaves includes not only salary but continuation of

benefits. Almost all corporate respondents (90.2%) continued full benefits during

disability. A few companies, however, stipulated that benefits would continue only if the

employee paid most (2.8%) or all (5.2%) of the cost. A handful said that benefits were

reduced (1.2%) or curtailed (0.6%) during disability.

Disability leaves are usually five to eight weeks Icing.

Length of disability leave is determined by an employee's medical condition. Her physical

status is usually assessed by her physician, although occaiionally companies will require

employees to be examined and have the length of leave determined by a company-

appointed physician. Most physic ans consider a normal or average pregnancy disability to

be two weeks prior to and six weeks following delivery. A cesarean section may warrant

an additional two weeks or more after delivery.

28
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AVERAGE LENGTH OF DISABILITY LEAVE
TAKEN BY WOMEN AS REPORTED BY COMPANIES

32.2%
9-12 Weeks

4 Cotalyst 1006

(N = 320)

4.7%
1-4 Weeks

63.0%
54 Weeks

Disability leave benefits often include job reinstatement.

The existence of some type of job guarantee is critical to employees taking parental

leaves. Without prom'se of reinstatement, taking a leave is tantamount to quitting. By

and large, rework", ng companies did offer some type of job guarantee during disability; in

slightly more cases It was a comparable job rather than the same job. To employees, the

difference between a comparable job and the same job can be significant. If an employee

is on a focused career track, she may lose out by having to return to a different job and

essentially work her way back up to the level at which she left.
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CONDITIONS OF REINSTATEMENT AI TER DISABILITY LEAVE

13 3%
No Guarantee

38%
Same Job

(N 324

62%
Some
Job

Catalyst 1966

42 6%
Comparable Job

UNPAID LEAVES

Half of responding companies offer an unpaid leave other than disability to women.

Unpaid leave for women, v,hich was offered by 51.8% of responding companies (N-328), is

tht, second most common element of a parental leave policy. For woi...n, unpaid leave is

usually taken after '''ie disability period and, for men, after the birth of the child. This

leave is frequently used by new parents to spend time with the baby and to line up child

care. Although some companies might offer a leave during which benefits are continued

but Job guarantees are omitted, Catalyst incluc,ed in its data only those companies

offering Job reinstatement. We assumed--and focus groups confirmed - -that the conch . lns

of reinstatement heavily influence the employee's decision on whether or not to take

unpaid leave and, if so, for how long.
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The conditions of reinstatement usually stipulated the length of unpaid leave an

employee could take and be reinstatPd to the same position, a comparable one or some

job. At some companies employees could opt either for a shorter leave with a guarantee

of the same job, or for a longer one with reinstatement to a comparable position. Of the

companies that granted unozad lee ves with job guarantees, a substantial number

guaranteed a comparable lot- '''.7%) and only slightly fewer gave leave-takers the same

job (40.4%). A smalle. .-2 (5.8%) ouaranteed some job (N.183).

Unraid leaves vary considerably in length.

The length of unpaid leave with a job guarantee ranged from one week to a year, but in

over half the cases the length was three months or less.

LENGTH OF UNPAID LEAVF OFFERED TO WOMEN

(N 181)

21%

646%

24.3%

35 4%

28.2%

1 2 Weeks I Montt- 2 Months 3 Months 4 6 Months

Length of Leave

I

7 2%

1) , r 6
Month-

Catalyst 1986
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Companies were also asked to report the total combined length of leave, including

disability and unpaid leave, that empl 'es take. More than three-quarters of companies

responding to the question reportec riont or less. Fewer than a sixth reported

leaves of more than five months.

AVERAGE TOTAL LEAVE TAKEN BY WOMEN

3-8 weeks

9-12 weeks

13-20 weeks

Over 20 weeks

Menagerie: Non-Managerial
Women Women
(N:--143) (Nr188)

45.4%

32.3%

14. 7%

7.7%

43.6%

35.0%

13.9%

7 . 5%

At first glance, it may Jeer!) that women are taking far less leave than they are

actually offered. This could be accounted for by the financial considerations of individual

employees but, since the companies' reports of total leave taken are roughly the same for

both managerial and non-managerial women, economic need is less likely to be the major

factor. A more plausible explanation for the discrepancy between the generous unpaid

leaves offered and the brief leaves reported may lie in how companies' responses were

prepared.

It may well be that the companies with the most limiter, leave policies (disability and

short unpaid leaves only) found it simpler to answer the question. Companies with more

extansive Policies would have had to compile statistics, a more arduous task, and may

therefore not have answered the question.

Employees often take reponsibility for continuing benefits coverage during unpaid leave.

Unlike disability policies, many unpaid leave policies require that employees pay all or part

of the premiums in order to continue benefits during unpaid leaves. Employees must pay the
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full premium at a third of the responding companies (34.3%) and part of the premium at

8.2% of companies. About half of the companies continue employees' benefits entitlements

unchanged (51.1%). At only 6.4% of companies do benefits stop (N=233).

COMPARISON OF BENEFITS OFFERED DURING
DISABILITY AND UNPAID LEAVES

a

t.)
0

8

90.2%

Benefits
continue
unchanged

8.2%
2.1riam.j.7.1

Benefits
cont. ue
employee pays
greater
snare

Benefits Coverage

Disability (N - 327) MI Unpaid 2331

34.3%

777

6.4%

12% 0 0 6 /. 1'771

Benefits
corgi ue
empl yee
Pays lull
cost

Benefits Beret Is
are top
reduced

Coalyst 1906

Many part-time workers receive no parental leave benefits.

In Just under half of respondent companies (46.6%), part-time employees receive no parental

leave benefits whatsoever. In nearly a quarter of the companies (24.9%), those who were

eligible for benefits often did not receive as many as full-time employees did. In only 28.5%

of the companies were part-time employees eligible for full parental leave benefits (N=326).
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ADOPTION LEAVES

Since 1980 there has been a notable increase in the number of companies offering adoption

benefits.

In its 1980 study of Fortune 1,300 companies, Catalyst found that only 10.3% offered

adoption benefits. The 1984 survey of a similar population showed a significant increase.

More than a quarter of respondents (27.5%) now offer such benefits. Adoption benefits were

also reported among the options under consideration by companies planninq to alter their

parental leave policies. At the present time, 17.5% address adoption it a formal policy and

10% handle it informally (N,331).

While leaves for adoption are generally unpaid, about one-third of companies that have

adoption policies (31.8%) reimburse employees for adoption expenses. The amount of

reimbursement varied. Twc companies set no limit and 12 set a maximum of $1,000. Fight

other companies set a range of between $1,200 and $2,000. One of these companies,

however, reimbursed employees up to $5,000 for foreign adoptions. Four companies

specified that they reimburse medical expenses only (N=851.

As an eligibility requirement, companies sometimes set an age limit for the adopted

chilo. Most companies (61.8%) offering adoption benefits set 18 years as the maximum age

of the child for whom benefits would he allowed. A smaller percentage (11.8%) of

respondents limited benefits to tho,,e adopting "infants" or up-to-one-year-old ha' ies and

5.9% set varying age limits for adoptees under age 18. One-fifth of respondents had set no

age limit (' 4.68).

CHANGES IN PARENTAL LEAVE POLICIES

The Pregnancy Discrimination Act (PDA) of 1978 has had a strong impact on company

policies.

Over half of corporate respondents (53%) had modified their parental leave p -ilicies in the

past five years, and many cited as their reason passage of the PDA, which requires that
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pregnanc be treated like any other disability (N.330). Other less frequently cited

reasons for changes were: to keep pace with other companies in the industry; to respond

to increasing numbers of employees in general--or managers in particular -- requesting

leaves; to attract and recruit new employees.

WHY POLICIES HAVE CHANGED (Multiple responses possible)

Reasons for Changing Parental Percentage of Companies
Leave Policy (N=179)

PDA 87.7%

To keep pace with others in the industry 20.1%

Increase in numbers of employees asking 12.9%
for leaves

More managerial women asking for leaves 9.5%

To attract and recruit employees 7.3%

Female employees initiated discussions of 5.0%
possible changes

Union negotiations 4.5%

Male employees expressed concern 3.9%

Other (these reasons included: 14.0%
to have a uniform policy, policy for all
disabilities was changed, and routine revision
of ;,ii Supervisor's Manual Procedures)

18G
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Companies cited a variety of ways in which policy has changed.

In order to determine thl ways in which policy has evolved, the survey instrument asked

respondents to describe how (if at all) policy had changed. Of the companies responding

to this open-ended question, 61.8% stated that policy had changed to conform with the

Pregnancy Discrimination Act (N=157). In some cases companies described specifically

how the PDA had changed their policies; in others they merely cited the PDA 3s being the

impetus for the change.

One frequent policy change after passage of the PDA was in the length of leave

offered. As a reflection of the PDA's extension of disability policies to pregnant

employees, there was some tendency among companies (34.8%) to show an increased

length of paid (disability) leave. Some companies (23.2%) appear to have decreased the

length of their unpaid leaves. Follow-up interviews wit' human resources administratcrs

indicated that some employers who had had flexible, liberal responses to maternity leave

requests changed their policies to offer only what was now legally required. Others,

however, have made their unpaid leaves longer (13.4%) and most (63.4%) have maintained

their former length.

In addition, 38.2% of respondents cited ways in which their policies had changed

other than to conform to the PDA (N=157). A few of these modifications may be at least

indirectly attributable to the PDA. Some companies reported an increased

standardization and clarification of policy. Others cited a more consistent application of

existing policy. Since the PDA called attention to the issue of parental leave, it may well

have led comparies to formalize previously informal or ad hcc policies. Reported changes

in parental leave policy apparently unrelated to the PDA include the expansion and

addition of benefits, such as allowing employees to use sick days for maternity, making

unpaid leaves available to men, offering leaves to adoptive parents and extending benefits

during leaves.
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WAYS IN WHICH POLICIES HAVE CHANGED, 1979-1983

Increased Decreased
(172 N, 188)

No Change

Formality of policy 57.4% 1.2% 39.4%

Eligibility restrictions 20.2% 23.7% 56.1%

Length of paid leave 34.8% 9.9% 55.2%

Length of unpaid leave 13.4% 23.2% 63.4%

WHAT KINDS OF LEAVES DO CDMPANIES OFFER TO FATHERS',

Companies are offering men parental leaves, but vary few are biking them.

Over a third of survey respondents (37.0%) reported that they offer an unpaid leave with a

job guarantee to men (N =322). This practice is not usually called paternity or parental

leave but instead is covered under the company's general personal leave or leave-of-

absence °obey. Much less frequently, unpaid time off L.: men was described as leave for

care of newborn child, child care leave or dependent care leave.

The unpaid leaves offered to men were similar in length to those offered to women

-- generally between one and six months.
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COMPARISON OF AVERAGE LENGTHS OF UNPAID LEAVES
OFFERED TO WOMEN AND MEN

Women (N 181) / Meta (N 114) r''

2 Iheeks M ,,,

Average Length of Unpaid Leave Offered

4, Ail,ths 3 Mc+ 'Os 1 6 Monlhs Po r ^'

Catalyst 1986

Despite the fact that companies are increasingly offering leaves to new fathers,

o fly nine companies reported that men took advantage of the leave policy. Follow-up

discussions with human resources policymakers indicate that it is fairly common for

fathers to t ...e a few days off at the time of the child's birth, but they rarely request this

time as a separate paternity leave. More often, men use their vacation days or arrange to

take the time off informally as paid or unpaid personal days. There I nay he several

explanations for this apparent underuse of leave policy. If paternity leave is covered

under a general leave-of-absence policy, some employees may not be aware of the option.

It is equally possible that, although companies have paternity leave policies on the boot's,

the corporate climate does not encourage men to take advantage of them. In follow -up

discussions with policy planners, it became evident that in some companies it is

considered inappropriate for men to reauest leaves even when policy exists.
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Reinstatement policies for men are similar to those for women - -a little less than

half of responding companies (46.5%) guaranteed a comparable Job; 43.0% guaranteed the

same lob; and 10.5% guaranteed some job (N=114). If men wished their benefits to

continue during unpaid leaves, they had to pay the full cost in 31.2% of the cases, and a

greater share of the cost in 8.8% of the cases. Benefits were curtailed during the leave at

only a few companies (6.9%) an _ontinued unchanged at over half (53.l%) (N4601.

POLICY VARIATIONS BASED ON COMPANY DIFFERENCES

Parental leave policies varied by region, industry grow, level of annual sales and size

of work force.

When looking at differences among companies, the N for individual questions is oft.m quite

small. For this reason, these comparisons should be considered suggestive rather than

conclusive.

REGION

The South lagged behind other regions in offering unpaid leaves and adoption benefits.

There was little regional variation, however, in the granting of disability leave and part-

time return from leaves.
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POLICIES OFFERED BY REGION'

Unpaid leave
for women

Unpaid leave
for men

Adoption

Northeast Midwest West South
(105 N 10B) (110 N 117) (47 N 48) (51 N 53)

55% 54% 55% 39%

39% 38% 42 °o 22%

35% 32% 15% 17%

Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.

INDUSTRY GROUP

Transportation, communications and public utilities companies were most generous in

offering unpai 'ayes to women and adoption benefits.

Service and finducial companies were most likely to allow women to return to work part

time for a limited period after a leave. Manufacturing, construction and agriculture

companies tended to be the least likely to grant adoption benefits to parents.

Unpaid leave for men and disability appeared tc be offered P q u -311 y in the various

Industry groups.
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POLICIES OFFERED BY INDUSTRY GROUP*

Jnpaid leave
for women

Adoption

Part-time return

Manufacturing/ Service/ Transportation/
Construction Financial Communications/Utilities
(179- N 190) (103 N 105) (36 N ; )

51% 49% 68%

22% 30% 50%

52% 80% 46%

*Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.

ANNUAL SALES

Companies with higher amual sales were most likely to have written policies, offer

adoption benefits and allow women to return to work part-time on a limited basis. Such

benefits and flexibility were least likely to be fourd at companies with low sales. Annul

sales did not seem to affect the extent to which unpaid leaves were offered to women or

men.

POLICIES OFFERED BY LEVEL OF ANNUAL SALES*

Adoption

Part-time return

Higher Medium Lower
'39 N 97) 120 N 1341 (85 N '114

) , dh', 77'o

:11'n 10"0 13"o

67'0 57"o 51'i]

*Higher sales = $2 billion or more; medium sales = $501 million $2 billion; !own sales =
$500 million or less.

*Nurnberg have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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SIZE OF WORK FORCE

Size of work force had little effect on policy components.

Adoption benefits was the only area of parental leave policy substantially affected by size

of work force. While 39% of larger companies and 31% of medium-sized companies

offered adoption policies, only 13% of smaller companies did so.
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PART Hs POLICY INTO PRACTICE

A report on corporate parental leave policies presents only one part of the picture.

As we have already noted concerning leaves "offered" to men, written policies are not

necessarily communicated or used. It thus becomes crucial to explore, in depth, how

companies implement their policies. To do this we asked not only what length leave

employees are taking, but also how policy is communicated, how employees' work is

handled and how the transition back to work is managed.

COMMUNICATION OF POLICY

A key component in developing an effective policy is ensuring its clear

dissemination throughout the company. Many companies named clear communication of

policy as the most important factor in a successful leave (38.8%)(N=237). A company with

an accessible, easily understood policy, one that acknowledges parental leave .., an

expected part of an employee's work life, conveys a strong, positive message of the

corporate culture's support of family needs. A policy of this type can also serve as a

valuable recruitment tool. While most companies believed their written leave policies

were communicated clearly, focus group discussions suggested the contrary. Focus group

participants also expressed a number of other concerns which companies either did not

recognize or chose not to address. Most of these were related to the career or Job impact

of taking a leave.

The primary source of anxiety for a great many women was inadequate information

about policy. Some participants said that policies were not clearly identified as

pertaining to parental leave; Instead, descriptions of policy were fragmented between

disability policies and pe,sonal leave policies. Others reported difficulty in locating a

194
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description of policy. The lack C.( complete and available information for employees and

supervisors sometimes resulted in inconsistent or incorrect interpretations of policy.

The fundamental step in good communication is providing employees with

information about leave policy. This means not only making the information available,

but conveying it in a written format that an be easily understood. To find out how

employees learned about leaves, employers were asked to name employees' primary source

of policy information. The most common responses included human resources personnel,

employee handbooks or supervisors.

Some aspects of leave policy are neglected in comrromications.

'lesponses to a guestia:. anout the aspects of leave policies included in employee

handbooks or brochures li.:ated that so ne important areas of pc!,cy were generally

included, but ot,les Nere omitted. Companieq 'lamed the following as the most commonly

included features: disability policy, pay during disability and benefits during the leave.

COMPONENTS OF POLICY EXPLAINED IN EMPLOYEE
HANDBOOKS OR BROCHURES

(Multiple responses possible)

82.8%

8 °o

Disability
policy
IN 290)

Components

Pay Benefits Arrange- Non- Pay Benefits Tax
during during ments tor diSability during coverage witholding
disability leave returning leave leave for during
IN 289) IN 276) to work time IN 2651 newborn leave

IN 264' (N 261) IN 2611 IN 237)

Cmlyst 19116
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Some critical aspects of leaves were not included in the written policies of a

substantial proportion of responding companies. Many excluded policy statements about

non-disability leave time (35.6%), pay auring non-disability leave (42.6%), arrangements

for returning to work (32.2%), benefits coverage for newborns (50.6%) and tax withholding

during le.vc, 191.9%). These omissions in written policies create the potential for

miscommunication. While focus group participants in general seemed aware of what

length leaves they were entitled to, they were often confused about benefits coverage

during leave and Job reinstatement. Awareness of such information helps women plan

their pregnancies around policy. According to a secretary in St. Louis, "I knew from

word of mouth that rd be better off waiting five years before I got pregnant so I could

qualify for full benefits."

An important finding that emerged in focus group discussions was that the chief

problem was often not the lack of a comprehensive policy, but the fact that few

employees or supervisors had knowledge of or access to it. At some companies the

employee handbook featured no separate section on parental leaves. The information was

instead Integrated into sections on disability and personal leaves. One woman found

herself completely frustrated. "No one ever explained the policy to I ne and it wasn't

written anywhere," she said. Such difficulties were not uncommon and often fostered an

adversarial relationship between employee and company.

The motivation for more or less masking benefits may be a legal one. Companies

may be reluctant to differentiate maternity from disability leave, or parental leave from

other personal leaves, for fear of seeming to treat pregnant women differently from other

employees. Failure to specifically note maternity and parental leave provisions can,

however, cause employees to feel uncertain about their entitlements.

When questioned about clarity, almost three-quarters of responding companies said

that their policies were clear and that employees had few questions (71.4%). Over a
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quarter of companies answering the question did recoonize a communications problem and

reported that their employees frequently posed questions regarding policy (28.6%)

(N=336).

Once policy is understood, arranging for parental leaves is easy.

A high proportion of companies (86.4%) responding to the survey question said that setting

up a leave period and arranging for the continuation of benefits were relatively easy.

Only 13% thought making arrangements for a leave was difficult and even fewer (.6%)

considered the process very difficult (N=339). Focus group participants confirmed this

finding.

Few exceptions are made to policy.

The survey results revealed that the conditions set forth .n formal written policy are

adhered to fairly rigidly. When asked if exceptions were made to policy, three-quarters of

responding companies said that their policies had little or no flexibility (73.3%). Slightly

over one quarter do make exceptions (26.7%), however, and nearly all of these companies

indicated that flexibility is allowed equally for managers and non-managers (N=330).

Focus group discussions also confirmed that exceptions to policy were made equally

for managers and non-managers. The most common exceptions seemed to be negotiating

for the same, rather than a comparable, position upon return and eturning to work part-

time.

When Catalyst inquii 'dhow conditions are determined for maternity leave, other

than disability, over half of resp -Kling companies said that formal written policy is

adhered to (58.8%). The next most t...quent response was that conditions are determined

by the employee in conjunction with his r her supervisor (13.8%). Another five percent

reported that the sonervisor alone set the conditions, and 22.5% named another party as

well, e.g. the supervisor in conjunction with the human resources department (N=320).
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Companies rarely address a number of other employee concerns.

Disseminating policy is only the first stage of adequate communication concerning

4 parental leaves. Female focus group participants disc Jssed sev- mmunications issue

not addressed by companies and of which they seemed unaware.

o Diee:mfort over informing supervisors about their pregnancies.

Women often felt anxious about telling their supervisors they were pregnant.

They /eared that once they announced their condition, they would be treated

differently and given less challenging assignments. Many felt tiiat pregnancy

celled attention to the fact that they were female and undermined their

credibility as managers or workers.

o Difficulty convincing supervisors of their commitment.

In many cases pregnancy seemed to change supervisors' perceptions of their

employees' commitment. Focus group participants repeatedly told of difficulties

assuring supervisors that they would return from leaves. "I told them right away

that I was coming back but they didn't believe me," one woman reported. "No

matter how many times I told them they were always talking as if I wouldn't

return." In a similar case, a financial manager on the west coast described now

her supervisors took away all her accounts and refused to give her any nev ones

despite her insistance that she was definitely corn ng back.

o Lack of asst ante about the impact on their careers.

A more long-range worry for women was how taking a leave might affect their

opportunities for career advancement. A management-level woman in St. Louis

said, "I would have lit..ed to have had discussions with my supervisor about ,ny

further development and future career plans. Then I would have left with the

feeling that I h id a Job worth returning to."
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HOW WORK IS HANDLED DURING LEAVES

One concern that surfaces in almost every discussion of parental leave is how the

company will survive the absence of a leave-taker. Since large numbers of employees are

now regularly taking leaves, the issue of how to handle work without impairing

productivity is of paramount importance to employers. Companies reported considerable

variation in their methods of deal.ng with the situation. Certain specific strategies, such

as rerouting work to others in the department, were commonly used for both managerial

and non-managerial leave-takers. Other strategies were used predominantly with one

group or the other. For both groups, planning well in advance for a leave and involving

the leave-taker in any arrangements were essential to handling work efrectively.

The main strategies for howling work during a leave are the same for managers and non-

managers, but some of the approaches differ.

Respondent companies reported that the work of any leave-tallr was handled primarily by

rerouting it to others in the same department, or by hiring a temporary replacement

either from inside or from outside the company. When a temporary replacement for a

manager was hired, however, the replacement was generally asked to assume only part a

of the customary work load. It was also more common with managers to have only urg-nt

work rerouted; the rest was either held or sent to the leave-takers' homes.
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HOW WORK IS HANDLED FOR MANAGERIAL AND
NON-MANAGERIAL LEAVE TAKERS

(N = 337) Multiple Maws Possible

Ways of
Handling Work

*ark retooled 10
otnrs on depleenent

/Managenal leave takers Ell Non Managerial leave-takers

Percent of Companies

TernpOtah! heed
Irorn Outlet*

Urgent work rerouted
rest held

Work viol home
to leave -take,

Fbehon hoed leave-taker
usestened to a nee poutun

New person
tored pennant/My

Other

t Catalyst 1986

t t%

"r14

27.4%

10.4%

205%

2.1%

1.2%

775%

Mow menegerial-level women work at home.

There is some indication that 'he extent of work managers completed at home dorm,'

their leaves was underreported in Catalyst's questionnaire. About a quarter of respondent

companies cited this as one way work is handled. The indication from focus groups,
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however, is that women are doing far more work at home than companies realize. Almost

all managerial -level women in the focus groups reported that they had completed some

work while officially out on leave, ranging from writing reports, receiving and handling

mail and taking phone calls, to going in to the office occasionally or conducting meetings

at home. Except for the disability period, this work was unpaid. One financial analyst

said, "People were delivering material to me in the hospital every day for a week. When I

got home, I had office mail dropped off twice a week."

For the most part, managerial leave-takers reported working at home during their

leaves. The attitude of one focus group participant was typical: "I wanted to keep my

hand in and find out what was going on while I wasn't there," she said. She, however,

atypically chose to go in to the office one day a week during her leave to maintain

contact. For the most part women seemei to enjoy doing some work during their leaves,

although a few regretted it later. Employees' attitudes depended almost exclusively on

the size of the work load and the degree to which they were pressured into working.

Handling the work of leave-takers is an ongoing concern at most companies.

Even if individual, short-term arrangement:: .^e satisfactory, handling work is a major

issue for employers in considering extended leaves and in developing innovative policies.

Once implemented, the arrangements for handling the work of leave-takers were

usually satisfactory. According to 15.9% of respondents, the practices used in handling the

work of managerial women on leave were very satisfactory; 68.9% described their

practices as satisfactory. Only a few considered their arrangements somewhat

unsatisfactory (14.9%) or unsatisfactory (.3%)(N=308). These figures were almost

identical concerning the work of non-managerial women.
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Focus grow participants said that advance planning and involving leave - takers in the

'movements were critical to handling work effectively.

By devising methods of handling work long before they left, both managers and non-

managers minimized disruptions in their departments. For managers, planning meant

assessing their work loads, determining what work to delegate and to whom, making

arrangements for handling clients and subordinates and deciding what projects could be

deferred until their return. To facilitate planning they also tried to complete current

projects and avoid taking on new ones. As an example, a banking officer whose job

featured a high level of customer contact wrote a memo to her supervisor during her

seventh month which outlined her suggestions for selecting and training a temporary

replacement. She then drafted a letter to each of her customers, telling them of her

pregnancy and listing the names of her replacement and her supervisor. "They

appreciated the fact that I had given some thought to how we cold maintain the status

quo until I got back," she said.

Non-managerial focus group participants reported that they generally planned for

their leaves by providing written instructions and schedules and by training their

replacements. One administrative assistant said, "Because I care about my boss and

wanted everything to run smoothly, I wrote a manual of everything I do before I left. I

also old the other secretaries where all the information was located so that if somebody

called with a question they could find the answer without any trouble."

4

In planning for handling work during their leaves, both managerial and non-managerial

women displayed a strong sense of responsibility to their jobs, coworkers and supervisors.

Non-managers and managers alike demonstrated commitment to work above and beyond

the call of duty. Many non-managers completed extra work before their leaves '..o prepare

for a replacement, or telephoned the office during their leaves to answer questions about

their work. It was not uncommon for a manager to plan her pregnancy around a company's

down-time.
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As one woman explained, 'You owe it to yourself to take care of what you're working on.

It's called professionalism." Such commitment made the handling of work smoother and the

leave-taker's return easier.

Work was handled better when supervisors participated in leave planning.

One problem mention d by a number of focus group participants was the lack of

participation by supervisors in planning for handling work. To a number of employees it

seemed as if their bosses did not anticipate accurately the impact of an impending absence,

nor did they understand what their jobs entailed. Several focus group participants

complained that temporary replacements were not hired far enough in advance to receive

adequate training . Often leavr-takers felt they had to push their supervisors into preparing

for their leaves. "My boss didn't want to face the fact that I was leaving," said one

employee. "I had to hound him and say 'let's sit down and plan this.' "

Survey respondents commented on the positive and negative aspects of their

arrangements for handling work. Assigning individuals within a department or company to

serve as temporary replacements elicited such positive comments as "provides opportunitie

for greater cross-training," and "if the Incumbent does not return, a traineo and available

person is already on the payroll to take over for her." When work is ^erouted, one

d'sadvantage car be the imposition of extra work on other employees. Disadvantages of

hiring outside temporary replacements included the expense and the temporary loss in

productivity due to their inexperience. Supervisors who were uncertain about whether or

not employees would return displayed the greatest difficulty in making appropriate

arrangements.

Many companies reported that their staffs found it considerably easier to handle the

work of non-managerial than managerial leave-takers. Supervisory and decision-making

abilities were perceived as being more difficult to replace.
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THE TRANSITION BACK TO WORK

One of the most promising options for parental leave policies and practices is

allowing leave-takers to return to work on a part-time schedule. r;ivinq new parents a

limited period in which they can work part time provides them with an opportunity to

make the transition from full-tine parents to full-time employees. A part-time return

pruvision can last anywhere from a few weeks to several months.

Many women want to rotor an a limited p.st t-time basis.

Whe.1 asled which aspect of their leave they would prefer to have changed, most focus

group panic pants replied that they wished they could have returned to work part time or

on a flexible schedule. While some employees would have preferred to be able to work

part Vine permanently, many would have been content with being allowed a few months

on a part-time schedule. "Even one or two weeks of partial work (four full days a wets or

five partial days) would have made the transition more efficient for everyone," one

woman said. "It's very difficult to jump right in and pick up exactly where you left off."

Participants who were able to arrange a limited part-time return were quite

satisfied with the results. Some used the extra day or two at home to test out child care

arrangements, so they would feel comfortable leaving the infant and returning to work

full time. Others found that part-time schedules allowed them to ease back into hectic

jobs. This was particularly appreciated when a colicky baby prevented its mother from

enjoying a full night's sleep. Many employees reported that they were able to do most or

all of their jobs in less time by working more efficiently.

Part-time returns are not always sissy to arrange.

A limited part-time return option, though rarely part of formal policy, is available in

some form in many compan.es. Sixty percent of corporate respondents said that some

employees had been allowed to return to work part time on a limited basis. Most of these
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reported having allowed both managers and non-managers the option. At only a few

companies were gradual returns restricted to either managers or non-managers.

COMPANIES ALLOWING SOME EMPLOYEES TO RETURN
PART TIME FOR A LIMITED PERIOD

(N 3.39)

50.2%

40.1%

Managers and
Non managers

Eligible Employees

Managers
Only

Non managers
Only

No
Employees

Catalyst ISIS

Managers ore allowed more generous terms ' Ilan non-managers when rettrning part time.

Managers can often retain their jobs, working on prorated salaries and receiving partialor

full benefits. Sometimes a co. ,,any will create new jobs by redefining managerial

responsibilities so women can handle the work on a part-time schedule.

P, common complaint among managers who had chosen part-time schedules was that

heavy work loads and pressure from supervisors sometimes prevented them from following

through on their choices. One manager who had arranged a three-day work week found

the schedule impossible to maintajn. "The company was going through an acquisition 6nd

there were unusual circumstances," she said. "The net result was that during my second

week back, I ended up working until two o'c ck in the morning, five days in a row. My

part-time schedule was short-lived, to say the least."
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The risk that a planned part-time schedule will collapse is much higher for a

manager than for a non-manager. In most cases, part-time schedules were also easier for

non-managers to arrange. The trade-off, however, was that non-managers returning part

time frequently had to Join their companies' in-house temporary pools or allow themselves

to be placed in different jobs. This often meant a salary reduction and slowed career

progress.
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PART Ills CORPORATE ATTITUDES AND EVOLVING POLICY

By researching current policies and practices Catalyst obtained a picture of the

kinds of leaves that are currently being offered and taken. By probing corporate attituch

toward leaves and related policy options the study uncovered several barriers to policy

development, and provided some insights into possible directions for the future.

WHAT DETERMINES A LEAVE'S SUCCESS

Companies and employees have different standards for evaluating the SUCCISS8 of a

leave. Employers' primary concerns are policy-related, having to do with how well policy

is communicated nnd how equitably it is applied. Another major concern for employers

has been getting leave-takers back to work as soon as possible. Employees, on the other

hand, naturally view parental leave as a more personal issue. While companies' concerns

are critical in designing leave policy, the concerns of employees are equally important.

CORPORATE PERSPECTIVES

When asked, "What was the most important factor in making the handling of parental

leaves successful for your company''," 38.8% of corporate respondents cited either good

communication about policy or clarity of policy, and another 29.1% cited fairness in

administrating policy. Only 14.3% named attention to individual leave-takers' needs. The

remaining 17.7% cited other factors, including having adequate means of handling a leave-

taker's work, cooperation between supervisor and employee and being promptly informed

of an employee's decision not to return to work (N=237). Good communication, clarity of

policy and equity were the most important factors cited by corporate respondents for

judging the success of a leave.
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o Clarity and communication

Emr 3rs cited the importance of communicat ng the details of lea.e policy,

including benefits, compensation and job guarantees, to all employees. They

believe that when employees understand policy well in advance of the actual

leave, they will gain a clearer v,ew of their entitlements and will have fewer

unmet expectations. According to one human resuorces executive, "A successful

leave depends Jpon broad, regular review of policy with the candidate well in

advance of the anticipated commencement of the leave." Focus group

participants also mentioned this sort of communication as the best way to avoid

misunderstandings.

o Equity

In naming equity as a factor crucial to successful leaves, companies voiced

concerns about the fairness of their policies. One pertinent Issue is ensuring that

policy be applied equally to all new parent employees. Another is that parent

employees do not receive benefits that ere not provided to non-parent employees.

Companies' concerns about equity may also be prompted by legal considerations,

specifically by fears of violating the Pregnancy Discrimination Act.

o Being informed about an employee's plane

Companies must plan for employees' leaves and fur the period following. If a

woman does not intend to return CO work, the company must seek a replacement

for her. It is therefore crucial for companies to know employees' intentions as

early as p....isible.

One theme that emerged repeatedly in companies' comments on the survey and in

interviews ./ith human resources executives was the fear that employees would not

return. The grounds for this concern are hard to pinpoint. One possible explanation may
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be that employers who have had one or two bad experiences in this regard expect to be

"burned"--they automatically assume that leave-takers will not return. The assumption

that women do not return from parental leaves is not, in any case, based on observation of

an actual trend. Companies do not appear to be tracking the precise number of women

who fail to return to work.

EMPLOYEES' PERSPECTIVES

Understanding policy and being treated fairly were important to leave-takers, but the

factors that were considered most crucial to the success of a leave were being able to

return to work well rested, sufficient time to make the transition back to full-time work

and reinstatement to the same job. Obtaining satisfactory child care was considered an

essential factor by most employees.

o Adequate leave time with job guarantee

Focus group participants mentioned the possibility of a job guarantee as a key

factor in deciding what length leave to take. The prevailing tendency was for

women to take as much time as they could and still be reinstated to their regular

jobs. In many companies job guarantees applied only to the period of disability.

As a result, large numbers of employees were forced to return to work before

they were physically and emotionally ready. It took these wor en quite a while to

be as productive as the, had been before leaving. One focus group participant

noted that returning to work early prolonged her readjustment period. "I found it

held to get back to functioning at my usual pace," she said, "because I was

working a full day and getting up in the middle of the night to care for the baby."

When asked from their dual perspectives as mothers and employees what length

leave they would have liked and what length they would recommend for policy,

focus group participants most frequently suggested a period of three months.
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Broken into its components, a three-month leave would probably con- st of a

disability leave plus an additional month to a month and a half unpa'd leave.

Although every effort was made to encourage women to freely IIT ag ne idea:

leave lengths, they rarely responder. by choosing lengthy leaves.

The focus group finding of three months corroborates that of a poll

conducted by Working Mother magazine in 1983. In that poll, which tabulated

replies from over 2,000 working women, 45% of respondents felt that three

months should be made the standard length of a paid maternity leave. Twenty-

four percent e a six weeks should be standard. These women, like those in

Catalyst's focus group, were not requesting excessively long leaves.

o Flexible return to work

Although the women Catalyst spoke with do not demand extensive leaves, they do

value the opportunity to make a gradual transition back to work through a limited

part-time schedule. In virtually every focus group, women lamented the fact

that they had no alternative to a full-time work schedule and expressed the wish

that even a short period of part-time work were possible. Many found that

serving as full-time mothers on Sunday and full-time employees on Monday was an

abrupt and disruptive change. Others said that a limited part-time schedule would

allow them to become comfortable with their child care arrangements so that, as

one woman remarked, "I wouldn't feel like I was leaving my baby with a total

stranger for an entire day." Several women who had been able to arrange part-

time returns said the schedule gave them time to develop confidence in their

ability to successfully juggle their dual roles.
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o Stable, quality child care

Women indicated that the most critical fact3r in being able to return to work and

stay on the job is adequate child care. Employees are concerned about both the

quality and the reliability of care.

A management consultant who had had an excellent child care arrangement

that fell through said, "The hardest thing is to go to work with doubts about what's

happening at home. If your child care is good, you can be yourself. If it isn't, you

can't function." Many women reported having difficulty locating and maintaining

satisfactory child care. They also complained about the lack of support systems

when an arrangement collapsed or a child became ill. These factors combined to

make many employees continuously apprehensive about their return to work.

Other factors employees considered Important to a successful leave were:

o Income replacement during leaves

Disability at partial salary replacement and unpaid leave meant loss of income,

which prevented some women from taking as much time as they needed

emotionally and physically.

o The attitudes of supervisors and coworkers

Employees made easier transitions back to work when their supervisors and

coworkers were supportive of their return. For supervisors this meant not

begrudging the employee's absence and understanding her need to maintain a

standard schedule. The resentment of coworkers who had been given the

responsibility for leave-takers' work was also problematic.

o Work load on return

Focus group participants expressed an almost unanimous desire to return to a

manageable, reasonable work load. Several had returned to their ion,: to find that
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work had accumulated while they were out. Instead of being asked to gradually

catch up, many women felt that they were expected to make the work load

disappear overnight.

RECONCILING THE TWO PERSPECTIVES

The challenge for policy planners and implementers is to design a policy that is clear,

specific and well-defined, but provides the flexibility to address individual employees'

needs.

WHAT COMPANIES CONSIDER A REASONABLE LEAVE LENGTH

An indication of possible future policy trends may be found in corporate attitudes

toward the length of unpaid leaves. To learn more about this aspect of parental leave,

Catalyst asked human resources executives how long an unpaid leave is considered

reasonable, irrespective of what may be stated in official policy. Additionally, for

companies with an unpaid leave policy, the lengths of leave offered were compared with

those considered reasonable.

More respondents considered it reasonable for women to take unpaid leaves than actually

included such a practice in written policy.

Although just over half of responding companies now Include unpaid leave in their parental

leave policies, fully 80% of respondents considered it reasonable for women to take some

time off beyond disability. The amount of time that was considered reasonable varied. A

few (2%) put it at one year, but the majority of answers fell in the range between two

weeks and three months.
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AMOUNT OF UNPAID LEAVE TIME RESPONDENTS
CONSIDERED REASONABLE FOR WOMEN, REGARDLESS OF OFFICIAL POLICY

(N 349)

2%
103% :Year

6 Months 20%
No Time

c Catalyst 1166

89%
2 Weeks or Less

One possible explanation for the difference between policy and attitude nay be that

companies want to have some say in which employees are granted leaves. By not

including unpaid leave in policy and thus making it available to everyone, employers can

use such leaves to reward valued employees. The reverse may be true as well; not

including unpaid leave in policy can be a way of encouraging unsatisfactory employees not

to return. Providing unpaid leaves to natural mothers might also legally obligate a

company to ,ffer leaves to natural fathers and adoptive parents as well, a step that many

companies may not be ready to take.
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Corporations sanction slightly less unpaid leave for women than is offered in policy.

Although 28.2% of companies offered women unpaid leaves of 4-6 months, only 15.3%

considered it reasonable for them to take that much time off. In addition, 7% of

companies that had unpaid leave policies did not sanction their use.

COMPARISON OF POUCY AND ATTITUDE FOR COMPANIES
WITH AN UNPAID LEAVE POLICY FOR WOMEN

Offered in Policy (N = 180) MI Considered Reasonable (N - 157) Ll

38.2%

32.647
::: 24.3% 24.8% 28'2%

::.:
ti

... 15.3%...
7% 71%12.1%

Length of Leave

I 2 Weeks

....

2 Weeks
0 2 Months

3 Months 4 6 Months 7 Months
10 a Year

Catalyst 1986
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Even among companies that currently offer unpaid leaves to men, many thought it

unreasonable for men to take them. Fully 41% of companies with unpaid leave policies

for men did not sanction their using the policy, and only 18% of respondents considered it

reasonable for men to take leaves of three months or longer. These results may explain at

least in part why men are not taking advantage cf the leaves that policies offer.

COMPARISON OF POLICY AND ATTITUDE FOR COMPANIES
WITH AN UNPAID LEAVE POLICY FOR MEN

i
k

Offered in Policy (N = 114) U Considered Reasonable (N = 99) [: '.1

Length of Leave

No
rune

1 2 Weeks 2 WeekS to 3 MonlhS
2 Months

46
Months

7 Months
lo a Year

Catalyst 1986

Management sends subtle messages to employees about what the corporate culture really

sanctions.

Interviews with human resources executives and discussions with focus groups revealed

some of the ways employees find out what the corporate culture sanctions as opposed to

what policy offers. One lower-level manrier who wished to take unpaid leave was told,

"That policy was designed for secretaries, not for professional employees." Another

woman studied the situation on her own. "If you want to take three months off and get

back into the same area," she concluded, "you're taking a risk." In still another example
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of underlying messnges, a management consultant reported that although other women in

her company had arranged part-time schedules, she was reluctant to ask for one because

she surmised that her request would have had "negative connotations."

Companies in the West were more likely to consider it reasonable for women to take

longer leaves than companies in other regions.

AMOUNT OF LEAVE TIME CONSIDERED REASONABLE FOR WOMEN BY REGION*

Northeast
l's1=112)

Midwest
(N=124)

South
(N=56)

West
(N=50)

No time 21% 22% 23% 6%

2-6 weeks 26% 39% 33% 36%

2-3 months 35% 30% 33% 46%

6 or more months 18% 9% 11% 12%

*Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.

Larger companies as measured by size of work force were more likely to sanction longer

leaves for women than medium-sized and smaller companies.

Fully 42.5% of larger companies consider a two- to three-month leave reasonable, while

only 28.2% and 34.2% of medium-sized and smaller companies, respectively, feel the same

way. One reason for this variation may be that a company with a larger work force is

better able to reallocate personnel during leave periods.
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AMOUNT OF LEAVE TIME CONSIDERED REASONABLE FOR WtgAEIV
BY SUE OF WORK FORCE*

Larger
(N.106)

Medium
(N=117)

Smaller
(N=120)

No time 16% 21 . 4% 20.8 °%°

2-6 weeks 24.5% 39.3% 35%

2-3 mo9ths 42.5% 28.2% 34.2%

6 months or more 17% 11.1% 10%

Larger work force = 9,500 or more employees; medium work force = 2500-9500
employees; smaller work force = 2,500 or fewer employees.

Higher sales companies were more likely to be amenable to leave time for men than

medium and lower sales companies.

AMOUNT OF LEAVE 1IMF CONSIDERED REASONABLE FOR MEN
BY LEVEL OF ANNUAL SALES**

Higher
(N=76)

Medium
(N=112)

Lower
(N=81)

No time 50% 66% 68%

2-6 weeks 30% 22% 28%

2-3 months 1C% 6% 2%

6 months or more 10% 6% 2%

*Higher sales = $2 billon or more; medium sales = $501 ,..11ion -$2 billion;
lower sales = $500 million or less.

'Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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FUTURE POLICY DIRECTIONS

To gain some sense of future policy directions, the Catalyst survey queried

companies about their attitudes toward a variety of policy options. Respondents were

asked to imagine themselves R company's director of human resources, in the process of

writing an official parental leave policy. They were then asked which of a number of

policy components they would be willing to consider. Their responses provided a

perspective on their priorities.

The options to which human resources policy planners were most receptive included:

disability policies, three to six months' unpaid leave for women, part-time return for

women and two weeks' unpaid leave for men. The least popular options were paid leave

time and extended leaver for either female or male employees. The options chosen are

consistent with the direction in which large companies seem to be moving.

COMPARISON OF FUTURE POLICY DIRECTIONS AND CURRENT POLICY OPTIONS

Policy C,:-ion Number of Respondents Number of Companies
Open To Option Currently Offering

Option

Short-term disability policy with a
job guarantee

317 281

Unpaid leave (beyond disability) of 253 95
3-6 Months for new mothers

Return to a part-time schedule for a
limited time period for new mothers

226 203**

Two weeks unpaid parental leave
beyond vacations foe ne i fathers

193 15

An eligibility requirement for leave
of 2-12 months employment fnr all
employees

147 N/A

Flexibility in the work schedules of
new parents

133 N/A*
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Shared parental leaves for spouses 122 N /A*
who work for the same company

Part-time work for a limited period 109 N/A*
for new fathers

A limited period of working at home 87 N/A*
allowed to women after leaves end

Unpaid leave of 1-6 months for new 83 88

fathers

An eligibility requirement for leave of 83 N/A*
13-24 months employment for all
employees

One to two weeks paid leave other than 45 4

vacation for new fathers

Some paid leave beyond disability for 36 25
new mothers

Unpaid leave (beyond disability) of 32 12

6-12 months for new mothers

*Comparable figures are not available.
** Currently offered on an informal basis, not as a regular policy feature.

The preferred policy options of human resources professionals were fairly consistent based

on industry group, level of annual sales, size of work force and region.

Policy planners at service and financial companies were generally more interested in

innovative options than policy planners at other kinds of companies.
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PREFERRED POLICY OPTIONS BY INDUSTRY GROUP

Unpaid leave of three
to six months for new mothers

Part-tin a schedule on a limited
basis for new mothers

Work at home on a limited
basis for new mothers

Shared leave time if husband
and wife work at same company

Policy of flexibility in work
schedules for all employees

Manufacturing/ Service/ Transportation/
Construction Financial Communication
(N=218) (N=114) (N=43)

64.7% 73.7% 60.5%

59.9% 64% 48.8%

21.1% 28.9% 13.9%

30.3% 38.6% 23.3%

33.9% 39.5% 25.6%

Policy planners at companies with lower levels of annual sales were less willing to consider

extended leaves of one to six months for men than they were to consider two weeks' unpaid

leave.

In companies with higher annual sales, the differen' tat was much smaller. Lower sales

companies were also more interested than those with higher sales in creating eligibility

requirements for parental leaves.
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PREFERRED POLICY OPTIONS BY LEVEL OF ANNUAL SALES*

Two weeks' unpaid leave for
new fathers

One to six months' unpaid leave
for new fathers

A 2-12 month eligibility
requirement for leave for all
employees

Higher Medium Lower
(N=98) (N=135) (N=104)

40.8% 50.4% 56.7 °o

34.7% 25.9% 9.6%

32.7% 39.3% 44.2%

* Higher sales = $2 billion or more, medium sales = $501 million-$2 billion;
lower sales = $500 mill.on or 1,,ss.

At companies with smaller employee populations, policy planners are less willing to

consider longer unpaid leaves for men.

If the size of work force rather than level of annual sales is used to measure the size of a

company, findings corroborate the fact that smaller companies are less amenable to

longer unpaid leaves for men.
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PREFERRED POLICY OPTIONS BY SIZE OF WORK FORCE"

Two weeks' unpaid leave for
new fathers

One to six months' unpaid
leave for new fathers

A 2-12 month eligibility
requirement

Larger Medium Smeller
(N=121) (N=124) (N=133)

43% 46% 63%

31% 20% 14%

30% 39% 47%

Larger work force = 9,500 or more employees; medium work force = 2,500-9,500
employees; smaller work force = 2,500 or fewer employees.
Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percents.

Limited part-time schedules and working at home were favored less often by Southern
policymakers than by those in other regions.

PREFERRED POLICY OPTIONS BY REGION*

Northeast Midwest South West
(\1=123) (N=138) (N=58) (N=54)

Limited part-time 65% 58% 48% 57%
returns for new mothers

Work at home for a 30% 23% 10% 17%
limited period for
new mothers

*Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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Female respondents were somewhat more receptive to new policy options than male

respondents.

A test for the correlation between gender of respondent and response was minor. Wh.,e

such differences were small, they were nev.rtheless consistent. Female

respondents tended to be more willing to consider innovative policy components than

male respondents.

PREFERRED POLICY OPTIONS BY GENDER OF RESPONDENT*

Part-time schedule on a limited
basis for new mothers

Part-time work on limited
basis for new fathers

Two weeks' unpaid leave for
new fathers

Female Male
(N.160) (N=173)

67% 54%

34% 23%

56% 46%

*Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.

Human resources executives were most concerned about handling the work of absent

employees, losing employees due to inadequate company policies and the equity of

granting leaves to new parents and not to other employees.

When asked which components of a parental leave policy they would be willing

to consider, most responding human resources executives listed more options than their

companies currently offered. Respondents were then asked to name three chief concerns

in considering policy options. Their responses point up some of the issues that militate

against the implementation of lew policy.
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The three most common concerns were handling the leave-taker's work (308

companies), losing valuable employees if the company does not meet the needs of a

changing work force (238 companies) and the equity of granting leaves to new parents but

not to other employees (205 companies). Concerns of lesser Importance were obtaining

high productivity in departments where employees work on part-time schedules, the

possibility that employees will not return after leaves and containing the cost of parental

benefits.

Considering the most frequently cited concern -- handling work - -it is hardly

surprising that leaves of 6-12 months for women and 1-6 months for men were unpopular

options. On the other hand, the long-term productivity issue (loss of valuable employees)

may explain companies' receptivity to flexible returns and granting sufficient leave time.

Finally, employers' disinterest in paid leaves for parents may be tied to concerns over

equity or the cost of such leaves.

BARRIERS TO POLICY DEVELOPMENT

In considering policy changes, human resources planners are torn between two opposing

forces. One is the changing nature of the work force and the resultant demand for policy

that is geared to employee needs. The other is concern over the rise in costs and the loss

in short-tern productivity that can result from Increased leave-taking.

In recent years, working parents have changed in their perceptions of themselves

and their ability to manage work and family. The time when they felt obliged to shoulder

their responsibilites with a minimum of outside help has passed. Working parents now

realize that fulfilling their responsibilities as workers or as parents is unlikely without

some type of societal supports. Because perceived needs have changed, working parents- -

particularly women- -are now more likely to assess employer attitudes and to scrutinize

benefits packages.

Meanwhile, companies are discovering that meeting the needs of today's working

parents can conflict with such corporate concerns as maintaining short-term productivity
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and containing costs. Future policy changes will depend on the outcome of this tug -of-

war between two divergent constituencies.

Lack of data on leave-taking is a handicap in changing policy.

Concerns over the loss in short-term productivity and the handling of work &Ring unpaid

leaves were mentioned not only in the survey but in focus group discussion and interviews

with human resources executives. Despite their anxieties, most compa, .es are monitoring

neither the number of employees taking leaves nor the number not returning from leaves.

One hundred thirty companies, or 33.8% of all respondents, indicated that data was

unavailable regarding the number of managerial women who took leaves in their

companies during the previous year. Another 91 companies (23.7%) did not respond to the

question. Figures on non-managerial women were equally hard to come by. in addition,

large numbers of companies had no figures on leave-takers who did not return; 103

companies (26.8%) said they did not know and 110 companies (28.6%) did not respond.

Interviews with human resources executives revealed that they did not keep such

statistics.

Companies often Justified or seemed proud of, their lack of statistics, asserting that

their nonexistence proved management did not discriminate. Noting which disabilities

were awarded for pregnancy, they claimed, might leave them open to charges of sex bias.

While corporate concern regarding discrimination may be well founded, lack of data on

leave-taking is a severe handicap in evaluating and modifying policy based on current

experience and expressed needs. To get a true picture of the impact of leaves on handling

work, companies need to know how many employees are taking leaves and the lengths of

the leaves they are taking. Determining how the retention of employees is affected by

parental leave policy and whether or not policy is adequate is possible only if companies

collect data on leave-takers who do not return and on those who depart permanently

within a year after mturning.
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WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES

Parental leave must be considered in the context of other work and family supports.

Parental leave policy provides an important clue as to a company's attitude toward work

and family needs. It gives employees a sense of whether or not the company is supportive

of new parents and whether this is a place where women can successfully combine careers

and family. Working parents feel a strong need for societal supports, a need which thus

far has not been met. ihe lag has occurred partly because of a piecemeal approach to

policy-making. Companies have tried to address one or two problems, but have failed to

evolve a comprehensive plan that would meet the needs of this new, and by no means

insignificant, segment of the work force.

To learn the level of corporate awareness about work and family initiatives, we

asked companies which of a variety of options they now offer and which they would favor

implementing. Very few initiatives were offered by vast numbers of companies. Among

those that were offered, the most popular included part-time non-managerial positions,

flexible work schedules and allowing personal sick days to be used when a child is sick.

Among options directly related to child care needs, child care information services and

monetary support of commuaity-based child care were considerably more popular than

subsidies for employees' child care and on- or near-site child care. Concern over equity

may explain these preferences. Direct subsidies for child care and on- or near-site day

care could be considered special benefits, since non-parents are obviously excluded.

Moreover, on- or near-site day care entails a substantial start-up cost and company

involvement.

The work and family initiatives most often favored by companies were child care

information services, flexible benefits with a dependent care option, salary reduction

plans with a dependent care option, permanent non - managerial part-time positions, lob
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WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES: PRACTICES AND ATTITUDES*

Have (370- N 375) Favor (315,_ N 332) ci Do Not Favor (315 N = 332)

Options Percent of Companies

Subsidies for
employees child care

On or near -site
child care

Flexible compensation
approach to employee
benefits, with child
care option

Flexible work places

Salary reduction plan
eating pretax
dollars for child
care

Adoption benefits

Work and family
seminars at the
workplace

Parthme managerial
positions

Monetary support of
community based child-
Care facilities

Job-sharing
arrangements

Child care information
service for employees

Sick days used for
children s illnesses

Flexible working
hours

Permaneol non
managerial part-time
positions

27%

74%

3..4 41%
59%

44%
50%

13%
51%

14%

70%

67%

36%
49%

51%

46%

2
79%

1%

63%

%
77%

23

catalyst two limbers have been rounded to the nearest percent
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sharing and flexible work hours. The options which responding companies favored least

were subsidies for employees' chill care, part-time managerial positions and flexible

workplaces.

Since Catalyst's survey was conducted, more companies have developed work and

family initiatives, but the number is still low. The fact remains that a considerable lag

exists between the changing needs of the work force and the development of supports to

meet those reeds.

Variations were seen by industry, level of annual sales and region.

In comparing various kinds of companies it is important to note that the numbers

discussed were often small; inferences must therefore be considered tentative.

COMPARISON OF WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES AY INDUSTRY GROUP*

Manufacturing/
Construction

Service/
Financial

Transportation/
Communication

(211,N,213) (110 - N - 112) (40-N 42)

Monetary support of community
child care

19% 13% 5%

Sick days for children's Illnesses 34% 44% 28%

Part-time managerial positions 7% 27% 12%

Part-time non-managerial
positions

55% 85% 48%

Flexible work schedules 38% 57% 64%

* Nu nbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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Companies with higher level.; c*,7.1,rikie. sales offer substantially more extensive work God

family initiatives.

COMPARISON OF WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES BY LEVEL OF ANNUAL SALES**

Higher Medium Lower
(974N498) (1284N4130) (101-- N..- 103)

Child care information service 40% 30% 20%

Work and family seminars 23% 9% 6%

Part-time managerial positions 27% 9% 6%

Part-time non-managerial
positions

71% 64% 4Q%

Flexible work schedules 55% 44% 35%

*Higher sales = $2 billion or mole; medium sales = $501 million-E2 billion;
lower sales = $500 million or less.

+Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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Regional differences were evident in the types of initiatives offered.

Companies in the West and South led in allowing employees to use sick days to care for

children who are ill. Western companies were also much more likely to offer flexible

work schedules.

Companies in the Northeast were most likely to give ,nonetary support to community

child care and to offer child care information services.

COMPARISON OF WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES BY REGION*

Northeast Midwest South West
(117121) (13311135) (55 41\157) (51_ 1,53)

Monetary support of
community child care

23% 13% 13% 6%

Child care information
service

43% 27% 16% 20%

Sick days for
children's illnesses

30% 37% 46% 45%

Flexible work schedules 40% 45% 47% 60%

* Numbers have been rounded to the nearest percent.
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Women favor woric and family initiativu more frequently than men.

The respondent's gen( er substantially Influenced his or her attitude toward work

and family policies. The most iikely explanation for this difference may be that women

still find themselves in the position of managing families as well as jobs, and are

consequently more sensitive to the need for societal supports.

COMPARISON OF WORK AND FAMILY INITIATIVES
BY GENDER OF RESPONDENT

Female Male
(124=W-135) (146 -.N 158)

Subsidies for employees' child care 38.5% 19.0%

Work and family seminars at the workplace 61.2% 43.2%

Flexible compensation approach to employee
benefits, with child care option

81.0% 64.0%

Adoption benefits 55.0% 39.0%

Part-time managerial positions 40.9% 28.1%

Permanent non-managerial part-time positions 88.3% 72.0

Flexible workplaces 40.3% 29.6%
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PART IV: CATAI. YST'S Pr)LICY RECOMMENDATIONS

4.

Based on conclusions drawn from this research, Catalyst recommends the following

policy components:

o Disability leave with full or partial salary reimbursement

o Additional unpaid parental leave of one to three months

o A transition period of part-time work for one month to one year for returning

leave-takers

o Reinstatement to the same or comparable job at all stages of the leave

A parental leave policy shoulo be explicitly communicated in writing, clearly identifiable

and distributed to all employees.

These recommendations enable an employer to strike an effective balance between

the priorities of a company and those of its employees. From the compnny's standpoint,

the total policy is adequate but not excessive, particularly when a part-time transition

period is utilized as an alternative to a lengthier (six months or more) unpaid leave.

From the employer's perspective, the policy takes the leave-taker's car.er

commitment seriously. It allows a reasonable amount of time for physical recover! and

adjustment to a new role, but does not encourage a leave length that works against

employees' professional goals.
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102 WORK AND FAMILY

D. PARENTAL LEAVE

a

--.......

The growing rp.mber of parents in
the work force and the correspond,
ing change in attitude about work
and , wenting have started employ.
ers i 'ins about the matter of par,
ental leave from work for maternity,
paternity, infant care, and adoption
Parental leave has become a public
policy issue and is the subject or
much current debate.

This section of the special report
examines the evolution of corporate
leave policies, and provides case
studies of leave policies at specific
employers.

Maternity Leave

By and large, maternity and par.

P

ental leave policy in this country has
been left to employers in the private
sector and to the private fringe-bene-0- fit system, the Congressional Re-

{ } search service reported in July 1985
in Maternity and Parental Leave
Policies: A Comparative Analysis.

CRS noted that a federal law the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978,
which amended Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 prohibits discrimina-
tion in employment on the basis of pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical
conditions, and requires that "women affected by pregnancy, childbirth, or related
medical conditions shall be treated the same for all employment-related purposes,
including receipt of benefits under fringe benefit programs, as other persons not so
affected but similar in their ability or inability to work ... " [42 USC §2000e(k)1.

In its analysis, CRS found that the basic components of maternity-related leave
policies, available in varying degrees to workers in the United States and overseas,
include.

job-protected leave for a specified time with protection of seniority, pension,
and other benefit entitlements;

full or partial wage replacement to cover all or a significant part of the job-
protected leave; and

health insurance covering hospitalization and physician care.
Another element of the parental leave question being considered by some

employers is allowing new parents some time flexibility on return to work after
childbirth either some period of part-time work or some flexibility in hours, or
both.

Maternity leave policies seem to be affected by company size, Bernard Hodes
Advertising, a New York City-based firm, concluded in a 1985 report on 153
survey responses. Companies with 500 or more employees, "are noticeably more
likely to offer full salary leave than smaller ones," concluded the advertising
agency, which based its study on responses to questionnaires sent to the more than
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a co4NGING DYNAMIC

su
bseribers to the firm's bimonthly human resources newsletter.

wpoty one-fourth of the companies responding to Bernard Hodes survey
:LA employees to utilize any accrued vacation, sick, or personal leave as

ointy leave. Some 10 percent of the sample indicated that they offered some

103

and large, maternity and parental leave policy in this country has been left

iv

employers in the private sector and to the private fringe-benefit system, the
gaagressional Research Service says.

of reduced work schedule as part of their maternity policy. Seventy-five
pem of the respondent companies offered a return to work guarantee for

on maternity leave; usually this return to work guarantee was conditioned
employees not being of the job longer that four months. Most of the

sopoodent companies maintained some benefits during maternity leave, with 40
percent continuing all benefits.

Half of companies surveyed by Bernard Hodes paid employees on maternity
kw their full salary. About one in four paid employees their salary for 16 weeks

kis Only two percent said they extended full salary maternity leave for more
we four months. According to Bernard Hodes, the maternity benefits policies
oho included some combination of fully paid leave and either partial salary
Foment or .ipaid leave.

A BNA's Personnel Policies Forum survey conducted in 1983 showed that
approximate./ 90 percent of 253 employers responding made unpaid maternity
love available to employees. The most common length of maternity leave was six
months, although more than one-fourth cf employers responding said they had no
omit on maternity leave.

Catalyst Study

in 1984, Catalyst launched a national sody of corporate parental leave rolicits,
asking some 400 senior human resources planrr-: tif leading U.S. companies what
options they would consider in developing a new part .vtal leave policy. In its 1986
WI Report on a National Study of Parental Leaves, Catalyst, a resource for
information on career and family trends in the workplace, detailed the re,...onses:
For new mothers:

83 percent would provide short-term d'eability with a job guarantee.
066 percent would offer three to six r4ontas of unpaid leave (beyond disability).

59 percent would alio art-time v. .:k schedule3 for a limited period following
the leave.
For new fathers.

SO percent would weeks unpaid non-vacation leave.
For all employees:

038 perc.ilt would inch, a two-to 12-month eligibility requirement for leave.

Seney of Law Firms

In its 1986 report on a Survey on Work Time Options in the Legal Profession,
New Ways to Work (NWW), a non-profit organization which conducts res,drch
and serves as a clearinghouse for information on work time options, stated that in
a growing number of law firms, corporate law departments, and other legal
organizations, employees are requesting leaves to accommodate childbirth and
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child-rearing. The report was based on 143 responses by legal organizations in S-"Z
Francisco and Alameda Counties in California.

NWW reported that 82 percent of the respondent corporate legal department.
government agencies, and public interest organizations had maternity hoe'
policies for both attorneys and non-attorneys. In contrast, 35 percent of private
law firms reported having a maternity leave policy for attorneys, and 43 percent
for non-attorneys.

While most government agencies said they did not offer paid maternity leave tattorneys, NWW reported, those agencies were "quite generous" with regard In
the total amount of time allowed paid and unpaid for maternity/child care
purposes. All the responding government agencies allowed a total leave of at least
16 weeks, with 33 percent allowing more than 26 weeks leave. Twenty-five percent
of the private law firms allowed 16-23 weeks, and 33 percent allowed 24-26 weeks.
Some 43 percent of the corporations allowed 24-26 weeks total leave; 36 percent,
however, allowed less than 12 weeks. Fourteen percent of the firms and 22 percent
of the public interest organizations were "flexible" about the total length of
maternity leaves, according to NWW.

NWW noted a direct correlation between the size of a private firm and the
likelihood that it will have a maternity leave policy. Some 91 percent of the private
firms with 75 or more attorneys had a maternity leave policy for attorneys, while
12 percent of those with three to five attorneys had one, NWW reported. Larger
firms have had more maternity leaves taken and have a greater likelihood of
having a policy, NWW said.

Unions and Maternity Leave

Organized labor generally has favored maternity leave benefits, and, more
recently, some labor leaders have supported parental leave benefits, according to
the CRS analysis. "However, actual union efforts in this area have not always
been vigorous," CRS concluded.

Maternity leave is provided for in about 36 percent of U.S. collective bargaining
agreements, according to CRS. Most U.S. collective bargaining agreements that
provide maternity leave benefits require a worker to be employed with the
company for some period of time, CRS noted.

In its 1986 study of basic patterns in union contracts, BNA's Collective
Bargaining Negotiations and Contracts service (CBNC) reported that leave of
absence is provided for maternity in 36 percent of the 400 sample agreements for
all industries. Maternity leave was provided in 40 percent of manufacturing
agreements and 30 percent of non-manufacturing contracts.

A length-of-service requirement must be met in 23 percent of the contract
provisions on maternity leave: A one-year service requirement was imposed in 24
percent of service requirement provisions, three months in 27 percent, and six
months in 15 percent. Twenty-five percent of contracts required a physical
examination or medical certificate upon return from leave.

The Congressional Research Service report noted that length of maternity leave
in collective bargaining agreements is "far from uniform." Under agreements in
the CBNC study specifying leave duration, the most common period allowed was
six months (38 percent). Leave for one year was allowed in 36 percent of such
clauses, and leave for either nine and three months was grarted in 5 percent.
Length of maternity leave was determined by a physician in 34 percent of the
contracts that discussed duration.

The effect of maternity leave on seniority was specified in 69 percent of the
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,ple contracts with maternity leave provisions. Of these, 58 percent allowed
Mom ',lion of aniority; 38 percent allowed retention of seniority.
""iits concluded in its report that maternity leave did not differ markedly
ween unionized and non-union companies. CRS did note the conclusion of
ibchard Freeman and James Medoff in their book, What Do Unions Do':
...Nonunion employers offer more maternity pay with leave while union employ-
ws are more likely to guarantee full reemployment rights after maternity."

Future drives by organized labor to unionize new members could center on
ohms of female workers who want maternity leave benefits, the CRS report
agltested. This "would indicate that unions may press with added vigor for
paternity leaves."

Organized labor generally has favored maternity leave benefits, but, weakened

lb economic and soda: conditions, "unions may find themselves forced to devote
ski, energy and resources to other areas . . . besides maternity lea9.e."

al,

CRS also noted that much of labor has been weakened by economic and social
conditions in the early 1980s. This factor "would indicate that unions may find
themselves forced to devote their energy and resources to other areas (e.g., wages,
mirk rules, federal labor legislation, and even dealing with the National Labor
Relations board under the Reagan Administration) besides maternity leave," CRS
concluded.

Vasettled Legal Questions

CRS noted in its report that some states have enacted legislation which goes
beyond the Pregnancy Discrimination Act. Two of those laws are being challenged
in court, however, and in early 1986, the Supreme Court agreed to decide whether
states are free to grant pregnant workers special protections beyond those afforded
ender the federal law. The Court will review the 1985 ruling of the U.S. Court of
Appeals for the Ninth Circuit in California Savings and Loan Association v.
Guerra (No. 85-494) in which the appeals court decided that the federal and state
Mws could coexist (37 FEP Cases 849). The appeals court declared that Congress
intended "to construct a floor beneath which pregnancy disability benefits may
sot drop not a ceiling above which they may not rise."

The California law, passed in 1978, requires employers to grant up to four
months of leave to a pregnant worker, and to reinstate her to the same or a similar
job The state law was challenged in 1983 after California Federal Savings and
Loan Association denied receptionist Lillian Garland reinstatement to her same or
a sin.ilar job after she returned from pregnancy leave. Cal Fed argued that the
state law was preempted because it exceeded the requirements of the Civil Rights
Act of 1964 and the Pregnancy Discrimination Act of 1978. The employer argued
that the state law subjected management to reverse discrimination lawsuits by
men who enjoy no special protection when they are temporarily disabled.

Also pending before the Supreme Court is a challenge to a Montana law
requiring employers to grant reasonable maternity leave to female employees. In
1984 the Montana Supreme Court upheld the state law (36 FEP Cases 1010). The
Justices have not yet announced whether they will review the case Miller-Wohl
Co. v. Commissioner of Labor and Industry of Montana (No. 84-1545).

In a brief filed with the Supreme Court in November 1985, the Justice
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Department argued that both the Montana and the California laws arc illegalThe government argued that state laws favoring pregnant workers run areal
Title VII. In an unusual alliance, the National Organization for Women, theAmerican Civil Liberties Union, the Women's Legal Defense Fund, and the us
Chamber of Commerce, among others, have voiced similar arguments in friend.ed:
thecourt briefs. Although the groups differ radically on exactly what should titdone about it, the women's groups recommend extending disability rights la
everyone. Equal Rights Advocates, a San Francisco.based, public interest group, it
representing California groups which have urges that the law be upheld.

Paternity Benefits Trends

Paternity benefits are not very common, Bernard Hodes Advertising concluded
in its 1985 survey. Nonetheless, the existence of paternity leave policies in one out
of seven companies surveyed, the advertising agency said, "represents a tremen-
dous leap forward in this area from a generation ago when the underlying concept
was virtually nonexistent." The paternity benefit offered most frequently is unpaid
leave, Bernard Hodes said.

Approximately two-fifths of the 253 firms surveyed by BNA in 1983 had one or
more leave provisions allowing male employees to take time off from work for the
birth of their children (PPF Survey No. 136). Among those firms, nearly half
allowed employees to use paid vacation or annual leave for such purposes. BNA
also reported that companies with more than 1,000 employees were more likely togrant annual leave to an employee for paternity reasons than companies with
fewer employees. The provision of paid sick leave for paternity purposes was more
common among small companies than large firms, BNA found. There was little
difference in the percentage of large and small companies permitting employees to
take an unpaid paternity leave.

The maximum amount of unpaid paternity leave granted in firms covered by
the BNA survey ranged from five days to one year for plant workers, with a
median of 90 days. For office staff, the range was from two days to one year, with
a median of 90 days. For managers, the amount ranged from two days to one year,
with a median of four months.

Paternity lwe

In its Report on a National Study of Parental Leaves, Catalyst said, "A
growing number of companies are also beginning to offer unpaid leaves with job
guarantees to natural fathers and adoptive parents." More than a third of the 384
Catalyst survey respondents reported that they offered an unpaid leave with a job
guarantee to men. The unpaid leaves offered to men were similar in length to
those offered to women between one and six months.

"Mt is fairly common for fathers to take a few days off at the time of the
child's birth, but they rarely request this time as a separate paternity leave."

Despite the fact that more and more companies are offering leaves to new
fathers, very few men are taking them, Catalyst reported. "Follow-up discussions
with human resources policy makers indicate that it is fairly common for fathers
to take a few days off at the time of the child's birth, but they rarely request this
time as a separate paternity leave. More often, men use their vacation days or
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arrange to take the time off informally as paid or unpaid personal days."
Catalyst offered several explanations for the apparently limited use of leave by

fathers. If paternity leave is covered under the general leave-of-absence policy,
some employees may not be aware of the leave option, said Catalyst. It is also pos-
sible that, although companies have paternity leave policies, the corporate climate
does not encourage men to take advantage of them. In some companies, it is
clearly considered inappropriate for men to request leave even though a policy
exists.

Corporations take a far more negative view of unpaid leaves for men than they
do unpaid leaves for women, according to Catalyst. Almost two-thirds of its survey
respondents did not consider it reasonable for men to take any parental leave
whatsover. Another quarter of the companies reporting thought it reasonable for
men to take six weeks' leave or less.

Even among companies that currently offer unpaid leaves to men, many thought
it unreasonable for men to take them, Catalyst added. Some 41 percent of such
companies did not sanction their using the unpaid leave policy, and only 18
percent considered it reasonable for men to take leaves of three months or longer.

"These results may explain at least in part why men are not taking advantage of
the leaves that policies offer," Catalyst said.

Leave for Infant Care

"Parental leaves begin where maternity leaves leave off," the Family Policy
Panel of the Economic Policy Council of UNA-USA commented in a report
released in January 1986. Parental leave is usually unpaid, allows new mothers
and fathers to stay at home to care for their child or children, and permits the em-
ployee to return to his original job or to an equivalent position.

"Parental leaves begin where maternity leaves leave off

Although even fewer companies offer these parental leaves than offer maternity
leave, the EPC panel noted that parental leave is becoming an increasingly
popular benefit. "Job-protected maternity and parental leaves enable a woman to
have a child without losing her job, offer parents a period of adjustment after the
birth of a child, and may help provide an infant a good start in life by allowing
parents to choose the mode of care they prefer for their new infant. The child care
function of parental leaves is very important, especially because of the expense of
infant care and the very limited availability of quality infant care arrangements,"
the EPC panel said.

The EPC panel maintained that parental leave generally is not costly or difficult
for an employer to implement.

Employer Opposition

The Congressional Research Service noted in its report that, "[s]ince the idea of
parental benefits is relatively new in the United States, there is little documented
opposition." CRS continued: "However employers might be expected to raise
questions about the added costs of such a benefit, which might be passed on to
consumers in the form of higher prices by private sector companies. Guaranteeing
the job of an employee on long-term parental leave might also be more burch-i-
some for small businesses, with their limited personnel resources, than for larger
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businesses. Finally, there is likely to be opposition on philmophical grounds sa,
form of Government involvement in child care or family development,
benign it might appear, due to the belief that such involvement is an un
and undesirable interference in private, family matters."

When asked to name three chief concerns in considering parental leave aaL_
options, Catalyst noted in its 1986 final report that Inman resources exec:111;Z
identified the following:

handling the leave-taker's work;
losing valuable employees if the company does not meet the needs of a

changing work force; and
the equity of granting leaves to new parents but not to other employees.

Concerns of lesser importance, Catalyst said, were obtaining high productivity
in departments where employeeswork on part-time ici:NIules, the possibility the;
employees would not return after leaves, and containing the cost of parental
benefits.

The Chamber of Commerce's Position

Opponents of the proposed parental leave bill (H.R. 2020, Rep. Patricia
Schroeder (D-Colo) ) which was pending in 1985 in the House of Representatives,
such as the U.S. Chamber of Commerce, have focused their criticism on the
mandatory nature of the proposal. "It's a great benefit when employers and
employees negotiate for it, but it's a question of making it mandatory," Jim Kkin,
manager of pension and employee benefits for the Chamber, told BNA.

Right now, Klein said, companies are spending 37 percent of their payroll on
some form of employee benefit. "By injecting a new mandatory one, we could
crowd out some other benefits serving a broader base of employees," he contended
Retirement, workers' compensation, and unemployment insurance coverage art
the only benefits that currently are mandated, he said. To inject a new, mandatory

'%Parental leave is] a great benefit when employers and employees negotiate
for it. but it's a question of making it mandatory."

one meeting a national social objective not on the same level only serves a narrow
category of people at the expense of these broader-based Locks. In addition,
requiring parental leave would place a particularly heavy burden on small
companies, Klein said.

Even if the United States is the only industrialized country which does not
require the granting of parental leave, Klein said he doubted whether those
countries putting a high value on parental lean ompare as well to this country
across the range of other benefits American workers enjoy. In its 1985 analysis of
maternity and parental leave policies, however, the Congressional Research
Service noted that, despite the dramatic increase in fringe benefits, "the relative
level of U.S. fringe benefits still remains a smaller part of total compensation than
it is in most other industrialized nations."

Klein acknowledged that worker .nterest in the benefit has grown significantly.
"Employers may find that to stay competitive they will have to offer it more and
more, and that's great. That's the marketplace responding as it should."

Klein applauded the growth in flexible or cafeteria benefit plans. If young
employees want to take off time to care for children, they would have the choice of
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giving up some other benefit, such as a high retirement benefit, he said. "That's
the kind of choice we ought to give employees, rather than the government getting
in and saying all must provide this or that benefit," Klein added. (See Chapter VI,
Views of the Experts, for additional comments by Klein on work and family.)

Precedents Being Set?

The problem of discrimination in relation to the granting of parental leave is
dramatized by a recent legal proceeding in Chicago, Ill., and by a mediation board
decision in Connecticut.

Under terms of a consent decree between Commonwealth Edison, a Chicago
utility, and EEOC, the utility's male employees now have the same right as female
workers to take unpaid personal leave to care for infant children (EEOC v.
Commonwealth Edison Co.; USDC NIII, No. 85- C-5637, June 28, 1985). The
decree resolved a suit filed on behalf of a male employee in which EEOC claimed
that, by denying leave to the man but allowing non-disabled women to take leave
following the birth of a child, Con Ed violated Title VII's ban on sex
discrimination.

The leave provision at issue was contained in a collective bargaining contract
between the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 1427 and the
company. The provision stated that, "for justifiable reasons," a regular employee
may be granted a leave of absence without pay, after reasonable notice to the
company, and provided the employee's services can be spared. During the leave,
seniority continues to be accumulated.

Under the provision, Commonwealth Edison had routinely granted women
employees six months' unpaid leave to care for newborn children and in one
case, an adopted infant after their normal, paid maternity leave had expired.

But when Stephen Ondera applied for permission to take six months' unpaid
leave to care for his new baby, the company responded negatively.

Under the decree, the company agreed not to consider the sex of an employee
"as a factor affecting the granting or denial of unpaid personal leave for care of an
infant child during the first six months of its life."

In the Connecticut case, the state mediation board decided that Hartford City
policemen whose wives have babies are entitled to paternity leave equivalent to the
amount of maternity leave provided to female officers who give birth. The
collective bargaining agreement at issue between the city and the International
Brotherhood of Police Officers provided only for sick leave, not for maternity or
paternity leave.

The State Board of Mediation and Arbitration said that when the city granted
female officers maternity leave, it departed from the contract and relied on
provisions of city personnel rules governing maternity/paternity leave for city
employees to establish its policy for female officers. By failing to do the same for
male officers, the city violated the "No Discrimination" clause of the union
contract. The city appealed the ruling to the state superior court in Hartford.

A settlement of the legal dispute was reached between the city and union on
Feb. 10, 1986. Under terms of the settlement, the City of Hartford will grant sick
leave of up to eight work days following the birth of a legitimate child to male
members of the police union. This leave will be charged to sick time. In the event
that sick leave is exhausted, sick leave may be granted without pay. The leave
must be taken on con :cutive work days either immediately following birth or
immediately following the baby's arrival home.

(City of Hartford and International Brotherhood of Police Officers, Local 308;
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Conn. Dept. of Labor, State Board of Mediation and Arbitration, No. 8384Z
526, July 25, 1985)

Adoptio

In the past decade, more and more companies have provided adoption benefit,
for their employees, according to the National Adoption Exchange (NAE), a
Philadelphia-based organization which promotes adoption opportunities for chil-
dren with special needs. Employees have begun to ask about the availability of
adoption benefits, and employers have increasingly sought information on develop.
ing adoption benefit plans, said NAE.

An adoption benefits plan is a company-sponsored program that financially
assists or reimburses employees for expenses related to the adoption of a child
and/or provides for paid or unpaid leave for the adoptive parent employee.
Adoption leave may be paid or unpaid and gives the adoptive parent time to help
the child adjust after placement, according to NAE. Financial assistance may be a
set allowance regardless of actual expenses or may be reimbursement for specific
costs, NAE said. Some companies provide a combination of financial help and
parental leave, NAE noted.

"For companies concerned with benefits cost containment, perhaps no other
form of employee benefit offers the potential for high positive public exposure at
such a low cost," NAE maintains.

Since 1980 there has been a notable increase in the number of companies
offering adoption benefits, according to Catalyst. A 1984 Catalyst survey of the
Fortune 1,500 companies showed that some 27.5 percent of the employers now
offer such benefits, a significant increase over a 1980 Catalyst study which found

For companies concerned with benefits cost containment, perhaps no other
form of employee benefit offers the potential for high positive public exposure at
such a low cost."

that only 10.3 percent offered adoption benefits. Adoption benefits also were
reported by Catalyst to be among the options under consideration by companies
planning to alter their parental leave policies.

One-fourth of firms responding to the 1983 BNA Personnel Policies Forum
survey reported they provided leave to employees adopting children. Of those
firms with son leave policy, 77 percent offered time off without pay; limits on
such leave ranged from two weeks to a year, with a median of six months. The re-
maining firms offered paid leave for adoptive parents, usually the personal leave
the employee has accrued.

While leaves for adoption are generally unpaid, about one-third of companies
that have adoption policies reimburse employees for adoption expenses, Catalyst
said. The amount of reimbursement varied from $1,000 to no limit.

Most companies offering adoption benefits set 18 years as the maximum age of
the child for whom benefits would be allowed, according to Catalyst. Nearly 12
percent of the Catalyst respondents limited benefits to those adopting infants or
babies up to one year old.

Transportation, communications, and public utilities companies were most
generous in offering adoption benefits, Catalyst found. Manufacturing, construc-
tion, and agricultural companies tended to be the least likely to grant adoption
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flAta to parents. Thirty-nine percent of larger companies and 31 percent of
glimrin;at.lieed companies offered adoption policies, while only 13 percent of
sonper companies did so, Catalyst reported.

ne absence of provisions for time off from work upon adoption of a child has

4 a major issue with adoption groups and has been the subject of some legal
rmeray. In a recent arbitration case involving a local government employee in
Sylvania, the arbitrator held that maternity leave language in a collective

wag agreement covered all employees who became mothers, not simply
des who became pregnant. There are no differences in the duties of natural
7 "sradoptive mothers, the arbitrator found, and the employer's maternity leave
,aetsions should apply to an adoptive parent because the leave is principally for
;be purpose of establishing a relationship between parent and child, not for
aid ical recovery from childbirth (Ambridge Borough, 81 LA 915).

State legislatures also are beginning to address adoption leave benefits. (See, for
(sample, state law provisions in Minnesota and Maryland in Chapter V.)

A policy Evolution Under Way

Maternity, paternity, infant care, and adoption leave policies are still evolving,
according to Catalyst. .1 its 1986 final report on parental leave policies, Catalyst
soled that more than half of the corporate respondents had changed their policies
in the past five years, primarily in response to passage of the Pregnancy
Discrimination Act of 1978.

According to Catalyst, because of the Pregnancy Discrimination Act, a number
of employers changed the length of leave offered. There was some tendency among
companies (34.8 percent) to increase the length of paid disability leave. Some
companies (23.2 percent), however, appeared to have decreased the length of
unpaid leaves. "Follow-up interviews with human resources administrators indi-
cated that some employers who had had flexible, liberal responses to maternity
leave requests changed their policies to offer only what was legally required," said
Catalyst. Others, however, made their unpaid leaves longer (13.4 percent) and
most (63.4 percent) have maintained the same amount of leave as before passage
of the Act.

Other corporate policy modifications which may be at least indirectly attribut-
able to the Pregnancy Discrimination Act, Catalyst added, include increased
standardization and clarification of policy, and the more consistent application of
existing policy.

New Policy Initiatives

Several "blue ribbon" panels that have studied the problems facing working
parents are calling for national policy reform initiatives in the public and private
sector on the issues of parental leave.

In January 1986, when it released the results of its two-year study of the extent
of ongoing changes that are affecting the family, the workplace, and the economy,
the Family Policy Panel of the Economic Policy Council of UNA-USA made the
following recommendations:

Federal legislation should be enacted requiring public and private employers
to provide temporary disability insurance to all employees.

Disability leave for all employees should be fully job protected. Consideration
should be given to raising the wage-replacement ceiling and to extending the
standard length of disability leave for pregnancy from the current six to eight
weeks.
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Employers should consider providing an unpaid parenting leave to all
Parent.

workers with their job or a comparable job guaranteed. This leave should extend
until the child is six months old.

More than 100 countries, including almost every industrial country, have law,
that protect pregnant workers and allow new mothers a job-protected leave at the
time of childbirth with full or partial wage replacement, but the United Std
does not, the EPC panel noted.

Noting comments it received from Columbia University Professor Sheila B
Kamerman, the EPC panel pointed out that in the United States only 40 percent
of working women are entitled to a leave from work for childbirth that includes
even partial income replacement and a job guarantee "for the six to eight weeks
most doctors say is minimally required for physical recovery." Even fewer parents
are entitled to an additional unpaid but job-protected leave for the purpose of
caring for a newborn or an adopted infant.

While some employers voluntarily provide temporary disability insurance, many
do not, the EPC panel noted. The panel maintained that, since temporary
disability insurance is a low-cost, contributory benefit, it would not be prohibitive.
ly expensive for most companies even small ones.

At least five states California, Hawaii, New Jersey, New York, and Rhode
Island have laws that require employers to provide temporary disability
insurance. In its report, the EPC panel focused on New Jersey, where private
employers are required to provide disability insurance. In that state, the panel
said, both employers and employees contribute one-half of I percent of the
employee's first $10,100 in annual earnings to the program. The panel noted that
the New Jersey program is currently running a surplus, and added that pregnan
cy-related disability claims accounted for 13 percent of all the state claims in
1981, the number of weeks during which disability was received averaged 11, and
the average benefit paid out was $108 per week.

Infant Care Problem Is 'Urgent'

Problems encountered by working parents in providing care for their infants
have reached such a magnitude that they require "immediate national action"
That's the conclusion of the Advisory Committee on Infant Care Leave at the
Yale Bush Center in Child Development and Social Policy.

The committee composed of leaders in health care, academia, government,
business, and labor recommended in late 1985 that the federal government
institute a policy directing employers to allow leaves of absence "for a period of

Problems e,. Juntered by working parents in providing care for their infants
have reached such a magnitude that they require "immediate national action" it

time sufficient to enable mothers to recover from pregnancy and childbirth and
parents to care for their newborn or newly adopted infants " Such leave should
provide "income replacement, benefit continuation and job protection," the panel f
said.

Infant care leave should be available for at least six months, with about 75
percent of salary paid for three months, the Yale committee suggested. Employers
could set a "realistic maximum benefit, sufficient to assure adequate basic
resources for the families who need them most," the panel said.
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ne cost of the plan would be about $1.5 billion a year, according to Edward

ter director of the Bush Center, who commented, "That figure is certainly not
vcok-the-bank figure."

a Yale group stressed that the United States is one of few industrialized
that does not provide through federal law some protection for parents

leave to care for infants. The group noted that the proportion of married
wockers of infants who are in the U.S. labor force has risen from 24 percent in
sirap to 46.8 percent in 1984, and that 85 percent of working women are likely to-gpon c pregnant during their working lives.

The majority of parents work because of economic necessity. The employed
gotber's salary is vital to the basic well-being of families," the Yale committee
&sod "A growing proportion of American families do not have the means to
&since leaves of absence from work in order to care for their infants."

Under the parental leave bill pending in the House of Representatives, employ-
vs would be require.d to provide at least 18 weeks of leave within a two-yea.
'mad for employees of either sex who choose to stay home to care for a newborn,
seal. adopted or seriously ill child. (For a discussion of the bill, which does not re-
gion wage replacement, see Chapter V. For text of the bill, see the Appendix Dr.
T Beery Brazelton, Associate Professor of Pediatrics at Harvard Medical Schod,
sh discusses the legislation in a BNA interview in the Appendix.)

Inurance Fund Recommended

The most efficient method for financing parental care leave would be through a
federally mandated insurance fund financed by contributions from employers and
employees to cover "both short-term disability and infant care leave," the Yale
report said. Options could include a federally managed insurance fund, state
managed funds, or employer selection of private insurance to fund such leaves.

Until a national infant care policy can be adopted, employers should assist their
employees with their own leave programs, something many firms already have
done, the Yale group said. In addition to leave policies, employers can implement
policies such as flexible work schedules, reduced work hours, job sharing, and
child care information and referral services, it said.

Catalyst Recommendations

In its final report, Catalyst recommended adoption of the following policies by
corporation5:

Disability leave with full or partial salary reimbursement.
Additional unpaid parental leave of one to three months.
A transition period of part-time work for one month to one year for returning

leave- takers.

Reinstatement to the same job or a comparable .,)b at all stages of the leave.
Parental leave policy should be explicitly communicated in writing, clearly

identifiable, and distributed to all employees.
"These recommendations enable an employer to strike an effective balance

between the priorities of a company and those of its employees. From the
company's standpoint, the total policy is adequate but not excessive, particularly
when a part-time transition period is utilized as an alternative to a lengthier (six
months of more) unpaid leave," Catalyst said.

"From the employer's perspective, the policy takes the leave-taker's career
commitment seriously. It allows a reasonable amount of time for physical recovery
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and adjustment to a new role, but does not encourage a leave length that word
against employees' professional goals," Catalyst concluded.

MATERNITY AND PARENTING LEAVE

Organization: Foley, Hoag & Eliot
Boston, Mass.

Summary: Foley, Hoag & Eliot provides eight weeks of paid leave for day
attorney unable to work because of pregnancy, childbirth, IT other
conditions related to pregnancy. Beyond the eighth week, the fire
continues to pay an attorney's full salary should she be certified
by her physician as unable to work. The firm also provides anima
parenting leave to male or female attorneys.

Foley, Hoag & Eliot, a well-known Boston law firm, has, over the past few
years, instituted maternity and parenting leave policies which one partner de-
scribes as "very flexible." Barry White, who on the managing committee
responsible for personnel policy, reported that the firm formalized its leave policies
in 1985. According to White, no one has expressed any dissatisfaction with the
policy either before or since it's been formalized and at least one of the
firm's attorneys called it "very generous."

While there is some room for negotiation on the policy, the firm basically
provides eight weeks of paid leave for any attorney unable to work because of
pregnancy, childbirth, or other conditions related to pregnancy. (While Massachu-
setts law stipulates that eight weeks be granted for disa*:lity leave for pregnancy,
it leaves to the employer the decision whether this leave is paid or unpaid.) Beyond
the eighth week, White explained, the firm continues to pay an attorney's full
salary should she be certified by her physician as unable to work.

The firm, in addition, provides unpaid parenting leave to male or female
attorneys. For women, it is normally an extension for up to ten months of
maternity leave. For men, it is a distinct period of leave, lasting up to ten months.
White reported that "a couple of male attorneys" have taken parenting leave, one
for several months.

Absence longer than ten months is treated as resignation and one full year must
intervene between successive maternity leaves or parental leave periods, White
told BNA. The firm assumes, he said, that its attorneys are primarily interested in
pursuing a law career, not full-time parenting. There is no minimum period of
employment before an attorney is eligible for maternity or parenting leave, he
said.

Asked how leave absences affect one's career progression at the firm, White
replied that, in terms of promotion and benefits, a leave of up to six months is not
considered a material break in service. During maternity leaves, and any parenting
leave up to four additional months, all insurance coverage remains in efft-t, he
noted.

Dinah Seiver, an attorney who was granted a four-month paid maternity leave
in 1980, confirmed White's claim, saying she did hot believe using maternity or
parenting leave in any way interfered with career progression at Foley, Hoag &
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Eliot. Her own leave, which preceded formalization of the firm's policy, was
°individually negotiated," she pointed out.

Seiver said it was the "first case" of an associate taking maternity leave in
recent years. "Following quickly on my heels," she added, were a few other
attorneys who requested maternity leave. It was this experience that prompted the
firm to formalize its policy. As Seiver suggested, "It would have been burdensome
and unfair for each of us to negotiate separately."

Part-time Scheduling

The firm also allows a part-time work schedule to facilitate a parent's return to
work after leave. Typical, according to White, is a tour-day-a-week schedule.
However, a few attorneys have eased back into their professional duties with a
three-day schedule.

Seiver contended that liberal maternity and parenting leave policies benefit not
only the employee, but the employer. "It's imperative for productivity in the
workplace and for general morale that employers be conscientious in setting
maternity /paternity leave policy," she said. "1 think employers should be aware
that a generous policy will redound to their benefit. My employer was very
generous and I think that other employers would do well to do the same," Seiver
said.

Women's Bar Association Survey

In terms of flexibility and what Seiver called "generosity," Foley, Hoag & Eliot
performed better than most legal employers surveyed in 1982 by the Women's Bar
Association of Massachusetts. The firm was one of seven granting paid maternity
leave of eight weeks or longer; one of two granting unpaid leave to a year: one of
four private law firms with a part-time employment policy; and one of the three
with any paternity leave policy. The survey covered 26 legal employers in
Massachusetts.

Foley, Hoag & Eliot has 53 partners and 48 associates in its Boston office,
White said. Six partners are female, as are 16 associates, and all the female
attorneys are of child-bearing age.

A less liberal leave policy applies non-professional staff.

PARENTAL LEAVE

Organization: Bank Street College of Education
New York City

Summary: Bank Street permits up to three months of paid leave for workers
who are the primary caregivers for new children and other
children hi a family. Employees who adopt children younger than
36 months old are eligible for the same amount of leave. In
addition to the paid leave, unpaid leave of six months to a year is
available, depending on an employee's particular work situation.
Initially, the parental leave policy applied only to professional
workers at Bank Street, but on Jan. 1, 1986, the provisions were
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extended to the college's service employees, who are represes
by AFSCME Load 1707.

Bank Street College of Education in 1980 adopted a policy of providing
parental leave for fathers and mothers on an equal basis.

The policy permits up to three months of paid leave for those employees
"committed as the principal or co-principal caregiver of the new child and other
children in the family, providing at least 50 percent of the parental caregiving
time." To be eligible, employees must have worked for Bank Street for at least a
year, and need only work more than half-time to be eligible for the leave.

Employees who adopt children younger than 36 months old are eligible for the
same amount of leave. Bank Street also allows a month's paid leave for employee,
who adopt children of between three and 12 years old, and for biological parent,
who are not "primary caregivers."

In addition to the paid leave, unpaid leave of six months to a year is available,
depending on an employee's particular work situation

A Commitment to Continued Employment

"Conditions for continued employment for those who take family leave," the
policy states, "are the same as all other employees. The college is committed to
continue employment subject to available funds and satisfactory performance It
expects staff to make a commitment in return."

When originally enacted, the parental leave policy applied only to professional
workers at Bank Street. But on Jan. 1, 1986, Bank Street Personnel Director
Florence Gerstenhaver said, the provisions were extended to the college's service

employees, who are represented by
the Community and Social Agency
Employees, AFSCME Local 1707.
Bank Street employees about 300
people.

That Bank Street provides paren-
tal leave for employees is not surpris-
ing since it states that "its business
is children and families." Founded in
1916, Bank Street College trains

401'
teachers, counselors, and school ad-
ministrators, conducts research on
teaching and learning, and produces

-AfP a't. 4
classroom materials, books, and tele-
vision programs for and about chil-
dren and parents. Among the
projects now under way at the col-
lege are:

A study of work and family life
in several nations that measures the
productivity of workers in relation to
the quality of their home life;..

A cable television series on par-
enting, titled "Family Matters";

A project to help fathers become
more active in raising children;

24



245

A CHANGING DYNAMIC 117
..---

*Consultation by a team of specialists on the design of a model children's center
in a U.S industrial park;

A series of books on parenting;
A study of sibling relationships; and
Research on how microcomputers influence children's learning.

Ose Father's View

Personnel Director Gerstenhaver noted that "not a lot" of fathers have taken
advantage of paternity leave. A talk with Dr. Bret Halverson, one new father
taking advantage of Bank Street's paid paternity leave, might be an incentive for
more to do so, however.

Rather than leaving work entirely for three months, Halverson has opted to take
every Friday off for 15 months. He directs Jobs for the Future, a Bank Street
youth employment project, and says that, if he left the scene entirely for three
months, "I wouldn't have a project left."

Halverson feels that the extra day at home substantially affects his relationship
with his son, Paul. "I'm not just flitting in and flitting out," he says. He also says
his Fridays off have "given me a fascinating look into what life is like for
somebody who stays home. I have gained a lot of empathy for, and appreciation of,
the role of the mother. A lot of those responsibilities aren't so fun; there's a lot
more excitement, at least in certain ways, in being the breadwinner."

Halverson says he is not doing any less work in four days than he used to do in
five. "I've gotten more efficient in some ways, and I also take work home."

Halverson is 37, and Paul, born in July 1985, is his first child. Halverson's wife
Cecilia took three months' unpaid leave from her job at the City University of
New York, returning to work in October. Aside from the financial imperative of
Cecilia returning to work, she "felt the need to," Halverson explains.

Halverson began to take nis Fridays off in September 1985 and will continue
doing so through December 1986. Monday through Thursday the couple hires a
baby-sitter at the cost of S4 per how. Halverson says, "I've been fortunate on two
counts: I have an employer with a progressive outlook, and both my wife and I
make reasonable incomes."

Other Fathers 'Envious'

In the suburban community of Nanuet, N.Y., where he and his wife live,
Halverson says, there is "an epidemic" of babies among two-career couples in their
thirties. Other fathers, he contends, are "very envious" of his ability to take
paternity leave. "You hear a lot about the superwoman," Halverson says, "but
there's a lot of pressure now to be superdads, and people get into that without real-
ly knowing what's involved."

4 Halverson feels that the equal sharing of child care duties by mother and father
a goal he sees as desirable "is more likely to happen if there are incentives

from employers." He adds that these incentives are "more important the further
down a person is in the hierarchy" because higher-level employees naturally tend
to have mon; flexibility about when they are physically in the office. He adds:
"Employers need to understand that, if they are well organized and flexible
enough, leave[s] can be a very productive thing."

"In an ideal situation," Halverson says, "I think I would enjoy staying home full
time for a while. It would be good for Paul, although ;t would be hard for me.
Your adrenaline doesn't get pumping a lot when you're at home, and that's one of
the reasons I enjoy working."
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Slimming up what the first six months of fatherhood have taught him,
Halverson skid, "It's that what you put in with a child is what you get out. Paul's a
happy kid because whoever's with him is able to spend a lot of time"

iff PARENTAL LEAVE 1

Organization: Lotus Development Corp.
Cambridge, Mass.

Summary: Lotus Development provides up to four weeks of parenting kave
fer its employees who are biological or adoptive parents. The
leave, which may be supplemented by vacation leave, may be taken
at any time, but employees must negotiate with department
managers on whether leave is possible, and on the length of leave.

A parenting leave policy at Lotus Development Corp, a computer software
company, has turned out to be "very popular," Janet Axelrod, vice president for
human resources, told BNA. The policy, which is formalized in the employee
manual, provides for up to four weeks of paid leave, primarily, the manual states,
for "parenting and bonding," she said.

In the manual, Lotus, which has a fairly young work force, acknowledges its
employees' concern about the impact parental responsibilities may have on their
careers. The parenting leave program is availaie to the primary caregiver,
whether mother or father, and to parents who adopt children, Axelrod said.
Parenting leave is distinct from any disability leave for childbirth, she added, and
is not restricted to caring for newborns, but can be taken at any time there is a
need to be with a child for awhile.

Parenting leave is available to employees who work 28 or more hours per week
and who have been with Lotus for at least a year, Axelrod said. The leave accrues
at the rate of two and a half days per month beginning on the employee's first an-
niversary. The limit is 20 days, Axelrod said. Vacation time can be added to it, if
necessary or desired, she said.

Details or parenting leave, Axelrod said, must be worked out in advance with
the employee's manager to make sure the department can function without the
employee.

Ir. addition to parenting leave and using vacation days, Lotus employees may be
al- lc fake an additional four-week unpaid leave of absence or arrange for a
lktible work schedule for up to three months. A flexible work schedule may
consist of fewer hours or days per week, work at home, or longer hours and fewer
days per week

Lotus guarantees employees their jobs upon return to work; for those returning
from an unpaid leave of absence, "Lotus will use its best efforts to find the
employee a comparable job at the end of leave," according to the manual.

A Commitment to Employees

Lotus stresses in the manual that its progressive benefits package is a sign of its
commitment to its employees and that It expects in return certain commitments
from employees who use parenting leave: that they will discuss in advance and
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me on leave arrangements with their managers; that they will provide timely"
oottheation of any changes in the arrangements; and that they will return to work
following parenting leave As a way of encouraging employees to r;:tuir to work
ow parenting leave, Lotus does not pay employees for the leave until they have
been back at work for four weeks. Those employees who find they are not able to
return are asked to return on a temporary basis until a replacement can be found,
Axelrod said.

Chris Bresnahan, a human resources specialist at Lotus who used the parenting
leave after the birth of her first child in July 1985, said, "It was great." She said it
save the baby a chance to "get settled" and on a daily schedule before she
returned to work.

When she came back to Lotus, Bresnahan said, she had five and a half weeks of
vacation time accrued, so she arranged to return on a four-day schedule, giving
herself a relaxed day with the baby on Monday. Bresnahan said she knew one
Lotus employee who used the parenting leave to come back to work half-time for
two months after the birth of her child.

In developing the plan, Axelrod said Lotus investigated every policy on parent-
ing leave it could, but concluded it wanted to do more than any of the policies ex-
amined. She added that she didn't know of any other companies that were
following Lotus' lead, but she characterized parenting leave as "the wave of the
future." Axelrod said that, in her opinion, employers don't have any choice but to
offer parenting leave if they want to run their companies and have women working
for them.

ADOPTION ASSISTANCE

Orgaaization: Bank of America
San Francisco, Calif.

Seminary: Since 1983, Bank of America has provided reimbursement for
adoption expenses of more than $250 and up to $2,000 to
employees adopting foster children or stepchildren and children
from overseas.

Since 1983, Bank of America has eased the burden of adoption by providing
financial aid to salaried employees who have decided to legally adopt a child.

"I feel strongly that if we pay maternity benefits, we should offer an alternative
to those who want to adopt children," Bob Beck, executive vice president of
corporate human resources, stated in a company newsletter. He added that the
adoption assistance program follows the bank's concept of offering employees "as
many alternatives as possible in their benefits package."

After an employee pays the first $250 in covered adoption expenses, the plan
reimburses up to $2,000 of remaining expenses. Covered expenses include agency
placement fees, court costs and legal fees, temporary foster child care, and
maternity benefits not covered by the natural mother's insurance.

Assistance is available for adoptions arranged by both public and private
agencies, and by private sources such as attorneys and physicians.
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Nancy Bronstein, who monitors the adoption assistance plan, said that about
one-half of the bank's employees who flooly for adoption assistance go through
public agencies, where fees can run up to $1,500. The rest of the employees use
lawyers, whose expenses run between $5,000 and $10,000, which includes about
$1,500 for the natural mother's medical expenses and the balance in legal fees

Bronstein said the firm is responsible only for adoption reimbursement, "not for
helping to locate babies." Finding the right agency or private source is up to the
individual, she stressed.

Bank of America's adoption assistance plan also covers adoption of foster
children or stepchildren and children from overseas. Adopted children must be
under age 17 for an employee to receive assistance.

Through 1985, according to Bronstein, 40 employees have applied for and
received adoption assistance. All but one were for newborns; one zai.t involved a
foster child. Three children were from foreign countries and me adoptive mother
flew to Argentina to pick up the child.

Employees are eligible for the adoption assistance as long as the adoption is
legalized after the employee has completed 90 days of salaried service, Bronstein
said. _

Bronstein explained that responses to a Bank of America survey of other
employers on the issue of when employees become eligible for the plan are split
evenly, with about half providing assistance upon legalization of the adoption and
the other half making assistance available prior to actual legalization.

*
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